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 7 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 8 

Council convened at the Crowne Plaza Pensacola-The Grande, 9 

Pensacola, Florida, Thursday morning, June 20, 2013, and was 10 

called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  11 

 12 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN DOUG BOYD:  Good morning.  My name is Doug Boyd and I’m 15 

the Chairman of the Gulf Council.  Welcome to the 242nd meeting, 16 

of which Corky has been at every one.  If you have a cell phone, 17 

pager, or similar device, we ask that you keep them on silent or 18 

vibrating mode during the meeting. 19 

 20 

The Gulf Council is one of eight regional councils established 21 

in 1976 by the Fishery Conservation and Management Act, known 22 

today as the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The council’s purpose is to 23 

serve as a deliberative body to advise the Secretary of Commerce 24 

on fishery management measures in the federal waters of the Gulf 25 

of Mexico.  These measures help ensure that fishery resources in 26 

the Gulf are sustained while providing the best overall benefit 27 

to the nation. 28 

 29 

Eleven council members are appointed by the Secretary of 30 

Commerce and include individuals from a range of geographical 31 

areas in the Gulf and with experience in various aspects of 32 

fisheries. 33 

 34 

The membership also includes five state fishery managers and the 35 

Regional Administrator from NOAA Fisheries Service, as well as 36 

several non-voting members.  Council staff assists the council 37 

by compiling, analyzing, and presenting fishery information, 38 

providing the council with documented management options, and 39 

organizing meetings on a variety of fisheries issues. 40 

 41 

Public input is a vital part of the council’s deliberative 42 

process and comments, both oral and written, are accepted and 43 

considered by the council throughout the process. 44 

 45 

The Sustainable Fisheries Act requires all oral or written 46 

statements to include a brief description of the background and 47 

interest of the persons in the subject of the statement.  All 48 
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written information shall include a statement of the source and 1 

date of such information.   2 

 3 

Oral or written communications provided to the council, its 4 

members or its staff that relate to matters within the council’s 5 

purview are public in nature.  All written comments will be 6 

posted on the council’s website for viewing by council members 7 

and the public. 8 

 9 

Knowingly and willfully submitting false information to the 10 

council is a violation of federal law.  Materials submitted to 11 

council members or staff for distribution prior to or during a 12 

council meeting will be treated as all other written comments 13 

and will be posted to the website and will be maintained by the 14 

council as part of the permanent record. 15 

 16 

A digital recording is used for the public record and therefore, 17 

for the purpose of voice identification, each member is 18 

requested to identify him or herself, starting on my left. 19 

 20 

MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Dave Donaldson, Gulf States Marine 21 

Fisheries Commission. 22 

 23 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 24 

 25 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 26 

 27 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 28 

 29 

MR. JOHN SANCHEZ:  John Sanchez, Florida. 30 

 31 

DR. LARRY ABELE:  Larry Abele, Florida. 32 

 33 

MS. MARTHA BADEMAN:  Martha Bademan, Florida. 34 

 35 

DR. PAMELA DANA:  Pam Dana, Florida. 36 

 37 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 38 

 39 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council. 40 

 41 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 42 

 43 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 44 

 45 

MR. CAMPO MATENS:  Camp Matens, Louisiana. 46 

 47 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 48 
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 1 

MR. DALE DIAZ:  Dale Diaz, Mississippi. 2 

 3 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR DOUGLAS GREGORY:  Douglas Gregory, Gulf 6 

Council staff. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  I want to tell you that I received 9 

an email this morning from Pat Riley, one of our council members 10 

from Texas, and he continues to have issues in Texas and will 11 

not be able to attend and so we’re short one person.  Mr. 12 

Gregory, have you confirmed that we do have a quorum for this 13 

meeting? 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Yes, we have sixteen of seventeen 16 

voting members. 17 

 18 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  The next thing on the agenda is to 21 

adopt the agenda.  Are there any additions or changes in the 22 

agenda?  I have two.  I just want to mention to you that on the 23 

agenda today the Ad Hoc Restoration Committee was not on here 24 

and we’re going to put that as Number (g) under Roman Numeral IV 25 

and I’m going to have a short closed session for some 26 

administrative matters right after we adjourn for lunch and so 27 

if the council would please stay and we probably won’t be more 28 

than ten minutes. 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, did you add the document that I had 31 

sent with you to go along with what Samuel Rausch had sent to us 32 

for consideration by this council and if not, could we put that 33 

under Other Business? 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Which document is that, Ms. Williams? 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It had to do with another NOAA policy-type 38 

guidelines for us to look at when we’re looking I guess at 39 

allocations.  I will be happy to discuss it under Other 40 

Business. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  In Other Business, all right.  Thank you.  I 43 

will entertain a motion to accept the agenda. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  So moved. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  Second. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s been moved and seconded.  All in favor say 2 

aye; opposed.  The motion passes.  Next is Approval of Minutes.  3 

I am assuming everyone has looked at the minutes.  Mr. Grimes, 4 

anything there?  No comments on the minutes?  I will entertain a 5 

motion to accept the minutes. 6 

 7 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 8 

 9 

DR. SHIPP:  So moved. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s been moved.  Do we have a second? 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Second. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Second by Mr. Anson.  All in favor say aye; 16 

opposed.  The motion passes.  We are going to move right into 17 

committee reports and Mr. Perret with Advisory Panel Selection.  18 

Before you start, Corky, there were a couple of committee 19 

reports that were emailed this morning that you now have and I 20 

think it’s the Joint Artificial Reef/Habitat and Red Drum are 21 

two of them and so be sure and check your emails for those 22 

reports. 23 

 24 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 25 

ADVISORY PANEL SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Advisory Panel 28 

Selection Committee met on Monday afternoon and all members were 29 

present and the agenda was adopted as written.  The committee 30 

and the council met as a committee of the whole in closed 31 

session and reviewed the applicants for the Coral Advisory Panel 32 

and the SEDAR NGO Advisory Panel. 33 

 34 

The council voted to rename the SEDAR NGO Advisory Panel the 35 

SEDAR Workshop Advisory Panel and to merge it with the SEDAR 36 

Workshop Pool.  37 

 38 

The council discussed service on the SEDAR Workshop Advisory 39 

Panel by individuals already serving on other advisory panels 40 

and it was noted that a member of any existing advisory panel 41 

already has the ability to participate in the SEDAR process and 42 

thus, it is unnecessary to appoint them to serve concurrently on 43 

the SEDAR Workshop Advisory Panel.   44 

 45 

The following applicants were identified as members of other 46 

advisory panels and subsequently not appointed to the SEDAR 47 

Workshop Advisory Panel: Chad Hanson, Tom Adams, Carrie Caignet, 48 
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Jerry Rouyea, and Bob Zales. 1 

 2 

The council asked staff to review the current advertising and 3 

selection process and improve communications with existing 4 

members to assure they are aware of the need to reapply for 5 

consideration for continued membership. 6 

 7 

The council made the selections for both advisory panels as 8 

shown in the attached listing and, in addition, appointed Lori 9 

Schmitz Janowski to the Ad Hoc Artificial Substrate Advisory 10 

Panel.  Do we have the list?  Can we put it up on the board? 11 

 12 

The full council took this action.  For the Coral Advisory 13 

Panel, the members are Carrie Caignet, Martin Moe, Rob Ruzicka, 14 

Portia Sapp, Paul Sammarco, George Schmahl, and John Talbott. 15 

 16 

For the SEDAR Workshop Advisory Panel, the council approved the 17 

following members:  Randy Boggs, Bob Bryant, Mary Christman, 18 

Mark Fisher, Claudia Friess, Debra Murie, Russ Nelson, Bill 19 

Richardson, Beverly Sauls, and Russell Stewart.  Mr. Chairman, 20 

this concludes my report. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The committee report 23 

is the Scientific and Statistical Committee Selection Report and 24 

Mr. Anson. 25 

 26 

SCIENTIFIC AND STATISTICAL COMMITTEE SELECTION REPORT 27 

 28 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Scientific and 29 

Statistical Committee Selection Committee convened on June 17.  30 

Members that were present during the meeting are in the attached 31 

report.  The agenda was adopted as written. 32 

 33 

The committee and council met as a council of the whole in 34 

closed session and reviewed the applicants for the Special Coral 35 

and Special Mackerel Scientific and Statistical Committees and 36 

made the selections as shown in the attached listing. 37 

 38 

Before we go to that, the council directed staff to contact the 39 

three people, Rob Ruzicka, Paul Sammarco, and George Schmahl, 40 

who requested appointment to both the Coral AP and Coral SSC and 41 

ask them to choose on which one of the two panels they wished to 42 

participate, as they could not serve on both concurrently. 43 

 44 

The council voted to merge the SEDAR NGO Advisory Panel and the 45 

SEDAR Workshop Pool into the SEDAR Workshop Advisory Panel and 46 

those appointments are reflected in the Advisory Panel Selection 47 

Committee Report. 48 
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 1 

On page 2 of the report, it provides the list of those that were 2 

currently and were voted in at the meeting.  On the Special 3 

Coral SSC, they include: Sandra Brooke, Thomas Cuba, Walter 4 

Jaap, Judith Lang, Rob Ruzicka, Paul Sammarco, and George 5 

Schmahl, again noting that they will be contacted to see on 6 

which one they would like to choose, either the AP or the SSC. 7 

 8 

Then the Special Coastal Migratory Pelagics SSC is Jason 9 

Adriance, Erick Porche, and Melissa Recks.  Mr. Chairman, this 10 

concludes my report. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Anson.  Next on the agenda is 13 

Administrative Policy and Mr. Riechers. 14 

 15 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 16 

 17 

MR. RIECHERS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Administrative 18 

Policy Committee met on Monday, June 17.  Committee members 19 

present were myself, Dr. Abele, Mr. Anson, Mr. Boyd, Dr. Shipp, 20 

Ms. Bademan, and Ms. Williams.  The agenda was adopted as 21 

written.  The minutes of the June 18, 2012, meeting held in 22 

Tampa were approved as written. 23 

 24 

Dr. Simmons referred to Tab H-3, Proposed SEDAR Revisions to 25 

Administrative Handbook, Policy P., Stock Assessments, of the 26 

handbook, which outlines the stock assessment process. 27 

 28 

She presented proposed revisions that were recommended to the 29 

Gulf Council policy, which more closely corresponds with the 30 

policies of the South Atlantic and Caribbean Councils and the 31 

SEDAR Policies and Procedures, Tab H-3(a). 32 

 33 

These modifications basically merge the SEDAR NGO AP and SEDAR 34 

Workshop Pool into one group that will be renamed SEDAR Workshop 35 

AP.  She reviewed the proposed changes relating to the SEDAR 36 

Advisory Panel as noted in track changes in Tab H-3.  37 

 38 

The final version of that policy is listed there in the report 39 

and, of course, was listed in Tab H-3 in track changes.  Mr. 40 

Chairman, I am not going to read that, unless you think I need 41 

to. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No, I don’t think so, unless counsel says it -- 44 

 45 

MR. RIECHERS:  It should be included as a committee report and 46 

so the verbiage should there and so we shouldn’t have to read 47 

that. 48 
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 1 

With that, Ms. Williams opposed or discussed that council 2 

members are not regularly attending the SEDAR workshops over the 3 

last few years.  Council member attendance was clarified as a 4 

separate issue addressed in the council’s SOPPs.  Dr. Ponwith 5 

concurred that the changes relate only to the makeup of the 6 

meeting participants and not who can attend as an observer.  I 7 

concurred with Dr. Ponwith in that conclusion. 8 

 9 

On behalf of the committee, I so move to adopt the changes to 10 

Policy P., Stock Assessments, of the Administrative Handbook, as 11 

noted in Tab H-3 of the briefing material.  12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  We have a committee 14 

motion and a second is not required.  Any discussion on this 15 

motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  Hearing 16 

none, the motion passes. 17 

 18 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  We appreciate it.  The next 21 

committee report is the Joint Artificial Reef/Habitat Protection 22 

Committee and, Mr. Anson and Mr. Greene, are you all prepared? 23 

 24 

JOINT ARTIFICIAL REEF/HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 25 

 26 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  The Joint Artificial 27 

Reef/Habitat Protection Committee convened on June 19.  28 

Committee members from both the Artificial Reef Committee and 29 

the Habitat Protection Committee were present.  From the 30 

Artificial Reef Committee, it included myself, Mr. Johnny 31 

Greene, Dr. Roy Crabtree, Mr. Robin Riechers, Mr. John Sanchez, 32 

Mr. Dave Donaldson, Mr. Dale Diaz, and Ms. Martha Bademan. 33 

 34 

From the Habitat Protection Committee, it included Mr. Greene, 35 

Mr. Diaz, Mr. Matens, Mr. Pearce, Mr. Perret, and Dr. Shipp.  36 

The agenda and minutes of the April 2013 Sustainable Joint 37 

Artificial Reef/Habitat Protection Committee were adopted as 38 

written.  39 

 40 

Dr. Froeschke reviewed the summary document, Tab K, Number 4, 41 

and the options paper, Tab K, Number 5.  The committee discussed 42 

these documents and emphasized their focus on idle iron.  The 43 

committee also recognizes that EFH designation for these 44 

structures is problematic and that this action alone would not 45 

halt removal of these structures.   46 

 47 

Alternatively, greater coordination with the petroleum industry 48 
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and other regulatory agencies, for example BOEMRE, is necessary 1 

to save idle iron and preserve these structures as fish habitat, 2 

to the extent possible. 3 

 4 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the 5 

council that staff develop a letter, sent to the appropriate 6 

entities, recognizing the importance of artificial structures as 7 

fish habitat; that BOEMRE regulations require they be removed 8 

and that we suggest that they be removed without the use of 9 

explosives, that the material be retained in existing artificial 10 

reef zones and other agreed upon and appropriate locations, and 11 

that the monetary savings to the companies be returned to the 12 

permit holders based on the current formula that is being used. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 15 

this motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  16 

Hearing no opposition to the motion, the motion carries. 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Anson.  We are moving rapidly.   21 

 22 

DR. SIMMONS:  I think Phyllis emailed out the updated letter to 23 

the Secretary of Interior for your review as well, for that 24 

committee.  If there’s any more edits, if you could just please 25 

let staff know, so we can get that letter out.  Thank you. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Did that come out this morning? 28 

 29 

DR. SIMMONS:  Did we email that? 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  I believe we did talk about that in committee 32 

just a little bit.  I think Dr. Shipp, at the end, asked John to 33 

edit where he could and take some of the “may” out and be a 34 

little more forceful in some of that language regarding fish 35 

mortality.  Am I recalling that correctly, Dr. Shipp? 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s exactly right.  There were a large number of 38 

“may” in there that were problematic and so, yes.  I think John 39 

agreed that he would do that. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I’m not sure if council members have that letter 42 

yet, but if we don’t, it will be coming to you shortly.  Thank 43 

you.  Next on the agenda is Red Drum and Mr. Pearce and that one 44 

was emailed to you this morning also. 45 

 46 

RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Red Drum Committee 1 

met on Monday, June 17.  Committee members present were myself, 2 

Camp Matens, Doug Boyd, Myron Fischer, Dave Donaldson, Dale 3 

Diaz, Martha Bademan, and Kay Williams. 4 

 5 

The agenda, Tab I, Number 1, and the minutes, Tab I, Number 2, 6 

from the October 26, 2011, meeting were approved as written.  I 7 

asked Mr. Rindone to continue with the agenda. 8 

 9 

Mr. Rindone reviewed a memo from the Southeast Fisheries Science 10 

Center, Tab I, Number 4, responding to a request by the Gulf 11 

Council in April 2013 to reevaluate the Gulf-wide red drum 12 

sampling proposal put forth by the Southeast Center in 2008, Tab 13 

I, Number 4(a).  14 

 15 

Said proposal was reaffirmed in 2010 and again in the provided 16 

memo, Tab I, Number 4.  Dr. Ponwith added that the second 17 

component of the request included collaboration with Gulf states 18 

to determine available data for conducting a stock assessment.   19 

 20 

Dr. Ponwith noted that this effort has not yet been initiated.  21 

However, if the states could provide contact information for 22 

their red drum data leads to the Southeast Center, efforts would 23 

be made to evaluate available data ahead of the August 2013 Gulf 24 

Council meeting.   25 

 26 

Ms. Williams asked about the timeframe for conducting a stock 27 

assessment and opening the fishery, to which Dr. Ponwith 28 

responded that until the data are collected and analyzed, there 29 

is no way to know.   30 

 31 

Mr. Perret asked about the historical primary fishing zone, the 32 

Florida/Alabama state line to the Louisiana/Texas state line, 33 

and whether previous amendments indicated that area to be opened 34 

first if and when the fishery does reopen.  Mr. Rindone 35 

acknowledged the definition of the primary and secondary zones.  36 

However, designation of a zone to be opened first was not a 37 

provision of the amendments to the Red Drum Fishery Management 38 

Plan.  I asked if there was any further discussion and hearing 39 

none, the Red Drum Committee meeting was adjourned.  Mr. 40 

Chairman, this concludes my report. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you and you have no actions to be taken at 43 

this point? 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  No. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Next on the agenda is the Mackerel 48 
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Committee and Mr. Fischer. 1 

 2 

MACKEREL COMMITTEE REPORT 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and not to get us back on 5 

time, I will take license to abbreviate some of the eight-page 6 

report.  The Mackerel Committee was called to order and the 7 

agenda was approved and the minutes of the previous meeting were 8 

also approved. 9 

 10 

Immediately following -- Due to technical difficulties, we were 11 

not able to get the SEDAR-28 presentation in a timely manner and 12 

so we adjusted the agenda and went into Amendment 19. 13 

 14 

In Amendment 19, Action 1, which was the sale of king and 15 

Spanish mackerel, there were no changes to the council’s 16 

preferred alternatives. 17 

 18 

In Action 2, which is the elimination of inactive king mackerel 19 

permits, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 20 

preferred alternative be Alternative 1.  This motion carried and 21 

it’s no action, do not eliminate any king mackerel permits. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Does that conclude your report? 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  No, this would require a vote by the council. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am sorry.  I was ahead of us. 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  I am aware you were previewing some other work I 30 

have to do and so we would need a council vote on the committee 31 

action on Action 2, the elimination of king mackerel permits. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I’ve got it.  We have a motion before us.  Is 34 

there discussion on the motion?  Any opposition to the motion?  35 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  On Action 3, which is to Modify or Eliminate 38 

Income Requirements, the committee chose no changes to the 39 

preferred alternatives and so we don’t require a vote, but we 40 

will, at the end of the document, approve it as accepted and I 41 

don’t know if you want to accept each one, whether or not we had 42 

changes or not, because I didn’t review Item 1, Action Item 1. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would like to just do it as one vote, if we 45 

can do that.  Counselor Grimes, are you okay with that? 46 

 47 

MR. GRIMES:  To do what as one vote? 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  To accept this report as one vote, rather than 2 

reading every change and voting on every change. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  Or the ones that were no changes. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Or the ones that were no changes. 7 

 8 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, I think that’s fine. 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  That will streamline it.  After completing the 11 

review of Coastal Migratory Pelagic Amendment 19, the committee 12 

recommends, and I so move, that the Coastal Migratory Pelagics 13 

Amendment 19 be put forward to public hearings as changed. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 16 

this motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  17 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  Technical difficulties were cured and Jake gave 20 

the SEDAR-28 stock assessment.  The gist of the stock assessment 21 

was on -- It was cobia and that it is not overfished and not 22 

experiencing overfishing.  Keep that in mind, because that comes 23 

up under Action Item 6. 24 

 25 

Dr. Barbieri of our SSC affirmed the projections and the current 26 

OFL was 1.46 million pounds with an ABC of 1.31 and later on, we 27 

will get into what the new projections were.  At the end of the 28 

presentation, we resumed Coastal Migratory Pelagics Amendment 29 

20. 30 

 31 

Back in Amendment 20, Action 1 was to modify the commercial hook 32 

and line trip limits for Gulf migratory group king mackerel.  33 

Ryan reviewed the council’s preferred alternatives and noted 34 

that if the council does not wish to change the trip limits in 35 

the western zone, the IPT recommends Option a from Alternatives 36 

2 to 4 -- Recommends removing Option a from Alternative 2 to 4 37 

and selecting Alternative 1.  Option a is one of the preferred 38 

alternatives. 39 

 40 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council adopt 41 

the IPT language recommendations by removing Option a from 42 

Alternatives 2 to 4 and selecting Alternative 1, Option a as one 43 

of the preferred alternatives. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 46 

the motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  47 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 48 
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 1 

MR. FISCHER:  In Action 2, which is change the fishing season 2 

for the Gulf group king mackerel in the eastern and western 3 

zones, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 4 

select Alternative 2, Option a as a preferred. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion again.  Any 7 

discussion on that motion? 8 

 9 

MR. FISCHER:  For clarification, that would be for the western 10 

zone only and it would be a September 1 opening. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  With that clarification, any discussion? 13 

 14 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Fischer, relative to the other zones that are 15 

addressed here in opening and closing as appropriate, it was 16 

understanding, I thought, that the openings and closings was 17 

trying to, or attempting to, allow for more static access, i.e., 18 

that there would be less of the following the fish type of 19 

situation. 20 

 21 

Someone made a comment to me that this doesn’t necessarily -- 22 

This, in combination with the other zones that are mentioned, 23 

really addresses that and can you answer that? 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  It also addresses that the Panhandle charter 26 

fishermen who have a summertime charter fishery and then want to 27 

fish kingfish in the fall, similar to the Louisiana shrimp 28 

trawlers who want to fish shrimp in the summer and then fish 29 

kingfish in the fall.  It satisfied their needs.  It’s just 30 

going to the public, to hear what they actually have to say. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion? 33 

 34 

MR. GREENE:  Mr. Fischer, I was thinking that the AP had asked 35 

for July 1.  Is that not what the AP had come back with? 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s right and if I’m not mistaken, was that the 38 

vote that was very close?  I think it was nine to eight and so 39 

it was a mixed feeling, just like it’s mixed on this committee.  40 

Maybe when we go to public hearing, we will flesh out what the 41 

actual populous of the fishermen may want, because they were 42 

right at 50/50 and I have a feeling our committee was similar, 43 

about the same.  All we’re trying to do is put items in the 44 

paper that’s going to postulate comment and this just might. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  Are you all ready to vote 47 

on this one?  Since there’s been discussion, I am going to ask 48 
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for a voice vote.  All in favor of the motion say aye; opposed 1 

to the motion.  The motion carries. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the 4 

council select Alternative 3, Option b, as preferred for the 5 

Eastern Zone, Northern Subzone.  What that would be, it would be 6 

to change the opening date to October 1 for that region in the 7 

Florida Panhandle area, which is that northern subzone of the 8 

eastern zone. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  The motion is on 11 

the board.  Any discussion?  Hearing no discussion, any 12 

opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  The next action item regarded the transit 15 

provisions for travel through areas that are closed to king 16 

mackerel.  We had a preferred alternative, if I’m not mistaken, 17 

of Alternative 4 and through discussion, the committee elected 18 

not to recommend a change to the council’s preferred alternative 19 

in this area, which brought us into Action 4, to establish state 20 

quotas for the Atlantic migratory king mackerel group and 21 

Spanish mackerel for North Carolina. 22 

 23 

Ryan did discuss new language from the South Atlantic for Action 24 

4.  It would split the action into two components, 4.1 and 4.2.  25 

The first would be addressing king mackerel and the second 26 

addressing Spanish mackerel.  Therefore, the committee 27 

recommends, and I so move, to recommend that the council accept 28 

the new language as proposed for Action 4.1.   29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Any discussion on this motion?  31 

Hearing no discussion, any opposition to the motion?  Hearing 32 

none, the motion carries. 33 

 34 

MR. FISCHER:  Following, the committee recommends, and I so 35 

move, to recommend that the council accept the new language as 36 

proposed for Action 4.2. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Any discussion?  Hearing none, any 39 

opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  Action 5 was modification to the framework 42 

procedures.  There was no changes made to this preferred 43 

alternative. 44 

 45 

Action 6 is what takes us back to the SSC and the Southeast 46 

Center’s presentations earlier.  The committee recommends, and I 47 

so move, to recommend that the council accept the IPT 48 
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recommended changes to Action 6, Alternative 3.  This is just a 1 

change in language. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Discussion on this motion?  Hearing none, any 4 

opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  The committee recommends, and I so move, to 7 

recommend that the council select Alternative 3, Option d as the 8 

preferred alternative.  You can see the slate of alternatives 9 

from a to f, discussing different years.  This one adopts the 10 

preferred alternative. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is on the board.  Any discussion on 13 

this motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  14 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  This completed the review of Coastal Migratory 17 

Pelagic Amendment 20.  Therefore, the committee recommends, and 18 

I so move, that Coastal Migratory Pelagics Amendment 20 be put 19 

forward to public hearings. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion to go to public hearing on 22 

this.  Any discussion?  Any opposition to going to public 23 

hearing and this motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, after that, the committee recommends, 26 

and I so move, to hold public hearings for Coastal Migratory 27 

Pelagic Amendments 19 and 20 at selected locations listed on the 28 

board. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion.  Discussion on this 31 

motion?  Is everyone all right with these meeting places?  There 32 

was some discussion on the meeting places. 33 

 34 

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  I think we have time and could we put up a 35 

table and get a little clarification on the locations, because 36 

trying to merge the Amendment 39 public hearings with the 37 

Coastal Migratory Pelagics -- You can see how we were trying to 38 

merge those together and make sure everyone is okay with that.  39 

I think we have time, if that’s okay. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Sure.  That’s fine.  We’re way ahead of 42 

schedule.  Dr. Simmons, are we going to put that up on the 43 

board? 44 

 45 

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  On the board, it shows -- Of course, it says that 48 
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the motion carried with no opposition and I was just going to 1 

say that it had showed D’Iberville and Gulfport/Biloxi.  2 

Actually, it was I that suggested D’Iberville for mackerel and 3 

so I don’t necessarily feel that we need them in both locations. 4 

 5 

Myself, for mackerel, I would like to see it done in 6 

D’Iberville, but you all were talking about combining mackerel 7 

with regional management or something and so I’m not sure how to 8 

handle that, because I don’t know how Dale feels.  If you don’t 9 

mind, I would like to hear from Mr. Diaz. 10 

 11 

MR. DIAZ:  Mr. Chair, I’m okay with just having one meeting that 12 

covers both regional management and mackerel and Ms. Williams 13 

said she has had some specific requests from some people to have 14 

the mackerel meeting in D’Iberville and so let’s just do the one 15 

meeting in D’Iberville. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  Mr. Fischer, that’s part of your 18 

motion. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  I think what we’re discussing here is we’ll amend 21 

the motion to reduce the Biloxi/Gulfport and keep it just 22 

D’Iberville and looking at the chart that just disappeared about 23 

merging the two, I think the bottom chart -- If we want to keep 24 

Reef Fish 39 in mind as we make our selections, I think -- The 25 

chart still shows Biloxi/Gulfport plus D’Iberville. 26 

 27 

Louisiana is fine and I will let the other state people comment 28 

on both.  We’re commenting on a reef fish amendment right now, 29 

but I think it’s fine for Louisiana. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It was only the Mississippi 32 

locations that had staff confused and so with the decision just 33 

made, we’re ready to go. 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  Back to the list, and this was the committee 36 

motion, with slight alteration, as discussed by the participants 37 

from the Mississippi delegation. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am not going to reread the motion, but we’re 40 

just going to delete Biloxi.  Any further discussion?  I am 41 

going to call for a voice vote on this one, since we’ve had 42 

discussion and change.  All in favor of this motion say aye; all 43 

opposed.  The motion passes. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, I think we will need counsel’s advice 46 

on -- No, we don’t.  We’re not moving forward.  We’re just going 47 

to public hearings and let me continue. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, sir.  Please continue. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  If necessary, we will let Ryan make a comment or 4 

let David make a comment, but this document now marries into the 5 

changes the South Atlantic made.  It doesn’t have to go back to 6 

either council, other than maybe some just editorial changes.  7 

Is that correct?  I would let Ryan and David speak on that. 8 

 9 

MR. RYAN RINDONE:  I will go ahead, Mr. Chair.  The documents 10 

between the Gulf and the South Atlantic are very much homogenous 11 

at this point, save the selection of some preferreds, and unless 12 

Mr. Cupka believes differently, I think that’s an accurate 13 

summation.  Some of the preferreds vary, but other than that, 14 

the language is the same. 15 

 16 

MR. CUPKA:  That’s correct, but, of course, we are going to 17 

public hearing and then there will be further discussions and so 18 

there may or may not be changes after we have public hearings 19 

and those, of course, will have to be reconciled before the 20 

amendment can move forward. 21 

 22 

MR. FISCHER:  After the document was completed, Ryan reviewed 23 

various motions passed by the Coastal Migratory Pelagic AP 24 

during their recent meeting.  The committee reviewed and 25 

discussed and looked at some of those motions. 26 

 27 

When we started Amendments 19 and 20, in looking at the council 28 

photos, Corky had a full set of hair and when Doug was giving 29 

the SSC reports, his was brown.  We will take the advice and the 30 

considerations of all new management schemes into some future 31 

document coming out of this committee.  We positively want to 32 

incorporate some of their ideas in the future, but we just have 33 

to move forward in getting documents out. 34 

 35 

After that, we addressed just somewhat CMP Amendment 22.  We 36 

were out of time and if anyone wanted to move further on 37 

Amendment 22 in discussion, Mr. Chair, that would be fine at 38 

this time.  I think we have two documents going to the public 39 

and we have enough on our plate. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any comment on that?  Anybody want to move 42 

forward on it or are we just going to go with what we’ve already 43 

done? 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Fischer and Mr. Chairman.  When we 46 

started on these documents, Myron was a hardworking independent 47 

private businessman and now he’s back with the government. 48 
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 1 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, that concludes my report and we can 2 

move on to whatever is next on the agenda.  Yes, in 1976, Corky 3 

hoodwinked me and I was an eager, young person out of school and 4 

did not know what I was getting into. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  He has never forgiven me. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Moving on with the agenda, Item (g), which I 9 

added a while ago, is Ad Hoc Restoration. 10 

 11 

AD HOC RESTORATION COMMITTEE REPORT 12 

 13 

MR. GREENE:  Summary of the Ad Hoc Restoration Committee, we met 14 

June 19.  Members present were myself, Ms. Dana, Mr. Matens, Dr. 15 

Shipp, Mr. Diaz, and Ms. Williams.  The agenda was adopted as 16 

written and the minutes of the February 7, 2013 meeting were 17 

approved with no modifications.   18 

 19 

Status updates on early restoration projects in response the 20 

2010 Deepwater Horizon oil spill were provide by representatives 21 

from each of the Gulf states, Tab L, Numbers 3(a) through 3(e).  22 

Early restoration projects are underway in each of the five 23 

states and are aimed restoring the Gulf of Mexico ecosystem and 24 

compensating for loss of use from the oil spill and subsequent 25 

damage.   26 

 27 

National Fish and Wildlife Foundation Restoration has received 28 

an initial payment of $158 million to fund projects.  29 

Restoration projects funded in this program may be selected by 30 

fall of 2013. 31 

 32 

Mr. Greene suggested this is a funding opportunity for data 33 

collection needs necessary for red snapper regional management 34 

or other data collection programs necessary to improve 35 

management of Gulf of Mexico fishery resources.  Mr. Donaldson 36 

indicated Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission is working to 37 

coordinate these efforts to ensure efficiency and avoid 38 

duplication of efforts.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, Mr. Greene, and thank you.  We have 41 

finished the published agenda for this morning and since we have 42 

so much time -- Shep is gone and I was going to ask him to 43 

concur with me, but I will just go ahead. 44 

 45 

MR. GRIMES:  I am right here. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  There he is.  Shepherd, I am going to go ahead 48 
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and move to continued committee reports that we would have taken 1 

up after today.  Do you see any problem with that? 2 

 3 

MR. GRIMES:  No, I think that is fine. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to go to the Friday schedule, Roman 6 

Numeral VII.   7 

 8 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Can I ask a question, Mr. Chairman? 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, ma’am. 11 

 12 

MS. WILLIAMS:  On some of those reports, weren’t we going to 13 

wait and hear from the public and maybe change our minds on some 14 

of those alternatives? 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I believe that shrimp had several issues that we 17 

wanted to listen to.  What I wanted to do was go to Data 18 

Collection and Sustainable Fisheries.  Any comment? 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You may hear something about data collection from 21 

the public, but I’m not certain.  I can’t say for sure, but it’s 22 

your call. 23 

 24 

DR. SIMMONS:  I think there was one action item under Data 25 

Collection that you may be taking final action on.  I’m not sure 26 

how much public testimony you will be getting on that, the 27 

electronic reporting framework action, but that is slated, I 28 

believe, for final action and so I don’t know if you want to 29 

wait until after public testimony. 30 

 31 

We also have several reports under Other Business and we could 32 

maybe talk about those now, if the council thinks that’s 33 

appropriate. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We will hold then on Data Collection, since 36 

we’ve had those comments.  Anybody opposed to starting 37 

Sustainable Fisheries and getting that out of the way?  All 38 

right, Mr. Riechers, let’s do that. 39 

 40 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 41 

 42 

MR. RIECHERS:  The Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Management 43 

Committee was called to order on June 19.  Members present were 44 

myself, Mr. Greene, Mr. Matens, Dr. Shipp, Mr. Diaz, and Ms. 45 

Williams.  The agenda and minutes of the April 16, 2013 46 

Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Management Committee were 47 

adopted as written.  48 
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 1 

We then moved into a draft framework action which updates Tier-3 2 

ACLs with new MRIP landings.  That is Tab J, Number 4.  Mr. 3 

Atran summarized the draft framework action to modify OFL, ABC, 4 

ACL and ACT for twenty-five species or species groupings, most 5 

of which had their current ACLs set in the Generic ACL/AM 6 

Amendment.   7 

 8 

These ACLs and associated reference points were set using MRFSS 9 

landings for the recreational component.  However, NMFS is now 10 

using only the MRIP methodology to report recreational landings.  11 

An update is needed so that the ACLs are based on the same 12 

methodology as the reported landings.   13 

 14 

Two of the species in the framework action, vermilion snapper 15 

and yellowtail snapper, have had recent assessments and 16 

framework actions to adjust those ACLs.  Therefore, they do not 17 

need to be included in this action.   18 

 19 

Ms. Bademan added that Florida FWC will be doing an update 20 

assessment of mutton snapper next year.  Mr. Atran suggested 21 

that mutton snapper be left in this framework action, but the 22 

ACL could be adjusted again once the assessment is completed and 23 

new ABCs have been set. 24 

 25 

The SSC will reevaluate the OFLs and ABCs at its August meeting.  26 

Staff will then complete the draft framework action and bring it 27 

to the council at a future meeting for final action.  Since the 28 

ABCs have not yet been adjusted by the SSC, the council does not 29 

need to take action at this time. 30 

 31 

We next moved to Tab J, Number 5 and this is regarding 32 

Sustainable Seafood Certification Discussion.  Mr. Atran 33 

reviewed the issues related to a proposal to authorize National 34 

Marine Fisheries Service to issue a seafood certification for 35 

sustainably-managed fisheries.  This would be based on fisheries 36 

adhering to the ten National Standards.   37 

 38 

A proposal was made in 2008 to allow National Marine Fisheries 39 

Service to do this certification, but it was not implemented, 40 

because there was no legal basis in the Magnuson-Stevens Act to 41 

equate this to a definition of sustainably managed.   42 

 43 

With the Magnuson-Stevens Act undergoing reauthorization, there 44 

is now an opportunity to provide a basis.  The NEFMC and MAFMC 45 

passed motions in support of this in April, and the South 46 

Atlantic Fishery Management Council passed a motion last week. 47 

 48 
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By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 1 

and I so move, that the council recommend to add to the list of 2 

reauthorization priorities the need for a sustainable 3 

certification that would authorize National Marine Fisheries 4 

Service to provide the U.S. industry with a sustainable 5 

certification program and certification mark, which would 6 

provide the industry with the ability to promote and sell its 7 

seafood products, in both domestic and export markets, as 8 

sustainable based upon the requirements of the Act. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Discussion?  If you 11 

will remember, this is pretty much copied out of other councils’ 12 

recommendations.  Hearing no discussion, any opposition to this 13 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 14 

 15 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 16 

 17 

OTHER BUSINESS 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  Thank you, sir.  We have several 20 

items under Other Business that I think we could go ahead and 21 

knock out.  The first one is Managing our Nation’s Fisheries 22 

Summary and I had decided that I would like to have somebody 23 

from the council who went to give a report on it and Ms. 24 

Williams suggested that maybe what we do is just kind of have an 25 

open council discussion from those members that attended the 26 

MONF Conference, because there were concurrent sessions and we 27 

have heard different things.  I would like to open this up for a 28 

few minutes for just a general discussion.   29 

 30 

Ms. Williams, if I could start with you and some of your 31 

observations from the sessions you went to.  I am not going to 32 

call on every member, but I just know that Kay had some 33 

observations and so I’m going to let you just raise your hand 34 

and chime in.  Go ahead, Ms. Williams.   35 

 36 

MANAGING OUR NATION’S FISHERIES SUMMARY 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, I enjoyed it.  I was a little bit 39 

disappointed somewhat that we had three concurrent programs all 40 

going on at the same time and I’m hoping that some of these 41 

messages is relayed back to those who put the event together. 42 

 43 

When you have three different meetings going on at the same 44 

time, it’s just impossible to attend all of them and even 45 

trying, myself, you would have to go from the top to bottom 46 

floor and they was even on different floors.  You couldn’t just 47 

walk room to room and so just in trying to listen to some of the 48 
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presentations, it was really difficult, just in trying to get 1 

from the different levels of the hotel to the different rooms to 2 

hear the discussions. 3 

 4 

I was sort of disappointed that I really heard practically 5 

nothing about the commercial industry, very little, and a lot of 6 

people from the other councils came up to me and a lot of them 7 

had the same feelings, that nothing -- Hardly anything was 8 

really discussed about the commercial fishing industry at this 9 

meeting. 10 

 11 

I think that a lot of the councils are pretty much on the same 12 

page.  I think they’re all pretty much having the same 13 

difficulties.  They had some wonderful displays as far as their 14 

presentation as far as their boards and the work and stuff that 15 

they are involved in. 16 

 17 

I would have liked to have seen our board with a little bit more 18 

information than what it had, other than just a few little 19 

pamphlets laid out there.  Some of them went into great details.  20 

I haven’t had the opportunity yet to do it, but I actually went 21 

by and took a picture of each board that was displayed, so that 22 

I could like put these together for those that didn’t attend and 23 

they could -- You could even look at those boards and get some 24 

idea of what was going on within their region for their 25 

fisheries, but I think it would be important, and I don’t know 26 

how you would do that, is -- I think it’s great for the councils 27 

to get together and discuss the managing issues, but maybe 28 

perhaps in the future, if nothing else, there’s some way, Mr. 29 

Chairman, that you could possibly even arrange for like the 30 

councils that is within our regions in the Southeast -- For some 31 

kind of meeting to be held jointly, so that all the members 32 

could get together and discuss the issues. 33 

 34 

I think there’s a lot of -- We all pretty much have the same 35 

type of issues.  Some are a little further ahead and some are 36 

still behind what some of the councils have done and I just 37 

wanted just to relay those comments, because I just saw how 38 

there could be some improvements as far as communications 39 

between the various councils and what the different councils are 40 

experiencing. 41 

 42 

It’s funny how when you go to these meetings that you may walk 43 

away with one idea of what was said and someone else will walk 44 

away with a totally different version of what was said and so I 45 

guess it’s all in interpretation and so that’s why I think it’s 46 

extremely important, anytime these meetings are held like this, 47 

that all members of the councils are involved. 48 
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 1 

They’re allowed to attend and exchange ideas and it’s a great 2 

opportunity to -- Sometimes, just in these meetings, you will 3 

walk away with things that perhaps will work in your council if 4 

you have the time, because I found that meeting very rushed. 5 

 6 

If you have the time to sit and talk with your other fellow 7 

council members and so really, my comments was more about how I 8 

felt like they could be improved.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ms. Williams, and just as a note, 11 

Chairman Cupka and I talked this morning about scheduling a 12 

back-to-back kind of a joint meeting in 2015, so that we can get 13 

that on the schedule, to do exactly what you just mentioned. 14 

 15 

He gave me their dates and I have asked Vice Chairman Anson to 16 

start talking about our 2015 dates.  It sounds like so far out 17 

there.  Other members who attended who would like to comment? 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  My only regret is that I couldn’t attend all of the 20 

sessions, because we had concurrent sessions going on.  It would 21 

have been nice to have been able to participate in all of them.  22 

I think probably, as good as the sessions were that I sat in, I 23 

assume the others were just as good. 24 

 25 

To me, one of the best things about the whole thing was the 26 

tremendous turnout and not only of council members from 27 

throughout the United States, but the number of other 28 

individuals that were there from recreational, for-hire, and the 29 

commercial communities.  It was good to be able to exchange 30 

ideas with those different folks from the different geographical 31 

areas. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other council members? 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  I really enjoyed it.  I agree with Kay that the fact 36 

that we had three concurrent sessions created some problems and 37 

it was kind of a luck of the draw if you happened to go to one 38 

that you found especially beneficial. 39 

 40 

I think the one thing that struck me was the opening 41 

presentation by Doc Hastings, who is Chairman of the House 42 

Committee on Natural Resources, where he, I think, revealed the 43 

sentiment that all of us have focused too much on ending 44 

overfishing and not nearly enough on achieving optimal yield, 45 

which is the second half of National Standard 1.  It was really 46 

good to hear him emphasize that and I think that’s the sentiment 47 

that we’re starting to hear more and more of out of Washington. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Any other comments?  With no other 2 

comments on the MONF Conference, under Other Business, we had 3 

the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council’s June 2013 4 

Meeting Summary.  Mr. Sanchez, did you have a report from that 5 

or comments? 6 

 7 

SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL’S JUNE 2013 MEETING 8 

SUMMARY 9 

 10 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes, the meeting went as planned and we got into a 11 

lot of mackerel issues, which you have already discussed, and 12 

I’m just curious to see this thing through and see if we can’t 13 

get through mackerel again.  It seems like we’re forever doing 14 

mackerel and I’m glad to be back to the old council and I 15 

appreciate the opportunity. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, sir, and thank you.  Next under Other 18 

Business is the Southeast Fisheries Science Center Data Program 19 

Review. 20 

 21 

SOUTHEAST FISHERIES SCIENCE CENTER DATA PROGRAM REVIEW 22 

 23 

MR. RINDONE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Southeast Fisheries 24 

Science Center underwent an independent peer review of their 25 

data collection programs on June 3 through 5 in Miami, covering 26 

fisheries-independent and dependent monitoring programs for the 27 

Gulf of Mexico, U.S. Caribbean, and Southeastern U.S. Atlantic 28 

waters. 29 

 30 

During this review, NOAA program managers and data managers from 31 

throughout the Southeast presented details on their programs, 32 

including goals, statistical analyses and validation, successes 33 

and shortcomings. 34 

 35 

Commonly identified successes included statistically-rigorous 36 

analyses, creative use of available resources, long time series 37 

for most surveys, and willingness of the Science Center to 38 

investigate and, when appropriate, adopt new technologies into 39 

sampling programs. 40 

 41 

Common shortcomings were understaffed regional laboratories, 42 

perennial funding shortcomings, spatial coverage of some 43 

surveys, and the need to continually improve the relationships 44 

between survey designs and habitat composition. 45 

 46 

Independent reviewers heralded the Science Center staff for 47 

their efforts and asked questions of program managers and 48 
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offered suggestions on improvements, when appropriate.  The 1 

independent reports from the reviewers will be provided to the 2 

Science Center for comment and both the reviewer’s reports and 3 

the Science Center response will be made available to the 4 

public. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ryan.  Dr. Ponwith, did you have a 7 

comment? 8 

 9 

DR. PONWITH:  I just want to thank the council for sending a 10 

representative and certainly thank the Gulf States Commission as 11 

well for sending a representative to the program review.  This 12 

was a unique opportunity to take a look across a breadth of our 13 

data collection programs that support Magnuson-Stevens Act stock 14 

assessments and obtain some feedback on mechanisms we can put 15 

into place to try and improve the quality of those data 16 

collections and therefore, the quality of those stock 17 

assessments. 18 

 19 

I am studying the reports from the reviewers right now.  I will 20 

use those reports to generate an action -- Basically a summary 21 

report and an action plan and all of those materials will be 22 

ultimately posted to the web so that the council members and our 23 

fishing industry colleagues can see that. 24 

 25 

In the meantime, if you go to the Southeast Fisheries Science 26 

Center’s website, on the bottom of the homepage, there’s a hot 27 

link to a page for the review.  If members from the public or 28 

council members would like to see the presentations that were 29 

made that week or any of the background materials on the 30 

sampling protocols, those materials are all publicly available. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Ponwith.  Next under Other 33 

Business, and I’m not sure who put this on, who I need to call 34 

on, but Marine Resource Education Program Science Workshop 35 

Update. 36 

 37 

MARINE RESOURCE EDUCATION PROGRAM SCIENCE WORKSHOP UPDATE 38 

 39 

MS. CHARLENE PONCE:  I just wanted to give you an update on the 40 

status of the Marine Resource Education Program.  Just to 41 

refresh your memory, this is an education program designed by 42 

fishermen for fishermen and it’s a workshop-based program 43 

administered by the Gulf of Maine Research Institute. 44 

 45 

It aims to foster relationships and improve knowledge and 46 

understanding of fisheries science and management and the way 47 

they do this is through two three-day workshops, a science 48 
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workshop and a management workshop. 1 

 2 

The first three-day science workshop was held this year, April 2 3 

through 4, in St. Pete, Florida, at the Florida Wildlife 4 

Research Institute.  By all accounts, it was a great success. 5 

 6 

A diverse group of thirty-two people representing recreational 7 

anglers, commercial fishermen, charter for-hire fishermen, 8 

industry representatives, and media were chosen from a pool of 9 

over forty applicants.  That list of participants is included in 10 

your briefing book, Tab N, Number 1, on page 4. 11 

 12 

Participant recruitment was coordinated by the Gulf of Maine 13 

Research Institute and the program was publicized through the 14 

steering committee members.  5,000 postcards were sent out to 15 

permit holders, asking them to submit applications, and then 16 

staff from the three councils in the Southeast Region also 17 

helped with the publicizing. 18 

 19 

During the three-day science workshop, the group heard from ten 20 

presenters on a number of topics, including sampling and survey 21 

methods, population biology, which included a visit to several 22 

hands-on stations.  Here, an FWRI staff member assists with the 23 

cutting and reading of otoliths. 24 

 25 

Demonstrations were given on the removal of otoliths and other 26 

body parts, including gonads, for determining sexual maturity 27 

and participants got a lesson on tags and acoustical data 28 

collection.  Tours were given on deck, in the workup station, 29 

and on the bridge of the Research Vessel Weather Bird and here, 30 

a captain answers questions on navigation and sampling. 31 

 32 

During the station rotations, participants were introduced to 33 

sampling gear and the use of video cameras and side-beam sonar.  34 

Touring stations allowed for hands-on experience and informal 35 

questions and answers. 36 

 37 

After visiting the stations, participants reported back to the 38 

classroom, where over the next few days, they learned about the 39 

SEDAR process, stock assessment and modeling, cooperative 40 

research, conservation engineering and gear, oceanography and 41 

climate drivers, and ecosystem-based management.  A copy of the 42 

workshop agenda is also included in your backup, on page 7 of 43 

Tab N, Number 1. 44 

 45 

At the end of the three days, participants were asked to 46 

complete a survey and it was a voluntary survey and just about 47 

everyone who participated completed that form and the results 48 
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were very positive. 1 

 2 

Instructors received very high rankings and the majority of 3 

participants found the workshop valuable to very valuable and 4 

many of them noted that they plan to become more involved in the 5 

management process. 6 

 7 

One of the many things that this workshop is intended to do is 8 

to educate stakeholders so that they can go out and educate 9 

their peers and I think this testimonial demonstrates exactly 10 

that.  I won’t read it for you, but you can read that while it’s 11 

up there. 12 

 13 

The next step in moving forward with the program is to plan the 14 

management workshop.  The proposed dates are September 24 15 

through 26 of this year and a subcommittee is working on 16 

developing the curriculum, as well as identifying presenters and 17 

pinning down a location. 18 

 19 

Everyone who participated in the science workshop will be 20 

invited back to participate in the management workshop and any 21 

vacancies that occur, for whatever reason, will be filled by 22 

individuals who applied during the first round of applications 23 

and that’s all I have, Mr. Chairman. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions? 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  That was a pretty comprehensive agenda 28 

and I noticed there was one bullet on ecosystem-based 29 

management.  I am not sure some of us really are able to grasp 30 

ecosystem-based management and I’m wondering if there were many 31 

comments relative to what is ecosystem-based management or were 32 

there any particular comments relative to that type of 33 

management, if you recall? 34 

 35 

MS. PONCE:  Unfortunately, I was not able to participate in that 36 

portion of the workshop and so I really can’t answer that 37 

question. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other questions?  You may have said this 40 

right at the first and I missed it, but how were participants 41 

selected or invited or was it just open enrollment? 42 

 43 

MS. PONCE:  You had to submit an application and so the Gulf of 44 

Maine Research Institute sent out postcards announcing the 45 

program and how to apply and then people on the steering 46 

committee invited people that they knew that they thought might 47 

be interested in the program.  We had over forty applicants and 48 
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then a committee went through and selected people based on how 1 

they answered the questions and things like that. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Any other questions?  Next on the 4 

agenda, in Other Business, is a Summary of the Council 5 

Coordination Committee, the CCC, Meeting.  With this also, I 6 

just want to ask the participants who were there to comment and 7 

I will call on some people here.  Chairman Cupka, you were 8 

there, representing your council, and do you have any comments 9 

from your perspective? 10 

 11 

SUMMARY OF THE MAY 2013 COUNCIL COORDINATION COMMITTEE 12 

 13 

MR. CUPKA:  I thought it was a typical CCC meeting in regard to 14 

subject matter.  It seems like some of those agenda items have 15 

gone on for a while and they don’t ever seem to get resolved. 16 

 17 

I was a little disappointed in the way it was structured, the 18 

fact that it was split in two parts, with the Managing our 19 

Nation’s Fisheries Conference in the middle.  We got there the 20 

first of the week and started the CCC meeting and then had to 21 

adjourn it or recess to go to the conference and then pick it 22 

back up again after the conference. 23 

 24 

That was a little different than what we’ve usually done, but a 25 

lot of discussion on budget and the Inspector General report and 26 

that sort of thing, but -- Of course, Sam was there talking 27 

about allocation and the need for the councils to revisit the 28 

issue of allocation, which many of them have already started 29 

doing, and so that was pretty much it.  It was a typical CCC 30 

meeting, I thought. 31 

 32 

MR. ANSON:  Seeing as it was my first full CCC meeting, I will 33 

stick with Mr. Cupka’s comments.  He has got more experience.  I 34 

will note that the Pacific Council was the lead council for the 35 

MONF Conference, in establishing that, and Don McIsaac serves as 36 

the CCC Chair. 37 

 38 

They have produced and made available on their website, under 39 

their June briefing book FTP or FTP site, the June briefing 40 

book, a draft decision summary document of the CCC meeting, if 41 

anyone so chooses.  It was Item C.1.A, Attachment Number 4. 42 

 43 

It provides a summary of each of the items that was discussed at 44 

the CCC and I will just briefly run through a couple of these 45 

that we’ve had some discussion on. 46 

 47 

The Pacific Council staff will develop a summary document of the 48 
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Managing our Nation’s Fisheries Conference and the findings that 1 

were produced there and so they will be working on that and hope 2 

to have it completed, at least draft form, by late summer of 3 

this year and so be looking out for that. 4 

 5 

Then there was some discussion on ESA transparency and the CCC 6 

discussed and provided input on the MAFAC Endangered Species Act 7 

Working Group Report options.  These options were designed to 8 

increase confidence in the science and process used for Section 9 

7 consultations under the MSA and so the CCC -- The workgroup 10 

wasn’t finished with their deliberations and they will have a 11 

final report, they hope, ready by October of this year. 12 

 13 

There also was the CCC -- Members of the CCC were to try to get 14 

together and meet over the summer to comment on NMFS’s policy 15 

for the use of electronic technologies and fishery-dependent 16 

data collection activities.  Again, they’re going to probably 17 

have a conference call over the summer and try to generalize 18 

comments and then provide comment back to National Marine 19 

Fisheries Service on that particular document. 20 

 21 

Again, the rest of the items, they had NEPA discussions and then 22 

the OIG action plan was also discussed there and it’s detailed 23 

in that draft agenda or draft summary. 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  Where is the next one scheduled or when is the Gulf 26 

due to be host? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am not sure, but I think we’re next in line, 29 

aren’t we? 30 

 31 

MR. ANSON:  They have discussions about the CCC meeting schedule 32 

at the end of that document and the 2014 annual meeting will be 33 

held during the week of May 12 in Virginia Beach, Virginia.  34 

Then they have not selected a date or a location for the interim 35 

meeting, but those are usually held in January or February of 36 

each year. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Boyd, before they talk you into letting the 39 

Gulf host it, I blame it on Robin.  He was Chair and he couldn’t 40 

make the meeting and so he sent me up there as Vice Chair and it 41 

was right after Katrina and they convinced me they needed to 42 

come down to the Gulf to spend money to help us out and we put 43 

it on in New Orleans and we had a swamp tour for them and 44 

Mississippi cooked.  It’s a lot of work and so just keep that in 45 

mind. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  My understanding is that the CCC rotates the 48 
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chairmanship around various years and I’m not sure when we come 1 

up. 2 

 3 

MR. CUPKA:  Kevin mentioned that Don McIsaac was Chair and 4 

actually, Don is Executive Director of the Pacific Council, 5 

which hosted it, but the actual CCC Chair this year is the Chair 6 

of their council, Dan Walters. 7 

 8 

The way it works is, as Chairman Boyd has indicated, is that it 9 

moves around and each council hosts it a different year and the 10 

Chairman of the CCC is the chairman of the host council for that 11 

year and their term runs from January through December and the 12 

interim meeting is usually always held in Washington, D.C. in 13 

the wintertime or early spring. 14 

 15 

Your turn must be coming up pretty soon, because I know we’ve 16 

hosted it and the Mid-Atlantic has hosted it and now the 17 

Pacific.  The Western Pacific did it last year. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Based on comments by Mr. Perret, will do my best 20 

to avoid the issue.  Dr. Crabtree, you were there and do you 21 

have any comments? 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, sir, I don’t. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Gregory, you were there, I think for a 26 

moment, weren’t you?  Any comments? 27 

 28 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Right.  I was there the first day 29 

and like Chairman Cupka said, I was surprised at some of the 30 

mundane discussion on the first day.  I thought with the eight 31 

councils being there together that more important issues would 32 

be discussed. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Simmons, you were there also as staff 35 

support and did you have any comments? 36 

 37 

DR. SIMMONS:  I enjoyed being there.  That was my first CCC 38 

meeting and first Managing the Nation’s Fisheries meeting, but 39 

you guys are focusing on CCC right now and one of the things 40 

that I took home was working with some of the NEPA folks up 41 

there in D.C. and making some connections and talking to other 42 

councils and what their Deputy Directors do and how they run 43 

their council meetings and just the different ways, the 44 

different methods and schedules, that different councils used.  45 

I found that very informative and very interesting and I 46 

appreciate the opportunity that I got to go.  Thank you. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Ms. Williams, you asked to have this 1 

put on the agenda and I did not put it on the agenda, because 2 

when you brought it up the other day, you read a few things out 3 

of it, but I do have a hard copy of it and I’m assuming that it 4 

went out to all council members, this letter.  Did you want to 5 

comment and talk about it? 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, it was on my computer and I was trying 8 

to find it, so that I could make some reference to some items in 9 

there.  If you don’t mind holding off until I can actually find 10 

the document and I can let you know that. 11 

 12 

I was just saying that since this council, and I may even change 13 

my mind after I listen to public testimony, may want to consider 14 

both of those documents as they are looking at that allocation 15 

document.  That was all and so just give me a little while to 16 

find it and then I will comment later on it.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We are way ahead of schedule.  We 19 

have taken care of the Other Business items and if there’s not 20 

anything else at this point, I think what we will do is recess 21 

until Public Testimony at one o’clock and Executive Director 22 

Gregory told me that he didn’t think we had a lot of cards and 23 

so I am going to review the number of cards we’ve got for public 24 

testimony and if it looks like we have enough time, I am going 25 

to allow five minutes instead of three minutes.  If you want to 26 

submit two cards, then if we get through that, then we can have 27 

double testimony, if you want to call it that. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  I just want to remind everyone that at the fish house 30 

tonight we’ll have a reception and if people want to have dinner 31 

afterwards, that’s your choice, but the fish house is hosting us 32 

and given that this is Larry’s last full council meeting, this 33 

is our opportunity to be able to thank him, et cetera.  I just 34 

kind of want a show of hands of those who plan on going to the 35 

reception, so I can let the fish house know.  It’s going to be 36 

at six o’clock and it’s right here downtown.  Can I have a show 37 

of hands?  It’s the council and staff.  If the public wants to 38 

go, they are welcome to.  It’s approximately thirty folks and 39 

thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  My understanding was that we’re going to ask for 42 

$10 per person. 43 

 44 

DR. DANA:  Yes, to offset some of the costs, but the appetizers 45 

and all that is going to be provided by the fish house. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Part of that $10 would be two drink tickets and 48 
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is that correct?  Okay.  We stand in recess until one o’clock, 1 

where we will take up public testimony.  Council members, if you 2 

would just stay with me for a minute, we’re going to have a 3 

quick closed session. 4 

 5 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 10:35 a.m., June 20, 2013.) 6 

 7 

- - - 8 

 9 

June 20, 2013 10 

 11 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 12 

 13 

- - - 14 

 15 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 16 

Council reconvened at the Crowne Plaza Pensacola-The Grande, 17 

Pensacola, Florida, Thursday afternoon, June 20, 2013, and was 18 

called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are going into public testimony and I’m going 21 

to try something different.  We don’t have as many cards turned 22 

in as we usually do.  We’ve got quite a few, but I’m going to go 23 

to five minutes, but I really, really want you to adhere to the 24 

five minutes.  Please don’t make me ask you to sit down, if you 25 

would, because I’m giving you extra time. 26 

 27 

I realize that five minutes is not a lot of time, but 28 

percentagewise, it’s a great increase over what you’ve had in 29 

the past.  We’re looking at a couple of hours at five minutes 30 

and so what I’m going to do is I have the cards.   31 

 32 

I am going to call on one person and then I will read another 33 

name and if you would step up behind the person that is giving 34 

testimony, so that you can come right in and we can keep this 35 

thing moving, I would appreciate it. 36 

 37 

If I mess up your name, I certainly apologize.  One of these 38 

days, I will get these all down, but the first person is Jim 39 

Zurbrick and he will be followed by Bill Kelly.   40 

 41 

The green light will come on when our Executive Director pushes 42 

the button and the yellow light will come on one minute before 43 

the end and so if you would watch for the red light, that’s your 44 

cue to exit.  If you would, please state your name and whatever 45 

your affiliation might be, private angler, boat captain, 46 

whatever.  Thank you. 47 

 48 
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PUBLIC COMMENT 1 

 2 

MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  Thank you very much for allowing me to speak 3 

today.  I am Jim Zurbrick and I am a commercial fisherman from 4 

Steinhatchee, Florida.  My wife and I personally run a 5 

grouper/snapper offshore boat and I own another one. 6 

 7 

I have a letter here I would like to submit here from Madeira 8 

Beach, the mayor of Madeira Beach, Florida, where the largest 9 

grouper fleet in the Gulf is housed, supporting commercial 10 

fishing and also, at the same time, supporting recreational 11 

fishing.  You know there’s a good blend that makes for a healthy 12 

Florida seafood economy and I do want to submit that after I’m 13 

done here. 14 

 15 

I’ve been here for four days and listened to a lot of discussion 16 

from the committees.  The word “conservation” doesn’t come up 17 

much, does it?  It seems that it’s about more fish for the 18 

recreational sector without as much conservation verbiage, 19 

because we all know that the recreational fishermen have to have 20 

a buffer because they constantly go over. 21 

 22 

For all practical purposes, for years now, the recreational 23 

fishermen have had a larger portion of quota.  When you look at 24 

the landings that have been allowed, and if it’s a million 25 

pounds overage or a million-and-a-half, when you look at the 26 

percentage at the end of the year of what was allowed, they have 27 

already had reallocation. 28 

 29 

I do not support reallocation.  What I do support is some 30 

creative, out-of-the-box thinking with what to do with 31 

recreational regulations, regional management, possibly, once 32 

everything is out of the weeds and we’ve looked at this thing.  33 

 34 

It’s so early in the game that I don’t know, but I applaud you 35 

for at least looking somewhere else.  Commercially, there is 36 

probably something as far as allocation and not necessarily 37 

shares, but allocation that we can use in the eastern Gulf. 38 

 39 

I am a commercial fisherman and I do lease red snapper to cover 40 

mine.  There’s a lot of folks that aren’t maybe financially able 41 

to what I do, but I try like heck to do my best on that part and 42 

so let’s get creative as we go forward here and I ask, pretty 43 

much demand, that we end up with a vote on allocation that keeps 44 

it at status quo until you folks sincerely really have a good 45 

idea what you want and leave the politics out of it. 46 

 47 

We’ve got people who are crying and I understand.  I was a 48 
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recreational charter person for years before I got into the 1 

commercial fishing full time and I understand, but how we go at 2 

this needs to be right, because your reputation is at stake 3 

here. 4 

 5 

Last year, I mentioned that Congress had a -- Your approval 6 

rating was better than Congress’s and now, with Congress being 7 

so low and you being better, I don’t know where we’re at, how 8 

much greater, but, folks, these are some times.  We need, going 9 

forward, some unity that makes good common sense in doing the 10 

right thing with this fishery.  Thank you. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Jim, we have a couple of questions. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your testimony and I appreciate 15 

everything you’re saying and I understand your position on 16 

allocation and I understand on understanding where we’re at 17 

better before we do some allocation and are you in support of a 18 

recreational regional management process? 19 

 20 

MR. ZURBRICK:  A recreational what now? 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  Regional management thought process. 23 

 24 

MR. ZURBRICK:  I am in favor of looking at it, because you can’t 25 

be -- You can’t do your job if you’re not open minded.  I don’t 26 

know where all of that is going to go.  I know that Florida 27 

might feel that they can manage it better, but I also know, 28 

Harlon, that the politics -- You get on a state level and we 29 

think we have politics involved now, but when you get on the 30 

state level, maybe some things could happen and so I don’t know, 31 

but I darned sure want to look at it.  I think any objective 32 

person is open minded with everything. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Do you think we can count fish better at the states 35 

or at the federal government? 36 

 37 

MR. ZURBRICK:  I am not sure and that’s part of what I would 38 

have to see, how they plan on counting them.  I know that what 39 

they’re doing now in Louisiana is encouraging, because people 40 

are telling me they’re actually having people come to their 41 

boats and they’re actually having people there.  They’re 42 

actually physically trying to do it instead of a lot of 43 

extrapolation from a few phone calls. 44 

 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Jim.  When you said leave the quota 46 

status quo, are you talking about the percentage or are you 47 

talking about the poundage-wise or just exactly what do you 48 
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mean? 1 

 2 

MR. ZURBRICK:  I am talking about the existing percentage split 3 

and I’m talking about the future increases. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  How is it going to affect you if this council 6 

waits until August or September to give the commercial industry 7 

their share or their 51 percent of the increase in the 8 

allocation that you all have been waiting on?  Is that going to 9 

hurt you more so for them to wait instead of doing an emergency 10 

rule now to release it to you? 11 

 12 

MR. ZURBRICK:  I think that anybody that’s open minded knows 13 

that if you wait any longer -- We can catch the quota, but what 14 

we do commercial now is stagger it so we have a twelve-month 15 

fishery. 16 

 17 

When the derby fishing -- You are indirectly going to create a 18 

derby the longer you wait.  It’s no different than you giving 19 

the recreational fishermen two-million pounds on December 28 and 20 

expect them to catch it all in the winter months. 21 

 22 

No, we need those fish as early as we can to protect the market 23 

and keep prices stable and to be able to catch those fish and 24 

get them out to the American consumer, who, by the way, there’s 25 

not enough red snapper for the American consumer, which I know 26 

that many of the restaurants and chefs and all that, who 27 

hopefully will speak today, will talk about the fact that this 28 

increase is going to help Americans be able to eat domestic-29 

caught wild seafood and not have to purchase the farm-raised 30 

stuff from overseas. 31 

 32 

DR. ABELE:  Jim, thanks for coming to all these meetings and 33 

being willing to share ideas.  If I am reading the SEDAR-31 34 

right there on the east coast, with vertical line fishers, 35 

there’s about 500,000 fish, or about 3.45 million pounds, 36 

discarded every year.  You’re talking about thinking out of the 37 

box and what ideas do you have to reduce the amount of discards 38 

in that area? 39 

 40 

MR. ZURBRICK:  Are we talking commercial?  I heard you mention a 41 

figure the other day of -- As far as the discards? 42 

 43 

DR. ABELE:  These are in the SEDAR-31.  It dealt with commercial 44 

fishing, IFQ vertical line fishers. 45 

 46 

MR. ZURBRICK:  For one thing, I might argue the discards, but 47 

the observer reports that you mentioned the other day, it’s hard 48 
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for me to do that.  I just know that my personal experience is 1 

it’s hard for me to believe that the discards -- I am almost 2 

thinking that they were talking about the entire reef fish 3 

complex as far as discards and not just red snappers. 4 

 5 

For one thing, culling is not a question in the commercial 6 

sector and so I don’t believe it’s culling.  We get pretty much 7 

the same thing.  We get a little bit more for the smaller fish. 8 

 9 

DR. ABELE:  The people that call me from down there say they 10 

have no quota and that when leasing gets $3.50 or so a pound 11 

that it’s not cost effective and so they’re telling me that they 12 

are discarding a lot of fish as a result of the high leasing 13 

cost and having no quota, because there were no snapper there 14 

before. 15 

 16 

MR. ZURBRICK:  Dr. Abele, like I said, in creative, out-of-the-17 

box thinking, that’s where we’ve got to come up with something.  18 

Allocation and shares are two different issues.  There is talk 19 

about a third party, somebody managing something to help with 20 

the dead discards especially. 21 

 22 

If you go ahead and give snapper to a boat that keeps every 23 

snapper they keep and not just the dead discards, then we might 24 

never have enough. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay, Jim.  Thank you very much and we’re going 27 

to move on.  Bill Kelly, followed by Bob Spaeth. 28 

 29 

MR. BILL KELLY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, I am 30 

Bill Kelly with the Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen’s 31 

Association.  I just wanted to address you on two issues today, 32 

kingfish and yellowtail snapper. 33 

 34 

First off, I want to thank the council for taking some very 35 

positive steps here on kingfish.  That is, specifically an 36 

alternative to increase the hook and line trip limits to 3,000 37 

pounds a day, which would eliminate a lot of the latent permits 38 

that we’re seeing in the southern portions of Florida and give 39 

our fishermen an opportunity, once again, to earn a living. 40 

 41 

Secondly, transit authority, which is very important for us in 42 

terms of turn-around times, quality control, and the ability for 43 

our fishermen to market their catches, in many cases at their 44 

own fish houses, which they’re prohibited from returning to, 45 

because of transit issues. 46 

 47 

The State of Florida apparently does not have any problems with 48 
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it, or very small issues that need to be addressed, but we think 1 

it would be an exceptionally large and positive step for the 2 

industry. 3 

 4 

With regard to kingfish, we came out 118,000 pounds light in our 5 

gillnet fishery this year.  Normally it’s something that we 6 

prosecute in about seventy-two hours.  The absence of cold 7 

fronts and other issues did not drive those fish down where we 8 

could harvest them, but I do want to extend a very sincere, 9 

personal thank-you to Dr. Steve Branstetter and Sue Gerhart with 10 

NMFS SERO for their cooperative efforts to maintain open lines 11 

of communication while we fished this absolutely to the very end 12 

of the season and it’s particularly noteworthy the cooperation 13 

that they gave us to prosecute this fishery to its fullest 14 

extent and we thank you. 15 

 16 

Yellowtail snapper and mangrove snapper, back in 2008, I 17 

presented a comparison of circle and j-hooks to the South 18 

Atlantic Council at their June meeting.  Our field comparisons 19 

and so forth indicated that roughly about 40 percent of 20 

yellowtail and mangrove snappers are gut hooked with circle 21 

hooks, versus about 45 percent in the j-hook fishery. 22 

 23 

Those are substantial numbers.  The biggest issue though occurs 24 

when you take a gut-hooked yellowtail or mangrove snapper that 25 

might be undersized and you want to release it.  Then we’re 26 

talking about serious internal injuries. 27 

 28 

Also, with the current hook release devices and so forth that 29 

are being used in the commercial fishing industry, due to the 30 

mouth morphology of these fish, there is far less damage 31 

occurring where j-hooks are used as compared to circle hooks.  32 

We are talking about a very limited fishery in the scheme of 33 

things. 34 

 35 

The South Atlantic Council was impressed enough with the 36 

evidence that we provided that that following year, they granted 37 

an exemption for the use of j-hooks on yellowtail snapper and 38 

mangrove snapper south of 28 North. 39 

 40 

We have a substantial yellowtail snapper fishery that takes 41 

place on the north side of the Tortugas and we hope that you 42 

would give that some serious consideration.  The reality is that 43 

it would really reduce mortality on the release of both 44 

yellowtail and mangrove snapper. 45 

 46 

Also, with regard to yellowtail, that’s probably the most 47 

important finfish fishery in the Florida Keys and Monroe County.  48 
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90 percent of the two-million pounds harvested annually in the 1 

state come from the Florida Keys.  We certainly hope that you 2 

would take the advice that the SSC has put forward here, 3 

recommending a near doubling of that quota without any harm 4 

whatsoever. 5 

 6 

The stock assessment actually categorized it as an underutilized 7 

species and it shows them to be just as robust, maybe even more 8 

so, than they were ten years earlier in the 2003 assessment.   9 

 10 

Speaking of stock assessments, on important economically-11 

important species like those, by region, we think that the 12 

council should prioritize stock assessments with increased 13 

frequency in those areas. 14 

 15 

Having passed out a few other thank-you’s, I will make one final 16 

one.  I want to thank Dr. Larry Abele for his service to the 17 

council.  Thank you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bill.  Any questions for Bill?  Next 20 

up is Bob Spaeth, followed by Ken Haddad. 21 

 22 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members, for the opportunity 23 

to address you today.  The issue is our ideas on allocation.  24 

Let’s put this into perspective and I’m not trying to attack any 25 

sector, but look at the facts from the commercial consumer side. 26 

 27 

The charter for-hire sector wants sector separation and IFQs.  28 

That’s fine, but they have been under the recreational sector 29 

and their history in that sector should be used and the IFQ fish 30 

distributed from that sector. 31 

 32 

The fish in the commercial sector all go to the consumer.  Those 33 

are basically their fish.  We are just the vehicle that harvests 34 

for them, the same as a farmer.  Most Americans do not have 35 

access to federal waters, whom the fish belong to.  The 36 

recreational sector cannot sell their catch and those fish are 37 

reserved for those who can afford to charter or own a boat big 38 

enough to fish in federal waters. 39 

 40 

Should those fish be allocated to another sector, a couple of 41 

things would occur.  The supply-and-demand curve would be fixed 42 

and the consumer would pay more for their fish.   43 

 44 

Reallocation of the fish should stay in the consumer commercial 45 

sector.  The shareholders should get what the original 46 

allocation at the beginning of the program and I think it was 47 

9.2 million pounds. 48 
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 1 

They helped rebuild the stocks.  The rest of the allocation 2 

should be used to reduce discards in the eastern Gulf.  Due to 3 

the collapse of the red snapper and the lack of them, the 4 

grouper fishermen were on the first ten days of the month and 5 

limited landings.  Most grouper boats fished seven to fourteen 6 

days, making it almost impossible to develop a reasonable 7 

history.   8 

 9 

The snapper and grouper are more abundant in the southern Gulf, 10 

especially now.  What would be a reasonable approach to limiting 11 

discards would be to reallocate those fish to the vessels that 12 

helped rebuild the fishery and did not have the ability to 13 

create a history.  This would help eliminate discards and those 14 

fish should have to be caught in that region.  I think that the 15 

conservation community should embrace this idea, or some form of 16 

it. 17 

 18 

The other thing I would like to mention is on the observer 19 

reports versus logbook reports.  You’re always going to see a 20 

big difference and it’s just the nature of the beast. 21 

 22 

I wouldn’t put a lot of faith in the logbook reports, because a 23 

lot of the guys come in and they’ve been fishing for seven or 24 

ten or twelve days and the records get lost and they aren’t 25 

quite sure what their discards were, et cetera.   26 

 27 

The other thing is if you have an observer on the boat, I think 28 

your fishing techniques change a little bit more, because you’re 29 

probably more conservative than you would be without an 30 

observer, to be truthful. 31 

 32 

On the goliath grouper issue, I was there when that amendment 33 

was made and I think if you will look back, you will find that 34 

there was no science that was really credible to restrict the 35 

harvest of goliath grouper back in I think it was Amendment 2 or 36 

3. 37 

 38 

When you do your deliberation, I would look back into the 39 

history and find out.  I know they’re a slow-growing fish, but 40 

the abundance is huge.  There isn’t really a big commercial 41 

market, or there hadn’t been.  We had Canada and the Keys and 42 

personally, on my boats, I didn’t want to put a 300-pound fish 43 

in the box. 44 

 45 

People were getting injured and things like that and so you 46 

might think about some kind of harvest for the goliath grouper.  47 

Thank you. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bob.  Any questions?  Ken Haddad, 2 

followed by Jason Delacruz. 3 

 4 

MR. KEN HADDAD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council members.  5 

It’s a pleasure to be here.  I’m Ken Haddad with the American 6 

Sportfishing Association.  We are the trade organization for the 7 

recreational fishing industry. 8 

 9 

For those of you who aren’t familiar with us, our industry, in 10 

the mid-1900s, supported the creation of a federal excise tax on 11 

recreational fishing equipment.  You now know this as the 12 

Sportfish Restoration Program, which provides much of the 13 

funding for state-level fishery programs, including those states 14 

in this room.  We have a vested interest in recreational 15 

fishing. 16 

 17 

We urge you to move forward with the Reef Fish Committee request 18 

for a special meeting this summer to implement regulatory 19 

changes relative to the snapper TAC increases that will be 20 

available. 21 

 22 

More specifically, we ask that you address Amendment 28 with the 23 

same timetable.  Amendment 28, or some version of it, has been 24 

delayed now for quite some time and it’s time to address it. 25 

 26 

You have helped the commercial sector with IFQs and stabilized 27 

that portion of the snapper fishery.  Even the draft options 28 

paper notes that the commercial sector has the potential for a 29 

year-round season and has consistently harvested below its quota 30 

since the IFQ system in 2007. 31 

 32 

You have stabilized that fishery.  On the other hand, and not 33 

intentional, we understand, we’ve created turmoil in the 34 

recreational sector, resulting in severe and continuing 35 

reductions in fishing seasons, derby fishing behavior, 36 

unpredictability in fishing seasons, impacts to charter fishers 37 

and industries associated with recreational fishing, moves for 38 

sector separation, states wanting regional management, states 39 

crafting new state boundaries, even congressional legislation to 40 

remove snapper from council management. 41 

 42 

We ask that you now consider the turmoil within the recreational 43 

sector over snapper and help stabilize the fishery as you sort 44 

out the longer-term issues of regional management, sector 45 

separation, and overall fishery allocation procedures. 46 

 47 

If you will move forward with Amendment 28, or some addition to 48 
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the TAC increase process and provide an alternative that 1 

maximizes the TAC increases towards the recreational sector, 2 

such as in Alternative 5 in both scenarios in the draft, you may 3 

bring a mediating factor to the entire snapper conflict and 4 

allow you to work this out in a little longer-term solutions. 5 

 6 

We need a signal that you care about what is happening in the 7 

recreational fishery and that you’re willing to work to 8 

stabilize it. 9 

 10 

Second, on a related but different topic, I always come before 11 

you and mention barotrauma-reducing devices.  This technology 12 

continues to improve.  It’s a great potential tool for reducing 13 

release mortality, discards.  14 

 15 

For those of you who were at Managing our Nation’s Fisheries 16 

III, you should be aware the Pacific Council has been able to 17 

include the use of barotrauma-reducing devices in their 18 

management schemes for some species and reduce the projected 19 

release mortality, thus increasing TAC.  It is a viable tool. 20 

 21 

This is a likely chance this could be applicable to species like 22 

snapper and we urge you to pursue this by at least promoting the 23 

funding of the science to give you confidence to use these tools 24 

in your management framework.  That concludes my remarks, Mr. 25 

Chairman, and thank you. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ken.  Are there questions? 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Ken.  It seems like you’re asking for 30 

the same stabilization for the recreational fishery as they did 31 

for the commercial fishery.  In order to do that, they actually 32 

reduced the commercial fishery, capped the commercial fishery. 33 

 34 

Where the commercial fishery was harvesting nine-million pounds, 35 

it reduced them to two-million pounds.  Do you want that same 36 

stabilization to take place in the same method for the 37 

recreational fishery or did I misunderstand?  Surely I 38 

misunderstood that. 39 

 40 

MR. HADDAD:  What I was saying is the commercial fishery is 41 

stable now and the recreational fishery is not.  We are looking 42 

for you -- I didn’t say to apply the same approach, but we’re 43 

looking for a stabilization in the recreational fishery, 44 

understanding it’s not going to be an easy process. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  Ken, thanks for your comments.  The harvesting 47 

sector is stable right now and they’re stable because we have 48 
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in-season quota monitoring and how do you project that we solve 1 

that problem in the recreational sector?  Until we have that 2 

done, it’s very difficult for me to make any moves for 3 

allocation or any otherwise, until we can get our feet solidly 4 

on the ground. 5 

 6 

We have seen how Louisiana’s data collection has helped us get 7 

days and how do we solve the problem for the recreational 8 

fishermen? 9 

 10 

MR. HADDAD:  There’s not an easy solution.  I think ultimately -11 

- I think if you were at Managing our Nation’s Fisheries III, it 12 

was a pretty large discussion topic, is how can we manage the 13 

recreational fishery differently than trying to manage it as a 14 

commercial fishery. 15 

 16 

We’re two different fisheries and we have two different goals.  17 

We are different, but we’re being managed the same and there are 18 

ways to do it and it has to do with, for example, looking at 19 

managing based on mortality as opposed to MSY.  There is a 20 

number of ways to do it.  Somebody mentioned out-of-the-box 21 

thinking and I think we’re going to have to go that way, 22 

ultimately. 23 

 24 

In the meantime, we need some stabilization tied to red snapper, 25 

because it’s just throwing a wrench in everybody’s ability to 26 

think to the future. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ken.  Jason Delacruz, followed by 29 

Stan Harris. 30 

 31 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  I am Jason Delacruz, Vice President of the 32 

Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and owner/operator of Wild 33 

Seafood Company.  I would like to kind of give a little of my 34 

perspective on the allocation fight and I’ve prepared something 35 

to read, which I don’t usually do, and so bear with me.  It’s 36 

not really my skill. 37 

 38 

We support status quo of Amendment 28, to Action 1, Alternative 39 

1, no action in Amendment 28, maintain the allocation set by the 40 

amendment of the Reef Fish Management Plan.  There has been no 41 

valid argument presented, other than bias form of organizations 42 

to reallocate the given commercial sector allocation. 43 

 44 

The commercial sector allocation is accountable.  We do not 45 

overfish and we provide protein to 313 million U.S. citizens.  46 

We often, as an organization, don’t necessarily agree with 47 

Southeast Fisheries Association and Bob Jones, but on this issue 48 
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of allocation, we actually united. 1 

 2 

He pointed out and brought to light that in the second sentence 3 

of the abstract on the page from the Southeast Fisheries Science 4 

Center, reported for the economic SESSC, written by Juan Agar 5 

and David Carter, that the magnitude of reallocation and the 6 

extent in which national economic benefits can be increased can 7 

only be confidently determined with additional research and 8 

improvement in the quality of the existing data collection and 9 

new data collections.  Has this been accomplished yet?  Is there 10 

any other repeated rhetoric by CCA that has changed any of this 11 

or is it just the same stuff? 12 

 13 

We haven’t seen any valid economic studies on the commercial 14 

fishery and so we really don’t have a good context of how these 15 

two things link together. 16 

 17 

Now, I would like to get into some specifics about my business 18 

and how this allocation fight will affect the people that work 19 

for me and their families.  In the month of May, we unloaded 20 

84,000 pounds of fish.  Of that 84,000 pounds of fish, it was 21 

able to provide livelihoods for four vessels and I will work 22 

through the names and I’m kind of trying to put a personal face 23 

on this: Brian Mellon, Lisa Mellon, their granddaughter, Brandon 24 

and Blake Jones, Gary Kettlehut on the Vessel Miss Donna, Jesse 25 

Reed, his wife, his five children, Jamie Nance, wife, and Justin 26 

Ledee. 27 

 28 

Of the Blackjack 1, Bobby Carter, Paula Santos, Michael Lambert.  29 

The Miss Rebecca has Nick and Aubrey, his not even one-year-old 30 

daughter, Henri Carter, Jessica Lambert, Jimmy Petrie, and then 31 

my company of Wild Seafood is Adam, Tina, Emmy, John, Bill, 32 

Andrew, Clayton, Cody, Trevor, Ralph, Tony, John, and Benita.  33 

All of these people have jobs because of this 84,000 pounds, as 34 

well as plenty of other contractors that I’m writing checks to 35 

on a daily basis. 36 

 37 

Shipping companies of Lake Trucking, Sunnyland Trucking, Duke 38 

Trucking, Refrigerated Express, S&B Truck Repair, Precision 39 

Scales, B&B Refrigeration, McMullen Oil, Palm Oil.  The list 40 

goes on and on and on.  Everybody knows what business is like. 41 

 42 

This 84,000 pounds was supplied to my customers that have made a 43 

concerted effort to purchase fish that they knew came from this 44 

fishery and the way it was managed.  It means a lot to them to 45 

buy American fish and to buy something from a well-managed 46 

fishery. 47 

 48 
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Now let’s talk about the people that you guys are really going 1 

to reallocate this away from.  This 84,000 pounds of fish, at a 2 

43 percent yield, ended up being about 96,000 dinners.  Of those 3 

96,000 dinners in the month of May to the American public, most 4 

of these people don’t own boats and don’t live near the 5 

coastline and this is their only access to this American 6 

resource. 7 

 8 

This allocation shift hurts them and not me.  It hurts me too, 9 

but they’re the ones that get to use these fish.  I can’t eat 10 

84,000 pounds of fish in the month of May.  No matter how big I 11 

look, it’s just not possible. 12 

 13 

Given that no quantifiable data has been presented and no 14 

formal, full-scale economic study has been completed on the 15 

commercial sector and that the discussion of 1 percent of shift 16 

in allocation of the red snapper would not even provide marginal 17 

benefits to the recreational sector, yet every pound lost to the 18 

commercial sector is a fish lost to the American consumer and 19 

the entire seafood supply chain, no shifting in allocation 20 

should be taking place at this time. 21 

 22 

Let’s not forget the allocation you take away, you’re taking it 23 

from the 97 percent of Americans that eat these fish and not me.  24 

Thank you. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jason.  Questions? 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  Is 84,000 pounds high, low, or average? 29 

 30 

MR. DELACRUZ:  I have just started becoming a fish house in the 31 

last year and I think you’ll find that next year at the same 32 

time, it’s probably going to be far low and I will have -- The 33 

employment list will be much longer, but we’re on an upscale. 34 

 35 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Jason.  Do you see any economic harm 36 

that will come to you and all these people that you provide jobs 37 

to and on down the chain, all the businesses that you just 38 

mentioned, by this council holding the commercial allocation 39 

that’s available to them until September or October, whenever it 40 

is that they decide to release it, rather than doing it through 41 

some type of an emergency action? 42 

 43 

MR. DELACRUZ:  Absolutely.  If you dump the -- It’s about a 30 44 

to 40 percent increase, if I understand what it looks like it 45 

could be.  If you dump that on the market the last quarter of 46 

the year, the price of fish will go down.  There’s no way around 47 

it.  You can’t absorb that much that fast and so that’s going to 48 
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be a challenge. 1 

 2 

The sooner we get it, the more we can manage it and spread it 3 

out and this kind of speaks actually to some of the eastern Gulf 4 

issues.  This allocation is going to go directly to help limit 5 

our bycatch issues.   6 

 7 

The more allocation out there available as far as red snapper in 8 

the eastern Gulf, the more options -- Instead of us managing to 9 

meter our quota through the year and land 500 pounds a trip, 10 

maybe we can go to a thousand and the bycatch number just goes 11 

down and it lets the market grow at a steady, even pace.  Thank 12 

you. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jason.  We appreciate it.  Stan 15 

Harris and next up is Shane Cantrell. 16 

 17 

MR. STAN HARRIS:  Thank you.  My name is Stan Harris and I’m the 18 

President and CEO of the Louisiana Restaurant Association and I 19 

had no idea when I took this job, as a recovering restaurateur, 20 

that I would spend as much time on fishery issues and 21 

accessibility and management as we do, but it’s a critical 22 

center-of-the-plate item for our restaurants in Louisiana and 23 

our restaurants in New Orleans and throughout the state generate 24 

about $6.8 billion in sales and our visitors spend in New 25 

Orleans, on food purchases alone, a little over $2.1 billion a 26 

year. 27 

 28 

Our tourism is driven by our culinary heritage and the unique 29 

fish species that fill the center of our plates, including red 30 

snapper.  We support science-based stock assessments and oppose 31 

any reduction percentage for commercial fishing, because that’s 32 

what drives the ability of these fish to be available in our 33 

restaurants. 34 

 35 

The charter industry also relies on visitors as well as locals.  36 

The industries drive our economy and our jobs.  Our industry in 37 

Louisiana is the largest private employer.  We are larger 38 

actually than state government, which is somewhat of a surprise. 39 

 40 

We do support engaged discussion between all the parties, 41 

recreational, charter, and commercial fishing, as to how the 42 

fisheries are managed in the future. 43 

 44 

Red snapper is so desirable to our restaurants and this is how 45 

many of our consumers around the country enjoy it.  We support 46 

domestic, wild-caught seafood.  We recognize the fish in the 47 

Gulf belong to everyone in the United States and we have a 48 
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particular interest in red snapper, because this is how many of 1 

them enjoy it when they visit our restaurants. 2 

 3 

Our customers tell us what they will pay for and so 4 

accessibility is critically important.  Limitations that we’ve 5 

experienced has made it difficult over time to offer this 6 

consistently on our menus on a year-round basis, or even a 7 

seasonal basis. 8 

 9 

I know that many of us have hoped that the funds from the 10 

RESTORE Act, which a lot of us have lobbied aggressively for, 11 

will be available for stock assessments and promotional 12 

activities.  We still don’t know when the dollars are coming 13 

down and how much they will be and the specifics of who will get 14 

them and who will decide, but I assure you that we’re going to 15 

continue to talk about that. 16 

 17 

Louisiana, much like Florida, where I keep a boat, I fish 18 

recreationally and have a good time.  We all want the 19 

opportunity to enjoy these fishing species, but this is a 20 

critical part of maintaining an economic engine that we have in 21 

hospitality and tourism. 22 

 23 

In closing, we just oppose any percentage reduction to the 24 

commercial fishing allocation and in the event the charter 25 

industry is granted some quota, we would hope that that would 26 

come out of the recreational side, where it currently is today.  27 

Thank you very much for the opportunity to address you. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you and we have some questions for you. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Stan, I really appreciate you coming here and 32 

spending the time, driving all the way from New Orleans today 33 

and driving back to New Orleans.  It’s very important to me and 34 

to the industry, for sure.  How many restaurants are in your 35 

organization? 36 

 37 

MR. HARRIS:  About 7,000. 38 

 39 

MR. PEARCE:  You may not know this answer, but how many in the 40 

National Restaurant Association? 41 

 42 

MR. HARRIS:  Oh, goodness.  I will just tell you the impact is 43 

about $600 billion. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  Gotcha and okay.  Seafood is a mainstay in your 46 

restaurants and am I correct? 47 

 48 
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MR. HARRIS:  Seafood in Louisiana, especially in New Orleans.  1 

When we survey with the Convention and Visitors Bureau and the 2 

University of New Orleans, to survey what our visitors want as a 3 

satisfier, this is one of the center satisfiers in the center of 4 

the plate, being able to have these unique, indigenous fish 5 

species. 6 

 7 

MR. PEARCE:  They’re not just coming down to eat steak? 8 

 9 

MR. HARRIS:  They’re not coming down to eat steak and just to 10 

take their drink out on the street, no. 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  How many -- Louisiana and New Orleans had a record 13 

tourism this year and can you remember how many people came down 14 

to see us? 15 

 16 

MR. HARRIS:  We’re a little over thirteen-million and trying to 17 

build that higher.  We passed some resolutions to do it and the 18 

challenge that we have with growing that is being able to have 19 

accessibility to this. 20 

 21 

We’ve brought a few chefs with us today to talk to you and give 22 

the same type of information, the challenges that they face, not 23 

only from availability, but from pricing.  What we don’t want to 24 

do is price ourselves out of the market and the other thing that 25 

we don’t want to do is not have these items that give us the 26 

uniqueness that’s one of the drivers that people come for. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  Again, Stan, I thank you for coming. 29 

 30 

MR. HARRIS:  Thank you, Harlon. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you for being here, Mr. Harris.  I assume 33 

there are like organizations in the other four Gulf states, the 34 

Florida Restaurant Association and so on and so forth.  I assume 35 

Executive Directors, as well as staff, exchange communication 36 

and so on. 37 

 38 

I’m not trying to put you on the spot for the five associations, 39 

but is seafood as important in all the five states as it is in 40 

south Louisiana and the State of Louisiana to the restaurants? 41 

 42 

MR. HARRIS:  It certainly is and what we’ve worked with doing 43 

with our national association and our sustainability people 44 

there is trying to raise and heighten the awareness of this.  I 45 

spoke last week to the Florida Restaurant and Lodging 46 

Association.  We had a forum on fisheries. 47 

 48 
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It’s starting to take more and more of an interest, because 1 

people around our Gulf region are starting to see if we don’t 2 

have access to these fisheries, we are going to have challenges 3 

in continuing to grow our industry. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  This council has some decisions to make on this 6 

additional quota and so, from what I’m hearing, with the short 7 

supply as it is now, it would be beneficial, more so, for us to 8 

release the commercial -- At least the commercial’s share part 9 

of that allocation through some type of an emergency action, 10 

rather than dumping it all on the market in September or 11 

October.  Is that going to help you by us releasing it earlier 12 

than later? 13 

 14 

MR. HARRIS:  If we dump it on the market, we only have it for a 15 

short window.  What we’re looking at is something that’s more 16 

equitably managed over a longer window of time and then we’re 17 

going to see prices adjust a little bit more on an average 18 

basis, rather than just flooding the market and people making 19 

the mistaken goal that it’s going to be like that all the time. 20 

 21 

DR. ABELE:  This is a question out of curiosity, because Harlon 22 

and I went to dinner and they served us fish that was imported 23 

from somewhere and do you know the percentage of fish in the 24 

restaurants that is imported versus local? 25 

 26 

MR. HARRIS:  Anecdotally, in Louisiana, we hear from our 27 

Department of Wildlife and Fisheries routinely that about 80 28 

percent of our whole seafood catch is imported.  Thank you very 29 

much. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We appreciate it.  Shane, you’re up, followed by 32 

Jim Clements. 33 

 34 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  I am Shane Cantrell of the Charter 35 

Fishermen’s Association.  I’m a member of the Board of 36 

Directors.  I am the treasurer of the organization.  I would 37 

like to thank you all for letting me address the council today. 38 

 39 

Under the proposed regional management amendment, it seems that 40 

issues facing our industry are not properly being addressed.  It 41 

is a concern to our members in our organization that this 42 

amendment does not offer charter for-hire businesses additional 43 

flexibility, profitability, or equate to fishing days, 44 

necessarily.  This is a concern of the recreational fishermen we 45 

represent. 46 

 47 

Additionally, we support a change in the crew size limit for 48 
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dual-permitted vessels to match that of the United States Coast 1 

Guard carrying capacity.  Vessels holding commercial reef fish 2 

permits as well as charter for-hire permits should only be 3 

constrained by the capacity of the vessel, rather than a 4 

limitation of the number of crew they can carry while on a 5 

commercial fishing trip. 6 

 7 

The Charter Fishermen’s Association also supports a conservative 8 

increase in the quota, preferably smoothed over the next three 9 

years and not creating a decreasing quota, as may be suggested.  10 

This will give us a little bit of stability for the coastal 11 

businesses and it also is going to be taking a cautious 12 

approach, responsibly managing our resource.  That’s it. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Shane.  Any questions? 15 

 16 

DR. ABELE:  Could you briefly explain the crew size issue? 17 

 18 

MR. CANTRELL:  Yes, sir.  Currently, the commercial crew size is 19 

limited to four people, the captain and I’m guessing three crew.  20 

It doesn’t make any sense to me that they should be limited for 21 

that reason.  It just doesn’t make sense.  Why could they not 22 

carry as many crew as is safely allowable?   23 

 24 

The Coast Guard has documentation on many of these vessels and 25 

they should be able to carry as many as they are, if they’re 26 

commercial fishing.  I don’t see why if I wanted to go on a 27 

commercial fishing trip that I couldn’t have five deckhands or 28 

six, if I choose to do that.  It just doesn’t make sense to me. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Other questions?  Thank you. 31 

 32 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m a commercial 33 

fisherman from Carrabelle, Florida.  It seems each new draft of 34 

Amendment 28 is succumbing to pressures from politicians, the 35 

RFA, CCA, and their hired economists. 36 

 37 

The CCA, along with their economist, Brad Gentner, want 100 38 

percent of future increases in the ACL and say the commercial 39 

sector, quote, will not be impacted.  If the commercial sector 40 

is not allowed any future increases in ACL, how can they grow?  41 

Do they think the population of the United States and its 42 

seafood-eating consumers are going to stop growing? 43 

 44 

Recreational fishermen number in the tens of thousands, while 45 

commercial fishermen, who are only trying to protect their 46 

quota, number in the hundreds, but the American consumer, who 47 

benefits the most from fresh Gulf red snapper and grouper, 48 
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number in the tens of millions. 1 

 2 

I doubt there are five consumers testifying here today, because 3 

the millions of other consumers have no idea that this council 4 

is considering taking fish away from them and giving fish to a 5 

sector that is not accountable for what it already has. 6 

 7 

The Tampa Special Reef Fish Committee realized and this Draft 8 

Amendment 28 still indicates that any amount of transfer of 9 

allocation to the recreational sector would only add a few days 10 

to the recreational season and the season will continue to 11 

decline under the present management plan.  What does it take 12 

for this to sink in?   13 

 14 

The committee asked for new ways to improve or revamp the 15 

recreational management plan to gain more days.  Why isn’t there 16 

any analysis in this document about fish tags or intersector 17 

trading or anything that would give recreational fishermen a 18 

longer season? 19 

 20 

Even the CCA mentioned intersector trading in their February 21 

newsletter, yet this council keeps pushing reallocation, which 22 

has nothing to do with the management plan. 23 

 24 

Most of you were at the Managing our Nation’s Fisheries 25 

Conference in Washington a few weeks ago.  If you sat in the 26 

session where Brad Gentner complained that reallocation was 27 

being ignored by the councils, you heard the moderator tell him 28 

repeatedly that the conference was looking for new management 29 

ideas for the fishery and reallocation was not a management 30 

tool. 31 

 32 

Concerns have been raised about dead discards, new entrants in 33 

the commercial fishery, IFQ funding, and data collection.  With 34 

reallocation and the five-year red snapper review, this council 35 

has a perfect opportunity to address all of these problems. 36 

 37 

Out of 164 IFQ accounts in the eastern Gulf, only 3.8 percent 38 

contain red snapper shares as of June 10.  With the migration of 39 

red snapper, we all know that that is why red snapper dead 40 

discards in the Gulf continue. 41 

 42 

What I would like to propose is to take 15 percent right off the 43 

top of any future red snapper ACL increase and distribute it as 44 

follows: 5 percent to IFQ account holders in the eastern Gulf, 45 

distributed equally; 5 percent to new entrants who have a permit 46 

but no IFQ shares; and 5 percent to IFQ funding and IFQ data 47 

collection. 48 
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 1 

After that, divide the remainder of the increase 51 percent 2 

commercial and 49 percent recreational, just like it is right 3 

now.  This way, no sector gets disadvantaged.  I am requesting 4 

that this be added, but I don’t know whether it should be added 5 

as an alternative in Amendment 28 or Amendment 36 or both, but I 6 

do know that it’s time that we do something about the problems 7 

that are staring us right in the face, instead of arguing about 8 

fish.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  Any questions? 11 

 12 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Jim.  Jason did a really nice job, Jason 13 

Delacruz, in speaking about putting faces on those that would be 14 

impacted with a reallocation from commercial to recreational and 15 

in his description, he talked about that there is not enough red 16 

snapper out there to fully meet the demands of the American 17 

public, the seafood-eating public. 18 

 19 

Then, in your review, you discussed intersector trading.  How do 20 

you reconcile intersector trading across the lines when, as a 21 

commercial industry, the commercial fishermen want more 22 

allocation or enough allocation to meet the demand? 23 

 24 

MR. CLEMENTS:  I anticipated that question.  I have never, ever 25 

seen so much pressure to do something that I feel is wrong, but 26 

if there is any kind of an economic benefit of transferring 27 

quota, that’s a mechanism to do it. 28 

 29 

Now, I’m not saying that I agree with that.  I am just saying -- 30 

I asked, what are the alternatives and what has been come up 31 

with.  These things have not -- They have not been addressed.  32 

They have been mentioned, but they haven’t been addressed.  Now, 33 

you’re the one that needs to address it and say yes, it’s okay 34 

or no, it’s not, for whatever reason you feel like, but I’m just 35 

trying to come up with any kind of alternative, any kind of 36 

alternative, that’s not reallocation. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  Jim, we have one other 39 

question. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  Jim, thank you for your testimony today.  I was 42 

wondering, does your vessel have a U.S. Coast Guard 43 

authorization or a maximum number of passengers it can carry?  44 

Does your vessel have that? 45 

 46 

MR. CLEMENTS:  It’s a commercial vessel. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  I am not familiar with that.  Does it get inspected 1 

and is there any indication as to how many passengers you can 2 

take on that or is there not? 3 

 4 

MR. CLEMENTS:  I don’t know what the capacity is, I really 5 

don’t. 6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  Would you take more folks with you?  Can you take or 8 

would you take more folks to assist in your fishing? 9 

 10 

MR. CLEMENTS:  To do the commercial fishing? 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  To do the commercial fishing.  That’s correct. 13 

 14 

MR. CLEMENTS:  Yes, I suppose so, if you all would kind of leave 15 

the fish in the commercial sector and not take them over and put 16 

them in the recreational sector, where I don’t know what they -- 17 

They kind of disappear and then we’ve got more fish to fish for 18 

and there are more fish out there and I would need an extra man.  19 

Does that answer your question?  I really don’t know what -- 20 

 21 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, it does.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I am going to ask you a question, because I think 24 

you were a little bit confused, I think, about probably what we 25 

were trying to find out.  How many crew members is necessary 26 

right now on your vessel to catch whatever amount of quota that 27 

it is that you’re going out there to fish?  Do you need six crew 28 

members or can you use two crew members?  We have heard this 29 

crew members and we need this limit lifted.  How many fishermen 30 

do you normally take on a commercial fishing trip to help you 31 

catch? 32 

 33 

MR. CLEMENTS:  I have a captain and two crew members and 34 

sometimes -- It would be beneficial to have more, because 35 

sometimes you’ve got to train somebody and he’s just sort of 36 

there and he’s a person, but if he’s not allowed to be on the 37 

boat, he couldn’t be on it, but if you allowed more people, then 38 

he could be trained, but normally three to four people. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Russell Nelson, followed by Randy Boggs. 41 

 42 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and my name is 43 

Russell Nelson.  I am a fisheries scientist and I serve as a 44 

consultant to the Coastal Conservation Association, an 45 

organization that is entirely funded by over 70,000 individuals 46 

who live in the Gulf states and donate to the organization to 47 

promote their cause. 48 
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 1 

I am not going to engage in organization bashing.  I would, 2 

however, point out that Brad Gentner, who is hired to provide 3 

CCA with advice, is actually the very same Brad Gentner who had 4 

previously been contracted by EDF to provide advice. 5 

 6 

We have a couple of simple positions.  In terms of regional 7 

management, we strongly support giving as much autonomy and 8 

authority to the states as this council can and to that end, we 9 

have supported and have filed legislation in the Senate that 10 

would transfer authority for all management of red snapper to 11 

the states and we’re going to work very hard to see that that 12 

passes. 13 

 14 

In terms of red snapper and reallocation, we support maintaining 15 

every single parcel of red snapper that is currently going to 16 

the American consumer.  What we would propose is that once the 17 

ACL reaches the record high of 9.124 million pounds, that the 18 

excess goes to the recreational sector in its entirety, 100 19 

percent. 20 

 21 

Every piece of advice, in terms of economic advice, that this 22 

council has seen, be it from NMFS, be it from my colleague Brad, 23 

be it from the National Marine Fisheries Service, but every 24 

single piece of advice has said, consistently, that reallocating 25 

fish to the recreational sector will increase jobs, will 26 

increase taxes, will increase revenues, and will have strong net 27 

economic benefits to this region and to the entire country.  28 

That’s all I have to say and I would be happy to answer any 29 

questions. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Nelson.  Questions? 32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  Russ, you and I have been through this and you know 34 

that we cannot manage for economics alone.  I didn’t hear you 35 

say one word about how it would aid in the conservation of the 36 

red snapper resource and that’s what I’m looking to hear. 37 

 38 

DR. NELSON:  Thank you for the question, Corky, because I did 39 

forget to say something in regards to overfishing and 40 

uncertainty.  The reason you have seen -- One of the reasons you 41 

have seen such increases in potential ACL and ABC for red 42 

snapper is because the regulations put in place by this council 43 

over the last six years have resulted in a fishing mortality 44 

that is 56 percent of the mortality that could have been 45 

incurred and still stayed on track with the recovery plan. 46 

 47 

These overages, in fact, had no negative conservation benefit.  48 
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They probably were stronger.  The fewer fish you catch, the 1 

better it is for the stock, but we forego a lot of catch and it 2 

caused a lot of problems because of this.  It’s no one’s fault, 3 

but it’s just the fact that that occurred. 4 

 5 

In terms of the economics question, Corky, you and I have been 6 

talking about this forever.  The Magnuson Act says that 7 

economics cannot be the sole basis for the development of a 8 

management plan.  Once a management plan has been developed, it 9 

is perfect appropriate to consider social, economic, 10 

conservation, and all the other factors when you come up with a 11 

management regime or adapt old management regimes to changes in 12 

demographics and other things that occur in our society. 13 

 14 

MR. PERRET:  I was just going to say, Russ, it looks like you, 15 

Zales, and I have been around for too long, because I totally 16 

concur with you.  It’s déjà vu.  We’ve seen this with king 17 

mackerel, the exact same thing and king mackerel are no longer 18 

overfished and the stock is built up and so on, but thank you 19 

for being here. 20 

 21 

DR. NELSON:  Thank you for being here, Corky. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  Russ, I appreciate and respect everything you do 24 

for the CCA, I really do.  You work very hard for them and I 25 

understand everything that you do and I do respect it.  A couple 26 

of things. 27 

 28 

I know you mentioned the Gentner report, but we also have 29 

another socioeconomic report that says even a 1 percent shift in 30 

allocation isn’t justified. 31 

 32 

DR. NELSON:  There was no report that said that.  That was a 33 

conclusion reached by the SSC based on their review, but there 34 

is no report that says a 1 percent increase.  Every single 35 

report, every bit of science, from Texas A&M University, from 36 

Brad Gentner, from several studies done by the National Marine 37 

Fisheries Service, every single one has indicated that net 38 

revenues to the nation would be increased by shifting. 39 

 40 

We are certainly not suggesting 100 percent of the red snapper 41 

go to the recreational sector.  We are suggesting that after 42 

this council has stabilized and developed a sound IFQ system for 43 

the commercial system that you turn your attention now to the 44 

broader, more influential sector in terms of catches and in 45 

terms of economic benefits and try to do the same for our 46 

sector. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Our report is telling us that it doesn’t work.  1 

Second, you mentioned legislation in Baton Rouge. 2 

 3 

DR. NELSON:  No, sir.  It’s the U.S. Senate. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  The Senate, I’m sorry.  Baton Rouge just kicked my 6 

butt and so I’ve got to get away from there, but you do realize 7 

that this council is working very hard to do regional management 8 

and do you think we still need legislation in Washington with 9 

the way this council is moving?  I think we could have something 10 

in place by January with the way we’re moving with regional 11 

management. 12 

 13 

DR. NELSON:  I hope so and I would be happy to see it.  It would 14 

be a good transition into what we’re proposing in Washington, 15 

but I think one of the problems this council has faced is not of 16 

your own making, but it’s the fact that many of the provisions 17 

in the 2006 reauthorization of the Magnuson Act tied your hands 18 

in an unwitting fashion that did not allow you to exercise 19 

commonsense in judgment and that is one of the reasons why red 20 

snapper management has been such a fiasco. 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  Again, like Corky, I agree with you on that one.  23 

That’s for sure, but I do believe that we’re going to have this 24 

regional management done and I think as a council that we will 25 

do our job. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Russ.  I always enjoy talking with 28 

you.  You said something to the effect about this legislation 29 

and I actually have two questions for him.  This legislation, 30 

when you say manage all red snapper, you’re talking not just 31 

recreational, but you’re talking recreational and commercial.  32 

Is that correct? 33 

 34 

DR. NELSON:  Yes, just as all the states manage recreational and 35 

commercial fisheries currently, shrimp, oysters, crab, redfish, 36 

sea trout, everything they manage.  Yes, the entire 37 

responsibility for managing this species would be given to the 38 

states under a consortium to be overseen by the Gulf States 39 

Marine Fisheries Commission. 40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I appreciate that honest answer.  A lot of people 42 

are a little bit confused about what that legislation actually 43 

said, because the commercial industry does not support that. 44 

 45 

The second one is I actually was able to look at Dr. Gentner’s 46 

report and the mail-outs and the way that he got all of the 47 

information that went into his extrapolations and stuff.  Are 48 
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you aware that there is no report out there comparable for the 1 

commercial industry to compare those two reports, what Dr. 2 

Gentner put together, all of the questions that he asked, and 3 

then ask the same questions to the commercial industry, in order 4 

to weigh those economics?  Are you aware that there’s nothing 5 

out there that exists to answer those questions? 6 

 7 

DR. NELSON:  I beg to disagree, Kay.  There is a very, very good 8 

report that was developed by Wade Griffith and his colleagues at 9 

Texas A&M University, where they developed a bioeconomic model 10 

to look at the entire Gulf of Mexico reef fish and shrimp 11 

fisheries, commercial and recreational. 12 

 13 

It’s an excellent piece of work and in fact, Dr. Griffith was 14 

here a year or two ago to talk to you about some of that, a 15 

report that has been peer reviewed and published in very 16 

prestigious journals. 17 

 18 

That report concluded that if you look across the board at 19 

recreational fishing for reef fish, charter fishing for reef 20 

fish, commercial fishing for reef fish, and shrimping that 85 21 

percent of the net benefits to the nation, over the period of 22 

time between now and the 2032 recovery, would be accrued by the 23 

recreational fishing sector for reef fish, 85 percent of all 24 

those fisheries.  Take a look at it.  It’s a very informative 25 

report. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson, and I actually have, but 28 

that’s -- 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Kay, I would like to move on, if we could. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  But that’s still not -- You didn’t answer my 33 

question.  I know you’ve seen Dr. Gentner’s report and if you 34 

look at the questions asked to the recreational participant and 35 

you took those same questions and asked the same thing of the 36 

commercial entity, that doesn’t exist, is what I’m talking 37 

about.  If you know where it is and we can talk about it later, 38 

please point me to that information. 39 

 40 

DR. NELSON:  I understand what you’re saying, Kay, and I agree.  41 

The economists used different procedures to estimate net present 42 

value deriving from commercial fisheries and recreational 43 

fisheries, largely because there are clearly defined markets in 44 

the commercial fishery and there are clearly defined costs.  45 

It’s fairly straightforward. 46 

 47 

To do the recreational sector involves much more work to look at 48 
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travel costs and other things and I’m not the expert on that 1 

here, but you’ve got one here on your panel, Robin Riechers, who 2 

if you need more help with this, and I would need more help with 3 

it, he could probably help. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Randy Boggs, followed by 6 

Wayne Werner. 7 

 8 

MR. RANDY BOGGS:  My name is Randy Boggs from Real Surprise 9 

Charters in Orange Beach, Alabama.  I am kind of getting the 10 

cart in front of the horse here.  We implemented electronic data 11 

reporting for the headboats in January of this year and some 12 

problems have come to light in the system. 13 

 14 

I know you guys are going to address this tomorrow, but it needs 15 

to come to your attention.  One of the biggest problems is when 16 

we enter our data for our trips.  We’re doing it pretty much 17 

daily now and it has to be submitted once a month. 18 

 19 

When you submit the data electronically, it has a submit button 20 

and you click “submit” and it says “submit done”, but it gives 21 

you no confirmation on the information.  You have to go out of 22 

that screen and log back into another account and take a 23 

paperwork version and go back and compare dates in order to tell 24 

if what you logged in to do has actually been submitted. 25 

 26 

I did twenty-four of the reports myself over the last month and 27 

then got a call from Ken Brennan’s office, who said we didn’t 28 

receive any reports for twenty-four days.  You get no 29 

confirmation and no email conformation, nothing telling you that 30 

your report was accepted.  You are just at the mercy of the 31 

electronics, hoping it went through. 32 

 33 

Then, on top of that, if you go into the system, it says that 34 

you’ve got to either report to the Beaufort survey or to the 35 

state survey and there’s penalties involved if you don’t.  The 36 

only penalties -- Nobody can define what the penalties are.  We 37 

don’t know what it is. 38 

 39 

If you think you’re submitting your reports and then 40 

electronically it gets lost and doesn’t end up there, Ken can 41 

put a hold on your permits and there’s no appeals process and 42 

there’s nothing set up to deal with it should that happen. 43 

 44 

This is all a brand-new system that just came into being, but 45 

you can get yourself into a lot of trouble very quickly thinking 46 

you’re doing the right thing with the submissions with no 47 

confirmations and we don’t know that our data is getting 48 
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through. 1 

 2 

We are keeping paperwork logs of it, but I got in trouble last 3 

year because I was fourteen days behind on some documents that 4 

got destroyed and I had to reproduce them and when I went to 5 

renew my permit, I couldn’t renew it and there’s no appeals 6 

process.  It’s kind of Ken is judge, jury, and executioner on 7 

the whole deal. 8 

 9 

The data entry, I don’t know who designed the system, but 10 

obviously they didn’t have somebody -- To a computer programmer, 11 

probably the data entry for the latitude, the longitude, where 12 

we fished and all that is very simple to them, but to somebody 13 

who fishes for a living, you enter the lat/long and like the 14 

87/30.  You enter that first and then it will leave that screen 15 

and then it goes to another screen and there’s an A, B, or C 16 

choice and you can’t actually program the numbers in.   17 

 18 

You know where you fished, but like where we fish, you could 19 

fish on an 87/59 and a 29/59 and so you see the two 59’s up 20 

there and it’s very hard to figure out how they go in.  It’s 21 

very, very complex to get it in there and get it correct. 22 

 23 

When it comes to the data review, maybe we need a little bit 24 

more work at getting to where it’s a lot easier for the 25 

fishermen and the confirmation is almost a have-to, because even 26 

when we did the paperwork logbooks and the guys came around to 27 

pick them up, at least we get a written confirmation to prove 28 

that we did it on our end and we don’t have that now.  That’s 29 

all I have today and thank you, guys. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  Randy, Dr. Ponwith is not in the room at the 34 

moment, but I would urge you to find her while you’re here this 35 

afternoon. 36 

 37 

MR. BOGGS:  I spoke with her earlier, but I know that the Data 38 

Collection is coming up tomorrow and there really needs to be a 39 

fisherman somewhere involved in how the entry is set up, 40 

especially for the lat/long and where we fish and stuff.  It’s 41 

very, very complicated and I’m also going to call Ken and the 42 

gentleman with BlueFIN that’s the software company. 43 

 44 

We work with him on a regular basis trying to get this stuff 45 

done, but I’m just telling you that right now, there’s -- You 46 

could be in violation of federal law and we don’t know who the 47 

judge, jury, and executioner is.  There is no appeals process 48 



60 

 

and there’s nothing set up to get yourself out of trouble once 1 

you get into it. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  I hear what you’re saying on that and hopefully 4 

you talked to Dr. Ponwith and we can get some of those bugs 5 

worked out. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve got one more question. 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  I just want to say thank you for all the efforts on 10 

this electronic reporting.  It’s the only way your industry is 11 

going to survive, is if we get the right data.  I applaud the 12 

headboats for doing it and I want you to give me a detailed list 13 

so that during Data Collection tomorrow we can bring them up and 14 

make sure Bonnie Ponwith clearly understands what your problems 15 

are, please. 16 

 17 

MR. BOGGS:  Yes, sir.  Thank you very much.  I meant to tell the 18 

Gulf Council -- I know we’ve got some members leaving and some 19 

new people coming on.  Guys, I know it’s a controversial time 20 

right now and you guys have all worked really, really hard and 21 

there’s a lot of pressure on you and thank you for what you all 22 

have done for all of us.  It’s a big job up here and thank you, 23 

guys. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Wayne Werner, followed by Haley 26 

Bittermann. 27 

 28 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Wayne Werner, owner/operator of the Fishing 29 

Vessel Sea Quest from Alachua, Florida.  The first thing I would 30 

like to say is we don’t need a buffer on our allocation.  I 31 

think we should get 51 percent of the ABC without a buffer and 32 

that’s the way that it should go, because we’ve done all the 33 

right things. 34 

 35 

We have stayed accountable and we’re talking about all this 36 

reallocation stuff and we’re talking about fair and equitable.  37 

Well, I saw language that -- I couldn’t find it in Magnuson-38 

Stevens, but I found it in your ninety-nine-page document about 39 

reallocating, where economic benefits outweigh fair and 40 

equitable, but I couldn’t find it in the Magnuson-Stevens.  It’s 41 

kind of weird.  I kind of looked for it, but I couldn’t find 42 

where one outweighs the other. 43 

 44 

I have been a part of this process for twenty-five years.  I 45 

quit counting council meetings at sixty.  I gave that up and I’m 46 

here today because we still have issues.  I can’t believe this.  47 

That’s twenty-six years and here I am, still at this podium.  I 48 
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shouldn’t be.  Problems should be fixed. 1 

 2 

There was some questions about intersector trading and stuff 3 

like that and they’ve come to you with programs, fish tags, and 4 

whenever it came down to the crew sizes, they should have a 5 

larger size.  They’re a commercial entity, just like we are.  6 

They’re no difference. 7 

 8 

The only difference in a charterboat and a commercial fisherman 9 

is they get paid for their fish before they catch them, before 10 

they clean them and catch them. 11 

 12 

The reason why a lot of these guys are coming up to here is I 13 

don’t think they want any part of this process anymore.  They’re 14 

tired of beating a dead horse.  This is kind of ridiculous and 15 

you guys need to look at the fairness and the equality in this 16 

whole process. 17 

 18 

Somewhere in the Magnuson-Stevens, it says if you’re accountable 19 

that your fishery should be rewarded.  I guess our reward is to 20 

give up our fish for being that way.  I just don’t understand 21 

that part of the process and the biggest problem is the entire 22 

country is watching this process today, because they have the 23 

same issues in the Northeast, the Northwest, Alaska with the 24 

halibut, to give up a percentage of their fish. 25 

 26 

National Marine Fisheries Service can’t seem to catch them.  27 

They go 100 percent over and everybody is concerned about these 28 

issues, but as far as marketability, the State of Louisiana is 29 

where I loaded a hundred-and-sixty-something-thousand pounds of 30 

fish last year and 90 percent of my fish stay there.  They’re 31 

sold in Louisiana to help that economy and I think I provided a 32 

lot of jobs.  I think I provided a lot of economic impact. 33 

 34 

If you go to the hardware stores up the road where I do my 35 

business and ask them if they want to see me gone, I think they 36 

will tell you no.  Captain Russell is the same way.  He’s got 37 

five boats down there.  We all have accounts all up and down the 38 

bayou where you live, Myron.  We have a big economic impact that 39 

has never been figured properly and that’s about all I can say.  40 

Thank you. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Wayne. 43 

 44 

MR. FISCHER:  Wayne, you know since we’ve been seeing the 45 

results track in the last couple of years in the commercial 46 

ITQs, I think it’s time that possibly we get some support for 47 

reducing the buffer from the managerial end.  I do think so. 48 
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 1 

The ITQ system has proven to not exceed its allocations and keep 2 

you right under it.  You probably still need a very small 3 

buffer, but not what’s existing right now. 4 

 5 

To that end, I would like to stress the same goes for what we’re 6 

doing in Louisiana and how we count fish.  I know you’re on the 7 

commercial side and you don’t see what we’re doing 8 

recreationally, but we have enhanced our program tremendously 9 

and down the road, we’ll feel the same way about us, that we 10 

should have a much tighter buffer, because we’re doing much 11 

better counting the fish. 12 

 13 

I want to mention that the sectors don’t count the fish.  It’s 14 

National Marine Fisheries that counts the fish, in both 15 

instances.  They are the final fish counter, but my real 16 

question is you talked earlier about charterboats and then went 17 

further into your testimony, but where were you going with it?  18 

How do you want to do something to possibly help the 19 

charterboats?  Were you talking about intersector trading? 20 

 21 

MR. WERNER:  I did.  I said intersector trading, Myron, and 22 

that’s something that -- I grew up on a charterboat and a lot of 23 

people know that here.  I ran a charterboat for seven years and 24 

I know the kind of business it is and it’s a commercial entity 25 

no matter how you look at it.  The day I stepped on it, it was 26 

and the day I stepped off of it, it was.   27 

 28 

MR. FISCHER:  I enjoy speaking with you and you mentioned 29 

Russell and I enjoy speaking with all of you all.  You give us a 30 

lot of good advice and thank you. 31 

 32 

MR. WERNER:  Thank you. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have Haley Bittermann, followed 35 

by Russell Underwood. 36 

 37 

MS. HALEY BITTERMANN:  Good afternoon.  My name is Haley 38 

Bittermann and I am the Executive Chef for the Ralph Brennan 39 

Restaurant Group, which is located in New Orleans, Louisiana.  40 

Our business employs approximately 600 people and while we serve 41 

the local New Orleans area, our restaurants are known worldwide 42 

and have become extremely popular with the millions of visitors 43 

to our city. 44 

 45 

One of the comments that we hear routinely relate to the unique 46 

nature of the center-of-the-plate seafood items that we serve in 47 

Louisiana.  They are unlike anywhere else. 48 
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 1 

We believe the accessibility to these indigenous fish species 2 

provides our restaurants with the opportunity to differentiate 3 

its cuisine and menu items from any other city.  The consumer 4 

chooses to visit New Orleans, in many cases, because we have 5 

always been known for the unique fish and seafood items that we 6 

prepare.  It is our heritage and our history and as a 7 

recreational fisherman myself, I want to be sure that it’s 8 

available.  9 

 10 

I am here specifically today to speak on the topic of red 11 

snapper allocation in the Gulf of Mexico.  Visitors and 12 

residents alike have depended on red snapper as a source of 13 

delicious, mild-flavored fish that lends itself to a variety of 14 

preparation and presentation methods. 15 

 16 

When the regulations went into place, the restaurants suffered, 17 

as we couldn’t replace red snapper with another local fish.  In 18 

some cases, we were forced to consider or purchase inferior, 19 

farm-raised fish. 20 

 21 

Our goal at Redfish Grill is to serve as much fresh fish as 22 

possible to our guests and our guests have come to expect it and 23 

many tell us that it is the deciding factor in choosing our 24 

restaurant. 25 

 26 

With the modifications to the fishing seasons that have been 27 

implemented to date, we are challenged with being able to offer 28 

these species.  This is a disappointment. 29 

 30 

Conversely, while the availability has diminished, we have also 31 

faced significant price increases and, in many cases, we’re 32 

paying over 100 percent from what we’ve paid for in previous 33 

years.  Guest surveys have told us New Orleans visitors 34 

associate the Gulf of Mexico with red snapper and grouper and it 35 

is not possible to offer red snapper all year-round.  This has a 36 

negative impact on repeat visits and requires us to explain 37 

something to our visitors that to me is inexplicable. 38 

 39 

We believe that to effectively assess the fish available 40 

requires science-based assessments and we would be supportive of 41 

more cooperative research between the states and industry that 42 

would lead to mandating NOAA to count the fish on the reefs 43 

around the offshore platforms and anywhere else there is 44 

established biomass. 45 

 46 

Further, any increase to the allocation for the recreational 47 

fishing interests without an increase in the allocation for the 48 
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commercial fishermen doesn’t make sense.  We would hope that the 1 

season could be extended to meet the consumer demand. 2 

 3 

I would welcome any of you to visit New Orleans and our 4 

restaurants to see what it is that our guests order and expect.  5 

Without the accessibility to red snapper, we lose the 6 

opportunity to protect our culinary heritage and uniquely New 7 

Orleans preparations. 8 

 9 

The fish in the Gulf belong to all of us, every person in the 10 

United States, and reasonable people should be able to have an 11 

engaged dialogue that can satisfactorily address the ideas of 12 

the restaurants and hospitality industry, the recreational and 13 

charter fishing industry, and the commercial fishing industry. 14 

 15 

The availability of wild-caught Gulf fish species is something 16 

we need to talk about so that its availability is secured and 17 

the future health of the fishery is ensured and the interests of 18 

all of us are addressed in an equitable manner. 19 

 20 

At Redfish Grill, we strive to serve seven different kinds of 21 

Gulf fish every day.  We are committed to serving fresh Gulf 22 

fish and with the diminished availability, it has become a 23 

challenge to provide our guests with the variety that they have 24 

come to expect and at a reasonable price.  I appreciate the 25 

opportunity to visit with you all today and thank you. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Haley. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Haley, first, I really want to applaud you, because 30 

you’re one of the chefs that is always hardworking and always 31 

behind the scenes.  Every time I go to a restaurant, you’re in 32 

the back kitchen somewhere and I don’t care what day of the week 33 

or what holiday.  You’re the kind of chef that keeps New Orleans 34 

running and working and you can’t believe how much I appreciate 35 

what you do for the restaurants that you work for. 36 

 37 

I am glad to hear you say that the heritage and culture of what 38 

we do in New Orleans is what we do in finfish.  I am glad to 39 

hear you say that you have seven species on the menu at all 40 

times at the Redfish Grill and if you didn’t have those species, 41 

would you have a restaurant?  Would it be there? 42 

 43 

MS. BITTERMANN:  Well, certainly Redfish Grill would not be a 44 

seafood restaurant without fresh Gulf seafood.  That’s what 45 

we’re passionate about and that’s what we serve every day.  46 

That’s what the visitors that come there expect and want. 47 

 48 
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They are coming for something different that they can’t get 1 

where they come from and I am a firm believer that the food 2 

culture in Louisiana and in the south is a great part of why 3 

people come to visit New Orleans and it has become a real 4 

challenge for us. 5 

 6 

We talk about it probably every week right now, about the 7 

availability of fish and the prices that we’re paying for fish.  8 

Sometimes I joke and think it would be more economical to be a 9 

steakhouse right now than a fish house. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  I want to follow up.  I’ve got one more question.  12 

I don’t think people realize the cookery in Louisiana is 13 

different than the cookery in other places, that the indigenous 14 

species that you have in the Gulf in Louisiana lend itself to 15 

that style of cookery.  What would New Orleans be like if we 16 

didn’t have this access? 17 

 18 

MS. BITTERMANN:  I just think that it would really cripple the 19 

restaurant industry in New Orleans.  I have been in New Orleans 20 

now, working for Mr. Brennan, for just over twenty years and I 21 

grew up in Cincinnati, Ohio.  We didn’t have a lot of seafood in 22 

Cincinnati, Ohio and it’s funny, but when I have friends and 23 

family come down to visit, they always comment on how delicious 24 

the fresh seafood is and the fresh fish is in Louisiana and it’s 25 

not like anything they can get where they come from at home. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  Your passion is very evident.  Thank you. 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Haley, and I can’t thank you enough 30 

for taking time to come to this council and explain how 31 

important seafood is to the consuming public and how important 32 

it is even to tourism, that people actually come to Louisiana to 33 

eat seafood.  That is just extremely important and many of us 34 

seem to lose that information somewhere along the line. 35 

 36 

I am going to ask you the same question I have been asking.  It 37 

seems like, from what you said and about the availability and 38 

prices and stuff, that it would be beneficial economically for 39 

your business, as well as tourism and all of the various things 40 

that you’ve mentioned, for this council to go ahead and release 41 

those additional pounds of commercial allocation that’s 42 

available now, rather than waiting until September or October. 43 

 44 

MS. BITTERMANN:  I would definitely support that.  To be able to 45 

have the availability back in the restaurants and the selection 46 

of fish that we can get is vitally important to our business and 47 

visitors that are coming down, they don’t know seasons and 48 
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quotas and limits and when you have things and when you don’t. 1 

 2 

They just know, when they come back, that you don’t have as many 3 

different kinds of fish or a particular fish that they really 4 

liked and enjoyed when they came down the first time. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have one more question from Mr. Matens. 7 

 8 

MR. MATENS:  Haley, thank you for coming and thank you for -- We 9 

are in a tough spot in Louisiana.  We are a poor state and not 10 

taking anything away from my friend, Mr. Perret, from 11 

Mississippi. 12 

 13 

We are four-point-something-million people.  There are more 14 

people in Houston than there are in Louisiana.  I think that 15 

puts things in perspective.  We need jobs and we need to put our 16 

people to work.  We need to put our sons and grandsons and 17 

everybody, fishermen and shrimpers and everybody, to work. 18 

 19 

I applaud you for recognizing the charter industry as an 20 

important part of Louisiana.  We need people coming to 21 

Louisiana, and not just to New Orleans, but we need people 22 

coming to all of south Louisiana to utilize our restaurants and 23 

spend their money and go fishing and bring some money into the 24 

marinas and bring some money into the bait dealers, because 25 

we’re in a really tough spot. 26 

 27 

I think when we look at these issues that we really kind of need 28 

to look at them from a holistic perspective.  I don’t want to 29 

carry that any further, but I have a specific question.  Would 30 

you be kind enough to give me an example, because I’m really 31 

curious, of when you’re serving seven species of Gulf fish, what 32 

species do you find that you are able to serve? 33 

 34 

MS. BITTERMANN:  You mean what kinds of fish we’re serving? 35 

 36 

MR. MATENS:  Yes, ma’am. 37 

 38 

MS. BITTERMANN:  We talk to our fish purveyors every morning and 39 

so it really depends on what the fish houses have available to 40 

us each morning, but mahi, cobia, sheepshead, drum, tuna, 41 

anything I can get my hands on that’s coming from the Gulf, 42 

because that’s the whole thing for our restaurant group, is that 43 

we are very committed to local, fresh seafood. 44 

 45 

If it’s not available, then we have less to be able to offer 46 

and, again, I would tell you that the prices that we’re paying 47 

for all those different fish, there used to be a wide range of 48 
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prices.  There were less expensive fish and then obviously the 1 

more expensive fish and we were able to provide a range of 2 

offerings for the people coming into our restaurants for what 3 

they wanted to spend. 4 

 5 

The prices have just gone up and up and up and up.  There is not 6 

really cheap fish for the restaurants anymore to have and so the 7 

prices have gone up a lot. 8 

 9 

People coming into the town, visitors that come into the city, 10 

they have less money to spend and so sometimes I feel like we’re 11 

almost out pricing ourselves, but, again, we’re so committed to 12 

having fresh, local, Gulf fish that we have it on the menu as 13 

much as possible. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much. 16 

 17 

MR. MATENS:  Thank you and may I continue, sir? 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s move on.  We’ve got a lot of people in 20 

line and there are more cards coming in all the time.  I think 21 

we’re going to quit about 7:30 tonight as it is, since I gave 22 

everybody five minutes.  Russell Underwood, followed by Donald 23 

Waters. 24 

 25 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I am Russell 26 

Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  The last thirty years, 27 

I’ve been fishing out of Leesville, Louisiana, that beautiful 28 

state that I have come to love. 29 

 30 

Today, I am speaking on behalf of the thousands of restaurants 31 

that I keep supporting fresh fish to, the millions of American 32 

citizens that eats my fish.  33 

 34 

Years ago when I started out in the fishing business, I 35 

considered myself just a fisherman and now, I guess I’m a 36 

businessman, but the most important thing is I feel real good 37 

about myself and what I’m doing, producing fresh seafood that 38 

everybody enjoys. 39 

 40 

In Panama City the other day, I ate at the restaurant the 41 

Captain’s Table.  It’s a great seafood place and a lot of my 42 

fish go to him and you’ve heard of Captain Anderson’s Restaurant 43 

and I’ve been providing fish for them, that big restaurant, that 44 

famous four or five-spoon restaurant, golden spoon, for thirty 45 

years.  It’s very important that we keep America filled full of 46 

fresh red snapper and grouper and all types of seafood.   47 

 48 
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Leesville and Griffin Seafood, I am probably about 15 to 20 1 

percent of their business.  Greg Abrams, I’ve got about forty 2 

employees and he’s got about forty and I’m probably 20 percent 3 

of his fish business. 4 

 5 

Two weeks ago, I was in Washington and I’m eating my own red 6 

snapper in Washington and next week when I go back up there for 7 

the special meeting, I hope to be doing the same and so a lot of 8 

people depend on my fresh seafood. 9 

 10 

You know, I’ve been coming to these meetings for thirty years 11 

and I sit on a lot of advisory panels and I have seen the system 12 

work.  Right now, personally, I believe the system is in 13 

trouble.   14 

 15 

According to Washington, we’ve got a lot of problems down here.  16 

I tried to explain a lot of them the other day and tried to work 17 

them out, but what I found is a lot of senators want to fix this 18 

problem.  They want to help the council system and they want to 19 

help me, but what they have guaranteed me is fairness and that’s 20 

what I’m going to expect, is fairness on this thought of 21 

reallocation. 22 

 23 

The American public needs fairness.  I don’t need all of them 24 

fish.  I just provide a lot of jobs and right now, Washington is 25 

a lot about jobs and a lot of my money -- Half of my money stays 26 

in Louisiana and half of my money is in Florida. 27 

 28 

Anyway, I think we should be able to use that allocation.  29 

Everybody has been waiting on this stock increase and we’ve got 30 

it now and it should be split up equally, a 51/49 split.  The 31 

fishermen, the commercial sector, we’ve been proven that we 32 

don’t need a buffer. 33 

 34 

I’ve got some thoughts on this in the near future.  I helped 35 

develop the IFQ plan and I want to be able to help on the 36 

bycatch issue in south Florida.  I want to be able to help the 37 

new, young people that might be able to -- That’s in this 38 

fishery that don’t have no fish.  I want to sit with the council 39 

and work with them and set up something to help the other young 40 

fishermen. 41 

 42 

Everybody can’t be grey-headed like me in this fishing business 43 

and so I’m for fairness, this 51/49 split.  It’s been that way 44 

for years.  I worked it out years ago with Mr. Russ Nelson, when 45 

he was head of the Florida Marine Commission, and another 46 

thought is I don’t want to be no part of this regional 47 

management. 48 
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 1 

If there is some way -- I still have got a lot of faith in this 2 

council system and I prefer being managed by this council 3 

system, instead of being managed by the State of Florida or 4 

whatever, any state.  I have still got a lot of faith in the 5 

system, that it can work together and things will work out. 6 

 7 

That’s about it.  I just think we should have fairness and you 8 

all promised a lot of these people behind me that when we get a 9 

quota and when we get a raise that they would get some fairness 10 

and some fish and I expect you all to do that.  Thank you. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a question from Harlon. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  I will be brief.  Thanks for coming and one of the 15 

things I wanted to talk to you about is you know when we first 16 

started this IFQ process that we went to historical landings and 17 

we had some fishermen that didn’t catch enough volume to be part 18 

of the referendum and that situation. 19 

 20 

Would you be adverse to allowing us to take some of this 21 

additional allocation and give it back to some of these people 22 

that were traditionally in the fishery before, but didn’t have a 23 

chance, because of the times we set on the referendum? 24 

 25 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Well, I just believe that there’s room to help 26 

new people and there’s fish to help the bycatch issue.  I want 27 

this fishery to survive and I want the resource to survive.  28 

That’s the main thing. 29 

 30 

DR. ABELE:  It’s a similar question, I guess, but, first, I 31 

really appreciate your willingness to try and sort this out.  32 

It’s going to move pretty fast between now and July and so if 33 

you have ideas on the discard issue or how to deal equitably 34 

along the west coast of Florida, the eastern Gulf, I think it 35 

would be really good to hear from you, either privately or to 36 

the whole council. 37 

 38 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Thank you and I would be glad to do that. 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Russell, thank you for coming.  I believe that 41 

I’ve heard some testimony previously before from the commercial 42 

industry and when the commercial industry was speaking and 43 

saying we would consider looking at some part of an allocation 44 

or reallocation to the charter industry or to whomever, or to 45 

some particular pot for some reason, you all were speaking of 46 

9.12 million pounds.  When you said that, you were talking about 47 

getting back to the 9.12 million pounds the commercial industry 48 
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used to harvest. 1 

 2 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes, that’s correct. 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Not the overall 9.12 million pounds that’s being 5 

divided.  I think there was some misunderstanding about that and 6 

so I just wanted to make sure everybody understood that.   7 

 8 

DR. ABELE:  I just looked at the table to get an idea about how 9 

wide that was and it’s only thirty years, but I don’t see a 10 

nine-million-pound commercial harvest.  I see a 9.12 that was 11 

split and did I misread it? 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I will explain it to you later. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  We appreciate it.  Donald 16 

Waters, followed by David Walker. 17 

 18 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Donald Waters, owner/operator of the Fishing 19 

Vessel Hustler out of Pensacola, Florida.  I am glad you’re here 20 

today.  It’s one of the few meetings that I don’t have to travel 21 

but about a mile-and-a-half to get here. 22 

 23 

What came out of the SSC, a 15.5-million-pound TAC, I think, as 24 

some of the other fishermen said, over a seven-year track period 25 

of us operating under IFQs, we have not been over and I see no 26 

reason for a buffer. 27 

 28 

I support the commercial fishery having 51 percent of 15.5 29 

million and I would like to see it released as soon as possible, 30 

so that we can distribute these fish and make some profit.  31 

Personally, I don’t think the TAC is going to stay that high for 32 

very many years and I would use it for an opportunity to put 33 

some money in the bank. 34 

 35 

I just think this buffer is very unfair to put on the commercial 36 

fishery and, like I said, it’s a form of reallocation is what 37 

the buffer has become, in my eyes.  With the overharvest of the 38 

recreational eating up the buffer, it’s nothing less than 39 

reallocation through a buffer and I think that’s in total 40 

violation of Magnuson-Stevens 407(b). 41 

 42 

Myself as a commercial fisherman, I have lived and been coming 43 

to these meetings, like some of these other fishermen, for 44 

twenty-five to thirty years and I am very proud to produce a 45 

very clean, fresh and trackable seafood that goes to the 46 

American public. 47 

 48 
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We legally cannot take a fish home to feed our family once we 1 

leave the boat, unless we go to the same market as every person 2 

and purchase it to take it home.  I have to chase David down the 3 

road back to the fish house so I can get a ticket on it, in case 4 

the marine patrol pulls me over.  If I don’t have a receipt for 5 

it, I will end up in trouble. 6 

 7 

This is just some of the things that a lot of people don’t 8 

understand.  They allow us a pound-and-a-half of meat on the 9 

boat, but I’ve got to cook it before I get in or I get in 10 

trouble for having it at the dock. 11 

 12 

Then you hear about the bycatch in the western Gulf on red 13 

snapper.  Their IFQ plan is two to three years behind ours.  14 

We’re looking at a significant increase on gag grouper and I 15 

think it’s a result of the IFQs and hopefully their grouper 16 

catch -- Some of those grouper are starting to show up off of 17 

Pensacola up here and we’ll be able to do some trading. 18 

 19 

I would be glad to trade Mr. Spaeth a couple or three or four-20 

hundred pounds of red snapper for three of four-hundred pounds 21 

of grouper quota, but as far as fishermen or me sitting here 22 

saying I will give up 5 percent for this and 5 percent for that 23 

and 7 percent for this, I would like to have a little control in 24 

what I’ve invested my whole life in. 25 

 26 

Going to all of these meetings in thirty years, I have come up 27 

with a business plan where we’ve done two different traceable 28 

seafood.  Every fish that leaves my boat can be traced back to 29 

my boat through a website sitting at the table at one of these 30 

people’s restaurants.  I think it’s a very great marketing plan 31 

and we’re trying to provide the American public with the best 32 

piece of seafood that’s possible. 33 

 34 

On the other hand, I think Doug went with me yesterday down to 35 

Joe Patty’s.  I see fish cleaned at the dock and they take the 36 

filet off the fish.  Did you see the throats, the backbones, and 37 

the bellies and the stuff?  We use 85 percent of the fish.  It 38 

all goes out to consumption. 39 

 40 

I think a lot of these things are let us have our fish and throw 41 

us back in the corner and tell us we need to work something out.  42 

The Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Panel, we met ten times and we came 43 

out of there with beats and bangs and bruises.  We will take 44 

care of it, but listen to what we have to say when we come out.  45 

I hope I get to speak on mackerel, but my time is up and thank 46 

you, Doug. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Donnie.  I would like to go on the 1 

record that we split the check yesterday. 2 

 3 

MR. WATERS:  Yes, we did.  It was about 51/49.  I think I caught 4 

a little more. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes and I don’t want to give you more. 7 

 8 

MR. WATERS:  I had the change there.  I think it was $20.31 and 9 

you throwed in $10.00 and so I think that’s pretty close to a 10 

51/49 split. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s pretty close. 13 

 14 

DR. DANA:  Donnie, I very much appreciated your input at the 15 

Coastal Migratory Pelagic, Mackerel, AP meeting.  David Krebs, I 16 

know you’re going to come up later and I appreciated your 17 

leadership at that meeting, too.  I am going to give you the 18 

opportunity right now to put your comments about the mackerel. 19 

 20 

MR. WATERS:  I put in another card. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have one or two more.  Go ahead, Mr. Anson. 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  Donnie, thanks again for coming, even though it was 25 

a very long drive for you.  Just a couple of things.  You’ve 26 

been coming to these things for a long time and you didn’t 27 

mention or address these questions specifically that I’m going 28 

to have -- The answers to these questions and so I’m going to 29 

ask these questions of you.  Do you support stability in the 30 

recreational fishery? 31 

 32 

MR. WATERS:  Yes. 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  All right.  Do you recognize that too many fish at 35 

one time for commercial could affect price? 36 

 37 

MR. WATERS:  There’s no doubt. 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Okay.  You have been here in the audience this week 40 

and so relative to the SSC report and the assessment of the red 41 

snapper assessment and their ABC recommendation, which was 13.5 42 

million pounds -- I think you said it was 15.5, but we’re trying 43 

to look at stability in the recreational fishery, keeping in 44 

mind that there is carryover into the commercial fishery as 45 

well. 46 

 47 

We’ve come up with this idea of looking at trying to make it 48 
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static over a three-year period, let’s say, of the ABC.  I did 1 

some numbers here, on the back of the napkin, so to speak, and 2 

of the two options that we’re looking at, one of which you 3 

proposed, which was to just go ahead and take 51 percent of the 4 

entire ABC, zero buffer -- You all are staying just underneath 5 

your allocation. 6 

 7 

The timeline relative to getting that approved by the council 8 

and getting it into place, some people -- I heard some testimony 9 

that maybe by August we could probably get that in place and you 10 

can go ahead and start accessing those fish. 11 

 12 

The other option relative to trying to get into that stable 13 

fishery aspect that we’re looking at requires some putting the 14 

fish in the bank and so what we’ve talked about here, and we’ll 15 

get some analysis, if it goes that far, at the July meeting, is 16 

an eleven-million-pound ABC for this year and then hopefully 17 

that might provide some stability for 2014 and 2015, around that 18 

same level. 19 

 20 

If you look at those two numbers and those two scenarios -- That 21 

would be available as soon as September, maybe, or middle 22 

September, if that were to get approved at this July meeting. 23 

 24 

We’re looking at 500,000 pounds of fish that would be added to 25 

the commercial side under the thirteen-and-a-half-million-pound 26 

scenario, 500,000 pounds of extra fish, just from the additional 27 

allocation for the remainder of the year versus 300,000 pounds 28 

of fish for the remainder of the year under the second option 29 

that we’re looking at or are possibly going to discuss of 30 

eleven-million pounds. 31 

 32 

Can you provide some insight as to how that additional 200,000 33 

pounds might affect the commercial industry?  I realize it’s 34 

direct money out of pocket, but looking at stability and prices 35 

and such. 36 

 37 

MR. WATERS:  It’s basically a million bucks.  That’s the way I 38 

see it.  It’s five-dollars a pound and 200,000 pounds.  It’s 39 

about a million-dollars worth of fish to go into the commercial 40 

industry and then by the time you compounded it out and sold it 41 

through the restaurants, it would add a lot of money to the 42 

economy.  Do you want thirty-cents or do you want fifty-cents? 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  One last point then.  Again, looking at the short-45 

term allocations that the SSC has given us, we’re going to start 46 

going down the ladder, if you will, starting as soon as next 47 

year.  The money now is better than maybe reducing the impact as 48 
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far as future income?  It’s better to have it now than maybe 1 

have a little bit more money than you would have had a year or 2 

two years from now? 3 

 4 

MR. WATERS:  I have been to D.C. and supported interim rules 5 

with Roy.  We walked side-by-side to put money in the bank, so 6 

to speak, to help raise the quota, try to get the quota up.  All 7 

of this was done and we’re going to get a better TAC and we’re 8 

going to raise our fish and we’re all going to have more fish.  9 

We were basically going opposite together, but I supported Roy 10 

in the same offices to do an interim rule to reduce the TAC and 11 

we was able to do this, all under the promise that I am going to 12 

reap the benefits when the TAC gets higher.  I just don’t trust 13 

you all anymore. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Donnie.  David Walker, followed by 16 

Mike Whitfield. 17 

 18 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  Good afternoon.  My name is David Walker with 19 

Walker Fishing Fleet, Alabama, commercial.  The commercial 20 

fishing industry has a good FMP.  It works well for businesses, 21 

consumers, and the resource.   22 

 23 

Increasing demand for red snapper from the consumer continues to 24 

grow.  The much needed additional quota will benefit consumer 25 

access.  The commercial seafood supply chain provides access for 26 

the millions and millions of non-saltwater anglers.   27 

 28 

Those consumers include handicapped, special needs, elderly, the 29 

men, women, and children who don’t fish, logistically 30 

challenged, and honorably discharged veterans who honorably 31 

served this country.   32 

 33 

The recreational fishery is struggling because the council’s 34 

plan is not working, not because there aren’t enough fish.  The 35 

overages in the recreational sector is a violation of MSA 36 

407(d).  The perfect storm of unaccountability will continue 37 

until different management tools are used. 38 

 39 

Albert Einstein’s definition of insanity is doing the same thing 40 

over and over again, expecting different results.  Don’t 41 

shortchange the nation’s millions of consumers because of a 42 

self-destructing recreational FMP.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Any questions? 45 

 46 

MR. ANSON:  David, thanks for coming.  You were second in line 47 

and so I hope you heard my questions and my analysis that I 48 
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provided to Donnie and do you have any comments relative to 1 

that, the thirteen-and-a-half million pounds going this year or 2 

possibly providing some stability long term or short term for 3 

the recreational sector and reducing that down to eleven-million 4 

pounds? 5 

 6 

MR. WALKER:  Are you talking about going from thirteen to the 7 

11.5 to the ten-point -- 8 

 9 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, I’m talking about going to thirteen-and-a-half 10 

this year and then it’s going to be decreasing in 2014. 11 

 12 

MR. WALKER:  If I was a fisherman on one of these charters and 13 

they said, hey, guys, we’re going to let you catch a lot of fish 14 

this year, but we’re not going to let you catch as many fish 15 

next year, I think that would be a hard sell. 16 

 17 

I think it looks better when you’re more consistent and you say 18 

we’re going to have the same amount of fish this year or maybe 19 

you go from ten to eleven to thirteen.  I think I would like to 20 

know the benefits each year instead of -- We kind of feel 21 

penalized. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David.  Mike Whitfield and next in 24 

line is Robert Turpin. 25 

 26 

MR. MIKE WHITFIELD:  I’m Mike Whitfield, a commercial fisherman 27 

from Panama City, Florida.  I’ve been in the fishing business 28 

ever since I was ten years old.  I started working with my uncle 29 

on a partyboat and I have -- Since the 1930s, my uncles and all 30 

was in the commercial fishing industry and so I’ve got a history 31 

of it. 32 

 33 

To start with, I want to talk about the mackerel a little bit, 34 

being I was on the panel.  I think we need to have like a 35 

September opening with a ten-day on and off monthly opening, the 36 

first ten days of every month. 37 

 38 

The reason I say September is because I’ve caught them and all 39 

the guys that’s king fishing, they’ve caught them.  July and 40 

August is your worst months for fish.  It’s full of roe.  You 41 

need to let these fish spawn out.  That’s just my thinking and 42 

it’s probably not good for everybody else, but that would be my 43 

thinking on that. 44 

 45 

Regional, I just don’t think the states is capable of 46 

controlling -- Right now, you could probably ask any of these 47 

guys that on a charterboat and all their state waters is killed.  48 



76 

 

They’ve caught all the fish out of the state waters.  A lot of 1 

them is caught before the opening.  They got a thing they call 2 

now filet and release.  You catch them and put them in your 3 

cooler and nobody checks you.  It happens all the time. 4 

 5 

The states, I just don’t think they can control it as good as 6 

the feds can and I believe we need to stay with a 51/49 split on 7 

the commercial.  That’s the way it’s always been and that’s the 8 

way it should be. 9 

 10 

These people that’s come up here and spent their time coming 11 

from New Orleans telling you that, hey, we need fish for our 12 

restaurants is billions of dollars.  They need to have their 13 

fish coming back to them and I think we need to go with either 14 

an eleven or thirteen-million pound, but I think we need to do 15 

away with the buffer on commercial.  If you have to have a 16 

buffer on recreational, you all figure that out, but that’s just 17 

my opinion. 18 

 19 

On the allocation, I think the allocation should always be 20 

51/49.  It’s always been that way and so why change it?  Like I 21 

say, I’ve been in the commercial fishing business with my vessel 22 

for over thirty years and all my uncles and great uncles are in 23 

the fishing business, all the way back to early 1930s down in 24 

Florida. 25 

 26 

I’ve been in the business for a long time and seen a lot come 27 

and go and I’m at the end of the line.  I have one son that’s in 28 

the -- He finally gave up the job he couldn’t make a living at 29 

and he started commercial fishing.  I started fishing him on my 30 

boat when he was eleven years old and he has enjoyed it.   31 

 32 

He has got back into something that he really likes now and he’s 33 

not pinned to the hill and he likes commercial fishing.  He 34 

needs to stay in and have a good living at it and continue, I 35 

think, our legacy as a commercial fishing family.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  We have a question for you. 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Whitfield, for attending and 40 

providing your comment.  Relative to your son and other sons 41 

that may be out there and as far as getting new entrants into 42 

the commercial fishery, do you have any ideas as to how you 43 

might set up some sort of a program to get new entrants into the 44 

fishery? 45 

 46 

MR. WHITFIELD:  Yes, I do, really.  I say after the quota gets 47 

to a certain point with a 51/49 split -- Say we go up to seven-48 
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million pounds on our -- Say anything above that, on the 1 

commercial side, if it gets to seven-million pounds, take 75 2 

percent of it and give it to the guys that’s normally been 3 

taking that and so they’re stakeholders and take 25 percent of 4 

it -- If it’s a million pounds, it would be 250,000 pounds. 5 

 6 

Let Roy take it and disperse it to twenty-five new entrants for 7 

that year that holds permits and add an equal amount of fish to 8 

each person.  If he doesn’t use it that year, give it to 9 

somebody else out of that group and let him have a chance.  The 10 

money from the lease of that -- From Roy to those fishermen 11 

could go to pay for stuff dealing with implementing the IFQ. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  Robert Turpin, followed by Bob 14 

Zales. 15 

 16 

MR. ROBERT TURPIN:  Good afternoon.  My name is Robert Turpin 17 

and I will read my comments, to be efficient with time.  I’m a 18 

fourth-generation native of coastal northwest Florida and I’ve 19 

enjoyed these waters for most of my fifty-three years. 20 

 21 

My experience includes forty-plus years as a recreational 22 

angler, thirty-eight years of scuba, with 2,900 logged dives, 23 

nearly a decade as a charter captain and commercial fisherman, 24 

twenty-one years as a marine biologist conducting reef fish and 25 

artificial reef research and marine resources management. 26 

 27 

I have served as weigh master for more than a hundred local 28 

saltwater fishing tournaments and I attend many meetings of 29 

local fishing, diving, civic, and conservation organizations.  I 30 

am also the father of two young anglers and I eat in seafood 31 

restaurants and so that makes me quite schizophrenic, but I will 32 

try to keep my comments on task here. 33 

 34 

I want to speak directly to the reef fish fishery and the regime 35 

of management of the reef fish fishery as an ecological unit.  36 

It’s with this experience that I come to you today to share my 37 

perspectives in the reef fish fishery. 38 

 39 

I have observed the decline in local fish abundances in the 40 

1980s, when Loran-C and other high-resolution fathometers and 41 

other equipment became available and affordable to the average 42 

saltwater angler and diver.  This created a tremendous increase 43 

in the deployment of relatively small artificial reefs by 44 

charter captains, commercial fishermen, and serious recreational 45 

anglers and divers, in order to harvest reef fish. 46 

 47 

Throughout the late 1980s and 1990s, many of the local natural 48 
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reefs and public artificial reefs were inhabited by relatively 1 

low populations of the more highly-prized reef fish, such as 2 

snapper, grouper, triggerfish, and jacks. 3 

 4 

From 1992 to 1996, I conducted underwater reef research and fish 5 

census data, including species, total length, and abundance, 6 

under the auspices of the University of West Florida.  These 7 

data were collected from nearly a hundred artificial reefs from 8 

Pensacola to Panama City. 9 

 10 

Much of this work has been published in peer-reviewed scientific 11 

literature.  I still dive and fish many of these reefs today and 12 

can attest to the increases in reef fish abundance.  I 13 

acknowledge and applaud the successes that we’ve achieved thus 14 

far. 15 

 16 

I believe in the value of marine fisheries and marine resources 17 

management and I appreciate the efforts of the state and federal 18 

fisheries managers.  I recognize that it’s impossible to achieve 19 

perfection; however, I believe that it’s imperative to improve 20 

present management. 21 

 22 

As we endeavor to improve accuracy in stock assessments and 23 

statistical models, we can also improve management by 24 

eliminating regulatory discards.  Commercial, charter, and 25 

private recreational fishermen and the reef fish populations 26 

themselves will all benefit from the elimination of discard 27 

mortality. 28 

 29 

The use of an inappropriate tool to implement the best available 30 

science in fisheries management limits our success in fisheries 31 

management. 32 

 33 

I am in the midst of an extensive home renovation and so I’ll 34 

use a familiar example to illustrate how a well meaning use of 35 

the wrong tool leads to failure.  Just as I use nails and screws 36 

to achieve structural objectives, I am careful to apply a hammer 37 

and a screwdriver as appropriate.  Although I could drive a 38 

screw with a hammer, I would not be very successful. 39 

 40 

Use of species-by-species harvest season, bag and fish length 41 

regulatory regimes to reef fish, requiring the regulatory 42 

discard of fish exposed to severe barotrauma, results in reduced 43 

spawning fitness, direct and indirect mortality.  This 44 

application of a shallow-water fishery management technique to a 45 

deepwater fishery severely limits our ultimate success and it 46 

also reduces stakeholder confidence in fisheries management. 47 

 48 
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With well meaning intent, such as maximizing the number of days 1 

at least one fish species is open for recreational harvest, we 2 

have created a wasteful fishery with a greater carbon footprint 3 

and have altered the behavior of marine mammals and other apex 4 

predators. 5 

 6 

Species-by-species harvest limits also ignore local, regional, 7 

and Gulf-wide differences in reef fish abundance and the 8 

ecological concepts of ecosystem management.  Indeed, many of 9 

the ten National Standards of the Magnuson-Stevens Act may be 10 

enhanced through elimination of regulatory discards. 11 

 12 

Commercial IFQs have shown some success.  Continued improvement 13 

in IFQs may be applied across all reef fish via something such 14 

as a reef fish IFQ.  That way, Donnie won’t have to trade 15 

snapper and grouper and it would all be under one IFQ for reef 16 

fish. 17 

 18 

Charter fleets are also under limited entry and it’s executed 19 

through the federal reef fish permits.  Therefore, amenable to 20 

more precise management and monitoring that would allow that 21 

sector to persist and thrive.  We need to also work towards more 22 

effective management of the private recreational sector to 23 

increase efficiency without overfishing Gulf reef populations. 24 

 25 

Under the present management, in order to harvest snapper, 26 

grouper, triggerfish, and amberjack, reef fish anglers are 27 

forced to make more trips into the Gulf, often under derby 28 

conditions, such as the federal twenty-eight-day red snapper 29 

season. 30 

 31 

Because hook and line angling has limited effectiveness in 32 

species selectivity, anglers often catch undersize and out-of-33 

season species.  Much of the Gulf of Mexico reef fish habitat 34 

consists of deep water.  In an effort to follow regulations, 35 

anglers often discard dead and injured fish.   36 

 37 

Bottlenose dolphins quickly learn an easy feeding strategy of 38 

eating discarded fish.  Dolphin depredation is increasing and 39 

many reports from other anglers indicate dolphins are now also 40 

preying on hooked fish as they’re brought to the surface.  41 

Another unintended -- 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Robert, could I get you to wrap it up?  Your 44 

time is up. 45 

 46 

MR. TURPIN:  Sure.  I guess the final analogy I would like to 47 

make is, and I’ll provide this in writing, is if overfishing is 48 
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the disease and fisheries management is our medical staff, the 1 

patient is the fishery, the relationship between the people and 2 

the fish.  If we kill the patient as we try to cure disease, can 3 

we really claim success?  Thank you. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We appreciate it.  Bob Zales, 6 

followed by Brian Landry. 7 

 8 

MR. BOB ZALES:  I’m Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 9 

Boatmen Association, Panama City.  You all probably all have 10 

seen this and I don’t intend to mention this quote from your new 11 

Executive Director, because I told I was going to do this, but 12 

he’s got a quote in here that goes along with what I’m going to 13 

talk about. 14 

 15 

That is: While I subscribe to the practice of co-management, I 16 

also encourage adaptive management, whereby we evaluate past 17 

management actions and adapt them to new circumstances to 18 

maintain the most effective management program possible. 19 

 20 

Corky pointed this out to me and where I think this is relevant 21 

to what I’m going to propose is you all have heard me forever 22 

and a day about king mackerel and that’s one thing that Corky 23 

have always agreed with, is what happened with king mackerel and 24 

how we got to where we are today with king mackerel. 25 

 26 

We overfished the hell out of king mackerel, but that fishery 27 

still increased year after year after year.  Red snapper, even 28 

with all the complaints and bitching you’ve heard about the 29 

recreational overruns of red snapper, guess what?  Red snapper 30 

took a pretty steep incline to where it is today. 31 

 32 

Had those overruns not happened, it would have probably gone 33 

straight up rather than at an angle and so clearly those 34 

overruns did not hurt the rebuilding of that fish stock.  In 35 

fact, it appears, from the stock assessment, that this fishery 36 

would be a little more healthy had it been fished harder, so 37 

that it would be on a better projection to get to where it needs 38 

to go, so you wouldn’t have that big bump that you need to take 39 

down to continue your steady increase. 40 

 41 

On the recreational side, you’ve heard six months and at one 42 

point, I was kind of almost convinced that six months wouldn’t 43 

be possible, but I am getting away from that.  I think it is 44 

possible over time.  I don’t think it’s possible right now, but 45 

I think one way to help with the recreational fishery -- 46 

 47 

Clearly stability is the key to what we need.  We want days, but 48 
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we want to be able to tell people -- We change the red snapper 1 

season, telling customers four times over the past two months 2 

and we need to be able to tell people, like we did back in 2000 3 

and 2006, that you can fish X number of days this year and next 4 

year and the year after. 5 

 6 

I think something along the line of a three-year plan.  Whatever 7 

quota you come up with, you will come up with and clearly I want 8 

the highest quota possible, but -- I have talked to a few people 9 

and I haven’t talked to everybody about this in my organization, 10 

but I’ve run it by a few. 11 

 12 

This isn’t etched in stone, but to do a split season for three 13 

years, say May, June, September, and October at two fish, what 14 

this would do is it would provide -- Take that quota that we get 15 

and split it 60/40, 60 percent for the first two months and 40 16 

percent for the last two. 17 

 18 

By about the middle of August, you should have some indication 19 

of what the harvest would have been for May and June and that 20 

would give you the ability to determine if you needed to take 21 

away from 40 percent in the last two or you could add to it, 22 

depending on what was caught. 23 

 24 

Andy’s information, when he makes projections, kind of supports 25 

my theory that social angler behavior will change if they know 26 

they can fish a longer period of time and that this mad rush to 27 

fish in twenty days or twenty-eight days, whatever it is, 28 

creates the derby. 29 

 30 

When you spread that out, your effort gets spread out, because 31 

Andy says in his projections that weekend fishing, you get fewer 32 

days than you do if you fish several weeks. 33 

 34 

I think that as an experiment, in a sense -- If we try this, and 35 

clearly we can’t do any worse than what we’ve been doing, it may 36 

work and at some point, when this quota continues to increase, 37 

that we get to the point to where we may be able to reach into 38 

six months. 39 

 40 

What you also have too is clearly in the summertime, when 41 

schools are out, people come to the beach.  They are going to 42 

fish, whether it’s red snapper or whatever, but they’re going to 43 

fish. 44 

 45 

If red snapper is the valuable fishery that people tend to think 46 

that it is, put it on the peripheral months and get the people 47 

down to expand that business and that’s kind of where I am on 48 



82 

 

that.  That’s pretty much it and if you’ve got any questions, I 1 

will be glad to answer them. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions? 4 

 5 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Captain Zales, and that was a thoughtful 6 

suggestion.  Shane Cantrell earlier had spoke about increasing 7 

the crew size of allowing a charterboat that’s dually permitted 8 

when fishing on a commercial trip to have an increased crew than 9 

what it’s currently for. 10 

 11 

As a leader in the NACO organization and knowing the Gulf 12 

members there and then perhaps as Panama City Charterboat 13 

Association, what is your take on that? 14 

 15 

MR. ZALES:  The majority of the people in Panama City do not 16 

want that and for those new member of the council, the history 17 

of that -- When the permits were first created years ago, the 18 

distinction for three people on a crew versus three or less or 19 

more than three was that if you had three people or less, you 20 

were considered to be under commercial fishing on a dual-21 

permitted vessel and if you had more than three, you were under 22 

charter. 23 

 24 

They increased that a year or two or three ago when COI vessels, 25 

Coast Guard vessels, that require you that if you’re away from 26 

the dock for more than twelve hours, you must have two captains 27 

and two deckhands and not a captain and three deckhands. 28 

 29 

On a six-pack vessel, on your captain’s license, if you serve 30 

more than twelve hours a day, you have got to have another 31 

captain.  One captain can’t be available for twenty-four hours 32 

and so that’s where the four people came in. 33 

 34 

You heard a couple of commercial people, I think, say that they 35 

generally fish with two or three or four people.  In the charter 36 

industry, we’re required to be under random drug programs.  To 37 

put people in that program, they have to take urine tests and 38 

you have to wait a week or so to put them in there to be sure 39 

they’re clear and maintain them. 40 

 41 

A charter vessel with a dual permit also has to comply with not 42 

only Coast Guard commercial fishing regulations, but the 43 

different regulations that go along with the Fisheries Service.  44 

You have got different equipment that goes on that vessel and so 45 

that’s the reason I got out of that, because I didn’t want VMS 46 

and all that.  I didn’t want to go there.  We don’t see the need 47 

for it.  We think four is plenty and so we don’t support it. 48 
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 1 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Bob, I’ve kind of got two thoughts or questions 2 

for you to kind of hit on.  One is if we had more time, more 3 

fish, i.e., more time, would that eliminate obviously this derby 4 

aspect now?  Once you eliminate that derby aspect, then people 5 

aren’t forced to go in inclement weather and they’re not forced 6 

to have to go because they’re going to miss out.  What do you 7 

think that would do overall to landings and the whole approach 8 

to stability and everything else?  Secondly, if we were at the 9 

level as well, do you think there would still be a need for 10 

regional management?  11 

 12 

MR. ZALES:  First off, I think by spreading it out, like I said, 13 

I think you spread out effort.  I think if you fish four months 14 

with the same quota that you’re trying to do within thirty days 15 

that you’re probably going to catch the same amount of fish, 16 

depending on the availability of the fish, depending on the 17 

recruitment, depending on a lot of things that have to do with 18 

the science of the stuff and the fish. 19 

 20 

That’s the reason why I am saying that we need to start off with 21 

a three-year plan.  There may be a year that you might go over 22 

the quota.  There may be a year that you go under. 23 

 24 

Once you get into June, you get into the risk of storms and such 25 

like that and you get into the weather days.  Now, when you are 26 

fishing and consolidated into twenty-eight days, you’re pretty 27 

much fishing every day regardless of the weather. 28 

 29 

You’re able to spread this out and people can rebook trips and 30 

they can adjust to later on and private recreational anglers, 31 

they would be the same way.  They are going to change their 32 

behavior of fishing because you pull the target off of the fish 33 

itself and so they’re able to try to get halfway back to normal 34 

type of fish. 35 

 36 

Regional management, we support states taking over these 37 

fisheries, but I do believe that if you get -- One of the things 38 

that we kept harping on and waiting until this assessment, 39 

because we were hopeful that this assessment would come out 40 

pretty much as it did, is that there are far more fish in that 41 

fishery than what we thought were out there or what the science 42 

thought was out there several months ago. 43 

 44 

When you increase that amount of fish, you then increase that 45 

competition, in a sense, between commercial and recreational, 46 

because there’s enough fish out there for everybody and so 47 

that’s kind of where we are there, but I am not sure that 48 
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regional management is going to happen before January. 1 

 2 

Clearly this would be something that you all would need to look 3 

at and the Fisheries Service to implement.  If we go to regional 4 

management, then the individual states can take it and they can 5 

adjust that season however it’s best for the people within that 6 

state. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bob.  We appreciate it.   9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  It’s déjà vu with king mackerel.  I like your idea 11 

on the split season.  It seems to me that it would add to or aid 12 

accountability, in that we would have results of the first split 13 

of the split season or the earlier split. 14 

 15 

You mentioned some months and I don’t recall just what dates 16 

they were on the early end, but are you married to specific 17 

dates or are you flexible? 18 

 19 

MR. ZALES:  Corky, I’ve been thinking about this and like I 20 

said, May and June -- May is generally when schools are in 21 

session and that’s a period of time to where, like I said, if 22 

red snapper is truly the valuable fish, that’s the reason why 23 

people are coming to fish, they will come fish in May. 24 

 25 

The people that get out of school and come on vacation, they 26 

come to the beach anyway and I would suggest that those people 27 

are going to fish regardless of it’s a red snapper or anything 28 

else that they can catch. 29 

 30 

People like to fish.  You know we’ve all talked about how a lot 31 

of this stuff is driving people away and people are going to 32 

fish.  We’re seeing people fish and a lot of people that go 33 

fishing with us today don’t even know what a red snapper is.  34 

They see red snapper on the news, and it’s all over the country, 35 

and so they say we want to go catch red snapper. 36 

 37 

If you spread that out and then you get into the September and 38 

October part, that gets into the traditionally slow period of 39 

time.  There are other things to do, football games and stuff 40 

like that, and so effort lays down. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  Maybe if we could give them a red drum 43 

and tell them it was a red snapper, they would be happy with 44 

that. 45 

 46 

MR. ZALES:  If I could legally harvest it out there.  I do it 47 

with vermilion snapper.  You bring them up and they say, oh, 48 
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that’s a red snapper and I say, yes, sir, and have a good day. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bob.  Brian Landry, followed by Ed 3 

Maccini. 4 

 5 

MR. BRIAN LANDRY:  I’m Brian Landry from Borgne Restaurant in 6 

New Orleans, part of the Besh Restaurant Group.  Borgne is named 7 

for Lake Borgne right on the Louisiana/Mississippi coast, where 8 

I grew up fishing.  That’s where I will be fishing tomorrow with 9 

my little boy. 10 

 11 

I am here today to talk to you about -- More to tell you a story 12 

than get into facts and details.  I grew up in New Orleans and I 13 

still live there.  I moved away a couple of times and I always 14 

find my way home and I have the honor and luxury of preparing 15 

creole cuisine on a daily basis. 16 

 17 

Just like my partner, John Besh, I am a huge support of local 18 

food ways.  We get our vegetables from Covey Rise Farm an hour 19 

away and we get our rabbits from Arkansas and Mississippi, but 20 

we get our fish from the Gulf.  That’s what our customers want 21 

and that’s what we enjoy preparing and it’s a good relationship. 22 

 23 

One of the things I think I enjoy most about growing up in New 24 

Orleans, and on the Gulf coast in general, is that as I’ve 25 

gotten further into the business of cooking, you notice food 26 

trends.  Eating local cuisine is not a trend on the Gulf states. 27 

 28 

When I vacation in Gulf Shores and Destin, I want to eat the 29 

fish that are closest to their shores and when I’m in business 30 

cooking food, I want the availability of the fish that are right 31 

at my back door and the single biggest hurdle, I think, in 32 

running the business of selling food is the consistency of 33 

product, the preparation, and also the price. 34 

 35 

I think as we look at what fish is available to us as 36 

restaurateurs and as consumers, we’re looking for the same 37 

things.  We want good food prepared consistently and we want it 38 

fresh and we want it at a reasonable price. 39 

 40 

As certain fish have become less and less available or not 41 

available at all, especially in Louisiana -- You see speckled 42 

trout is already off our menus, at least speckled trout from the 43 

Gulf and Louisiana waters.  You see that redfish are no longer 44 

available to us. 45 

 46 

If fish like snapper and grouper become less and less available 47 

to us, then maybe we just become Anytown, USA, where we’re 48 
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cooking blackened tilapia and fish that has nothing to do with 1 

the cuisine that makes the Gulf states special, that makes New 2 

Orleans special, that makes Creole cuisine special. 3 

 4 

I think it’s my job as a restaurateur to help tell the story of 5 

what it is that we do down here.  I would much rather tell the 6 

story of Don Waters, who I met back there a minute ago, because 7 

it’s a much more interesting story, that where our fish comes 8 

from is managed respectfully and that we will have access to it 9 

for a long time. 10 

 11 

It is my job as the restaurateur to tell the story of Gulf 12 

seafood, that my oysters come from P&J Oyster House, that my 13 

shrimp come from Ray and Kay Branhurst, and that may red snapper 14 

comes from Don Waters.  I think we have to be very careful about 15 

taking that resource away and not being able to tell that story 16 

anymore and that’s it. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.   19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming, Brian, and, again, you’re one of 21 

the guys that’s passionate about his work and has done a great 22 

job with growing up in New Orleans cuisine and New Orleans 23 

cookery.  I would like you to tell them -- You left Galatoire's 24 

Restaurant and started Borgne Restaurant.  Tell them the extent 25 

you went to to understand better the seafood cuisine of a 26 

certain area that you -- Tell them what you do in your 27 

restaurant. 28 

 29 

MR. LANDRY:  I think one of the great luxuries of having a 30 

partner like John Besh like I do is that we do great amounts of 31 

research into what we’re serving on our menu and how it’s 32 

prepared. 33 

 34 

Borgne, named for Lake Borgne, like I mentioned, we wanted to 35 

highlight the Spanish side of Creole cuisine, because southeast 36 

Louisiana was settled by people from the Canary Islands.  In 37 

preparation for the opening on Borgne, I went to the Canary 38 

Islands for a month and studied all of the things that the 39 

Spanish influence now influences the Creole cuisine that we know 40 

today. 41 

 42 

When you dedicate yourself to learning the history of the food 43 

and dedicate yourself to sourcing products that are sustainable, 44 

that will be with us for a long time, I think as customers 45 

become more and more informed as to what they’re eating, it goes 46 

a very long way. 47 

 48 
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Programs like I’m being introduced to like Gulf Trace, where I 1 

will be able to follow that seafood all the way from the water 2 

to the plate, my customers want to know that.  They’re getting 3 

more and more interested in it and I think that’s the part of 4 

the story that’s going to keep the people coming to the Gulf 5 

states, is that we do serve sustainably-caught, freshest seafood 6 

in the world. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s what you do, is learn how to cook what? 9 

 10 

MR. LANDRY:  We cook what’s right at the back door, because it 11 

tastes the best. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s what makes New Orleans strong. 14 

 15 

MR. LANDRY:  That’s true. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Brian.  Ed Maccini, followed by Buddy 18 

Bradham. 19 

 20 

MR. ED MACCINI:  Good afternoon.  My name is Ed Maccini and I am 21 

a commercial fisherman from Madeira Beach, Florida, as well as 22 

President of Southern Offshore Fishing Association and pretty 23 

much everything that I was going to say has been said and so I 24 

will try and concentrate on the future of the fishermen. 25 

 26 

Prior to the IFQ system, there was an air of uncertainty in the 27 

fishery.  We had closed seasons in the snapper field and we had 28 

the 200-pound trip limit and the 2,000-pound trip limit.  We saw 29 

a lot of good fishermen leave the fishery, due to this air of 30 

uncertainty. 31 

 32 

When the IFQ system came along, we started to see stability.  We 33 

now have a year-long fishery and we’ve seen an uptick in the 34 

price of the fish.  I am seeing a lot of new blood in the 35 

industry. 36 

 37 

There are restaurateurs that are investing in boats and leasing 38 

and buying allocation.  Recently, two new fish houses have been 39 

constructed in Madeira Beach and so we have this sense of 40 

stability and we’re seeing a lot of new faces come into the 41 

business and now we have this reallocation, which it’s the 42 

perception of uncertainty now that seems to be filling the air. 43 

 44 

Once again, we’re going to have new faces and are they going to 45 

be saying, gee, should I invest in this business or should I not 46 

invest and how is this reallocation going to play out, as well 47 

as the fellas who were on the fence about staying in the 48 
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industry and their perception is the same.  What’s going to 1 

happen in the next year or two with this reallocation? 2 

 3 

My main concern is that we’re going to lose -- We’ve been really 4 

seeing a lot of new faces come into the business and I’m afraid 5 

we’re going to lose that and the future of the individual 6 

fisherman may suffer.  I think everything else that I was going 7 

to say has been touched upon and so that’s about all I have to 8 

say. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ed.  We have one question here. 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Maccini, and providing 13 

your testimony.  Relative to that stability, do you have any 14 

thoughts on whether the council should take action on 15 

allocation? 16 

 17 

MR. MACCINI:  I believe it should remain status quo. 18 

 19 

MR. ANSON:  Okay, but relative to this year and the extra 20 

pounds, the thirteen-and-a-half million pounds, and the 21 

projections are that we go down starting in 2014 and 2015 with 22 

less pounds.  Are you more in favor of -- Again, for the 23 

stability aspect of it, of having a more equal poundage by year 24 

or go big in one year and then start looking at less? 25 

 26 

MR. MACCINI:  I think that the equal -- It seems like when you 27 

go high, and Donnie mentioned the same thing or one of the other 28 

fellas, but when you go high and then you go down, I think 29 

that’s going to give an air of uncertainty. 30 

 31 

One other thing I wanted to -- My captains would kill me if I 32 

didn’t say this, but I have two captains that work for me and 33 

just two weeks ago, they told me that what their crew members 34 

are making today is what they were making as captains prior to 35 

the IFQ system.  I had to just throw that in there or otherwise, 36 

they would have my throat. 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you and I appreciate you answering the 39 

question for Mr. Anson.  Is it your understanding or do you 40 

realize that under a constant catch that part of your buffer is 41 

being used by someone else?  While our SSC said you needed zero 42 

buffer, by going constant catch, you’ve just lost some fish and 43 

do you realize that? 44 

 45 

MR. MACCINI:  No, I didn’t. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have an SPR ratio of these cards 48 
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that’s incredible and so they seem to be spawning right here 1 

beside me.  Corky has asked for a break and I’m not going to 2 

have a break.  If you need one, please take one, because I was 3 

trying to be nice and try something new and we’re using five 4 

minutes per person and the cards are growing and so I want to 5 

keep it moving.  Buddy, you’re up and then Bart Niquet. 6 

 7 

MR. BUDDY BRADHAM:  I am Buddy Bradham from St. Petersburg, 8 

Florida, with the Recreational Fishing Alliance.  First off, we 9 

want to say that we are very happy that the council is moving 10 

forward with the regional management.  We feel this is a good 11 

way to go, even after a comment that Roy made the other night 12 

that he might keep his hair color and he might not get any more 13 

gray if it goes into regional management and we’re looking out 14 

for you, Roy. 15 

 16 

This reallocation, this is something that’s hard to look at.  17 

You’re not going to make everybody in this room anywhere near 18 

happy, no matter what you do.   19 

 20 

I got an email from one of our members yesterday morning pushing 21 

me to stand up here and tell you that we wanted 90 percent for 22 

the recreational fishermen and give the commercial fishermen 10 23 

percent.  If I could pull that off, somebody would say that I 24 

could walk on water, but that’s not what we want to do. 25 

 26 

We’ve got problems on the west coast of Florida with the 27 

commercial fishermen with dead discards.  These guys, when the 28 

IFQ first come into existence, they didn’t get the quota that 29 

they got in the northern Gulf, because we didn’t have the fish.  30 

Our fish showed up about 2005. 31 

 32 

Now we’ve got these fish and it’s causing a problem.  If we 33 

could find a way to stop these dead discards, it’s going to help 34 

the fishery all the way around and the only way to stop it is 35 

find a way to get some IFQ to the commercial fishermen on the 36 

west coast of Florida. 37 

 38 

It’s a hard thing to do.  I don’t know how you would do it, 39 

because of the IFQs locked in the way they are, but at the same 40 

time, if the commercial fishermen are saying now that they’ve 41 

got enough shares that they can lease back into the recreational 42 

fishery -- Even though they’re saying at the same time they’re 43 

not catching enough fish for the American consumer, there’s 44 

somewhere there’s an imbalance in there. 45 

 46 

You can’t not be catching enough and sell your quota or lease 47 

your quota and so it looks like some of that that’s going to be 48 
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leased ought to be able to be removed and given to the fishermen 1 

on the west coast.  That’s the only way I can see doing it and 2 

like I said, if they’ve got extra quota, why can’t it go that 3 

way? 4 

 5 

When it comes to the 30B amendment, I’m glad to see we’re moving 6 

forward in removing it.  We feel that’s been an injustice to the 7 

charterboats for a long time and it will help them out a lot 8 

when the gag season starts.  The same thing with the red snapper 9 

in the northern Gulf. 10 

 11 

In the oil rigs, we appreciate you going forward and writing 12 

letters and trying to communicate with the Department of 13 

Interior to stop the habitat where it’s at and not completely 14 

removing it from the Gulf, but moving it to an area where we’ve 15 

got the habitat. 16 

 17 

Habitat is one of the big things in fisheries, whether you’re 18 

inshore with seagrass or it’s offshore and you’re putting 19 

artificial reefs in.  It’s something that helps the fishery all 20 

the way around and we want to support it 100 percent. 21 

 22 

With the regulations, we appreciate you going to a three-year 23 

plan.  We just hope the council will move forward and not let 24 

these three years run out before they have the next three years 25 

in place.   26 

 27 

Try to stay at least a year ahead for us, because it makes the 28 

fishing business a lot more stable whenever you start talking to 29 

people and tell them two years from now we’re going to fish from 30 

say April 1 to August 1, just as a random throw-out that that’s 31 

the season we’ve got. 32 

 33 

That way, they can plan vacations ahead.  As tight as people’s 34 

budgets are getting now, it takes time and sometimes you talk to 35 

people and it’s a year or two years out before they can plan 36 

their next vacation and I just thank you for the time talking to 37 

you. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  Ms. Williams has a question. 40 

 41 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, it’s an answer to a question that you 42 

had.  I think the misunderstanding is what they’re saying is 43 

rather than take it away from us and we get zero and if you want 44 

to force us, we would much rather lease it to the recreational 45 

industry than have it taken away from us for nothing.  That’s 46 

what they’re saying.  Sometimes it’s all in the interpretation 47 

and thank you. 48 
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 1 

MR. BRADHAM:  Right.  I just don’t understand how they say we’re 2 

taking away a public trust. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Bart and next up is Libby 5 

Fetherston. 6 

 7 

MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet from Panama City.  I have been 8 

commercial fishing and charter fishing.  I didn’t try any 9 

shrimping.  I couldn’t stand that.  You’re here in Pensacola, 10 

which was the home of the red snapper fishery in the Gulf of 11 

Mexico.  This is where it all started, where the Pensacola 12 

longliners run from -- That was because they went for a long 13 

time, but it wasn’t what they used. 14 

 15 

There’s a good article about that, a book rather.  I think it’s 16 

in the national Congress, but it says they sailed from Hangover 17 

Harbor and it’s a good description of the hand line commercial 18 

fishing. 19 

 20 

I wrote a whole lot of stuff going on around here too, but a 21 

little history of the fishery there, for you young people that 22 

weren’t here before is before World War II, or as we call it, 23 

the Big One, most of the commercial-caught red snapper caught in 24 

the Gulf came into three major ports: Tampa, Pensacola, and 25 

Pascagoula. 26 

 27 

There were some that came into Galveston, but it wasn’t one of 28 

the big areas and that held up until the late 1940s.  After 29 

World War II, when they started oil exploration and building the 30 

reefs, the effort shifted from the west coast of Florida, off of 31 

Pensacola here, and it shifted over there off of Morgan City. 32 

 33 

All the boats then started going into Morgan City, Venice, 34 

Golden Meadow.  However, they were the same boats and they were 35 

selling the fish to the same fish houses and the same fishermen 36 

continued buying them and you can check all of that on your 37 

timeline.  That’s easy enough to do, but sometimes you have to 38 

look for your cause and effect, to see what’s happening. 39 

 40 

The discards in the commercial fishery, which Mr. Abele was so 41 

worried about, were caused in the beginning by the council 42 

requiring a fifteen-inch snapper size instead of a thirteen-43 

inch, which we’ve got now. 44 

 45 

When we went to the thirteen-inch, most of the discards 46 

disappeared and another thing is it’s the way they figure them.  47 

Any fish thrown back on a commercial boat is considered dead, 48 
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whether he is alive or not.  I think you can check with Roy and 1 

all of them about that.  Isn’t that correct? 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s around 70 percent. 4 

 5 

MR. B. NIQUET:  I think they told us they call them all dead, 6 

but maybe so, but even 70 percent is a whole lot different than 7 

the catch and release.  Of course, some of the fishermen, my 8 

boat especially, we don’t catch any of the large red snappers.  9 

We release all of them.  Why kill your brood stock? 10 

 11 

We heard and we saw a report on the red snapper stock status and 12 

while it was somewhat garbled, this clearly shows that the stock 13 

has increased and the TAC should be raised to probably ten or 14 

twelve-million pounds. 15 

 16 

However, like every report we get from the SSC, it’s filled with 17 

assumptions and we believe and we think and we estimate and 18 

other caveats or revisions so that we really don’t know what’s 19 

going on.  A taxpayer like we are, we can’t get away with that.  20 

We’ve got to put out the truth when we fill out our forms to the 21 

IRS. 22 

 23 

There’s too much data being fixed or fooled around with in such 24 

a manner that it ensures the desired result.  In Florida, we 25 

have a Sunshine Law.  You are in Florida. 26 

 27 

I believe the TAC should be split 51/49 and it should remain 28 

like it is.  The TAC should be about anywhere from ten-and-a-29 

half to eleven-and-a-half million pounds.  I personally think 30 

any snapper over twenty pounds should be released. 31 

 32 

I think both sectors should be held accountable and penalties 33 

assessed if they go over and I believe recreational red snapper 34 

should be under a federal tag system, with any money raised to 35 

go to the state enforcement agencies.  It works for salmon in 36 

the Northwest. 37 

 38 

Incidentally, this hotel cannot get any red snapper.  They can’t 39 

serve it, because there is none available and the last thing is 40 

the recreational fishermen should have at least a sixty-day, two 41 

fish season.  Thank you. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bart.  No questions?  Next up is 44 

Libby Fetherston, followed by Chris Niquet. 45 

 46 

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Libby 47 

Fetherston and I am speaking on behalf of the Ocean Conservancy.  48 
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Myron, I heard you talking to Wayne earlier and I hope you enjoy 1 

speaking with us too and I am going to operate under the 2 

assumption that we also give you good advice and so here it 3 

comes. 4 

 5 

We support the committee action on the electronic headboat 6 

reporting amendment and recommend full council approve that to 7 

send to the Department of Commerce.  We also recommend that the 8 

council consider initiating a similar process for charterboats 9 

and we recommend that the private recreational data collection 10 

scoping document be referred back to staff to better define the 11 

goals and options. 12 

 13 

The current version is too narrow in scope and disconnected from 14 

the other management options that are on the table.  We think 15 

having council and advisory panel discussions on data collection 16 

offers you a unique opportunity to involve stakeholders in this 17 

important process and provide valuable advice to the National 18 

Marine Fisheries Service. 19 

 20 

We encourage the council to continue to think about how 21 

different processes for restoration, like NWF funds, can support 22 

your identified priorities like fishery-independent surveys, 23 

improving the frequency of assessments, and improving data 24 

collection and monitoring systems, and we can offer our help in 25 

any way that we can be of assistance to the council or the 26 

commission.  Dave, we heard you mention a supporting or 27 

convening role. 28 

 29 

Ocean Conservancy thinks that it would be valuable to come up 30 

with an interim way to account for scientific uncertainty while 31 

revisions to the ABC control rule Tier 1 can be completed and we 32 

encourage you to ask the SSC to recommend these interim 33 

measures. 34 

 35 

I think it was clear that the SSC is unhappy with the way the 36 

scientific uncertainty is accounted for in the control rule, but 37 

it had no real mechanism to provide you advice to the contrary. 38 

 39 

We support the council decision to remain at status quo for the 40 

live animal collection discussion, to ensure important reef fish 41 

populations are adequately protected, monitored, and enforced. 42 

 43 

We submitted a pretty detailed comment letter relative to red 44 

snapper science and management.  We support the committee 45 

recommendations of an annual catch limit sufficiently far away 46 

from the overfishing limit.  That is an incredibly important 47 

position to maintain for this council. 48 
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 1 

In future iterations, we encourage you to consider the use of an 2 

annual catch target to adequately appropriately account for the 3 

management controls that are unique to each sector. 4 

 5 

Finally, we are encouraged by the continued progress on the 6 

regional delegation of management and we look forward to future 7 

work on improving access to reef fish resources while ensuring 8 

this access is consistent with science-based limits and 9 

rebuilding requirements.  Thank you for your work this week and 10 

we look forward to seeing you again soon. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Libby.  Next is Chris Niquet and then 13 

John Schmidt. 14 

 15 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  I’m Chris Niquet from Panama City, Florida.  16 

I commercial fish.  I was looking over the original intent of 17 

the IFQ goals set forth in 2006, I believe it was.  One of them 18 

is to reduce the fleet and the overcapacity of that fleet in the 19 

commercial and recreational sectors. 20 

 21 

The net result of that has to be a result in loss of jobs and 22 

boats within the sectors.  If you’re going to reduce the fleet, 23 

you’re going to have less boats.  If you’re going to have new 24 

entries, you’re going to add boats. 25 

 26 

You’ve got to tell me how they’re both compatible.  I can’t 27 

figure it out.  Something has got to happen.  You can either 28 

have one or the other.  You can’t have both. 29 

 30 

The next thing is to the allocation.  We’ve had some people 31 

screaming about allocation prices.  Allocation prices are set by 32 

the free market system.  If I try to charge a dime too much, I 33 

don’t get any buyers and no leasers.  The market sets the 34 

allocation prices. 35 

 36 

I have people say, well, you know I just can’t make any money if 37 

you charge me that much and I say, okay, what do you get for 38 

your snapper?  It’s $5.00 or $5.25 a pound and I’m charging 39 

$3.25.  That’s two-dollars and I don’t know if I can make it 40 

like that. 41 

 42 

My reply is, how much do you get for triggerfish?  That’s $1.75.  43 

How about porgies?  That’s $1.50 and amberjack is $1.75 or 44 

$1.80.  How many of them do you throw back if they’re legal?  45 

Well, none.  Why not?  You can’t make any money on them.  You 46 

just don’t understand and my reply is, you’re right, I do not 47 

understand why you don’t have it. 48 
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 1 

If you can unhook that amberjack and put him in the box for 2 

$1.75, you can surely unhook that red snapper and put him in 3 

that box for $2.00.  It just don’t make economic sense. 4 

 5 

Now, on the discards in south Florida, the eastern Gulf, on 6 

three different occasions I have tried to trade shares of my red 7 

snapper on a dollar ratio for either red grouper or gag grouper 8 

in south Florida.  Red grouper are going for about $12.00 or 9 

$13.00 and gag grouper are going for approximately $30.00.  10 

Snapper right now are going for $45.00 or $50.00. 11 

 12 

For gags, I wanted one-and-a-half to one and for red grouper, 13 

three-and-a-half to one.  I had 20,000 pounds available and 14 

somebody on the council guess how many takers I got?  No 15 

guesses?  The answer is zero.  I just can’t do that, but I will 16 

trade you some even though.  Well, I want to get some at that 17 

ratio and I would be glad to trade you some.  I will take 18 

thirteen and trade it for fifty all day. 19 

 20 

This 51/49 split on the allocation needs to be kept.  We don’t 21 

need a buffer.  The commercial side doesn’t need a buffer and on 22 

the ACL, if it’s ten-million pounds or twelve-million pounds or 23 

something in between or more or less, you need to just say, 24 

okay, here’s the ACL and divide it down the 51/49 split and let 25 

the buffer come out of the recreational side and a very small 26 

buffer, if at all, on the commercial side.  I say 5 percent or 27 

less.  That’s all I’ve got to say and I will answer any 28 

questions. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chris.  Any questions?  Thank you, 31 

Chris.  John Schmidt, followed by T.J. Tate. 32 

 33 

MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Thank you, council.  I am going to probably 34 

say pretty much the same thing you’ve heard a hundred times, 35 

only I will try to say it in a little bit different way.  I will 36 

try to be a little bit original here. 37 

 38 

I want to first talk about the Amendment 28 draft that I looked 39 

at.  One of the first things I noticed in the draft was a 40 

statement about the goals of the fishery management plan which 41 

were established in 1981 and I will just paraphrase. 42 

 43 

It’s to basically optimize food production and recreational 44 

fishing and so as I read through Amendment 28 or tried to read 45 

through Amendment 28, what I really noticed is that it was all 46 

about recreational fishing. 47 

 48 
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There is really very little substance there that takes into 1 

account what the effects of reallocation are on the consumers.  2 

There is really very little substantial data.  It’s all about 3 

the recreational side. 4 

 5 

We sell fish to one business that supplies 578 Publix stores 6 

throughout the southeastern U.S. and hundreds of restaurants 7 

throughout the southeastern U.S.  They sell fish to hundreds of 8 

thousands, if not millions, of Americans. 9 

 10 

In fact, the quota for the commercial sector provides something 11 

like seven-million meals a year, whereas the CCA, which I think 12 

it’s pretty obvious that is the initiator of this reallocation 13 

effort, says they have 70,000 members that are getting 14 

shortchanged.  15 

 16 

The numbers far outweigh their membership and I think if those 17 

consumers, when they realize that the recreational fishermen get 18 

100 percent of freshwater fish in just about every state, nearly 19 

100 percent of inshore fish in just about every state, 100 20 

percent of all those fish species deemed game fish in federal 21 

waters, and those recreational fishermen from the CCA want to 22 

take some of their fresh domestic seafood, I don’t think that 23 

they’re going to agree with that, when only 2 percent of the 24 

public already gets half of the red snapper. 25 

 26 

Maybe that’s a little bit -- I do want to say one more thing.  27 

They say they have 70,000 members and there is only several 28 

hundred commercial fishermen and they try to characterize it as 29 

commercial fishermen against the recreational fishermen, but one 30 

commercial fisherman can provide, in some cases, as many meals 31 

as the CCA has members and so it’s really not apples to apples. 32 

 33 

Another thing I wanted to mention is what I find bizarre 34 

personally is this initiative to do regional management.  Here, 35 

we’ve established, in the Gulf, what is clearly the biggest 36 

fishery management improvement maybe in American history, but 37 

certainly in southeastern U.S. history, of the red snapper 38 

commercial fishery. 39 

 40 

At the same time, during this last ten years, we, you guys, have 41 

established one of the biggest rebuilding successes that has 42 

ever been heard of in American fishery history, but yet you’re 43 

not doing it right and so the states want to take it over. 44 

 45 

The problem is now there is fish to catch and you just have to 46 

figure it out for the recreational sector and I don’t think now 47 

is the time to throw in the towel.  I think you’ve got to get 48 
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some cooperation from the recreational sector to figure out how 1 

to manage themselves, but just giving away what you’ve already 2 

succeeded in doesn’t make sense to me. 3 

 4 

Another thing that I’ve heard here a lot of is quota program 5 

discards.  We catch nearly 100 percent of the quota and so if 6 

you compare that with the recreational fishery, 90 percent of 7 

the year, 100 percent of what they catch is discards.  Why don’t 8 

we fix that one?  I think I am out of time. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You are.  Any questions?  Thank you, John. 11 

 12 

MR. SCHMIDT:  Thanks for five whole minutes.  That’s cool. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Well, we’re trying that.  There were a lot less 15 

cards when we started, I will tell you.  T.J. Tate, followed by 16 

Matthew Andrews. 17 

 18 

MS. T.J. TATE:  First, I just wanted to start off by saying 19 

thank you to Dr. Abele.  I know this is your last council 20 

meeting and we have disagreed on a number of issues and topics, 21 

but I think you’ve been very solutions-oriented in trying to 22 

bring some new ideas to the table and for that, I applaud your 23 

efforts and thank you for that. 24 

 25 

I think everybody knows the news, but it may not be official or 26 

formal yet, that Ms. Williams will not be remaining on the 27 

council.  From all of the commercial industry, probably most of 28 

the industry, we thank you for your tireless efforts of late-29 

night emails and all that you have done not just to protect the 30 

commercial industry, but the fishery in total.  Thank you, Kay, 31 

and don’t think that the hard job is now not getting ready to 32 

start. 33 

 34 

Thank you, Chairman Boyd, council members, and Dr. Crabtree, for 35 

the opportunity to speak to you today.  I am T.J. Tate, 36 

Executive Director of the Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  37 

Several of my members and board members have already addressed 38 

different topics today.  We kind of divvied everything up. 39 

 40 

You heard Jason Delacruz speak on allocation and you will hear 41 

Buddy Guindon shortly speaking about the IFQ plan, but what I 42 

wanted to share with you today briefly are some of the solutions 43 

that our organization has been working on and their areas of 44 

concern that the council continually brings up. 45 

 46 

What we have identified, these concerns, what I’m referring to, 47 

in the current IFQ system are as follows: bycatch; biological 48 
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and environmental concerns, especially in the eastern Gulf; 1 

economic challenges for new entrants and eastern Gulf fishermen; 2 

dormant accounts; and, of course, reallocation. 3 

 4 

As a commercial fishing organization, we strive to improve the 5 

overall benefits to the fishermen, the resource, and the 6 

nationwide seafood consumers.  We work to set the gold standard 7 

for our fisheries, with a responsible outlook toward a 8 

solutions-oriented approach supporting good management as a key 9 

to the long-term success. 10 

 11 

The Shareholder’s Alliance hosted an exploratory quota bank 12 

workshop on March 27 and we held this at the National Marine 13 

Fisheries Service Southeast Regional Office.  Our purpose was to 14 

discuss and define methods to increase stability in the fishery 15 

by establishing a quota bank for species under the IFQ 16 

management system, particularly red snapper. 17 

 18 

The information discussed centered on creating a visible, 19 

transparent mechanism by which IFQ allocation and quotas are 20 

distributed to address the issues associated with catch 21 

accountability, including price and access to additional quota 22 

in the Gulf of Mexico, as well as the new entry of fishermen 23 

into the Gulf of Mexico fishery. 24 

 25 

Participants at our meeting included representatives from across 26 

the United States who were either currently engaged in permit or 27 

quota banks or were interested in exploration and design and 28 

implementation of the system. 29 

 30 

A sampling of those in attendance are your own Andy Strelcheck; 31 

Bob Gill, a former council member; Erica Feller, Director of 32 

North American Fisheries of the Nature Conservancy, who helped 33 

establish multiple permit banks; Paul Parker from the Cape Cod 34 

Fisheries Trust, who runs a very well-defined permit bank; Buck 35 

Laukitis, who is the President of the Northern Pacific Fisheries 36 

Association, who participates in a co-op permit bank; Larry 37 

Band, who is a philanthropist who helped establish working banks 38 

by exploring innovative funding mechanisms for new entrants; 39 

and, of course, Gulf fishermen.  Again, this is just a sample of 40 

some of the folks in the room. 41 

 42 

What we did was we identified our next steps that we needed to 43 

clearly define, articulate our mission and our vision for this 44 

quota bank, definitively outlining its value and purpose. 45 

 46 

Once this is accomplished, we will be able to determine the 47 

mechanics of the program and we will prepare a proposal to be 48 
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reviewed by a controlled focus group, to gauge the interest and 1 

the commitment of fishermen within the fishery. 2 

 3 

The Alliance board has established a minimum goal of 50,000 4 

pounds of quota to initiate this project to test the practical 5 

outcomes unique to the Gulf.  Again, an Alliance quota bank will 6 

create a visible, transparent mechanism by which IFQ allocation 7 

and quotas can be distributed to both Alliance members and non-8 

Alliance members, meeting eligibility requirements to address 9 

those issues of catch accountability, leasing prices, and access 10 

to additional quota. 11 

 12 

I am running out of time and so I will stop, because I know 13 

there might be questions, but I will tell you, to put it in 14 

council speak, where we are right now, we’re in the scoping 15 

process and so I can’t answer a lot of your questions, but I 16 

thought with all of the discussion that is going around the 17 

table right now, you needed to know that industry is taking this 18 

initiative. 19 

 20 

It’s something we take very seriously.  We are listening to what 21 

you say and as our process moves forward, we are going to rely 22 

on your input into our process.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, T.J.  Dr. Abele has a question. 25 

 26 

DR. ABELE:  I just wanted to say thank you for taking the 27 

initiative on that and I hope it progresses successfully. 28 

 29 

MS. TATE:  We would love to have your input, Dr. Abele, on or 30 

off the council. 31 

 32 

MR. PEARCE:  He may help you pass a motion once he gets off. 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, T.J., for the update on that workshop and 35 

I look forward to hearing more as you progress.  I am curious as 36 

to the issue of stability.  I asked this question earlier and I 37 

hope you heard some of the points I had, but just relative to 38 

trying to establish some stability, particularly more for the 39 

recreational side, what’s your thoughts on that, allocating or 40 

going for the full ABC that the SSC has talked about or trying 41 

to, again, maybe knock it down a little bit this year, in the 42 

hopes of trying to make it more stable in the subsequent years, 43 

at least in the short term? 44 

 45 

MS. TATE:  I think we’re definitely in support -- Aside from 46 

this, we are in support of a constant catch scenario, with the 47 

thought process that a constant catch is managing the buffer and 48 
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not the management system.  I think that’s a big key. 1 

 2 

I did have concerns when the recommendation was 11.9 and you’re 3 

talking about bumping that down to eleven, because then, in 4 

effect, I think you’ve already reallocated that buffer and so 5 

then the commercial sector has gotten a hit. 6 

 7 

I do believe in the constant catch scenario and for the permit 8 

bank, it is something that we’re certainly going to discuss.  9 

There will be charter guys that we bring into our scoping 10 

meetings and our public sessions to discuss how, when, and the 11 

system of intersector trading, if it’s possible. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, T.J.  Next is Matthew Andrews, 14 

followed by Candy Hansard. 15 

 16 

MR. MATTHEW ANDREWS:  Matthew Andrews and I’m a commercial king 17 

fisherman and I want to talk about some of your proposals for 18 

kingfish openings.  I was here Monday, I guess it was, and I 19 

think the council’s preferred option on that western Gulf 20 

opening was September and the eastern Gulf was October. 21 

 22 

That’s a really bad idea.  I’ve been a commercial fisherman for 23 

thirty years.  I came to Grand Isle in 1982 and most of my 24 

living is dependent on king fishing.  As you all obviously know, 25 

September is the throes of hurricane season and if anybody has 26 

spent any time in Louisiana, we’ve dealt with a lot of them over 27 

the years and, in my opinion, what you’re going to effectively 28 

do is you’re going to open up both the eastern Gulf and the 29 

western Gulf in October, because there is very few fish caught 30 

in the western Gulf in September, relative to the weather. 31 

 32 

If you do that, we’ve got a bad situation already and you’re 33 

going to create a worse situation and I sympathize with the 34 

charterboats in the Panhandle. 35 

 36 

I fished alongside of them years ago and I know that the influx 37 

of the east coast boats has created a scenario that they don’t 38 

get to catch fish anymore and I sympathize with that and I’m not 39 

opposed to an October opening for them, but if you open it up 40 

without any other kind of management in September, we’re going 41 

to have already bad situation become a disaster. 42 

 43 

We are already dealing, as it is, with 100,000 to 150,000 pounds 44 

a week hitting the dock in July, when the fish are less 45 

plentiful.  The thing is in October, once we start getting cold 46 

fronts and the weather cools off, the fish get thicker and all 47 

of us are going to go to catching 3,000 pounds a day every day 48 
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and we’re going to really lose our market. 1 

 2 

I would support some kind of an opening, a ten-day season.  I 3 

hate this.  I hate to even say this.  It’s back to the snapper 4 

thing again, but we’ve got to do something to staunch the flow 5 

and I think the AP voted to leave it status quo.  Status quo 6 

kind of sucks, but what you all are coming up with is even 7 

worse. 8 

 9 

I can assure you it is.  I know these guys on the AP.  I deal 10 

with them, but there’s not but maybe two on that AP that are 11 

really representative of the kingfish industry, the people like 12 

us, and so I would appreciate it if you all would rethink that 13 

September opening. 14 

 15 

One more thing is I’m a small stakeholder in the IFQ fishery, 16 

but I can tell you this, that we’ve all worked really, really 17 

hard to become really, really accountable and to take any fish 18 

away from us is completely erroneous.  It’s wrong.  We’ve all 19 

made sacrifices.  20 

 21 

The first year of the IFQ, if I’m not mistaken, we took a 50 22 

percent hit and we all agreed to it to rebuild the stock and now 23 

we’re where we’re at and look at it.  For anybody to think that 24 

they should take any fish from the IFQ shareholders who have put 25 

up with the VMS and the three-hour notifications, I don’t get 26 

the concept behind that, because we’ve been responsible from the 27 

very beginning.  We have helped to create that fishery to be 28 

what it is today and thank you.   29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Mr. Perret has a question. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Matthew.  While the existing opening 33 

date for the west zone king season sucks, you prefer that to 34 

what’s being suggested as a preferred? 35 

 36 

MR. ANDREWS:  Yes. 37 

 38 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have probably two or three questions for you.  39 

One, you said that you was sort of a very small shareholder, but 40 

when they take fish or quota away from the commercial industry 41 

and your shares or whatever is actually based on a percentage of 42 

the overall quota, they’re actually taking even more fish from 43 

you, are they not? 44 

 45 

MR. ANDREWS:  You would have to let me think about that. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s one.  I would really like to know that, 48 
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because -- 1 

 2 

MR. ANDREWS:  I honestly don’t know that answer right off the 3 

top of my head.  I am sort of under the gun. 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  On the mackerel that you spoke about, I know that 6 

while you said, well, catch shares aren’t policy right now and 7 

that would probably help us out more so than what’s going on and 8 

so, gosh, let us try ten days or something, because what we’ve 9 

got just absolutely is not working, I have heard that cry 10 

before. 11 

 12 

MR. ANDREWS:  That is true and correct. 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  What you’re suggesting is that this council with 15 

ten days, twelve days, fifteen days, and somehow break this 16 

season up so that you don’t have this glut on the market and so 17 

that you can have fish there, where you can fish longer.  What 18 

month would you suggest opening, if this council were to decide 19 

something like that with some ten or fifteen-day season? 20 

 21 

MR. ANDREWS:  You’re speaking on a limited -- Say a ten-day 22 

opening or a fourteen-day opening, you know, for me, just about 23 

any month would work, because in the western Gulf, we have a 24 

unique situation. 25 

 26 

Everybody calls these kingfish migratory, and they are, to some 27 

degree, but we can catch kingfish in Louisiana year-round.  28 

Market-wise, I don’t know, but July would work or maybe October 29 

would work. 30 

 31 

Honestly, my fear is that if you squeeze it down into a nine-day 32 

season or a ten-day season like we did with the snapper before 33 

we went to IFQs, we’re going to end up with the same scenario of 34 

fish that are worthless.  That’s my concern, but we have to do 35 

something and honestly, my opinion is that I believe every fish 36 

in the Gulf should become a catch share.  It’s the only fair 37 

thing to do for the industry overall. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Matthew.  Candy, you’re up and then 40 

Pam Anderson. 41 

 42 

MS. CANDY HANSARD:  Good evening, everybody, and thank you very 43 

much for having me here and listening to my proposal.  What I’m 44 

going to be talking about this evening has nothing to do with 45 

catch shares and it has nothing to do with the red snapper.  46 

Well, a little bit. 47 

 48 
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It is a lionfish population control program and I’m going to 1 

assume that the members of this council are very well aware of 2 

the danger the lionfish poses to our fishery.  What I have is a 3 

plan. 4 

 5 

The plan objective is designed to control the population of the 6 

lionfish and provide ample lionfish for research purposes.  I am 7 

confident that a significant reduction in the lionfish 8 

populations off of our coast will be measureable after the 9 

second year of the program. 10 

 11 

The program will consist of volunteers and they will need 12 

motivation.  It’s important to remember that the volunteers will 13 

be bearing the greatest financial expense of this program.  This 14 

program would reward impressive removal by volunteers. 15 

 16 

What the idea is, it’s for a spear fisher that would turn in 100 17 

lionfish would receive an exemption card.  The exemption card 18 

would allow one red snapper and one grouper, in or out of 19 

season, and during season, an extra snapper and grouper. 20 

 21 

The hunters would be able to keep their lionfish, which is 22 

actually their groceries, and the volunteers would be given 23 

appreciation and recognition also for their efforts.  The 24 

exemption cards would have the diver’s name, date of birth, and 25 

fishing or driver’s license number, to prevent fraudulent use of 26 

the exemption card. 27 

 28 

Now, what are the removal possibilities?  We know that a single 29 

female lionfish, mature lionfish, reproduces every four days, 30 

releasing up to two-million eggs a year.  The egg sacks are 31 

venomous.  The fry, when they hatch, are venomous and they have 32 

no natural predators in our waters. 33 

 34 

A single participant would potentially remove one-hundred-35 

million lionfish from our waters per year.  Now, if we had just 36 

ten participants, we could remove one-billion lionfish eggs per 37 

year. 38 

 39 

If we could recruit, throughout the Gulf, one-thousand 40 

volunteers that qualify for the exemption, we would be removing 41 

one-trillion lionfish eggs.  These are eggs, you will remember, 42 

that have no natural predators in our waters and they have a 43 

very high survival rate because of that. 44 

 45 

Now, providing multiple year exemptions for each one-hundred 46 

lionfish turned in, especially during the first two years of the 47 

program, would encourage the most accomplished spear fishers to 48 
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heavily focus on removal, therefore speeding the reduction of 1 

the lionfish populations. 2 

 3 

Now, when you look at those numbers, you can see that the cost 4 

versus benefit ratio is definitely worth it, because if we don’t 5 

do something very quickly, all these discussions about 6 

allocations for any sector is going to be irrelevant in just a 7 

matter of years.  The lionfish is populating so quickly off of 8 

our coast and we need to look at this as an emergency. 9 

 10 

Now, what are the research benefits?  The lionfish that are 11 

turned in would be turned over for research purposes.  Our 12 

states, NOAA, any university and any country in the world that 13 

wanted lionfish would be provided lionfish for the cost of 14 

shipping and handling. 15 

 16 

That would provide so many lionfish to so many researchers that 17 

hopefully we could get some answers to the problem and come up 18 

with a real solution and not just a control program.  By sharing 19 

worldwide, I think that really will increase our chance of 20 

finding an answer. 21 

 22 

Now, the success of this program will depend on simplicity.  I 23 

have an administrative plan, collection site requirements, 24 

population control website suggestions, lionfish education 25 

workshop suggestions, and I don’t have it on this paper, but I 26 

also have ideas for marketing the plan, to get the word out to 27 

spear fishers across the Gulf coast and hopefully also up the 28 

Atlantic coast, because this is something that we all need to 29 

work together to address this problem, which is a critical 30 

problem for all of our fish, because the lionfish eat fifty-six 31 

species of our native fish, including red snapper, grouper, and 32 

triggerfish that are obviously very desirable to the people in 33 

this room and all fishers.  My time is up, I think. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It is.  Thank you, Candy.  Any questions? 36 

 37 

MR. DIAZ:  Candy, are you affiliated with any organization? 38 

 39 

MS. HANSARD:  I am the Vice President and Reef Deployment 40 

Director of the Emerald Coast Reef Association.  Our mission is 41 

to improve the fishery by providing habitat. 42 

 43 

MR. DIAZ:  Do you have any cost estimates of what 44 

administratively something like this would cost? 45 

 46 

MS. HANSARD:  Like I said, the major cost would be borne by the 47 

divers that go out.  They would be paying for their own fuel and 48 
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they would be paying for their own scuba gear, the nitrox that 1 

they put in their tanks. 2 

 3 

The average trip, when I go offshore, just my fuel costs alone 4 

are in excess of $200.  Now, when you look at the costs 5 

involved, setting up the administrative sites will be very 6 

inexpensive, because all you will need at those sites are a 7 

freezer, shipping containers, internet access and a computer, 8 

puncture-resistant gloves, tongs that you can grab them with, an 9 

empty cooler for fish counting, a receipt book, plastic bags, 10 

and markers to log the number of fish, and a stapler to attach 11 

the collection receipt. 12 

 13 

At the site, either they will need an ice machine or they will 14 

need access to purchasing ice in a convenient location.  You can 15 

also have -- There are two different plans of administration. 16 

 17 

Plan A would be to have state marine law enforcement act as 18 

turn-in locations in all the counties that have Gulf or Atlantic 19 

access and Plan B would be to recruit dive shops, marinas, or 20 

non-profit organizations to work as turn-in locations. 21 

 22 

There is lots of different ways that this could be accomplished 23 

at a very low cost, but I can’t stress enough that to keep the 24 

cost low, you have to keep the program extremely simple to 25 

administer. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Candy. 28 

 29 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have one quick question, Mr. Chairman.  I said 30 

that I would ask this of you, but do you have your presentation, 31 

so that you can give it to staff so that they can copy it so 32 

that we can all have a copy of this so that -- 33 

 34 

MS. HANSARD:  Yes.  The only thing that’s missing is the 35 

marketing ideas for getting the word out to the general public. 36 

 37 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Well, just have them copy that and that 38 

will save a lot of time and I won’t get in trouble. 39 

 40 

MS. HANSARD:  Okay.  Does anybody else have any questions? 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Mr. Anson. 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  That was my comment.  Ms. Williams addressed it. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Candy, thank you.  You’re thinking out of the 47 

box. 48 
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 1 

MS. HANSARD:  I like to just destroy the box and get rid of it.  2 

The box doesn’t work. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Pam, you’re up and then Bill Staff. 5 

 6 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Thank you.  We are providing one of the 7 

marinas for collecting those at a couple of seafood festival 8 

events that we have. 9 

 10 

Dr. Crabtree, Chairman Boyd, and council members, I am Pam 11 

Anderson, Vice President of PCBA and member of the Government 12 

Affairs Committee with the Bay County Chamber of Commerce.  The 13 

long-awaited red snapper benchmark assessment has been submitted 14 

and, according to the SSC, sufficiently eliminated most of the 15 

uncertainty in the science that has caused so much constraint on 16 

the ABCs and ACLs. 17 

 18 

I submit that the time is right to grant the fishing industry as 19 

high an ACL as possible to reward commercial and recreational 20 

anglers for their restraint and endurance during these last six 21 

years. 22 

 23 

Our red snapper fishery has rebounded in spite of what has been 24 

labeled overfishing.  Commercial operators abided by their 25 

quotas, as recreational anglers abided by the seasons and bag 26 

limits that were set, but it is only a success story if it 27 

provides more opportunity to fish.  That is what these fish were 28 

placed there for in the first place. 29 

 30 

While I understand the logic in attempting to keep the 31 

recreational seasons consistent, I believe we should not have to 32 

reduce what we would be able to harvest.  To that end, if the 33 

ACL is set at 11.8 or 11.9 million pounds for 2013, 2014, and 34 

2015, the fishery will continue to benefit, by leaving the extra 35 

1.7 million pounds in the water to continue reproducing for an 36 

additional year. 37 

 38 

In the discussion of red snapper allocation, I think it’s 39 

important to consider a couple of issues.  If the commercial 40 

sector’s harvest is too high, they have said it will decrease 41 

their market price.  Much increase in their quota is not going 42 

to be as beneficial to the restaurants as implied if they are 43 

going to intersector trading for that excess. 44 

 45 

There is also a serious discard problem that is increasing for 46 

grouper quota holders off the west coast and it’s been referred 47 

to today and that’s due to the lack of red snapper quota. 48 
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 1 

For that reason, they need some quota, instead of those fish 2 

being discards.  Besides that, any increase in quota should go 3 

to the recreational sector, to save the jobs, save businesses 4 

that are struggling to survive, and provide more opportunity for 5 

anglers, mainly tourists in Florida, who have been unable to 6 

harvest red snapper in recent years. 7 

 8 

Because the range of the red snapper has changed and will change 9 

in the future, mechanisms need to be in place to adjust the 10 

percentages of allocation to the states for regional management. 11 

 12 

The most important issue with developing a private recreational 13 

data program is to have a list from the scientists and 14 

biologists telling the data program designers what information 15 

they really need to be collecting in order to have the best 16 

outcome. 17 

 18 

Once you have that, this data collection should be handled by 19 

the states.  A reef fish endorsement on the state license is an 20 

efficient method to have the universe of anglers.  Catch cards 21 

can be used to collect data and either mailed or submitted 22 

electronically. 23 

 24 

Surveying true reef fish anglers will improve the data and 25 

reduce uncertainty.  Catch estimates can be made within this 26 

same group.  Most important though for this body is to relate 27 

the states to the states, what information the scientists and 28 

biologists need to improve their stock assessments and harvest 29 

data for more fair regulations and what data the federal 30 

managers are going to accept as best available data so state and 31 

federal fishery managers are on the same page. 32 

 33 

Once the states take over recreational management or are given 34 

an allocation, the federal managers should not have to be 35 

collecting the same data in order to check up on the states.  36 

Taxpayers don’t like redundant programs wasting their hard-37 

earned money. 38 

 39 

There has been a lot of discussion today suggesting this council 40 

is considering taking fish away from the commercial sector.  All 41 

of the stakeholders in that sector today have more fish than 42 

they did before the IFQ system began. 43 

 44 

In part, some of it, a great deal of it, actually, is that 400 45 

of their competitors were eliminated, but they still do have 46 

more than they started out with.  The request for fixed 47 

petroleum platforms to be considered essential fish habitat was 48 
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to preserve the habitat and to preserve these popular and 1 

lucrative fishing spots.  It was not to eliminate fishing and 2 

diving opportunities at these platforms. 3 

 4 

EFH is not critical habitat and should not be treated as such 5 

when it comes to fishing and diving.  Had it not been for 6 

anglers and divers bringing this matter to the council and the 7 

public, all of these prolific reefs would have been destroyed.  8 

By preserving them, they will continue to provide for the 9 

fishing and diving communities for decades, as they continue to 10 

provide important habitat for all species. 11 

 12 

Headboat electronic reporting should stay at a weekly reporting 13 

requirement.  The submitted reports are not being used more 14 

frequently than that and so there’s no need to make it any more 15 

often.  Our Florida Restaurant and Hotel Association is as 16 

concerned about recreational access to the fishery -- 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Pam, your time is up, if you would. 19 

 20 

MS. ANDERSON:  This is the last sentence.  -- to the fishery as 21 

commercial access.  Recreational angler access puts heads in 22 

beds and so it’s very important to the recreational fishery to 23 

have the larger number of fish.  Thank you. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  Next up is Bill Staff, followed 26 

by Ben Fairey. 27 

 28 

MR. BILL STAFF:  Bill Staff from the Charterboat Sea Spray.  29 

I’ve done thirty-three years of charter fishing.  I’ve been on 30 

the Sea Spray for twenty-two years.  I bought the boat in 2005.  31 

I had run it since it had built and in 2005, it was a no-brainer 32 

to buy that boat. 33 

 34 

In 2007 and 2008 and 2009, until the oil spill, it was you 35 

better have a -- You didn’t have a brain if you had bought a 36 

boat. 37 

 38 

Anyway, the charterboats have taken it on the chin.  There’s a 39 

better analogy, but I’m not going to go there.  The moratorium, 40 

captain and crew taken away and 30B, we’re the red-headed 41 

stepchild.  Hopefully this bump in the quota will be some light 42 

at the end of the tunnel for us. 43 

 44 

I fished today and I guess I will go ahead and throw it in, for 45 

the record.  I went about thirty miles and I had twenty people.  46 

I normally take ten fish off a hole and I was going to hit four 47 

holes and so I pulled up on one spot and the first fish had 48 
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about a hundred eight or ten-pounders.  I am not going to go to 1 

ten, because I don’t want my size to go up. 2 

 3 

I sat right there and caught forty and when I left, there was a 4 

hundred still following them up and so I don’t think three weeks 5 

into the season that we’ve hurt anything. 6 

 7 

My consensus -- I talked to boats today and our consensus was 8 

unless we lose the fish, they want to row them over and have 9 

July, a time when we have really nothing to catch next year.  My 10 

season must be different from Bob Zales. 11 

 12 

When I called my people and told them that they had taken the 13 

six days away, I had a two-day trip that kept their two days and 14 

I lost one, two, three, four in July.  They didn’t want to come 15 

and it was all-day trips. 16 

 17 

Hopefully a bump in the quota will help us and I think it’s a 18 

great time to look at three sectors.  The commercial guys, 19 

they’re doing pretty good.  I’m buddies with all of them and I 20 

hope I can remain that way, but I sure haven’t heard any of them 21 

that want to give any and I don’t blame them, but you get to a 22 

point. 23 

 24 

I wish I was where Donnie was or David or lots of them.  I’ve 25 

got twenty-eight days and I don’t know -- I can’t even figure 26 

the math on how many days they’ve got to catch fish and they’re 27 

doing very well and I hope to be there one day. 28 

 29 

Anyway, I don’t know whether to be sector separation with the 30 

federally-done or I’m really hopefully wanting regional 31 

management and we don’t want to exploit the resource.  We just 32 

want to get to where we can make a living again and twenty-eight 33 

days does not do it. 34 

 35 

I think it would eliminate a derby and I also think our 36 

customers are kind of getting accustomed to splitting this 37 

season up and if we can keep amberjack where we’ve got it and 38 

trigger hopefully next year will be in the ten months and keep 39 

snapper in June and July, we’ll have a trophy fish, as Johnny 40 

says, to fish for. 41 

 42 

I really -- It’s gotten easier to tell your people if you want 43 

to come catch amberjack after we get done doing whatever or you 44 

want to catch snapper and so as far as I’m concerned, I would 45 

just as soon leave it there.   46 

 47 

The only other thing that the guys asked me to talk about was 48 
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please try to get this meeting changed to where it’s not in the 1 

twenty-eight days of snapper season or thirty or forty or 2 

whatever it is next year.  That’s basically what I’ve got to 3 

say. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bill.  6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Bill, would it help you if this council was to 8 

take some type of an emergency action and try and release those 9 

fish a lot sooner to the industry, rather than waiting until 10 

later? 11 

 12 

MR. STAFF:  July, no doubt.  The fall, I don’t think there’s 13 

going to be a big push.  Everybody goes bird hunting or deer 14 

hunting and ball games and all that, but the month we have 15 

nothing to catch, like I say, I lost the four days that we had 16 

in July and so I think if you gave us ten, we could book ten.  17 

It’s getting late, but maybe if you put them in the back part of 18 

July.  Put them when we don’t have something to catch.  Can I 19 

say one more thing? 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I was going to ask you to. 22 

 23 

MR. STAFF:  Before I forget it, taking the three years and 24 

equalizing them, that seems like a lot of commonsense to me, 25 

instead of starting up here and going -- We know how to get 26 

stuff taken away.  We don’t know how to deal with stuff that’s 27 

staying the same and so I’m going to say put that thing at 10.6 28 

or eleven or whatever we’ve got to do and figure out who gets 29 

what and let’s leave it there, so we can tell our people what 30 

days we have. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  Okay.  If we were to do an emergency rule and try 33 

to open up in July or August, how much advance notice do you 34 

need as to when it’s going to open to book trips? 35 

 36 

MR. STAFF:  That’s hard to say.  I would like to ask Johnny what 37 

he thinks on that.  He and I are nip and tuck as far as what we 38 

do.  Right now, I could probably book the whole week of July, 39 

the first week back, if I knew tomorrow, but if you tell me on 40 

June 30, I can’t do it. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  But if we told you July 15th that the fishery is 43 

going to open on July 20th for eight or nine days or something, 44 

that gives you five days and could you book it? 45 

 46 

MR. STAFF:  Some of it, probably half of it, yes. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  We appreciate it.  Ben Fairey 1 

and then Pam Baker. 2 

 3 

MR. BEN FAIREY:  Good afternoon.  My name is Ben Fairey and I 4 

run the Charterboat Necessity.  I have been doing this for 5 

forty-plus years.  I appreciate the opportunity to speak to you 6 

and I appreciate the rebuilt red snapper fishery. 7 

 8 

I want to say I had the pleasure of fishing with Dr. Abele and I 9 

appreciate your hard work.  Kay, it’s been a pleasure and I 10 

really hate to see you move on.  You’ve really been a trooper 11 

for us and it’s well noted. 12 

 13 

I am going to make this short.  I know you all are tired of 14 

listening to all this.  I echo Bill’s sentiments on not having a 15 

meeting in June.  There is a lot of discussion on the VHF radio 16 

every day off of Orange Beach about all of these issues and 17 

these guys would love to be here to put their input, but it’s 18 

just not possible.  I just happen to not be booked today. 19 

 20 

I am very much in favor of regional management.  The past five 21 

years, being really involved in this process, we always end up 22 

at the same place.  We never can make everybody happy.  What’s 23 

good for Texas is not good for Alabama or Florida and it just 24 

makes commonsense that each state can do what’s best for their 25 

area. 26 

 27 

I like the idea of having some of these extra fish and let’s 28 

stabilize our fishery and let’s spread it out so we have a 29 

constant season so we can plan for it a little bit. 30 

 31 

My people in July, they want to catch something.  June and July 32 

is the two months off of Alabama that we are going to be busy.  33 

We tried the October thing and it has not worked.  We tried it 34 

in 2010 when we got the fall season and we’ve tried an October 35 

rodeo three or four times and it’s just not successful. 36 

 37 

Our July customers, they need to be rewarded for being faithful 38 

visitors to our area.  We have had record years since 2011 and 39 

the month of July is extremely difficult.  Most of these people 40 

do not want to book a longer trip and so it’s kind of tough to 41 

be able to go catch a gag. 42 

 43 

There’s no triggerfish and there’s no red snapper and so doing 44 

something off the State of Alabama for a July season is very 45 

important and that’s about all I’ve got to say. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay, Ben, we have a couple of questions. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  I guess you don’t support a split season for 2 

snapper in May/June and September/October or something like 3 

that? 4 

 5 

MR. FAIREY:  Corky, my May is slow.  They’re trying to get kids 6 

through finals and they’re trying to get kids through 7 

graduation.  We’re usually busy the first week of May, but that 8 

second and third week of May, it dies. 9 

 10 

I booked every day for the twenty-eight days of red snapper 11 

season except two days and one of them happened to be today.  12 

When the six days came out, I immediately booked four of them.  13 

As soon as the word was out that it was canceled, all of those 14 

trips canceled and it cost me four-grand right off the bat. 15 

 16 

The importance of red snapper off of Alabama is -- We are known 17 

as the red snapper capital of the world and so it’s just -- 18 

We’re tied to it. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  If I may follow up, Mr. Chairman.  I really like 21 

the idea of the split season.  Obviously you can’t please 22 

everybody, but June 1 to give you the 4th of July or June 10 or 23 

June 6 and then have the remainder in the fall or something? 24 

 25 

MR. FAIREY:  Here’s the issue.  If we could come in after red 26 

snapper closes and have something to catch -- We’re looking at -27 

- You look at the vessel I run and it’s sixty-two foot and I’m 28 

licensed for thirty passengers.  If we go reef fishing, dead 29 

discards.  King mackerels, I can’t sell a king mackerel trip.  30 

That’s where we are on that. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you and I always enjoy your input.  You’re 33 

very knowledgeable.  So you do see this, because I actually 34 

tried, and I’ll try again, but you do see this as an emergency 35 

action economically for your business for this council to move 36 

under an emergency action to release these fish just ASAP, as 37 

far as your fishing and your area and the economics for your 38 

community? 39 

 40 

MR. FAIREY:  Absolute.  I am on the Gulf Shores/Orange Beach 41 

Tourism Board of Directors and I see reports every month about 42 

how many visitors we have.  It’s a no-brainer.  They all are 43 

there during the summer months. 44 

 45 

There is so many other things that go on during the fall that 46 

compete and we’ve tried it.  It’s not like it’s the unknown.  47 

Yes, to me, it is an emergency and to get those fish as soon as 48 
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we can, because as soon as the word got out, Dr. Crabtree, that 1 

we were going to get six days, my phone rang just like that and 2 

I booked them.   3 

 4 

If we could get some notice, yes, but if not, I still think 5 

people are going to come.  I could book Thursday, Friday, 6 

Saturday, and Sunday of red snapper season ten times over. 7 

 8 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Ben, for coming.  Related to the 9 

emergency rule question, I don’t know how much you were here for 10 

-- You just came today and so there’s been discussion at Reef 11 

Fish about some alternatives and it sounds like you’re somewhat 12 

up to speed on what we’re talking about as far as that smoothing 13 

and trying to get a stable fishery. 14 

 15 

You’re in favor -- It sounded like you were in favor of that 16 

stable season going out to 2014 and 2015 and so part of that 17 

formula requires saving some of the fish this year and taking it 18 

back to the SSC and letting them review it and seeing if that, 19 

in fact, will come up with that stability, trying to hit a 20 

certain number. 21 

 22 

Going back to the emergency action then for this year, do you -- 23 

I realize you want the fish now and you want them in July, as 24 

close to the end of the season as -- Would you rather have as 25 

many fish as you could get this year and then there will be no 26 

opportunity for any smoothing or trying to get some stability?  27 

The projections are showing a step-wise reduction each year, in 28 

2014 and in 2015. 29 

 30 

Or are you looking more for an emergency action, with maybe 31 

coming off of that maximum fish and sending that back to the SSC 32 

and letting them review it and maybe there was a little bit of 33 

fish that were left in the water, so to speak, and it would have 34 

some positive reaction to the 2014 and 2015 season as far as 35 

stability.   36 

 37 

There’s no guarantees, but that’s the thought process, is that 38 

maybe if we don’t use all the fish this year, is maybe go ahead 39 

and throw that back -- Keep it in water and throw it back to the 40 

SSC and they come back and they say, well, yes, you can smooth 41 

it out now and you won’t have those declining ABCs and declining 42 

seasons, looking in the short term. 43 

 44 

MR. FAIREY:  I am for doing.  I don’t want a declining season.  45 

Let’s smooth it out a little bit.  The volatility that we had 46 

this year, it’s pretty tough to call somebody up and go, hey, 47 

you know -- Because they have condos that they’ve reserved and 48 
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vacations and all that and the economic benefit from these 1 

people coming down is huge. 2 

 3 

Yes, I would like to see it smoothed out and let me add one 4 

thing.  I’ve heard today that it’s us against them, commercial 5 

guys and recreational guys and charterboat guys. 6 

 7 

Every one of my customers ask me, and I mean it happens every 8 

day, what’s your favorite seafood restaurant in town and where 9 

should I go?  We’re in this together.  We are creating an 10 

atmosphere in Orange Beach and Gulf Shores where we’re giving 11 

these people a quality vacation. 12 

 13 

They want to eat good seafood and they want to go on a 14 

charterboat.  A lot of recreational people that own their own 15 

boats, they charter me, because they’re entertaining twenty of 16 

their employees.  They go with us too and so, you know, I came 17 

here five years ago and I said we’re here to work together and I 18 

would love to see that cooperation move forward.  We can fix 19 

this. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ben.  I appreciate those comments.  22 

Ben, Roy had a question. 23 

 24 

MR. FAIREY:  Ben, I heard you talk about the benefits of June 25 

and July, but if the best we could do, even with an emergency 26 

rule, was open the fishery in say the middle of August, is that 27 

still going to get you that much ahead of the game at that 28 

point? 29 

 30 

MR. FAIREY:  What I’ve noticed in my business is when the back-31 

to-school stuff comes out at Wal-Mart, it slows up. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  When does that happen? 34 

 35 

MR. FAIREY:  About the end of July through August.  Now, I’ve 36 

had some people call here and want some trips.  We slow up in 37 

the middle of August. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  The benefit of this starts really tailing out in 40 

August? 41 

 42 

MR. FAIREY:  It does.  Thank you, all, so much. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ben.  Pam Baker and then David Krebs. 45 

 46 

MS. PAM BAKER:  I am Pam Baker with Environmental Defense Fund.  47 

Thank you, all, for making it through this long day.  We have a 48 
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few recommendations.  The first is to begin to explore a more 1 

comprehensive vision of the red snapper and even reef fish 2 

fisheries. 3 

 4 

We don’t see a lot of ideas for management that simultaneously 5 

considers across-the-board benefits for fishermen, both 6 

commercial and anglers, for fishing businesses, and the U.S. 7 

seafood markets and so here’s one idea. 8 

 9 

The commercial fishery management plan operating in federal 10 

waters is already working pretty well.  It’s not perfect, but it 11 

is one of the best in the country and so this part is already in 12 

place and helps serve the growing U.S. demand for wild, fresh 13 

seafood. 14 

 15 

On the for-hire side, a fleet-specific IFQ design might be 16 

explored for vessels that also operate in federal waters.  The 17 

boats would have the opportunity to make the most of the limited 18 

catch for their angler clients and for their businesses. 19 

 20 

On the private angler side, the regional management concept you 21 

all are discussing is a good one.  States would have designated 22 

quota and also the authority to try new tools that can perform 23 

better than the ones used today.  This could be like harvest 24 

tags that are used for deer and big game hunting, in some cases, 25 

and they might be allocated to tourist seasons, tournaments, or 26 

other state priorities. 27 

 28 

If all this can be worked out, then trading might be organized 29 

across all the sectors, to accommodate the ebb and flow of fish 30 

demand among them. 31 

 32 

The second is to strengthen the regional management proposal so 33 

that it has a good chance to provide lasting benefits, like the 34 

long seasons that everybody is looking for.  The regional 35 

management might offer some benefits, especially for 36 

recreational fishing, if it’s designed well and the states might 37 

be able to provide more flexibility. 38 

 39 

The plan divides the recreational quota among the states and 40 

this is a good start, but the plan should promote the use of new 41 

tools and not just the existing ones.  The quota is rising, but 42 

the management and monitoring challenges are the same. 43 

 44 

It’s hard to see how seasons and bag limits alone, even when 45 

managed by the states, will provide long-term benefits.  I will 46 

make a caveat here that Louisiana does have a new data 47 

collection system in place that might provide them additional 48 
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opportunities. 1 

 2 

In any case, greater authority should be delegated to the states 3 

as they demonstrate how their plans will provide more benefits 4 

and perform better than the existing plan.  This seems like a 5 

reasonable bar. 6 

 7 

There are some big, outstanding questions that at least from my 8 

perspective that would be useful to understand on this issue.  9 

One is how exactly do the states propose to manage the fish and 10 

what about the boundaries?  Do the boundaries described in the 11 

amendment matter?  For example, is Alabama supposed to harvest 12 

its entire thirty-some percent quota in that skinny strip or do 13 

they have the opportunity to fish where they want, as long as 14 

they don’t land more fish in their state than the thirty-some 15 

percent?  That’s it for my comments. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  Any questions?  Thank you.  18 

David Krebs and then Thad Stewart. 19 

 20 

MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and council.  My 21 

name is David Krebs and I own Ariel Seafoods in Destin, Florida.  22 

I own the Fishing Vessel Hallelujah, the Wanda, the Nan Baldwin, 23 

and the Jonathan T. 24 

 25 

I am not going to say a lot of stuff that you’ve already heard 26 

today.  I think the discussion was right on target about the 27 

value of the commercial fishery.  The last thing that I want to 28 

see happen is pitting one group against the other and it seems 29 

like we always get pushed back in that box, even with Captain 30 

Staff’s comments that he wished he had what Donnie had in fish. 31 

 32 

If you think about how many fish, pounds of fish, Captain 33 

Staff’s boat catches and you compare that to what Captain 34 

Andrews has a minority shareholder, his 16,000 pounds a year, I 35 

would imagine Captain Staff actually has more fish than Captain 36 

Andrews has. 37 

 38 

The failure here is this council.  If Councilman Abele would 39 

have dedicated as much time as an avid recreational fisherman to 40 

solving the recreational problems as he did at looking at the 41 

flaws in the commercial IFQ red snapper fishery, I bet you we 42 

could have moved this bus down the road a long way. 43 

 44 

I don’t like making personal attacks, but it has been a failure 45 

of this council.  It has been ten years and you guys are talking 46 

about the same problem.  What has changed?  A six-pound fish in 47 

1999 to a twelve-pound fish today, but yet you want to catch two 48 
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twelve-pound fish rather than bringing one six-pound fish to the 1 

dock and the American consumer is buying this line of crap that 2 

they’re being denied access to the fishery, when they’re 3 

bringing more pounds per person to the dock than they ever have 4 

and that attacks me and that’s wrong. 5 

 6 

About the importance that the restaurants have, there is three 7 

tagging programs that are out there right now.  Gulf Wild was 8 

the first and Gulf Seafood Trace came on with BP and Fish Tracks 9 

Marketplace exists today, where the consumer is now getting an 10 

idea of where their fish comes from. 11 

 12 

A comment that was put on the Fish Tracks website the other 13 

night is: I ate my blackened red snapper at Lulu’s in Gulf 14 

Shores, Alabama last Sunday evening.  It was awesome.  Thanks 15 

for catching my dinner.  That was a comment left for the 16 

fisherman. 17 

 18 

This is what people are seeing today.  I was offended at the 19 

NOAA Ocean Week at the NOAA Fish Fry when a senior member of 20 

NOAA walked up to me and said, I guess we’re going to differ on 21 

allocation issues.  I said, how is that?  He said, well, I don’t 22 

deny that the American consumer should have the right to eat 23 

seafood, but I am just saying that maybe it shouldn’t be a red 24 

snapper. 25 

 26 

I said, well, I’m not saying that a recreational fisherman 27 

shouldn’t have the right to catch a fish, but I’m just saying it 28 

might not be a red snapper. 29 

 30 

I ask you, the council, what’s the difference?  What’s right for 31 

the goose is right for the gander.  We’re fishing on a 50/50 32 

split of one being accountable and one being unaccountable, 33 

because you haven’t helped them build a better system and why is 34 

that wrong and we’re going to argue about reallocation. 35 

 36 

Every pound of fish that you reallocate to the recreational 37 

sector, you’re reallocating a pound-and-a-half to two pounds, 38 

because they’re going to go over.  That’s not an attack on them.  39 

That’s an attack on the system that you’ve built for them.  Fix 40 

the problem.  Before you ever talk about taking fish away from 41 

us, fix their problem.  Help them.  Let us help them. 42 

 43 

You want to talk about -- I thought Chris Niquet was right on 44 

target.  Throughout the 1990s, I pounded this podium as an 45 

advocate against IFQs, saying, by God, I’m a fisherman and you 46 

can’t tell me that I can’t catch this, this, and this, but you 47 

did.   48 
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 1 

You said we want to reduce the fleet and he was exactly right.  2 

Today, you’re saying we need more boats out there, but there’s 3 

not enough fish for them.  He’s right.  Make up your mind.  Are 4 

we going to kowtow to political pressure because some 5 

congressman wants to stand on a platform that this is a jobs 6 

program? 7 

 8 

Five-million pounds of fish is not a jobs program.  You’re only 9 

going to catch X amount of fish per vessel.  I’m sorry, but 10 

that’s just reality.  I am tired.  I really am.  I didn’t come 11 

the last three days and I didn’t want to come today, but it is 12 

just like the definition of insanity. 13 

 14 

We have been coming up here asking you to fix the recreational 15 

problem and to help them to where they’re not after us and you 16 

haven’t done it.  Maybe this year will be different. 17 

 18 

To you, Mr. Anson, I think we all know the answer to your 19 

question.  Who in their right mind would want to start high and 20 

head for low, because you don’t know what starting high is 21 

really going to yield and we would be a lot better off being 22 

stable and trying to work our way through it and that’s one 23 

second and thank you, all, very much. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David.  We appreciate it.  Next up is 26 

Thad Stewart and then Mark Tryon. 27 

 28 

MR. THAD STEWART:  I am Thad Stewart and I am the Marketing 29 

Director for Zeke’s Marina and also the Charter Office Manager.  30 

I had something I wanted to talk about, but after hearing the 31 

conversations, I wanted to inform more than anything. 32 

 33 

I’m sure it’s stuff you all have had before, but we do probably 34 

70 to 80 percent of our business during 20 percent of the year, 35 

regardless of what’s in season, almost.  Really, the end of May 36 

to early August, that’s really when we’ve got to make hay while 37 

the sun is shining. 38 

 39 

For example, I think it was 2010 we had the fall season.  We ran 40 

a promotion that was $360 a day per person and that bought you 41 

two nights in a hotel and a two six-hour fishing charters and so 42 

it came out to $720 per person.  It was advertised regionally 43 

and we sent out email blasts via Brett Robinson, a major condo 44 

group down there, and we literally had zero hits on that and 45 

that was October and November. 46 

 47 

With that being said, you know the more time in advance we can 48 
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know about something, that’s the more time I have to promote it, 1 

because the condos, hotels, restaurants, people we work hand-in-2 

hand with, they need something in writing in order to respect 3 

what we’re saying. 4 

 5 

The more of a heads-up we can have, great, but, like I said, 6 

we’re in a situation right now where really we need to just make 7 

hay while the sun is shining.  Really that’s all I’ve got to 8 

say.  Has anybody got any questions? 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions for Thad?  Thank you, Thad.  Mark 11 

and then Michael Salley. 12 

 13 

MR. MARK TRYON:  Mark Tryon, a commercial fisherman.  I live 14 

across the bay over here in Gulf Breeze.  I primarily do day 15 

trips for red snapper and I catch some grouper as well and the 16 

other reef fish and king mackerel also. 17 

 18 

First of all, I would like to discuss the release of the 19 

commercial allocation.  The sooner that you can do that, the 20 

better.  I think if you wait until let’s say September or August 21 

or whatever -- The longer you wait, the more that’s going to 22 

disrupt the industry and back end too many fish into the year 23 

and so the sooner we know when it’s going to be, then we can -- 24 

Even if it is later, then we can plan accordingly within the IFQ 25 

framework. 26 

 27 

I also wanted to talk about the bycatch issue which has been 28 

mentioned regarding the eastern Gulf.  I get that.  I get that 29 

there is a problem there.  The thing that I just have a hard 30 

time reconciling is when I got into the IFQ fishery myself, when 31 

it was -- I’m a former Class 2 operator with red snapper. 32 

 33 

I put my own money on the line.  I got a home equity line of 34 

credit to buy snapper shares and then when the grouper came 35 

online, I didn’t have enough grouper and so I went out and I did 36 

the same thing.  I gave up vacations and I still drive the same 37 

truck I’ve had for ten years.   38 

 39 

I made sacrifices and so, to me, I understand there’s a problem 40 

and we need to do something to address that, but to -- I think 41 

that there should be some vehicle where the people have to pay 42 

something and not have it given to them.  Nothing was given to 43 

me, okay?  I made sacrifices all along. 44 

 45 

The last thing I want to talk about is just a suggestion or it’s 46 

kind of like an observation about the recreational sector and 47 

the thing that I really don’t understand is -- I’m hoping you 48 
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kind of change this for next year and that is we have a -- 1 

Everybody knows we have a derby situation that’s been starting 2 

on June 1 of every year. 3 

 4 

That coincides with the spawn of the fish, which to me makes no 5 

sense when you take a sector, and it’s not the recreational 6 

people’s fault, but you’re telling them to go out there June 1, 7 

right in the middle of the spawn, and catch the fish and go at 8 

it day after day after day. 9 

 10 

It’s not necessarily what they want to do, but it’s what they 11 

have to do if they want to fish and so the whole thing doesn’t 12 

make any sense and I think you should take into consideration 13 

the fact that when the fish spawn, in terms of when you’re 14 

setting up those seasons.  15 

 16 

That could relate too to the sector separation.  If some of the 17 

headboat guys here find that that’s when their business is and 18 

then they have days at sea or whatever vehicle you give them and 19 

that’s when they want to fish, that’s great, but I know people 20 

that have private boats that they don’t want to go out in the 21 

middle of the summer when it’s hot and there’s thunderstorms or 22 

whatever and they would be happy to fish the split season or 23 

whatever. 24 

 25 

Just in closing, relating to the reallocation, I think we need 26 

to keep it at the 51/49 and I don’t know if any of you read an 27 

article a couple of months ago about the tilapia in the National 28 

Fisherman and that’s one of the fish that is substituted for the 29 

Gulf fish and it was a pretty neat article. 30 

 31 

One of the things that the writer described the tilapia, 32 

imported tilapia, in particular, from China and Vietnam, is as a 33 

turd with fins.  My question to you is if you go to a restaurant 34 

or a fish market, what do you want to eat?  Do you want to eat 35 

the turd with fins or do you want to eat fresh, Gulf seafood?  36 

That’s all I have to say and thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mark.  Next up is Michael Salley and 39 

then Tom Steber. 40 

 41 

MR. MICHAEL SALLEY:  I am Michael Salley with thirty years in 42 

the charter business.  I own the Charterboat Sure Shot in Orange 43 

Beach, Alabama and I would like to say, Dr. Crabtree, that I 44 

know you tried to help us.  Unfortunately, it backfired on us 45 

and I think if we got to regional management and our states take 46 

care of our states that it’s going to fix a lot of problems. 47 

 48 
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The State of Alabama manages their own deer herd and we’ve got 1 

an unbelievable deer season.  Turkeys, wood ducks, we need to go 2 

regional and I heard Ms. Kay say something about January and I 3 

so pray that that’s the date or it’s going to be this year.  We 4 

need it. 5 

 6 

Twenty-eight days is not going to happen.  I can’t even get out 7 

of the shipyard at twenty-eight days.  That being said, I am 8 

going to tell you my dilemma, other than what I just told you. 9 

 10 

My boat is stationed at the Floribama.  I am sure all of you all 11 

have heard of that place before.  I’ve got guideboats all around 12 

my federally-permitted charterboat.  They’ve gone to Florida and 13 

picked up the guide license.  Until July 15, I am going to be 14 

competing with red snapper with my Spanish mackerel.  A forty-15 

two-foot boat is not going to make a living doing that.  I can’t 16 

do it. 17 

 18 

We need these fish now, the month of July, the busiest month of 19 

the year, and then when I am fishing in July -- Now, I do have a 20 

few things I do to help the mortality rate on my boat.   21 

 22 

When Flipper finds us and won’t leave us alone, them snappers go 23 

in my live well until I get away from them.  That’s what I do.  24 

I also use a number 10 circle hook.  That keeps the smaller 25 

snappers off and right now, I am trying to keep the mortality -- 26 

I need these snappers and I am not going nowhere.  My family, 27 

we’re going to do this. 28 

 29 

We are doing everything we can.  We really are, to make this 30 

work.  I know you all are and let me just cover a few areas 31 

here. 32 

 33 

I wish we could count the permits of the people actually using 34 

them.  I think that would give us a little help.  I am just 35 

going to stress -- I heard you all talk about August 15 and that 36 

won’t work for us.  If we’ve got to wait that long, go ahead and 37 

just move it to September, because what happens is the kids get 38 

back in school and mom has been home with the kids or dad or 39 

whoever and then when everything gets going, we get the groups 40 

of men and the groups of women around the middle of September 41 

showing up to get their vacation in. 42 

 43 

There’s so many things I could tell you all.  I’ve been doing 44 

this a long time and I know the little ins and outs of this and 45 

if you all -- If we could have kept 30B -- I know the Gulf 46 

Council voted and then it got knocked down and I know it’s too 47 

late to even worry about that right now, but give us them fish 48 
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this year. 1 

 2 

I would like for it to be stabilized, like Mr. Anson said, and 3 

let’s get regionalized so our states can manage our fisheries 4 

and that’s really all I’ve got to say.  Thank you, all, for your 5 

time. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a question from Ms. 8 

Williams. 9 

 10 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I did understand what you said and I -- That’s 11 

what I recall.  I remember that school starts and people is 12 

buying school clothes and supplies and those kinds of things and 13 

you really -- You just really don’t have that much business 14 

during that time and then I believe somebody said around 15 

November, around turkey time and stuff, people is going hunting 16 

and so you really don’t have that much business then. 17 

 18 

Then, of course, Christmas and presents and all of that and so 19 

that’s what I recall and so am I correct on that, as far as the 20 

various holidays and things and that’s why you needed your fish 21 

released now, under an emergency rule, if we could do that? 22 

 23 

MR. SALLEY:  Yes, ma’am.  If for some reason you all can’t get 24 

it rolled through -- I know you have a procedure you have to go 25 

through and the middle of August won’t work, because we’re stuck 26 

with those days.  This derby fishing is so danged -- It’s just, 27 

man -- Anyway, thank you, all, very much for your time. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We appreciate it.  Tom Steber and 30 

then Scott Hickman. 31 

 32 

MR. TOM STEBER:  Thank you.  You’re saving the best for last.  I 33 

am Tom Steber from Zeke’s Landing Marina.  I’m a partner and 34 

Zeke’s Charter Fleet.  First of all, I would like to talk about, 35 

again, here we’re pitting the commercial and for-hire and 36 

recreational against each other. 37 

 38 

It’s all because of the best available data and I know that’s 39 

all you have to work with, but somehow we’ve got to fix that.  I 40 

know the new stock assessments now have supposedly reefs in them 41 

and that’s amazing.  We’re going to test the fish that’s a reef 42 

fish and we’re going to now test them on reefs. 43 

 44 

Instead of letting us all work together, which is what we need 45 

to be -- I will give you a small example.  I don’t get to fish 46 

much anymore, because of the derby issue.  I have to be there at 47 

my marina when we’re running two trips a day and so we’re 48 
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running about eighty trips a day out of our marina, but I did 1 

get to go Sunday. 2 

 3 

I took my wife and daughter and some friends of ours, six of us.  4 

We went about fifteen miles and we’re novices.  I am not a 5 

charterboat fisherman.  I manage a charter fleet. 6 

 7 

Twenty minutes on one spot, we caught twelve snapper.  The 8 

smallest was about seven pounds and the biggest that my daughter 9 

caught was twenty-four pounds.  We caught three and four black 10 

snapper.  We culled not one fish and didn’t throw one fish back 11 

and came back in. 12 

 13 

That tells me, over and over again when I see it, is that 14 

there’s so many snapper that you can’t hardly catch anything 15 

else.  That’s our problem.  It’s back to this best available 16 

data. 17 

 18 

With saying that, I’m going to change gears a little bit, 19 

speaking for the Orange Beach Fishing Association, soon to be 20 

known as the Alabama Charter Fishing Association.  We’ve turned 21 

in an exempted reef permit to create a pilot program for the 22 

State of Alabama that will be for all permitted charterboats in 23 

the State of Alabama.  Not 10 percent and not 20 percent, but 24 

all. 25 

 26 

We want to be accountable and we want to use this iSnapper thing 27 

that seems to be working real well and also be tracked.  We have 28 

to be accountable. 29 

 30 

The reason for this program is because we have to be able to 31 

manage our business.  We can’t manage our business getting 32 

jerked back and forth on when the days are and get twenty-eight 33 

days and get seven days and take them back away.  I know that’s 34 

not totally your fault and so we want to be able to manage our 35 

fishery and that’s the only way we can do it. 36 

 37 

We are 100 percent in favor -- This program that we’ve developed 38 

is molded to fit in, quote, regional management.  The charter 39 

fishing association, and every recreational fisherman that I’ve 40 

talked to, want to work with the State of Alabama.  They’re our 41 

partner and we know we can work together. 42 

 43 

As far as the extended few more days we can get, I reiterate 44 

what my other contingents have said, is that we need them now.  45 

We don’t need them in August.  We need them now.  Thank you. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  Next up is Scott Hickman, 48 
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followed by Michael Miglini. 1 

 2 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  I am 3 

Captain Scott Hickman from Galveston, Texas, home of Texas’s 4 

largest and best charter fishing fleet.  I’m a twenty-eight-year 5 

participant in the fishery, a professional outfitter.  I deal 6 

with hunters and fishermen every day. 7 

 8 

In Galveston, Texas, we would like to see our red snapper 9 

increase, if there actually is one at some point, as quick as we 10 

can get it.  If it’s July, we would love to have July.  If it 11 

doesn’t look like we can get July, we would rather have it in 12 

the fall. 13 

 14 

I would like to address the crew size on dual-permitted boats in 15 

the Gulf of Mexico.  Currently, we’ve got quite a few private 16 

recreational boats that have gone out and purchased reef fish 17 

permits and got the VMS and leased or bought some quota.  They 18 

can go out and fish as long as they adhere to the rules of the 19 

IFQ system, which is a great, sustainable, accountable program.  20 

It’s a conservation-minded program and it’s working well for the 21 

commercial fleet. 22 

 23 

They can go out and catch those fish and bring them in and take 24 

them to the fish house and move them through the fish house.  If 25 

they choose to buy them, they can buy them out of the front of 26 

the fish house. 27 

 28 

Commercial folks, just like the recreational boats that have 29 

done this, they have no crew size limit, charterboats.  Mr. 30 

Zales made a good point that prior to the IFQ system, when we 31 

were still in the derby system, you implemented a crew size 32 

limit on charter for-hire/commercial boats.  33 

 34 

It was due to people going out and buying reef fish permits with 35 

no VMS back then and saying this is a commercial trip, but 36 

taking charter customers and catching a thousand or 1,500 fish a 37 

day.  You fixed it and it was a good thing. 38 

 39 

Under the current system, there’s no reason to have this rule 40 

anymore.  It’s discriminatory against the charterboats.  If I 41 

choose to go on a commercial fishing trip with allocation, I get 42 

to the boat and I’ve got to declare the trip, either pleasure, 43 

charter for-hire, or commercial. 44 

 45 

I’ve declared commercial and National Marine Fisheries Service 46 

knows.  The VMS is on and they know I’m on a commercial trip.  I 47 

can’t charge anybody to go on that trip.  I can’t charge them a 48 
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nickel.  I can receive no compensation.  I am fishing 1 

commercially. 2 

 3 

While out commercial fishing, I catch my fish with my four-4 

person crew, currently, and I’ve got to hail in, give a three-5 

hour notice, and go to the fish house and go through all the 6 

procedures.   7 

 8 

Anybody on that boat that wants to buy some of those fish can go 9 

around the front of that fish house and purchase those fish and 10 

take them home.  Any excess fish, just like anything else, 11 

they’re sold to restaurants and they’re sold to seafood markets, 12 

wherever they may go.  It’s completely legal. 13 

 14 

There’s recreational folks that have these permits that are 15 

doing this.  They can take vessel capacity.  There’s commercial 16 

boats that can do this and take vessel capacity, but me, because 17 

I’m dual permitted -- For no good reason, I am restricted to 18 

four people. 19 

 20 

If I choose to take my wife and my children and my brothers and 21 

my father on a commercial fishing trip, I can’t do it.  I can’t 22 

do it as a family, because I’m restricted to four people.  How 23 

is that fair?   24 

 25 

As long as I stay within this IFQ system and follow all the 26 

rules of the commercial system and have the proper equipment on 27 

the boat that’s required by the United States Coast Guard, why 28 

do I only get to take four people on my commercial trips?  I 29 

would like to see it changed and I would like to see it changed 30 

as soon as possible.  I appreciate your time.  I know it’s beer-31 

thirty here in a second and I tried to be as quick as I could. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott.   34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  Scott, I don’t want to belabor that issue here 36 

today, because I’m going to bring it back before Reef Fish 37 

tomorrow, so we can really take our time and make sure we cover 38 

all of our bases. 39 

 40 

MR. HICKMAN:  Thank you very much. 41 

 42 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Scott, for coming and if you had anything 43 

to do with bringing the rain your way from Texas over to our 44 

part of the Gulf, we appreciate it.  Going back to the issue of 45 

the static seasons, trying to look into the future for 2014 and 46 

2015 recreationally, do you have any thoughts on that? 47 

 48 
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Again, one of the options might be to save some of the fish and 1 

then throw it to the SSC and get some results back and the hope 2 

is that we can raise the ACL in the future. 3 

 4 

MR. HICKMAN:  The first thing, when everybody digested that this 5 

sliding allocation -- We’re going to get a big shot of fish and 6 

then it would taper off, it doesn’t work for somebody that’s in 7 

business. 8 

 9 

We want as uniform of a system as we can every year, so we can 10 

market that and go to our better customers and get the higher-11 

price trips and know exactly what we have, but any type of 12 

uniform system. 13 

 14 

The current system is terrible.  Whatever we can do to go to 15 

something that gives us a little more flexibility or way ahead 16 

of time -- This year, like some of the other people said, we 17 

changed it four times.  It’s a shame that a charterboat 18 

organization has got to go sue the federal government so it can 19 

get enough days to pay their bills.  It proves that we’ve got a 20 

failed system and it’s a shame that we’ve been coming here for 21 

four or five years and asking for anything to try to make a 22 

living and we’re no closer today than we were five years ago. 23 

 24 

It’s great that the fishery is doing better than I’ve seen in 25 

thirty years.  The fish are bigger and they’re more plentiful.  26 

You all have done a great job rebuilding the fishery.  You 27 

should be congratulated over and over and over, but let’s 28 

develop a system that continues to rebuild that fishery, but 29 

gives people like myself in business the ability to provide a 30 

good product for my customer. 31 

 32 

I’m forced to still go out on bad weather days.  We lost two 33 

boats in Texas this season.  People perished, because they rush 34 

and they want to go catch these fish.  People are willing to 35 

risk their life for red snapper and it’s true. 36 

 37 

I have watched guys go out in weather where our boat sat at the 38 

dock and I couldn’t believe they left the dock and so we’ve got 39 

a safety issue.  We’ve got to start thinking outside of the box, 40 

and I’ve said that a hundred times, and come up with something 41 

that works. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Scott, actually, as you talked, I have two or 44 

three questions, but there’s actually something that I don’t 45 

really have the information on, crew, and I want to understand 46 

this issue better. 47 

 48 
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To me, from what I recall, is that back before we had the 1 

required VMS and the calling in and calling out and all of that 2 

kind of stuff and offloading, back when the commercial industry 3 

was under those ten-day trip limits, 2,000 pounds, the 4 

commercial industry didn’t want the charter for-hire really to 5 

go have -- To be able to go out there and compete with them, 6 

because once that season was shut down, they still had something 7 

else that they could do as far as charter fishing. 8 

 9 

That was an issue, but now that all of that has gone away, your 10 

situation is you’re saying that it shouldn’t matter who your 11 

crew is, because even on a commercial boat, they can’t even have 12 

a bag limit to take home.  They’ve got to go buy the fish if 13 

they want to eat a fish, if they’re a commercial boat. 14 

 15 

That’s the same situation that you just gave us for an example.  16 

If this council should remove that limit, is there any 17 

requirement, like do the crews have to have drug cards or 18 

anything like that?  What is the requirement on a commercial 19 

boat for a crew member?  Is there any requirement or just 20 

charter for-hire? 21 

 22 

MR. HICKMAN:  I know right now the regulations in the charter 23 

for-hire industry, we have to belong to a drug consortium and 24 

last time I was boarded by the Coast Guard, they checked it.  As 25 

far as I know in the commercial industry, they do not have to 26 

belong to a drug consortium. 27 

 28 

I could take any three people in this room on a commercial trip 29 

and you cannot keep those fish that you caught.  You have to buy 30 

them out of the front of the fish house and I cannot charge you 31 

a fee to go on that boat.  If I do, then it’s considered a 32 

charter. 33 

 34 

When I declare commercial, it’s a commercial trip.  I have to 35 

follow the more stringent rules of anybody else in the Gulf of 36 

Mexico under the red snapper IFQ program and that’s just what it 37 

is.  The thing we’ve got here is a crew size limit that is an 38 

old rule and it doesn’t have any bearing on it. 39 

 40 

I can choose whoever I want to go on that boat, as long as it’s 41 

within the safety requirements of the United States Coast Guard 42 

and what my requirements are by vessel capacity.  I have to have 43 

a lot more safety equipment on a commercial boat than I do on a 44 

for-hire boat and so it’s a substantial investment. 45 

 46 

It’s $4,000 for a Solís raft pack and you’ve got a lot of 47 

different things that you need, but if you’re willing to do 48 
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that, why should I be required to only have four people on this 1 

boat?  Why couldn’t I take my whole family commercial fishing?  2 

I still can’t keep the fish.  The fish still have to go through 3 

the commercial fish house. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  Kind of following up, so if we did this, you 6 

would take some number of passengers out on your boat, but they 7 

would not be paying you to take them and they wouldn’t be 8 

getting fish out of the deal for going and so they would just be 9 

going for -- 10 

 11 

MR. HICKMAN:  The experience.  If they chose, at the end of the 12 

day -- Let’s say we harvested 500 pounds and I declared that as 13 

my weight before my three-hour hail-in, when I go back to that 14 

fish house, I’ve got about a 99.9 percent chance when I hail in 15 

that I’m going to have a Texas game warden or a National Marine 16 

Fisheries Service special agent waiting on me. 17 

 18 

I’m going to have to be right on the money on my fish.  They 19 

cannot keep those fish.  If they do deem, once we go park the 20 

boat, to walk around the front of that fish house, they can 21 

purchase all of the 400 or 500 pounds or they can purchase fifty 22 

pounds or they can buy shrimp.  They can buy whatever they want. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  They could buy the fish and say I caught my 25 

dinner, but they would have to buy it from the fish house. 26 

 27 

MR. HICKMAN:  That is correct.  That’s the law. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve got you.  Thanks. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott. 32 

 33 

DR. DANA:  Could that crew member, could they lease some of the 34 

share from -- Maybe the fish house has it or whoever has some of 35 

the share, could they lease that and then fish for the 36 

experience and then when they -- You would sell it to the fish 37 

house and they could still go around and buy it, if they wanted 38 

the fish, from the fish house? 39 

 40 

MR. HICKMAN:  No, it’s not possible.  Under the current system, 41 

you’ve got your IFQ share account, your allocation account, and 42 

then you have a boat account.  You have to move the shares into 43 

that boat account on that boat and the owner of that boat with a 44 

state commercial-licensed commercial captain -- The boats have 45 

got a commercial captain, but the crew could not fish any 46 

allocation if they did have an IFQ account.  It has to be in 47 

that boat’s account.   48 
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 1 

The person on that boat as a crewman couldn’t be fishing fish 2 

out of another IFQ account.  The fish that are being caught by 3 

the crew have to come out of that account for that vessel and 4 

then it goes to the fish house and goes through the system.  5 

Does that make sense? 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay, Scott.  Thank you very much.  Michael 8 

Miglini and then Buddy Guindon. 9 

 10 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  It’s five o’clock somewhere and it’s right 11 

here and so let’s try and get this done pretty quick.  Anyway, I 12 

understand this council currently views regional management as 13 

the best route to proceed. 14 

 15 

However, in the amendment, I don’t see where the issues facing 16 

the charter for-hire industry are addressed.  Whether the 17 

council wants to have states manage the federal waters off of 18 

their coast or not, this council is still created by the United 19 

States Congress and that Act consistently refers to the 20 

council’s need to address the individual needs of each of three 21 

distinct sectors, the private recreational angler sector, the 22 

charter for-hire recreational angler sector, and the commercial 23 

fishing sector. 24 

 25 

As the council moves towards regional management, I urge you to 26 

remember that there is still the requirement to address the 27 

needs of our charter for-hire sector. 28 

 29 

For years, I have spoken in support of a change in the crew size 30 

limit for dual-permitted vessels to remove the penalty.  31 

Hundreds of professional fishermen suffer for having both 32 

commercial and charterboat permits on their vessel. 33 

 34 

I support the removal of the limit on crew size for vessels with 35 

both commercial and charter permits.  I believe it’s unfair and 36 

in no way helps the resource to have one commercial vessel able 37 

only to have three or four people onboard while another vessel 38 

can have as many as the United States Coast Guard has determined 39 

is safe. 40 

 41 

I want Coast Guard to determine vessel capacity based on the 42 

vessel’s physical characteristics and carrying capacity, load 43 

carrying capacity.  I want all commercially-permitted boats to 44 

play on a level playing field and that requires removal of crew 45 

size limits. 46 

 47 

I also want to note that recently the council raised it from 48 
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three to four and that’s kind of like maybe having an eighty-PSI 1 

tire on your car and going in to get it filled up with air and 2 

saying it’s got thirty pounds of pressure in it and they fill it 3 

up to forty PSI. 4 

 5 

While it’s a step in the right direction, it still doesn’t make 6 

sense just to do it the whole way and I don’t think since it’s 7 

gone from three to four that the world has ended either. 8 

 9 

Vessels holding commercial reef fish permits as well as federal 10 

for-hire permits should only be constrained by the carrying 11 

capacity of the vessel, rather than a limitation on the number 12 

of crew while on a commercial fishing trip. 13 

 14 

I support a smoothed increase in the quota, preferably over the 15 

next three years, rather than a consistent decrease over the 16 

same three years.  We have enough instability as is.  This could 17 

provide some stability to coastal businesses, while taking a 18 

cautious, responsible approach to managing the resources.  My 19 

business and customers want to have things better each year and 20 

not a little bump and then have it get worse. 21 

 22 

As the states embark on regional management, as well as 23 

developing projects for the National Fish and Wildlife 24 

Foundation, we encourage you to integrate the council priorities 25 

of enhanced funding for fishery-independent data surveys, 26 

research and fund projects on barotrauma tools, and develop 27 

enough funding for data collection systems, especially our 28 

iSnapper that we’ve successfully tested. 29 

 30 

We would like to work with you on -- I would like to work with 31 

you guys on programs and advocate for funding for these things, 32 

because even with regional management, we still need data 33 

collection.  Thank you very much. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Michael.  Next up is Buddy and Chad 36 

Hanson. 37 

 38 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  I’m Buddy Guindon, Gulf of Mexico Reef 39 

Shareholder’s Alliance, a commercial fisherman.  I would like to 40 

speak to you today regarding the proposed changes in the red 41 

snapper IFQ program based on the five-year review. 42 

 43 

First, we agree that the red snapper program has met its goals.  44 

It has played a significant role in reducing discards, 45 

mitigating the race for fish, improving safety at sea, and 46 

rebuilding our fisheries. 47 

 48 
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We agree with the proposed IFQ administrative rule changes in 1 

Tab B, Number 9, such as closing an IFQ account that’s 2 

delinquent, some changes with the vessel accounts, landing 3 

transactions.  These are all recommendations made by industry 4 

when we met with Andy to discuss the review of the program.  We 5 

thank you for taking our suggestions and incorporating these 6 

ideas to strengthen the existing IFQ program. 7 

 8 

We also agree with Tab B, Number 8, as presented by Assane.  The 9 

stated program review recommendations are to establish formal 10 

review procedures/guidelines, including timelines, procedures 11 

for public input, analysis required, role of SERO, Gulf Council, 12 

SESSC, and SEFSC.  We would like to add industry stakeholders to 13 

that list. 14 

 15 

Align future reviews with the grouper and tilefish IFQ programs.  16 

Both are part of the same multispecies fishery and it is 17 

redundant and economically unsound to review one program without 18 

reviewing the other. 19 

 20 

These recommendations will allow the current red snapper program 21 

to streamline, continue meeting its goals, and work toward 22 

rebuilding the fishery.  None of these recommendations or 23 

changes will trip a threshold, creating a need for a referendum.   24 

 25 

Given that we have considerable changes on the council table, 26 

such as overfishing, lack of AMs, and recreational sector 27 

regional management, a struggling charterboat industry, and talk 28 

of reallocation, we recommend focusing on the severe problems 29 

facing our fishery and implementing these simplistic changes to 30 

strengthen the only management system currently working 31 

effectively in the Gulf.  We should address any potential major 32 

changes to the IFQ system upon the five-year review of the 33 

grouper tilefish program. 34 

 35 

Next, we have a good management plan that works for our 36 

businesses, consumers, and the stock.  Stability benefits rely 37 

on FMPs and a 51/49 split.   38 

 39 

Why the commercial sector needs the additional quota, markets 40 

for wild, fresh fish like red snapper is increasing and not 41 

falling and the U.S. public is gaining access through new 42 

markets.  Allow additional quota/leases to address remaining 43 

bycatch in the eastern Gulf. 44 

 45 

The reason we need to do that is to continue to have a stable 46 

IFQ fishery.  We need to let the business of the IFQ fishery 47 

work itself out.  The recreational fishery is struggling because 48 
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the council’s plan doesn’t work, not because there aren’t enough 1 

fish.  They need to make the most of the fish that exists in 2 

their system. 3 

 4 

You had the chance to go to a one-fish limit and extend that 5 

season by how much?  Half?  Three-quarters more days this year?  6 

You didn’t choose to do it and David Krebs said it best.  We 7 

were catching a three-pound fish and now we catch a six-pound 8 

fish and you’re still getting the same amount of meat, but it’s 9 

just a bigger fish.  It’s more of a trophy you’re going out 10 

there to catch and so use these things and not reallocation to 11 

manage our fishery. 12 

 13 

The overages are in violation of Magnuson-Stevens 407(d).  14 

Without different tools for accountability, reallocation will 15 

make overharvest worse.  Overages undermine conservation of red 16 

snapper.  This might help send the fishery back to overfishing 17 

if recruitment is lower or some other problem develops that we 18 

can’t see right now. 19 

 20 

I think the thought of reallocation is unfair without doing the 21 

work of getting a system for the people that want it.  They have 22 

been up here asking for systems to manage their fishery better 23 

and to ignore that and say that fixing the problem is the 24 

dumping of more fish into the black hole is just not a really 25 

great idea, in my mind. 26 

 27 

State management, I think all of you are appointed by the states 28 

and so the states are managing this fishery, but whatever it 29 

takes.  If that’s what it takes to make things better, that’s 30 

fine.  I will stop there. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  Any questions? 33 

 34 

MR. ANSON:  Buddy, thanks for providing your testimony today.  A 35 

question regarding your comment on stability of markets and 36 

increasing demand for more access from the commercial fishery 37 

for the general consumers. 38 

 39 

What would you favor -- What would you think would best fit your 40 

business and the thinking of those customers and the markets?  41 

Would you think it would be good to have more pounds this year 42 

and then next year and the years after declining pounds or would 43 

it be best to try to take some moves to stabilize that, so you 44 

have equal pounds over a two or three-year period? 45 

 46 

MR. GUINDON:  A businessman would say that it would be better to 47 

have an equal, stable market throughout those years, but a 48 
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person who is looking at a council prepared to take action to 1 

take fish away from commercial fishermen would have to say it 2 

would be better to get my fish now, because you’re going to try 3 

to get them later. 4 

 5 

It’s a hard question to answer.  It depends on what you do with 6 

the buffers.  If you take the buffer off, I don’t have a problem 7 

with it.  Leave the buffer of 25 percent in the recreational 8 

fishery.  Do a better job of managing the fishery by splitting 9 

the season to see where you’re at to see what you can do.   10 

 11 

I guess I would love to see it be an even number and continue to 12 

roll like that, because our business plan is fantastic right 13 

now.  We are going better with every pound of fish and we can’t 14 

get enough fish.   15 

 16 

You could probably throw that thirteen-million pounds out there 17 

and it wouldn’t affect their price of fish right now, because 18 

there’s so much demand, because we’ve built these programs that 19 

focus on telling the public the story, letting them know that 20 

they’re actually getting what they pay for. 21 

 22 

There’s been so many scary stories out there about imposter fish 23 

that when they’ve got a tag on it that says this is where it 24 

came from, that Donnie Waters brought it to the dock and that’s 25 

who caught your fish, that’s a great program and people love it 26 

and it’s built a market that we need to get our fish to supply. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  Chad Hanson and Larry 29 

Huntley. 30 

 31 

MR. CHAD HANSON:  Good evening.  I was going to say good 32 

afternoon, but I guess we’ve rolled into the evening.  I’m Chad 33 

Hanson with the Pew Charitable Trust.  First off, I really 34 

appreciate Ms. Williams’ and Dr. Abele’s presence on this 35 

council and trying to move things forward.  You will both be 36 

missed and I don’t believe it’s a -- I don’t hope it’s a good-37 

bye.  I am sure we will be seeing you all sometime and somewhere 38 

in the near future. 39 

 40 

Bear with me while I get down into some of the weeds.  I 41 

apologize for that.  I know it’s late, but I just wanted to 42 

bring some things up.  We shared it in the letter and I wanted 43 

just to iterate it again. 44 

 45 

The red snapper stock assessment came out with an OFL and an ABC 46 

-- The SSC has this recommendation that’s really close to the 47 

OFL.  We have concerns with that tightness of range and setting 48 
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the catch limit to the ABC is problematic, given that tightness 1 

of range.  The OFL is meant to be a place where there is a 50 2 

percent chance of not overfishing or overfishing and so it’s 3 

getting close to that line and that’s problematic. 4 

 5 

Setting the ABC from the SSC -- The ABC coming from the SSC 6 

doesn’t have all the range of certainty that it needs to have.  7 

Nonetheless, the council has the prerogative to set catch limits 8 

based on that information and our recommendation is to take the 9 

SSC’s recommendation for ABC at the 26 percent SPR level, which 10 

is the level to attain a healthy population down the road or 11 

maintain that healthy population. 12 

 13 

Split the ABC to the recreational and commercial and apply the 14 

ACL control rule to address the buffer for management 15 

uncertainty and given this, you would have a larger buffer for 16 

the recreational and a smaller for the commercial, which 17 

acknowledges the system of data management and monitoring that 18 

is different. 19 

 20 

Then that 20 percent buffer for the recreational encapsulates 21 

the average of 1.42 million pounds of overage that have occurred 22 

in the last five to six years and so that’s what that buffer is 23 

for and if you have a smaller buffer, that means you have a 24 

better -- You’re having a better management system. 25 

 26 

However, we also believe there should be some small buffer on 27 

the commercial as well, 5 percent, because if you run it through 28 

the ACL control rule, you get zero percent and given what I just 29 

said about ABC being so close to the OFL, there needs to be a 30 

little space there, because we’re not all that certain about 31 

where ABC should be.  That’s what that narrow buffer means. 32 

 33 

Provide a little more space, because we don’t want to have the 34 

risk of overfishing, because that’s when other bad stuff starts 35 

happening. 36 

 37 

Now getting on to the regional management side, there’s a 38 

certain amount of lure to regional management and one of those 39 

is the positive conversations we’re having about data collection 40 

and monitoring at the more statewide or local level and I think 41 

that’s positive and another positive aspect of it is the 42 

stability where there’s consistent regulations within state and 43 

federal waters state-by-state, which has been a problem, as we 44 

all know, and so that could provide some stability and 45 

consistently there as well. 46 

 47 

However, there is also management uncertainty concerns when you 48 
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split one number into five numbers and try to monitor and manage 1 

that with a suite of different data monitoring programs.  There 2 

is a certain amount of uncertainty with that and so states 3 

should probably consider even employing in-season AMs, which are 4 

-- You can use an ACT or having some in-season monitoring to 5 

ensure that you’re not going to go over. 6 

 7 

Additionally, we support having a payback provision in Amendment 8 

39 and the reason is because red snapper is overfished.  We’re 9 

trying to rebuild it and in the NS-1 Guidelines, which are the 10 

technical guidelines to say how do you implement ACL management, 11 

it says for overfished species that are trying to rebuild that 12 

you have a payback provision for when there’s overages of the 13 

ACL. 14 

 15 

There is also a provision that says if you go over more than one 16 

time in four years that you should reevaluate and adjust, if 17 

necessary, your ACL/AM management system. 18 

 19 

Payback provisions are one way to keep rebuilding progress going 20 

forward and to not exceed ACL on a continuous basis and I hope 21 

that wasn’t too far in the weeds for you all, but I will end it 22 

there and I appreciate you paying attention this late in the 23 

evening. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chad.  Any questions for Chad?  Larry 26 

Huntley. 27 

 28 

MR. LARRY HUNTLEY:  Mr. Chair and council members, I’m Larry 29 

Huntley from Pensacola.  I’ve been here since 1969 and have 30 

recreationally fished since that time, some scuba diving.  I 31 

retired about ten years ago and was lucky enough to get into the 32 

snapper IFQ program.  I am a very small player. 33 

 34 

I have been an avid believer in a major section of the Magnuson-35 

Stevens Act that we use best science to develop the plans.  I 36 

was surprised when the ACL was -- The recommendation for the ACL 37 

for this year was bumped to eleven-million and could even go 38 

even higher.  It could have been higher than that. 39 

 40 

It’s just an observation on my part.  I don’t fish -- I fish 41 

maybe once or twice a month, at most, but I fished five trips 42 

this spring and I would shoot for about 200 pounds a trip and 43 

the best I did -- The average was about 130 and that’s strictly 44 

an observation, because I hear people all the time talking about 45 

all the fish they’re catching and I’m sure that’s true, but it 46 

was down from what it has been the last couple of years. 47 

 48 
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Normally, I go catch the 200 fishing just outside of nine miles, 1 

out of Pensacola, and I was surprised to see they were a little 2 

bit harder to catch this year. 3 

 4 

When I sell my fish, I sell to Maria’s on Cervantes and good 5 

people there.  Small numbers.  Like I said, 200 pounds a trip, a 6 

couple of times a month, but Ray and Charlie, they will call me 7 

periodically and ask when I’m going to go fishing. 8 

 9 

When I do go and take the fish, they put them out front for the 10 

locals to buy and they put them out front right away and they’re 11 

gone pretty quick.  They try to get them up on the marquee, but 12 

they get the sign up and pretty much the fish have been sold. 13 

 14 

There’s just no question in my mind that the American public 15 

want access to the red snapper.  It’s certainly true on 16 

Cervantes Street and it’s true in Pensacola. 17 

 18 

It worries me a little bit the amount of pressure put on not 19 

just you folks, because I think it’s been tremendous.  I saw 20 

very few snapper from 1969 into the 1970s and into the 1980s.  I 21 

quit fishing in the late 1980s and 1990s, for various reasons, 22 

but then I got back into it in 2000 and not a lot of fish and 23 

now there are a lot more fish, but it just -- I’m not sure there 24 

are as many out there as we think there are and I know that 25 

science is telling us that, but I just don’t see it. 26 

 27 

I want to hope that political pressure and pressure from various 28 

groups is just not getting to the system, where the easiest 29 

route is to just kind of make it available and make everybody 30 

happy.  Thank you. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, sir.  Any questions?  No questions.  33 

That concludes all of the original cards.  I want to ask the 34 

council their opinion on this.  We have ten other cards that are 35 

second speakers.  Dr. Crabtree has nothing under his next agenda 36 

item, which was a fifteen-minute agenda item.  37 

 38 

What’s the pleasure of the council?  Do we want to allow 39 

additional speakers?  We could do one-minute per person, since 40 

we’re running late, if you want to.  I think there’s ten. 41 

 42 

DR. SHIPP:  You know, the recognition of the second cards was 43 

based on the presumption that we were going to finish early.  44 

Even if you go one minute a person, there are going to be 45 

questions and I think everybody has had a chance to address 46 

their prime concerns and so I would be opposed to it. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other comments?  1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would not. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You would not?  All right.  These are second 5 

cards.  These are ten people who have already spoken and they 6 

had their five minutes, like everybody else, and we said at the 7 

first that if we have time, but since Dr. Crabtree doesn’t have 8 

anything under his agenda item, I just wanted to give it a 9 

chance. 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  My gut reaction is to just shut it down, but I 12 

think in the interest of fairness that we should allow these 13 

people to speak, with a shorter time period. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Chairman, we meet every two months.  These 16 

people come from all over the -- Luckily, they got five minutes.  17 

They normally get three.  I would give them another two minutes 18 

or one minute or something.  I disagree with Dr. Shipp, but I 19 

agree with Mr. Matens. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to make a command decision here.  We 22 

will have one minute per person.  I will call your name and 23 

you’ve got one minute, guys and girls.  If the red light comes 24 

on, I expect you to stop.  We will start with the first person 25 

and I’ll go from the back of the list and that’s Buddy Guindon.  26 

The next person is David Walker. 27 

 28 

MR. GUINDON:  I have just got a couple of things to say on 29 

kingfish.  A July 1 opening and ten days on and ten days off.  30 

Hopefully all those boats coming over to the western Gulf from 31 

the east coast will go home and stay there. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  David Walker. 34 

 35 

MR. WALKER:  I would like to see the July 1 opening and the ten 36 

days, ten days off, or the first ten days of each month. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bob Zales.  Bob is gone.  Donnie Waters. 39 

 40 

MR. WATERS:  Thank you, Doug.  I sit on the King Mackerel AP and 41 

under Other Business, we had some recommendations we made and 42 

they went through with no opposition.  I wished these motions 43 

would be included in the options paper that goes out. 44 

 45 

One was to declare your zone and it had one, but it had been 46 

done one time before, but we feel, because you was talking about 47 

latent permits, that you could put more than one permit on a 48 
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boat and I don’t believe the last time it went out to scoping 1 

that that was told right and we’re trying to get these latent 2 

permits used up, basically claimed, and I also want a July 1 3 

opening in the western Gulf for king mackerel and a ten-day 4 

rolling season.  I would like to see that included in an options 5 

paper when it goes out. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Donnie.  Russell Underwood. 8 

 9 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for that one minute.  I 10 

appreciate that.  First thing, I would like to thank Kay 11 

Williams for being such a great civil servant to this fishing 12 

community.  She has been great and she will go down as probably 13 

one of the best council members we’ve ever had, not just for 14 

commercial, but for recreational and for the entire industry.  15 

She has been a great contributor to this recovery. 16 

 17 

About the king mackerel, I would like to say that in the western 18 

Gulf we’ve got some problems.  There is too damned many boats.  19 

You’ve got about fifty boats coming.  I talked to Jack on there 20 

before and he runs out of Sebastian and he’s a great guy, a 21 

great fisherman. 22 

 23 

He is real concerned about all of these boats.  Last year, we 24 

had a great increase in boats in Venice and Leesville, 25 

Louisiana, where we were running out of.  This year, there are 26 

going to be fifty more boats, most of them on trailers, that are 27 

coming to Leesville to catch these mackerels that for years the 28 

shrimpers and the local fishermen have caught. 29 

 30 

It’s a serious problem and you all need to stop it now and 31 

reduce it.  Let’s put some kind of limit and slow this fleet 32 

down.  Thank you. 33 

 34 

DR. ABELE:  What’s the mechanism that the council could use to 35 

reduce all of those boats trailering over? 36 

 37 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  It’s going to be probably a big fight, but some 38 

kind of ten or twelve-day season from July 1.  Just slow this 39 

fishery down and maybe deter some of the boats from coming over 40 

from the east coast, to try to save these fish and this market.  41 

Thank you. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Wayne Werner. 44 

 45 

MR. WERNER:  Just like they said, what Russell said, is last 46 

year we had thirty-two boats fishing out of Griffin City and 47 

Leesville.  This year, we’re expecting to have over fifty boats 48 
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there and it’s just a big-time problem. 1 

 2 

The AP suggested ten on and ten off or something like that.  I 3 

prefer just the first ten days of each month.  It’s hard to 4 

swallow after the snapper derby I went through, but it’s a 5 

massive derby right now. 6 

 7 

The reason why it’s going to deter them, I’m going to give you a 8 

real quick reason.  If you drag that boat over there and you 9 

have to sit there seven days the first month, you’re going to 10 

get taught a lesson, but only for July, August, September, and 11 

possibly October.  Then open it wide open, when the weather 12 

takes over.  Thank you. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  You have a much better feel for it than we do.  15 

With the extra amount of boats coming over, knowing their 16 

history in the fishery, what do you expect the season length to 17 

be for the entire western Gulf? 18 

 19 

MR. WERNER:  Last year, it was fifty-four or fifty-six days and 20 

I think we’re looking at around forty days this year. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Wayne, I am just curious, how big are these boats 23 

that they trailer over? 24 

 25 

MR. WERNER:  They are small boats, Bob, anywhere from twenty-26 

three to about thirty foot. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  I think your suggestion is a great idea. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The last card is Russell Nelson.  Just so you 31 

know, we started out, when I decided to allow five minutes, and 32 

we had twenty-two cards and we ended up with forty-two primary 33 

speakers.  I don’t know how that happened, but -- 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  It’s something called lessons learned. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Anyway, we start in the morning. 38 

 39 

DR. DANA:  Do we have maps for the fish house, Karen? 40 

 41 

MS. KAREN HOAK:  On your desk. 42 

 43 

DR. DANA:  I’ve got them right in front of me.  Never mind.  44 

It’s at six o’clock and the reception starts at the fish house.  45 

I am just going to go around and hand everybody a map.  It’s 46 

very simple.  Once you leave the hotel, you go straight down 47 

Alcaniz and stay to your left until it ends and turn right about 48 
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a half a block and you turn on Barracks Road and it’s right 1 

there. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We will adjourn this evening and start again in 4 

the morning at 8:30.  That’s what the agenda says, 8:30 in the 5 

morning here in this room.  Thank you. 6 

 7 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:30 p.m., June 20, 2013.) 8 

 9 

- - - 10 

 11 

June 21, 2013 12 

 13 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 14 

 15 

- - - 16 

 17 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 18 

Council reconvened at the Crowne Plaza Pensacola-The Grande, 19 

Pensacola, Florida, Friday morning, June 21, 2013, and was 20 

called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd. 21 

 22 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Members present were myself, Kevin Anson, Roy 25 

Crabtree, Pam Dana, Johnny Greene, Camp Matens, Robin Riechers, 26 

John Sanchez, and Martha Bademan.  The agenda and minutes of the 27 

April 2013 Data Collection Committee were adopted as written.  28 

 29 

Headboat Reporting, Dr. Lasseter reviewed the preferred 30 

alternative in the Framework Action for Headboat Electronic 31 

Reporting Requirements, Tab E, Number 4, and noted the codified 32 

regulations are located in Tab E, Number 4(b).  Ms. Charlene 33 

Ponce summarized the written comments received on the document, 34 

Tab E, Number 4(a).   35 

 36 

With no opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, to 37 

recommend that the council send the Framework Action for 38 

Headboat Electronic Reporting Requirements to the Secretary of 39 

Commerce and deem the regulations as necessary and appropriate. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am waiting for the motion to go on the board.  42 

Mr. Gregory, did you have something? 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I think we’re supposed to have a 45 

roll call. 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, it’s a roll call vote, Mr. Chairman. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Gregory has got the roll call.  The motion 2 

is on the board now and Mr. Pearce read the motion and so we’ll 3 

go ahead with the roll call vote. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 6 

 7 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riechers. 14 

 15 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 18 

 19 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Abele. 22 

 23 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 26 

 27 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Williams. 30 

 31 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 34 

 35 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 38 

 39 

MR. GREENE:  Yes.  40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 46 

 47 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 48 
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 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 2 

 3 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley is absent.  Mr. Pearce. 6 

 7 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 10 

 11 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 14 

 15 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes.   20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s unanimous with sixteen yes and 22 

one absent. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:   25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  Next on the agenda was Private Recreational Data 27 

Collection.  Mr. Rindone discussed Tab E, Number 5, Improving 28 

Private Recreational Red Snapper Fisheries Data.  He reviewed 29 

the purpose and need with the committee and went through the 30 

options presented.   31 

 32 

He then asked the committee to provide direction with respect to 33 

the intent of the action and any additional guidance the 34 

committee felt would be necessary to further develop the 35 

document for scoping.   36 

 37 

Mr. Perret recommended changing the language of Option a to 38 

consider the possibility that an angler might not land a bag 39 

limit of red snapper on each fishing trip.  Mr. Anson asked 40 

whether these options would be duplicative with actions already 41 

presented in Reef Fish Amendment 39.   42 

 43 

Mr. Grimes replied that RF39 does not delegate permitting 44 

authority to the states.  Dr. Crabtree added that the states 45 

could require a permit to land fish in a specific state and that 46 

the current burden of data collection in RF39 is on the states.   47 

 48 
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Mr. Fischer indicated that the burden of data collection in the 1 

presented options is largely on the anglers and rather ought to 2 

be on the agencies.  I asked the committee to work with Mr. 3 

Rindone to identify options that would relieve some of the data 4 

collection burden on the anglers. 5 

 6 

Mr. Riechers indicated that Options 3 and 4 were questionable 7 

without validation and this limitation and the need for 8 

validation protocols for any selected option is discussed in the 9 

document.  I asked if some discussion of the options could be 10 

included in the RF39 public hearings.   11 

 12 

Mr. Riechers, along with Dr. Crabtree and Ms. Bademan, indicated 13 

that RF39 would already be a large topic of discussion and it 14 

might be best to wait on pushing this action forward.  Private 15 

recreational data collection was seen as a complex issue that 16 

should be developed further prior to scoping hearings.  Dr. 17 

Crabtree added that decisions were needed on whether a fixed 18 

season or in-season closures were preferred, as such a decision 19 

would determine the scope of the options. 20 

 21 

Ms. Williams stated that the Magnuson Act says that when a quota 22 

is met, the fishery is to shut down.  She did not think that 23 

provision was flexible.  She further indicated that the purpose 24 

of what the council does is to count fish.   25 

 26 

Dr. Crabtree responded that when the fishery closes and further, 27 

how it is managed, depends largely on how things like buffers 28 

and other controls are set up.  Current recreational data 29 

collection capacities were described as limited in terms of 30 

scope and validation.  He added that fishermen seem to place a 31 

premium on stability and knowing how long they can fish ahead of 32 

time. 33 

 34 

Mr. Greene voiced concern over pushing this action back too far, 35 

since the council took the time to direct an advisory panel of 36 

experts to meet and inform the council of how to proceed with 37 

respect to this matter.   38 

 39 

Mr. Riechers suggested presenting the options and Tables 2.2.1 40 

and 2.2.2 to inform the public of the pros and cons of the 41 

presented options.  He added that private recreational data 42 

collection was not as simple an effort as simply turning data in 43 

to an agency.  Validation of submitted data is necessary.   44 

 45 

Dr. Ponwith added that extensive planning and collaboration with 46 

MRIP and stakeholders would be necessary to ensure that any 47 

species-specific data collection efforts meet their desired 48 
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outcomes without compromising data collection efforts on other 1 

species.  She also suggested making sure that MRIP coordinators 2 

remain engaged in the document and options development process.  3 

I recommended refining the document prior to full council. 4 

 5 

Ms. Williams asked Dr. Ponwith if there were any way to have the 6 

Science Center staff provide the council with ways to meet the 7 

required data needs to help better inform any guessing done by 8 

the MRIP Program.   9 

 10 

Dr. Ponwith replied that MRIP does not guess and it generates 11 

statistically-derived estimates of catch and effort.  12 

Projections do have some inherent uncertainty.  She added that 13 

the council will need to determine whether its goal is more 14 

stable seasons or in-season closures.  She further offered to 15 

broker conversations between the council and the MRIP 16 

coordinators.  Discussions indicated that the committee did not 17 

recommend putting the document forward to scoping at this time.  18 

Are there any discussions on the document? 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  I would like to make a motion to table the document 21 

Improving Private Recreational Red Snapper Fisheries Data, 22 

otherwise known as Tab E, Number 5, to the October 2013 council 23 

meeting. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Do we have a second?  We have a second.  Is there 26 

discussion? 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just as a point of order, I think what this would 29 

be would be a motion to postpone to a future date. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think so too, under Roberts Rules. 32 

 33 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you need to indicate to postpone to when. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You postpone it to some action or some date, 36 

rather than table it. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  If that’s the case, we can discuss? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  Is there discussion? 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  The reason is because, as it was explained or 45 

discussed during committee, there is some carryover or some 46 

commonality with regional management and the potential for 47 

states, if regional management were to be voted in, that the 48 
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states kind of would have their own kind of methodologies and 1 

plans that could address some of these issues relative to red 2 

snapper and data collection. 3 

 4 

The next meeting -- We have a special meeting and then the next 5 

meeting in August and so I figured that by October we should 6 

have some of those details relative to regional management and 7 

understand where it’s going and that we would be more able to 8 

discuss it in detail at that time. 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with you, Kevin.  I think it would be 11 

really nice if the states would come with some idea -- Not what 12 

they’re going to do, but let’s at least have the states start 13 

discussing what their thought processes were for data management 14 

and data collection, because I want to get that regional 15 

management moving and get it out of here, so we can have it 16 

ready for next year. 17 

 18 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You don’t see this as delaying this with all of 19 

the importance that’s being placed on moving forward rather 20 

rapidly with being able to get a more precise count?  You wait 21 

until October to even start discussing it and you’re going to be 22 

well into the next year, by the time you go out and do all the 23 

necessary things with it, wouldn’t you? 24 

 25 

MR. ANSON:  Certainly you could take it that way.  Just, again, 26 

looking at regional management and since regional management 27 

deals specifically with red snapper, as does this document, that 28 

there is some potential within regional management for the 29 

states to take up this activity. 30 

 31 

I guess it could go concurrent as far as the council and what 32 

the council would like to occur throughout the Gulf, but maybe 33 

the states might be able to more quickly develop and implement 34 

programs that would get at this very issue of getting better 35 

data for red snapper. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  I concur with Kevin, pretty much right down the 38 

line.  I think we have to take things in an order.  If regional 39 

management gets passed, it puts data collection, or it could put 40 

data collection, down to a state level and I’m not going to say 41 

that this would be moot, but you would just have to be getting 42 

ideas for state-type collections. 43 

 44 

If regional management doesn’t pass, it changes the complexion 45 

and the weight of this document.  I think with everything we’re 46 

doing, looking at the matrix of where all the public hearings 47 

are going to be over the next couple of months, it’s not -- It 48 
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would not be an error to slow down on recreational data 1 

collection. 2 

 3 

I would also like to elaborate at a future meeting, the San 4 

Antonio or New Orleans meeting, whatever would be appropriate, 5 

and discuss what we’ve done within our state on our data 6 

collection system.   7 

 8 

Presently, it’s a red snapper quota monitoring program, but 9 

we’re going to expand it to cover more offshore species, just as 10 

our landing permit covers a broad range of species.  It’s not 11 

focused just on red snapper.  We are focusing at all the 12 

overfished fisheries, the groupers and the jacks and the other 13 

species offshore. 14 

 15 

I think it’s great to get a collaboration of different people 16 

from the industries to talk about what they would like to see, 17 

but I also think you have to get with the states and see what 18 

they’re capable of doing and see who is capable of doing what 19 

and what changes could and should be made, always keeping in 20 

mind that presently MRIP is our present system.  With that, Mr. 21 

Chair, I would definitely support postponing this to a future 22 

time and let things take their course. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Myron, and as part of our Data 25 

Collection agenda in August, we’re going to have to ask the 26 

states to come up with their ideas and see where they are, so we 27 

can keep moving this forward. 28 

 29 

MR. MATENS:  I am a little confused here.  If this motion fails 30 

and we move forward with this document, it would be my intent -- 31 

I intend to have another option introduced that would allow the 32 

program that Louisiana has in place to be utilized for Louisiana 33 

anglers. 34 

 35 

I recognize that there is some regulatory issues with that, but 36 

maybe for the first time in my lifetime, Louisiana is ahead of 37 

everybody else on something.  That’s my comment.  If we move 38 

forward with this, then I would like to see another option that 39 

would allow just what we’re talking about here. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, let’s vote on 42 

the issue.  The motion is on the board.  All in favor say aye; 43 

all opposed.  The motion carries. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  Update on the Dealer Reporting Amendment, Mr. Cupka 46 

provided a status update on the Joint Gulf and South Atlantic 47 

Council Generic Dealer Amendment.  The amendment was resubmitted 48 
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for formal Secretarial review on April 24, 2013.  1 

 2 

In preparing the regulatory package, NOAA GC determined that the 3 

amendment did not state the requirements for dealers and 4 

fishermen north of North Carolina and if those dealers and 5 

fishermen were included in the requirements, there were no 6 

public hearings held in those areas.   7 

 8 

In response, staff will make the necessary revisions to the 9 

Amendment and codified text, hold public hearings in the MAFMC 10 

and NEFMC areas, provide to the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 11 

Management for approval for formal review at their August 12 

council meeting, and bring back to the South Atlantic Council 13 

for formal review at the September council meeting.  14 

 15 

I added that the National Wildlife Foundation received 16 

approximately $2.4 billion from the criminal settlement against 17 

British Petroleum.  I suggested that several council members and 18 

data managers get together and discuss data collection 19 

priorities with the NWF.  Funding for projects utilizing these 20 

funds will be managed by the Gulf States Marine Fisheries 21 

Commission. 22 

 23 

I asked whether there were any additional recommendations for 24 

the council from the committee and, hearing none, adjourned the 25 

meeting.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Next on the agenda is 28 

Mr. Riley, who is not present.  Mr. Pearce is going to give the 29 

Shrimp Committee Report. 30 

 31 

SHRIMP COMMITTEE REPORT 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  I hope I have the right one in front of me.  I 34 

think I do.  The Shrimp Committee met this week and committee 35 

members present were myself, Kevin Anson, Dr. Crabtree, Myron 36 

Fischer, Corky Perret, and Dave Donaldson.  The agenda and 37 

minutes from the April 15, 2013 committee meeting were approved 38 

as written.   39 

 40 

Dr. Simmons reviewed the Shrimp Advisory Panel summary report, 41 

Tab D, Number 4.  The Shrimp AP made five motions regarding 42 

their preferred options for the Abbreviated Framework Action to 43 

Establish Funding Responsibilities for the Electronic Logbook 44 

Program in the Shrimp Fishery of the Gulf of Mexico, Tab D, 45 

Number 5.   46 

 47 

The committee reviewed two options in addition to the no action 48 
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alternative.  The first option proposes that industry would fund 1 

the entire shrimp ELB program.  The second proposes that the 2 

NMFS and industry would share the cost of the shrimp ELB 3 

program.   4 

 5 

The Shrimp AP’s preferred option was to continue the current 6 

shrimp ELB program with LGL for two or more years, so that there 7 

was sufficient time to transition and calibrate the new shrimp 8 

ELB program.  The idea was that the current program would be 9 

funded by the BP Deepwater Horizon oil disaster restoration 10 

funds or from a private organization for two or more years.  In 11 

regards to this discussion, the committee made the following 12 

motion that was later withdrawn. 13 

 14 

The motion that was withdrawn is that Alternative 4 be the 15 

preferred alternative and that an ELB program would be funded by 16 

private monies that would flow through a private organization 17 

for NMFS to administer for five years.  Does everyone understand 18 

what happened there?  We had a motion that was withdrawn. 19 

 20 

Dr. Crabtree stated that if the council wanted to proceed with 21 

the previous motion, they would not need to put it in the 22 

framework document.  He also reminded the committee that NMFS 23 

can’t receive or distribute funds and it would need to be done 24 

by a third party, such as Gulf States Marine Fisheries 25 

Commission or the Gulf and South Atlantic Fisheries Foundation.   26 

 27 

Dr. Crabtree expressed concerns that the current program may 28 

lapse if the council doesn’t take final action at this meeting, 29 

due to the rulemaking process.  Mr. Perret and Mr. Grimes 30 

reminded the committee how important the current program is for 31 

monitoring bycatch of endangered and threatened species and for 32 

the red snapper rebuilding plan.   33 

 34 

Mr. Perret asked if the council could wait to take final action 35 

until the July Council meeting, when they might have additional 36 

information about funding of the current program from a private 37 

organization.  Dr. Crabtree stated that they should move forward 38 

with an option in the document and when and if funding becomes 39 

available, they could stop the rulemaking process on this 40 

action.   41 

 42 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that we recommend that 43 

the council approve the Shrimp ELB Abbreviated Framework and 44 

that our preferred option be Option 3.  Option 3 is National 45 

Marine Fisheries Service and industry would share the cost of 46 

the ELB program.  A logical division of costs would be for 47 

National Marine Fisheries Service to cover the software 48 
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development, data storage, effort estimation analysis, and 1 

archival activities, and for the fishing industry to cover the 2 

costs of installing and maintaining the units and the cost of 3 

data transmission from the units to a NOAA server.  This 4 

division of costs is the same as for the Gulf reef fish vessel 5 

monitoring system program.  The VMS program has covered the 6 

initial costs to purchase the new ELB units for each of the 7 

shrimp permit holders in the Gulf.  Vessel owners would only pay 8 

the installation, maintenance, and transmission costs.  It is 9 

also possible, similar to Option 2, industry or the council 10 

could arrange funding from other sources. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion. 13 

 14 

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to correct or elaborate on some 15 

statements I made in committee relative to the existing program.  16 

I received some email on it and I had commented that the 17 

existing program is outdated and inefficient or something like 18 

that and I want to make it clear that I was not referring to Dr. 19 

Gallaway when I said it was outdated and inefficient, but that 20 

apparently the expenses with the current system -- I had 21 

commented that, from what I understood, the data gathering is 22 

the most expensive part and that people are physically required 23 

to go collect the units and collect the information. 24 

 25 

I was told that that is not in fact the case and that the most 26 

expensive part is the quality assurance, quality control, and 27 

matching up the data that they collect with trip tickets.  They 28 

are matching the effort data with landings from the trip tickets 29 

and so I just wanted to make that clear. 30 

 31 

It’s also my understanding that, in terms of what is most 32 

expensive, it depends on the number of vessels and the number of 33 

units that are selected and so, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion on the motion?   36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  Also, there was a lot of discussion about timing 38 

of all of this and I know some folks were advocating waiting 39 

until August and there were concerns about lapses in the program 40 

and then I saw an email that went around saying that they didn’t 41 

believe the delay until August would create a problem, because 42 

we would still have time to get a rulemaking done by January 1, 43 

even if we waited until August. 44 

 45 

That is probably true.  We probably could do a rulemaking, but 46 

there’s a lot more to implementing this program than just doing 47 

a rulemaking. 48 



150 

 

 1 

If we waited until August, we could probably have a rule done by 2 

January 1, but then you’ve got to -- After the rule becomes 3 

effective, you’ve got to send all of these units out to all of 4 

these shrimp vessels.  They have to all be installed and then 5 

they have to get the service provider contracts and get all 6 

that, so the units are turned on and functioning.  I suspect 7 

that’s a several-month process. 8 

 9 

When we’ve gone through VMS processes, and admittedly that’s a 10 

little different, because they have to purchase the unit from a 11 

vendor, but I think it’s typically taken us minimally six 12 

months, maybe even more than that, in the reef fish fishery to 13 

actually get the requirement in place and everybody have their 14 

units on the vessel and all. 15 

 16 

My recollection with VMS is we ended up postponing the effective 17 

date of the rule on a couple of occasions and so this is more 18 

than just getting the rule in place.  It’s getting the rule in 19 

place and getting the units out on the vessels and everything. 20 

 21 

Bear in mind the current contract with LGL runs out at the end 22 

of this year and so there’s not a lot of time to get this done 23 

and get these units out and get this in place, even on the 24 

timeline we’re on now. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion?  We will vote on this 27 

motion.  All in favor say aye; opposed.  I believe we had one 28 

nay and the motion carries. 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess that’s fine, because I think what we just 31 

did was approve the preferred alternative, but when we get to 32 

submitting this, that will need to be a roll call vote again. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Harlon, you’re on. 35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  Phyllis, have you got what I -- I would just like 37 

to add to what we’ve done and here’s another motion in the, 38 

hopefully, event that we get some private money and we may have 39 

another option with this.  I will read it. 40 

 41 

If outside funding becomes available, such as oil spill 42 

restoration money from BP administered by a third party, the LGL 43 

contract could be continued for multiple years to allow a 44 

smoother transition between the two programs.  During this time, 45 

selected vessels could be assigned to participate in either the 46 

LGL program or the NMFS program, at the discretion of the SRD.  47 

The nature, amount, and duration of such funding has not been 48 
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determined at this time.  If outside funding does become 1 

available at some point and covers the cost of the entire 2 

program, cost sharing of the ELB program may not be needed.  If 3 

such funding is less than the total cost of the program, the 4 

industry portion would be covered or reduced with that funding.  5 

The intent in implementing this program is to provide 6 

flexibility to the SRD in the transition from the existing 7 

program and devices to a new program utilizing this new 8 

technology and cost sharing with the industry.  That’s my 9 

motion.  I need a second. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  We have a motion and a second on the board, Mr. 12 

Chairman. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  Do we have discussion? 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  Corky, I guess your intent of this is that if 17 

funding came around and I guess that funding would go to a third 18 

party, who would then arrange to continue the contract with LGL 19 

and then the Science Center then would select vessels, but they 20 

would then continue to operate in the LGL program, as we’ve been 21 

doing in the past, and there would be no cost to those vessels. 22 

 23 

Then the transition over to this new technology would take place 24 

over a much more extended period of time and allow a great deal 25 

more time for testing, developing, and calibration, and that the 26 

cost sharing with the industry would occur somewhere down the 27 

road, I guess depending on how long the funding was available 28 

and those kinds of things.  Is that kind of where you’re coming 29 

from? 30 

 31 

MR. PERRET:  That’s correct and, of course, it all depends upon 32 

the amount of funding. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  Right and I guess I would like to hear from 35 

Bonnie as to whether she is comfortable with that, because it 36 

would rely on her. 37 

 38 

DR. PONWITH:  Of course, I think there’s a universal agreement, 39 

industry, council, the Science Center, on the need for 40 

continuity of these data and that’s a number one, to ensure both 41 

the short-term and long-term continuity of these data. 42 

 43 

I see this motion as satisfying that short-term continuity, but 44 

also creating the on ramp for transitioning to the new units, to 45 

ensure the long-term continuity as well.  The one question is 46 

that the transition to the new units is going to -- If the 47 

desire is to make that longer, so that people are comfortable 48 
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that the new units operate the same way as the old units and 1 

have reliability rates roughly, that means we’re going to have 2 

to have those new units on and that does invoke a cost sharing 3 

scheme. 4 

 5 

I guess just for clarity, when we talk about this, if third 6 

party resources are found, would helping the industry to cover 7 

the costs of the new units, at least some portion of the fleet, 8 

be fair game in that?  Other than that question, I think this is 9 

a really good solution. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think if third-party funds become available, 12 

the potential would be there that they could be used to 13 

reimburse vessels that had to incur the installation costs and 14 

the transmittal costs and then they could potentially submit 15 

their receipts for those costs to whoever manages this fund and 16 

be reimbursed for that and I am perfectly comfortable with that, 17 

but all of this really hinges on what comes in terms of third-18 

party funds that are available and what kinds of conditions 19 

might be attached to how those funds could be used, but in 20 

concept, I don’t see why that couldn’t work and I certainly 21 

would be supportive of that path, if funds became available. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Bonnie and Roy, for those comments.  Of 24 

course, everything depends on step number one, private funding 25 

becoming available.  If indeed the private funding becomes 26 

available, the mechanics of the program to assist the industry 27 

with costs and so on and so forth could certainly be worked out, 28 

but number one is finding the private money and hopefully we’ll 29 

be able to do that. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board.  Any further 32 

discussion?  All in favor of the motion say aye; any opposed to 33 

the motion.  Hearing none opposed, the motion carries. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think in committee we didn’t actually pass a 36 

motion to submit this to the Secretary.  I guess I would move 37 

that we submit the framework shrimp action to the Secretary of 38 

Commerce for implementation.  39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  Do we have a second? 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I will second it. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  We have a motion and a second, Mr. Chairman. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion has been moved and seconded. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, in committee, you said if indeed this 1 

private funding becomes available to assist the industry and so 2 

on and so forth that the rulemaking process could be halted.  Am 3 

I understanding you correctly? 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  This will go out in a Federal Register notice for 6 

public comment and is that a rule or what is it, because there’s 7 

no codified text here and so is that a rule or what do you call 8 

that exactly, Shepherd? 9 

 10 

MR. GRIMES:  Technically, it’s a rulemaking, but I don’t know 11 

that it will be codified.  There will be a proposed rule and 12 

then maybe a Notice of Agency Action or something like that, but 13 

there will be a rulemaking procedure. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  There will be a proposal that goes out and the 16 

public comment period on it of I guess thirty days.  Then there 17 

will be some sort of final agency action after that comment 18 

period happens and so yes, if circumstances all change that 19 

would indicate we don’t need this anymore, the agency could take 20 

a different course or the council could I guess ask us to not 21 

move forward with it, because I don’t think this will all be 22 

completed before the August council meeting. 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  You said thirty days, but the industry indicated 25 

they had sixty days or were working on a sixty-day timeframe to 26 

try and utilize or try and find some of these private funds.  If 27 

we pass this at this meeting and the process starts, that window 28 

of sixty days -- 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  The thirty days is the comment period, but we’ll 31 

be, minimally, two weeks, and probably longer than two weeks, 32 

getting the Federal Register notice out and then the final 33 

agency action will occur after the comment period is over and we 34 

have reviewed it.  I suspect the whole of that combined would be 35 

sixty days, anyway. 36 

 37 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to clarify, I think the intent is that this 38 

would be implemented or submitted by the council via the 39 

abbreviated framework process and so you would take what’s in 40 

the document now and prepare a letter to submit to the agency 41 

requesting that this be implemented and that’s just a 42 

technicality, but just so we’re clear. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board to submit the 45 

Framework Action to Fund Electronic Logbook Program for the 46 

Shrimp Fishery of the Gulf of Mexico to the Secretary of 47 

Commerce and deem the regulations as necessary and appropriate.  48 
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Any further discussion?   1 

 2 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just point you to the discussion that’s in 3 

the committee report that technically there are no codified 4 

regulations, because while this will implement regulatory 5 

changes, there is no accompanying codified text. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Any further discussion?  8 

This is a roll call vote. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 11 

 12 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY: Dr. Shipp. 15 

 16 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 23 

 24 

DR. DANA:  Yes.   25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 27 

 28 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 29 

  30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Abele. 31 

 32 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley is absent.  Mr. Boyd. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY: Mr. Riechers is absent.  I will wait 39 

and come back to him.  Dr. Crabtree. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 44 

 45 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Williams. 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 8 

 9 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 16 

 17 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riechers is still absent.  It 24 

passes fifteen to zero, with two absentees. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Mr. Pearce. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  The committee stated that they wanted to follow the 29 

Shrimp AP recommendations to try to fund the current program or 30 

cost share the current program.  The committee stated they would 31 

come back to Option 3, to further define which program was being 32 

cost shared in Preferred Option 3. 33 

 34 

Mr. Grimes stated this document was unusual, because there was 35 

no codified text to go along with this action.  The committee 36 

requested that language be added to the document in the case 37 

that funding became available, the cost-share option would no 38 

longer be necessary and the shrimp industry would be reimbursed 39 

for their share of expenses.  Staff can draft language for the 40 

document if outside funding becomes available, such as oil spill 41 

restoration money or funding from a private organization.  We 42 

just voted that up. 43 

 44 

Based on an additional motion made by the Shrimp AP, the 45 

committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to council 46 

that a joint meeting of the Ad Hoc Artificial Substrate AP and 47 

the Shrimp AP be convened as soon as possible.  The motion 48 
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carried with no opposition. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion.  Any discussion on this 3 

motion?   4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  I just wanted a clarification on the Artificial 6 

Substrate AP.  It’s made up of a lot of industry folks and 7 

various people, but it also has some of the artificial reef 8 

components from each of the states and my question is it 9 

possible to designate a proxy to one of the state members, as 10 

sometimes state people just can’t make these meetings? 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t know.  Mr. Grimes, could you respond to 13 

that?  Could a proxy be sent to this AP meeting for the states, 14 

rather than all the states having to meet on the AP?  Is that 15 

what your question was? 16 

 17 

MR. FISCHER:  Sometimes the person, the head of the department, 18 

just can’t make the meeting, but he could send either his 19 

supervisor or someone under him to it and we have a large 20 

artificial reef program in Louisiana and we would like 21 

representation if our head of artificial reefs can’t make the 22 

meeting. 23 

 24 

MR. GRIMES:  I think if you name individuals, specific 25 

individuals, as being on the panel, then those individuals must 26 

attend in order to vote in that position on the panel.  That 27 

doesn’t mean that the state can’t send somebody else to 28 

participate, but if you’re naming Myron Fischer, then Myron 29 

Fischer is the person on the panel. 30 

 31 

If you want to say Louisiana Division of Fish and Wildlife 32 

Representative is the member on the panel, then whoever they 33 

send it seems would be appropriate to vote. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Grimes, couldn’t we do it as we do with 36 

council members, for example?  It’s so and so or his designee 37 

and couldn’t the council name to the AP Myron Fischer or his 38 

designee? 39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, that’s the same. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  But we don’t currently have that. 43 

 44 

MR. GRIMES:  No, that’s right.  If you name Myron Fischer, then 45 

Myron Fischer is who is on the panel and who votes in that spot.  46 

If it’s Myron Fischer or Myron Fischer’s designee, then that’s a 47 

different situation. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  That’s exactly what I was going to say.  State 2 

directors name one or more designees and if that’s what we want 3 

to do with committee members, Myron, to say whoever your guy is, 4 

it would be he or -- Name two or three of them and that way, 5 

you’re pretty well covered. 6 

 7 

MR. GRIMES:  It’s good to see you coming around to my way of 8 

thinking, Mr. Perret. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  Well, since they put you with me, you’re moving up 11 

in the world, Perret and Grimes. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion before us.  Any further 14 

discussion?  The motion is to convene a joint meeting of the Ad 15 

Hoc Artificial Substrate AP and the Shrimp AP be convened as 16 

soon as possible.  All in favor say aye; opposed.  No opposition 17 

and the motion carries. 18 

 19 

MR. PEARCE:  The committee recommends, and I so move, that the 20 

charge be as follows: To meet and discuss with the Ad Hoc 21 

Artificial Reef Substrate Advisory Panel issues, impacts, and 22 

concerns associated with artificial reef siting criteria.  The 23 

motion carried with no opposition. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 26 

this motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  27 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.   32 

 33 

DR. SIMMONS:  We will be working with you and the Vice Chair to 34 

determine when a good time is for these two groups to be 35 

convened, but right now, due to the number of public hearings 36 

and the potential that we’re going to have an additional council 37 

meeting, it will probably be in the fall before we could have 38 

this joint meeting, but we can talk.  It’s just to put that out 39 

there, so the public understands that right now.  Thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Next up on the agenda is the Reef 42 

Fish Committee.  Dr. Shipp, are you ready? 43 

 44 

REEF FISH COMMITTEE REPORT 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes and thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is Tab B.  47 

Committee members present were myself, Dr. Abele, Mr. Anson, Dr. 48 
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Crabtree, Dr. Dana, Mr. Greene, Mr. Fischer, Mr. Riechers, Ms. 1 

Bademan, and Ms. Williams.  The agenda was adopted with no 2 

changes, and the minutes of the April 16, 2013 Reef Fish 3 

Committee meeting were approved as written. 4 

 5 

SEDAR-31 Red Snapper Benchmark Assessment, Tab B, Number 4, 6 

Jakob Tetzloff and Clay Porch gave a presentation via webinar 7 

summarizing the SEDAR-31 red snapper benchmark assessment.  They 8 

noted that the current 2011 stock biomass was still below the 9 

proxies for biomass that could support MSY, SSB SPR 26 percent 10 

and SSB MAX, and therefore, the stock was still in an overfished 11 

condition.  The current fishing mortality rate, geometric mean 12 

2009 to 2011, was below the FMSY proxies of FSPR 26 percent and 13 

Fmax. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  At this time, I want to bring up a motion to 16 

discuss and pass.  The motion is to request that the SSC provide 17 

a scenario of ABC values for 2013 to 2015 using the 20.4 percent 18 

SPR Fmax for red snapper by the July 17, 2013 meeting. 19 

 20 

MR. MATENS:  Second. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Is there discussion? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We do have discussion from Dr. Dana and then Ms. 25 

Williams. 26 

 27 

DR. DANA:  What does that mean, Harlon? 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  It just gives us different options.  We’ve got 26 30 

percent SPR and this is 20 percent SPR.  I just want to make 31 

sure that we all have everything on the table to make our 32 

decisions in July on snapper.  This would actually give you more 33 

fish. 34 

 35 

DR. DANA:  Rather than the acronyms, what does it mean? 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  It means that it takes less away from you, less 38 

from your quota.  It gives you more to your quota, the bottom 39 

line. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Dr. Dana, the spawning potential ratio is a basis 42 

for the productivity of the stocks and what this implies is that 43 

20.4 percent implies that the stock is more productive than we 44 

previously thought. 45 

 46 

Over the past twenty years, the SPR has been increasing.  About 47 

fifteen or twenty years ago, it was down to 1 or 2 percent.  A 48 
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couple of years ago, it was 18 percent and this sets 20.4 1 

percent as our ultimate goal to rebuild red snapper.  It also 2 

would give us more fish, but it would also require, probably, 3 

that we would have to build in some buffers, since it’s a little 4 

bit riskier than the 26 percent. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Does this in any way, if we pass this motion, 7 

affect the possibility of us being able to ask for an emergency 8 

action?  Is this going to delay that, after industry got up and 9 

asked us repeatedly to do that? 10 

 11 

DR. SHIPP:  To that point, Mr. Chairman, this is simply asking 12 

the SSC to provide us some more information.  It’s not an action 13 

on our part.  We’re just asking for more information. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  We just want more ability to make decisions.  We 16 

want to see more things on paper when we make our decision in 17 

July. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We need twenty-one or twenty-three 20 

days in order to announce a meeting and that’s the amount of 21 

time we have before our July council meeting and so it’s not 22 

possible for us to arrange an SSC meeting before the July 23 

council meeting.  We can do it before the August meeting. 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Can you do it by conference call? 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We still have that Federal Register 28 

notice timeframe that we have to do. 29 

 30 

DR. SHIPP:  Could we simply -- Would you accept a friendly 31 

amendment of “as soon as possible”? 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s fine with me.  I just want to have more 34 

options to look at, that’s all. 35 

 36 

MR. RIECHERS:  Didn’t we -- We have already asked that the SSC 37 

come together in order to look at a yield stream that would be 38 

flat.  That was really for 2014 and 2015 and so we didn’t 39 

necessarily talk to them about 2013 at this point and so this 40 

would be adjusting 2013. 41 

 42 

What are the options, Doug, as opposed to just we can’t do it?  43 

Do we move the council day by a day or do we -- What are the 44 

options with the SSC in that scenario? 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We can try to arrange a conference 47 

call with them that same week, the day before the council 48 
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meeting, possibly, but that Federal Register notice has to go 1 

out today.  I would defer to staff. 2 

 3 

MR. ATRAN:  Doug is trying to talk about logistics of getting a 4 

Federal Register notice out in time, but what I wanted to 5 

mention is I’ve been looking through the addendum to the stock 6 

assessment report and the stock assessment addendum already has 7 

run the OFL values and the OY values under the 20.4 SPR.   8 

 9 

What we’re missing are ABC values which would be based upon that 10 

P* of 0.347, whatever it was, and so we can give you some idea 11 

of what this might look like, but as far as actually switching 12 

to an Fmax scenario, F 26 percent SPR was adopted by the council 13 

in an amendment, Amendment 23, I think, or 27. 14 

 15 

I think it would require a plan amendment to switch that proxy 16 

from F 26 percent to F 20 percent and so I’m not sure we can do 17 

even do this for 2013.  We can look at it for 2014 though. 18 

 19 

DR. SHIPP:  Again, the motion is just to ask them to provide the 20 

information and not necessarily to switch over to 20.4, but I 21 

agree with you, Steven.  I think if we did go to 20.4 eventually 22 

that it would require a plan amendment. 23 

 24 

MR. ATRAN:  As I said, I can give you the OFL and the OY, which 25 

is 75 percent of MSY values, right now if you want.  I can’t 26 

tell you what the ABCs would be though. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  What’s the pleasure of the committee?  I am ready 29 

to vote it up or down. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think Steve is right and I think that 32 

consideration of going with 20 percent SPR as the reference 33 

point would have to be focused on 2014 and forward, because I 34 

just don’t think we could get through that and get something 35 

done for this year. 36 

 37 

I think we get the SSC back together when we get them together 38 

and we’re going to ask them to look at setting a constant three-39 

year TAC and I think at that time we could tell them that we 40 

still want to consider going with the 20.4 percent Fmax 41 

reference point and get more consultation, because they have 42 

recommended 26 percent. 43 

 44 

Now, I think that ultimately the council will make a 45 

determination about the what proxy is, but what determination 46 

you make on that proxy is going to have to be based on the best 47 

available science. 48 
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 1 

If you go contrary to the advice of your SSC on that, that’s a 2 

pretty high hurdle.  I’m not saying you can’t do it, but we need 3 

to be careful with it and certainly anything that happens along 4 

the timelines, whether it’s an emergency rule or framework 5 

action that we’re talking about for this year, it just isn’t 6 

going to give you enough time to resolve those issues. 7 

 8 

I think the real issue here with this is the assessment we have 9 

now has a steepness of I think 0.99, and so approximately one.  10 

At that steepness, Fmax is the same as FMSY, but the question 11 

comes down, with the SSC, as to how much confidence they have in 12 

that. 13 

 14 

I think you can make arguments that 20 percent is a reasonable 15 

proxy to use.  I think you can make arguments, which the SSC 16 

did, for 26 percent.  I think there are arguments on both sides 17 

of this and so I don’t have a problem with going down this path, 18 

but I think we ought to recognize that that issue is not going 19 

to be resolved between now and the July meeting. 20 

 21 

Now, as Steve said, I think it’s easy enough to look at the OFLs 22 

and get some sense of how different it would be, but I just 23 

don’t see that we could get that resolved in time to have it 24 

affect the 2013 season. 25 

 26 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Shipp, maybe you can help me and some of the 27 

others.  You know we’ve used 20 percent and we’ve used 30 28 

percent for some species and why are we on 20.4?  Are we that 29 

good that we can get it down to a tenth of a percent? 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Of course we are.  But seriously, I have talked to 32 

the SSC members, several of them, and there’s a divergence of 33 

opinion in the SSC.  Some of the members feel like the stock is 34 

far more productive than it has indicated in the past and the 35 

fact that over the last twenty years, up until a few years ago, 36 

we had a year-round season and a seven fish bag limit, a four 37 

fish bag limit, and during that entire period, the stocks 38 

continued to improve. 39 

 40 

We are at a point now where maybe we can take a little bit 41 

riskier position, but I would agree with Dr. Crabtree that if we 42 

do, then we need to build in some bigger buffers, but if we have 43 

an ABC that’s several million pounds more, then we build in the 44 

20 or 25 percent buffer.  The way it is now, with the very 45 

conservative 26 percent SPR, we have already built in a buffer 46 

and I don’t see a need for one. 47 

 48 
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DR. PONWITH:  Just a couple of comments.  First of all, it says 1 

right in the SSC report that in addition, the SSC felt that the 2 

equivalent SPR for Fmax was inappropriately low for a species 3 

with a life history parameter similar to red snapper. 4 

 5 

Dr. Shipp said that there was not a unanimous vote and he is 6 

correct, but it was a sixteen-to-one vote by the SSC, 7 

recommending that the 26 percent be used. 8 

 9 

In terms of buffers, if you look at the tables in the SSC’s 10 

report, you will see that the difference between the OFL and the 11 

ABC is as little as -- I think it’s under 200,000 pounds, in one 12 

case.  Sure, you can say that there’s a buffer, but it’s pretty 13 

skinny. 14 

 15 

DR. SHIPP:  To that point, I agree the vote was sixteen to one.  16 

The discussion indicated that there was still a lot of 17 

disagreement.  In terms of the buffer, I also agree, Bonnie, but 18 

subsequent to that, we’ve had discussion, and it will come up 19 

later in this report, for a recommendation of an extra 15 or 20 20 

percent buffer over and above the 1 or 2 percent that the SSC 21 

recommended. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  I just would be careful.  I wouldn’t characterize 24 

26 percent as conservative.  I think it’s probably one of the 25 

more aggressive -- Meaning in terms of SPR, one of the lower 26 

reference points used in the entire country for any stock and so 27 

I wouldn’t characterize that as conservative. 28 

 29 

Bob is right and I think there are divergence of opinions on the 30 

SSC and I think this is a legitimate question and I do think red 31 

snapper is a somewhat unique species, in that clearly it does 32 

have a very high steepness, which means it is a very productive 33 

stock. 34 

 35 

We have seen this stock fished down to very low levels, but even 36 

at those low levels, we have seen very large year classes 37 

produced.  I think this is a legitimate argument to put at, but 38 

I don’t know where it’s going to wind up, but I think it is 39 

going to take some time to resolve it all. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board and my 42 

understanding of this motion is that we’re requesting 43 

information and we’re not talking about it being an action at 44 

this point. 45 

 46 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s correct. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to reread the motion, since we’ve had 1 

a change in it.  The motion is to request that the SSC provide a 2 

scenario of ABC values for 2013 through 2015 using the 20.4 SPR 3 

(Fmax) for red snapper as soon as possible.  Any further 4 

discussion?  All in favor say aye; opposed.  Hearing no 5 

opposition, the motion carries. 6 

 7 

DR. SHIPP:  Therefore, the stock was not experiencing 8 

overfishing.  Based on the assessment, a weighted PDF that 9 

combined the PDFs from the base model run, the high M run, and 10 

the low M run, and a P* value of 0.427, the SSC recommendations 11 

for ABC over the next three years were 13.5 million pounds in 12 

2013, 11.9 million pounds in 2014, and 10.6 million pounds in 13 

2015.   14 

 15 

These ABCs are based on using a constant F rebuilding scenario.  16 

The presenters also provided the results of several alternative 17 

yield streams for ABC.  One was a short-term three-year constant 18 

yield that allows rebuilding at the same rate as the ABC during 19 

the first three years is 11.9 million pounds. 20 

 21 

A long-term constant yield associated with F that rebuilds to 26 22 

percent SPR by 2032 is 11.3 million pounds.  A long-term 23 

constant yield associated with FOY, 75 percent of F SPR 26 24 

percent, is 10.8 million pounds. 25 

 26 

Luiz Barbieri presented the SSC summary.  He noted that in order 27 

to incorporate more scientific uncertainty, the PDF was based on 28 

a weighted average of the PDFs from the base model, 50 percent 29 

weighting; the high M, 25 percent weighting; and low M, 25 30 

percent weighting, model runs.   31 

 32 

The results of these runs bracketed the results of most of the 33 

sensitivity run results, except for the two that were not 34 

considered plausible.  He also noted that although the 35 

assessment had carried OFL and ABC yield projections out to 36 

2032, due to increased uncertainty with subsequent years in the 37 

projections, the SSC recommended ABCs for only three years. 38 

 39 

Dr. Crabtree asked what the equilibrium yield was.  Mr. Tetzloff 40 

responded that the equilibrium yield at F rebuild was 11.3 41 

million pounds, and at F SPR 26 percent, it was 11.7 million 42 

pounds.   43 

 44 

Some of the committee members noted that the current ABC 45 

recommendations were close to or above these yields and asked if 46 

it was possible that the stock was rebuilt.  Dr. Porch responded 47 

that the current high yields were due to past strong recruitment 48 
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years, but, over time, the average recruitment could be 1 

expected.  Dr. Barbieri agreed that there was little likelihood 2 

of being able to maintain yields at the current ABC. 3 

 4 

Steven Atran reviewed the process of using the ACL/ACT control 5 

rule and reported the results for the red snapper stock.  He 6 

noted that in the past, the council used a single buffer that 7 

reduced ABC from OFL by 25 percent, or reduced fishing mortality 8 

by 25 percent, and incorporated all sources of uncertainty.   9 

 10 

The new ABC control rule only accounted for scientific 11 

uncertainty.  It reduced the ABC from OFL by 2.5 percent in 2013 12 

and less than 1 percent in 2014 and 2015.  Any additional buffer 13 

would need to be set by the council based on management 14 

uncertainty.   15 

 16 

For the recreational sector, the ACL/ACT control rule 17 

recommended a management uncertainty buffer of 20 percent, 18 

primarily due to a large overage in 2009.  The commercial sector 19 

has not exceeded its quota since implementation of the red 20 

snapper IFQ and therefore, the control rule recommended a zero 21 

percent buffer.  Kay Williams noted that the ACL/ACT control 22 

rule does not incorporate socioeconomic factors. 23 

 24 

The committee discussed what level to set the ACL yield at and 25 

for how long.  Based on the analysis that a short-term three-26 

year constant yield that allows rebuilding at the same rate as 27 

the ABC during the first three years is 11.9 million pounds, Dr. 28 

Abele made a motion to set the ACL at 11.9 million pounds for 29 

each of the next three years.   30 

 31 

However, Dr. Crabtree expressed concern that the SSC had not 32 

reviewed or approved a constant catch ABC and this would result 33 

in an ACL set near or above ABC in 2014 and 2015.   34 

 35 

Dr. Barbieri confirmed that the SSC had discussed a constant 36 

yield stream ABC, but, due to time constraints, no projections 37 

were run for that scenario.  I suggested setting the ACL at 11.9 38 

million pounds for 2013 only, until the ABC for subsequent years 39 

could be reevaluated by the SSC.  Dr. Abele responded that a 40 

single year ACL would defeat his intent to try to introduce 41 

stability in the catch limit over the next few years.   42 

 43 

Martha Bademan stated that the Florida FWC had discussed setting 44 

a constant ACL over the next few years at its recent meeting.  45 

The commissioners suggested that an ACL of eleven-million pounds 46 

for each of the next three years would provide an appropriate 47 

buffer.   48 
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 1 

Dr. Abele withdrew his motion and suggested asking the SSC to 2 

provide a constant catch ABC for the next three years.  However, 3 

it was pointed out that there was not enough time to convene the 4 

SSC and still get changes in place in time for 2013.   5 

 6 

Dr. Abele subsequently made a motion to set the ACL at eleven-7 

million pounds, which would provide a buffer to both the 2013 8 

and 2014 ABCs.   9 

 10 

Mr. Grimes noted that this was still above the ABC of 2015 and 11 

rationale would need to be provided for why the buffer from the 12 

2014 ABC was sufficient.  He suggested setting an ACL for just 13 

2013 and addressing the 2014 and 2015 ACLs separately.   14 

 15 

Dr. Abele modified his motion to apply to only 2013.  Mr. Boyd 16 

informed the committee that he had talked to or received emails 17 

from several commercial and recreational fishermen and they all 18 

wanted to see a stable ABC. 19 

 20 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 21 

and I so move, the red snapper ACL be set at eleven-million 22 

pounds for 2013. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  I want to make a substitute motion.  The substitute 25 

motion is in Action 1 to add a new Alternative 6.  Alternative 6 26 

is to set the 2013 quotas based on total ABC that allows a 27 

constant yield rebuilding at the same rate as the ABC during 28 

2013 to 2015.  The buffer for the commercial sector would be 29 

zero and the buffer for the recreational sector would be 20 30 

percent.  The ABC would be set at eleven-million pounds total 31 

and then the multipliers would be added to that. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion.  We have a second from Mr. 34 

Matens and comments? 35 

 36 

MR. MATENS:  I am in agreement with my colleague, Mr. Pearce, on 37 

this, but what I think I would like to do, if he would accept 38 

it, is to have a friendly amendment to move the commercial 39 

sector to some minimum amount, like 5 percent, and reduce the 40 

recreational sector to about 15 percent. 41 

 42 

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chairman, could you have Mr. Pierce indicate 43 

to us Alternative 6?  I am a little confused, as we were 44 

actually asking for this to go forward in a framework.  What is 45 

he referencing? 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think this is out of order, Mr. Chairman.  This 48 
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really isn’t a substitute for the original motion.  I think 1 

we’re moving into the long-term TACs and in a different 2 

document, apparently. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I’m sorry.  Could you say that again? 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me what we’re talking about now is a 7 

separate issue than the motion.  The motion was about setting 8 

the TAC for 2013, relative to our July council meeting.  This is 9 

about setting the TAC over the next several years, which will 10 

require another SSC meeting and will be what we take up in 11 

August, but not at the July council meeting. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think I agree with Dr. Crabtree. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand that and my next motion would solve 16 

that problem, to give it to the SSC to give decisions.  17 

Basically, all I want to do is get us to 11.9 for a level three 18 

years and that’s my goal with this motion.  Whatever it takes to 19 

do that, I’m ready. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s got to be a two-step process, given where 22 

we are, and so step one is to go with something on the order of 23 

eleven-million pounds for 2013 and get that done and then step 24 

two is we’ve got to go back to the SSC and get them to give us a 25 

constant ABC and then we come back in and set the TACs for 2014 26 

and 2015. 27 

 28 

If we want to do it all as one step, then I don’t think we’re 29 

going to be able to get the quotas raised this year, because I 30 

don’t think we’ll be able to take action on that until the 31 

August meeting, at the earliest. 32 

 33 

MR. GRIMES:  I am guessing here and I think this will address 34 

Mr. Riechers’ question.  We don’t have a document in front of us 35 

with alternatives.  Yesterday, at 12:53 p.m., Phyllis Miranda 36 

send around a document “RS July 2013 Framework Actions” and it 37 

has five alternatives in it and I’m guessing that Mr. Pearce is 38 

looking at that document and is talking about adding an 39 

Alternative 6 to it. 40 

 41 

I would tell you I think it’s premature to be debating that in 42 

this context.  You’re going to talk about that in July.  You can 43 

add an alternative to that document, but as to whether or not 44 

you go with it or some other alternative is the decision you 45 

will be making in July. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  I can understand the confusion here.  I’m just 48 
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trying to do something that gives us a better allocation into 1 

the future.  I understand what Dr. Crabtree is saying about we 2 

can’t do all three years and so what I would like to do is 3 

withdraw this motion and make another motion that might simplify 4 

it, another alternative motion. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  The motion is withdrawn. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  That motion would be to recommend that the red 9 

snapper ACL be set at 6.069 for the harvesting sector and at 10 

4.655 for the recreational sector.  This is based on a zero 11 

buffer for the harvesting sector and a 20 percent buffer for the 12 

recreational sector.  I am amenable to if you want to change 13 

these numbers based on Camp’s numbers. 14 

 15 

MR. MATENS:  I would, sir, if we could, the same thing.  It 16 

would be 5 percent for commercial and 15 percent for 17 

recreational. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We need a second on this motion first. 20 

 21 

MR. MATENS:  Second. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Matens seconds and I’m assuming that you’re 24 

talking about the 2013 season. 25 

 26 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes, I’m sorry.  It’s 2013 and my second motion -- 27 

After this, I will approach the rest of it.  We need to change 28 

the numbers to 5 percent buffers and 15 percent buffers and so 29 

my numbers will be different on that 6.069 and 4.655.  It’s all 30 

based on an 11.9-million-pound ABC. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Mine is housekeeping.  I think I would like to see 33 

the harvesting sector converted to commercial sector, wherever 34 

Mr. Pearce said it, because recreational also harvests fish.  35 

When they land their fish, it’s a harvest. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t agree. 38 

 39 

MR. GRIMES:  I was just going to say it seems you need to decide 40 

-- Mr. Pearce’s motion is dividing up some overall amount, yet 41 

you haven’t even decided on the overall amount and so you need 42 

to decide on that overall amount and then move down to how 43 

you’re going to divvy it up and what the buffers would be. 44 

 45 

Again, I would suggest that some of this is perhaps a little 46 

premature, because you don’t have a document in front of you and 47 

once you start to put these alternatives together, you can move 48 
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into making this decision at the council meeting in July. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, a follow-up to that.  We have a 3 

motion on the floor for the committee and I’m just trying to 4 

substitute that motion with 11.9.  Now, if I have to put 11.9 as 5 

the -- I can’t in that.  I can’t put the ABC.  I only can deal 6 

with the ACL here.  All I’m doing is changing that ACL. 7 

 8 

DR. ABELE:  I am going to speak against the motion and I also 9 

want to urge the council -- We are never -- Well, I’m not going 10 

to be “we” anymore, but you all are never going to have another 11 

opportunity for such a large increase in the TAC and we all know 12 

that there are a number of problems and issues out there that 13 

are unresolved. 14 

 15 

I would urge the greatest caution in going with the deliberate 16 

speed and not allocating out all of the TAC or the increase 17 

until these other problems have been addressed.  You have heard 18 

the commercial sector talk about the discard issue and you’ve 19 

heard the Shareholder’s Alliance talk about setting up a pool. 20 

 21 

We still have days at sea out there and the for-hire industry.  22 

There are a lot of issues out there and I think it’s a huge 23 

mistake to lock us into any decision at this point.  I just 24 

can’t see it. 25 

 26 

If you look at the data running out to 2032, this is our single 27 

and only opportunity we will ever have to take a careful and 28 

thoughtful shot at solving these problems and I don’t think we 29 

ought to lock anything in until everyone on this council has had 30 

an opportunity to consider the issues facing us, the problems 31 

and challenges, and come up with some solutions. 32 

 33 

DR. SHIPP:  I couldn’t agree more with Dr. Abele.  I do think 34 

it’s -- I think the implication here is that we’re ignoring the 35 

allocation issue completely and I think that certainly is 36 

premature. 37 

 38 

Secondly, I speak against the motion because of the 15 percent 39 

buffer.  We’ve already seen the P* values which indicate we need 40 

very little buffer for scientific uncertainty and I think as far 41 

as management uncertainty is concerned, we’re doing a far better 42 

job than we did in the past.  That one year where there was an 43 

overrun still skews the apparent need for a management buffer, 44 

which I don’t think we need at all.  I speak against the motion. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have to ask a question, Mr. Chairman, and then 47 

I have a comment.  Is this meant -- This is meant only for 2013 48 
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and is that the intent of your motion? 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s the intent.  If this motion passes, I have 3 

another motion behind it to try and do something with 2014 and 4 

2015. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s my understanding, from the industry 7 

yesterday, that due to the urgency that they was requesting that 8 

this council go forward with an emergency action of a constant 9 

catch of I believe it was eleven-million or 11.9 million pounds, 10 

for 2013.  Harlon, wouldn’t this stop us from doing that? 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  I think that’s a question for Dr. Crabtree and 13 

Shep, but I don’t think it would stop anything from happening. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If this motion were to pass, would it stop us 16 

from moving forward with a constant catch for 2013 at 11.9 for 17 

2013 and 2014?  I realize you can only do an emergency action 18 

though for a set number of period, but -- 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  Are you asking me if this motion precludes an 21 

emergency rule? 22 

 23 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Right. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  Not in and of itself.  What you’re doing here is 26 

we’ve had buffers in the past in this fishery.  It’s always been 27 

one buffer, period.  Now you’re going to a different route and 28 

we’ve heard that there’s lot of justification for doing it this 29 

way and I think that’s the way our ACT control rule would do it, 30 

but it is different than what you’ve done in the past. 31 

 32 

To fundamentally change how we’ve done things and then to say 33 

we’re going to waive public comment and do it through an 34 

emergency rule, I think that makes it more difficult to do it 35 

that way, but I don’t think it, in and of itself, necessarily 36 

precludes it.  I don’t know if Mr. Grimes would have a take on 37 

that. 38 

 39 

MR. GRIMES:  I don’t disagree with what Dr. Crabtree said, but 40 

if you’re going to request an emergency rule, then there doesn’t 41 

seem to be any sense to move along -- You either implement an 42 

emergency rule and you have something for 2013 and all of my 43 

prior comments relative to the defensibility and logic behind 44 

the emergency rule still apply, but hypothetically speaking, 45 

let’s say you could lawfully or defensibly implement an 46 

emergency rule. 47 

 48 
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If you’re going to implement an emergency rule for 2013, then 1 

that obviates the need for any kind of framework action to 2 

change 2013, because you will have done that via emergency rule.  3 

In terms of what you’re doing in 2013 as far as a constant 4 

catch, based on what I understand, that affects what you can do 5 

for 2014 and 2015. 6 

 7 

Whatever mechanism you pick, the number that you implement for 8 

2013, if you want a constant catch, needs to be consistent with 9 

what you would expect to be able to implement for 2014 and 2015. 10 

 11 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am going to speak against the motion, like Dr. 12 

Abele and Dr. Shipp.  I think this is precluding a further 13 

discussion that I think some folks want to have about buffers 14 

and possible allocations and certainly some of the possibilities 15 

of as we see this increase, how do we go about making sure that 16 

we use it wisely. 17 

 18 

In addition, I am not completely certain that, given how close 19 

you’re pushing the poundage here, that we’re going to be able to 20 

maintain the stability or the continuity into the next two years 21 

and that’s one of the reasons why we, in committee, went to 22 

eleven-million pounds and then trying to ensure that as we look 23 

at 2014 and 2015, or we ask the SSC to do that, we’ll have the 24 

opportunity then to, at the very least, not go down in poundage.  25 

Again, I am just going to speak against the motion and we’ll see 26 

where it goes. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand everyone’s opinions and, Dr. Shipp, I 29 

understand your allocation argument, but right now, it’s 51/49 30 

and if that changes, this would change.  I don’t think this 31 

would preclude anything changing if we change allocations.  This 32 

is all I have to go by right now if I do this. 33 

 34 

Then the 11.9, to me, is I think defensible for 2014 and 2015 35 

and my next motion will ask for the SSC’s opinion.  If we pass 36 

this motion, I am going to ask the SSC to carry it forward for 37 

2014 and 2015 or give us that decision, but if I didn’t think it 38 

was defensible, I wouldn’t say 11.9.  I think you can do more 39 

than eleven and we have allocation discussions coming up.  All 40 

I’ve got to go by is 51/49 now, when I’m looking at it. 41 

 42 

The buffers, we know we’re going to discuss buffers somewhere 43 

down the road and I just want to get something strong for this 44 

year for us, rather than -- We know we want constant catch and I 45 

think this could stand the SSC’s discussions for constant catch 46 

for 2014 and 2015 and if we pass this, my next motion would send 47 

it to them. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  I’ve got a question and then a comment, depending 2 

on the answer.  My question will be to Dr. Shipp, since he 3 

probably hopefully will have the answer.  Dr. Shipp, did we not 4 

get a recommendation or input from the SSC of a buffer a lot 5 

lower than this?  If so, what was it, please? 6 

 7 

DR. SHIPP:  Sure.  The SSC recommended a buffer of about 2 8 

percent based on scientific uncertainty.  The additional buffer, 9 

the implication is management uncertainty and that’s why it was 10 

offered as additional buffer, but historically, except for that 11 

one year, our management uncertainty has been nil.  In fact, 12 

it’s been more conservative.  That’s why I argue against a 13 

management buffer at this point. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  To follow up, Mr. Pearce, if the SSC gave us a 2 16 

percent scientific uncertainty, we’ve always had the management 17 

uncertainty and why are you putting such a large or a much 18 

larger buffer in there than the 2 percent that we got from the 19 

SSC? 20 

 21 

MR. PEARCE:  I am just trying to be conservative, so when we go 22 

to the SSC, they can look at this.  I don’t have a problem with 23 

2 percent.  I really don’t, but discussions yesterday all 24 

revolved around zero and 20, all the things I was hearing.  25 

That’s why I came with that and I thought the discussion today 26 

would bring us to whatever percentage we wanted to have and 27 

that’s all.  I am open. 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  I may be more confused.  Mr. Gregory, our Executive 30 

Director, tells me this is in addition to the 2 percent.  Is 31 

that correct?  We are really talking about 17 and 7? 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  I just want to scroll back to see the actual 34 

motion this is substituting.  We can’t get them both on the 35 

screen and I am just trying to see -- Before we would vote on 36 

this, I want to see what’s the actual motion.  Thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s the original motion and the substitute.  39 

Your first substitute motion was withdrawn.   40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  We have historically had, for the past several 42 

years, a 25 percent buffer.  That was all sources of 43 

uncertainty.  Now we have a much smaller buffer from the SSC 44 

that supposedly reflects scientific uncertainty, although I 45 

think if you go through the SSC minutes, it’s hard to argue that 46 

it actually encompasses it. 47 

 48 
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Now, what you’re talking about here is a buffer for management 1 

uncertainty and I will tell you that you’re going to have to 2 

have a buffer for management uncertainty. 3 

 4 

Dr. Shipp I think said there wasn’t much management uncertainty 5 

and I don’t think that’s consistent at all with the performance 6 

of the fishery.  I think there’s been a great deal of management 7 

uncertainty and that’s reflected in the quota overruns in the 8 

recreational sector that have been somewhere between 600,000 and 9 

700,000 and over a million, in some years. 10 

 11 

We all know there’s a great deal of uncertainty inherent in 12 

determining when to close the recreational fishery and what 13 

they’re ultimately going to catch. 14 

 15 

The reason we’ve been successful in the past at avoiding 16 

overfishing and ending overfishing is in part because we’ve had 17 

that buffer.  The reason that these overruns we’ve had in past 18 

years haven’t interfered with the stock recovery is because they 19 

never were big enough that we actually exceeded the overfishing 20 

level because of the buffer. 21 

 22 

Now, there are lots of ways you can handle this buffer and how 23 

you do that, but there is a need for a buffer that reflects 24 

management uncertainty, because there is certainly management 25 

uncertainty in the recreational fishery. 26 

 27 

MR. ATRAN:  I think there’s some confusion about what we’re 28 

talking about with the management uncertainty and I was 29 

wondering if we could put the current substitute motion back up. 30 

 31 

If this were to pass, you can see under the recreational sector 32 

that their allocation of the quota is 5.831 million pounds.  33 

Ultimately, that’s what you want the recreational fishery to 34 

catch.  The problem is that there’s an expectation that they’re 35 

going to go above whatever quota you set. 36 

 37 

In the last four years, with the exception of the year when we 38 

had the oil spill, the overages were 4.6 million pounds, 4.6 39 

million pounds, and 5.1 million pounds. 40 

 41 

If you expect there to be an overage, it’s like having a rifle 42 

where you know the sights are off that they’re going to shoot 43 

high.  You aim low, expecting to hit the target and so that’s 44 

what this management uncertainty is.  It’s just aiming low with 45 

an expectation that there will be an overage, but at the end of 46 

the year, you’ll be at or below that 5.8 million pounds. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  First, let me ask, are those numbers correct that 1 

you’ve got on the board, because they were messing around with 2 

the different buffers and stuff that you previously had up 3 

there.  Are those numbers correct, before I make my comment? 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes, they’re correct. 6 

 7 

MR. ATRAN:  Those numbers are for the 11.9-million-pound 8 

proposal and a 5 percent buffer on the commercial side and a 15 9 

percent buffer on the recreational side. 10 

 11 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  It was my understanding that when we 12 

were looking at the document that we could have went as high as 13 

13.9 for 2013 and then for 2014, it would have dropped down to 14 

11.9 and then for 2015, there was going to be some other relook 15 

at the assessment and so whether that actually dropped down to 16 

ten-point-whatever-it-was was questionable. 17 

 18 

Even if this council were to go with 11.9, there’s already a 19 

buffer, because they could really be at 13.9.  That was my 20 

understanding.  Is that not correct, because they said we could 21 

go with 13.9 and step down to 11.9.  Right?  Then the third 22 

year, they were going to relook at it. 23 

 24 

We’re starting off at 11.9 and that would be about midway and 25 

so, actually, there’s already a buffer and you don’t need a 26 

buffer.  You’ve already got one, if we could have went with 27 

13.9.  Why would you want to do that? 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  Because our discussion has been we would like to 30 

get to a constant level and so if we don’t put a sufficient 31 

buffer in for this year, we’re likely going to catch more than 32 

the 11.9 and then if you do that, that means you’re not going to 33 

be able to have the 11.9 next year and they’re going to have to 34 

be reduced to reflect that we went over this year. 35 

 36 

If your goal is you want to be at 11.9, even though that’s not 37 

what the SSC has given us right now, you need to plan your 38 

catches for this year as if that was where you were, to make 39 

sure you don’t go over that this year and then you’re unable to 40 

do the stable TACs for the next few years. 41 

 42 

That’s what we’re trying to do, because if you come in and say, 43 

all right, we’re going to catch the whole 11.9 this year and 44 

then we have an overrun and actually catch 12.9 this year, then 45 

that’s going to have an effect on what you’re able to set the 46 

catches at next year and they’re likely going to have to be set 47 

lower than the 11.9 that you’re trying to get to. 48 
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 1 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just so that everyone remembers, the ABC over the 2 

next three years is 13.5 for 2013, 11.9 for 2014, and 10.6 for 3 

2015.  Just as Dr. Crabtree said, if you’re at 11.9 with an ABC 4 

in 2014, then, as we talked about in committee, in order to make 5 

sure that we’re stable, we’re going to need to be somewhat below 6 

that this year. 7 

 8 

Of course, this motion doesn’t reflect that level below it and 9 

more importantly, the motion actually has an incorrect ABC in it 10 

that we need to correct.  That should be 13.9, in case it does 11 

pass, or 13.5, so that we actually have the correct data on the 12 

motion if it were to pass, perhaps. 13 

 14 

MR. PEARCE:  I am looking for a constant catch number and that’s 15 

the 11.9 and I understand the thirteen and I understand the 16 

other stuff, but I’m trying to level it off, so that we have 17 

three years, like we heard in public testimony that everybody 18 

wants a constant catch idea. 19 

 20 

If we try to catch the thirteen-something here, we’re not going 21 

to have a constant catch in 2014 and 2015 and all I want this is 22 

as another alternative for us to discuss in July.  It gives us 23 

some other things on the table that we can consider to say yes 24 

or no to in July, when we come back in July. 25 

 26 

Then when you look at the buffers, I agree with Dr. Crabtree.  27 

Uncertainty has been plugged into everything we’ve ever done and 28 

it’s no different. 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I am confused, Mr. Chairman.  I think this is out 31 

of order.  He is saying to discuss this in July and I thought we 32 

were trying to set a TAC for 2013 and then in July you was going 33 

to do something else. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ms. Williams, I have some other people and then 36 

I will call on you.  I have Dr. Abele and then Dr. Shipp. 37 

 38 

DR. ABELE:  Thank you for the Abbreviated Roberts Rules of 39 

Order.  I move the previous question. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If I remember correctly, we have to vote on 42 

moving the question.  We’ve had a motion to move for the 43 

previous question. 44 

 45 

MR. GRIMES:   That’s just calling the question. 46 

 47 

DR. ABELE:  The same thing.  I was actually reading the correct 48 
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language.  Call the damned question. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay.  All in favor of calling the question 3 

please show your hands; all opposed to calling the question.  4 

The motion passes ten to four and the question is called. 5 

 6 

Let’s go back and this is a substitute motion and I think it’s 7 

been read enough and was there a change that needed to be made?  8 

All in favor of this motion that’s on the board, the substitute 9 

motion, say aye; opposed.  The motion fails.  That would put us 10 

back at 10:10.  We are going to recess until 10:10. 11 

 12 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, I want to make a motion. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp. 17 

 18 

DR. SHIPP:  I would like to make a substitute motion that the 19 

red snapper ACL be set at 11.5 million pounds for 2013 and if I 20 

can get a second, I will explain why. 21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have a second by Ms. Williams. 25 

 26 

DR. SHIPP:  First of all, we all have seen the thirteen-point-27 

whatever number that would be possible for this year, but we all 28 

want to go toward consistency.  I have a couple of arguments why 29 

we can go from eleven to 11.5 and that would still be very 30 

conservative. 31 

 32 

The first thing is that almost certainly we’re going to have a 33 

split season this year.  The wave that includes the June fishing 34 

for snapper, the twenty-eight days, will be available in August.  35 

We will know whether we’ve got any kind of a significant overrun 36 

or not and that would dictate the length, if any, of the fall 37 

season.  I think the need for a buffer, management buffer, for 38 

this year is really minimized by the likelihood of a split 39 

season.   40 

 41 

The second thing is I just talked to Sean Powers of the SSC 42 

during the break and he reminded us that we’re going to have an 43 

update in 2014 and another update in 2015 and it’s been his 44 

experience that every time we get an update, we get more fish 45 

and not less fish.  I think for those reasons, we could justify 46 

an 11.5-million-pound 2013 and be very safe and very 47 

conservative that we’re not going to have to reduce the ABC in 48 
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the following years. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a substitute motion on the board.  Is 3 

there further discussion? 4 

 5 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Dr. Shipp, with all of that discussion about how 6 

each year, once they go in and they look at the assessment we 7 

have always gotten more fish, so I am not so certain that the 8 

second season is really that important, but would this preclude 9 

us from doing an emergency action? 10 

 11 

I heard the industry, especially around Destin and Orange Beach 12 

and all, they desperately, needed for the community and 13 

everything, they needed an emergency action and these 14 

restaurants needed an emergency action and would this preclude 15 

us from doing that? 16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  If the question is to me, Ms. Williams, I don’t know 18 

that this really makes much of a difference regarding the 19 

emergency action, but what I’ve heard from Shep and Roy is that 20 

even if we went the route of the emergency action, the earliest 21 

we could open would be mid to late August and all I’m hearing is 22 

unless we can just extend the current season, it’s not going to 23 

do that much good.  My understanding is that emergency action is 24 

impossible to just extend the current season and is that not 25 

right, Roy? 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, there’s no way to get that done and the 28 

timeline I have has us potentially publishing an emergency rule 29 

and the date I have is in the area of August 5. 30 

 31 

Then you’re going to have to have -- Normally our rules have a 32 

thirty-day cooling-off period.  We would have to waive some of 33 

that, but even so, I would think -- I think we heard this 34 

yesterday, that you’ve got to give folks, it seems to me anyway, 35 

a couple of weeks notice if you’re going to reopen this fishery. 36 

 37 

It’s hard for me to see how we could actually have the fishery 38 

open with an emergency rule before the middle of August.  Under 39 

the framework option that we’re talking about, we think we could 40 

get a final rule published somewhere along the way of August 14.  41 

With a couple of weeks notice, you could potentially open in 42 

early September, but it looks to me -- There’s only about two 43 

weeks difference in the timing of an emergency rule and a 44 

framework. 45 

 46 

That’s because really the only difference between the two, in 47 

terms of timing, is potentially waiving the public comment 48 
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period on the emergency rule and in the framework, we’re 1 

contemplating a fifteen-day comment period and so it’s about two 2 

weeks difference, but you’ve got to go through the CZMA comment 3 

periods for the states and you’ve got to do an environmental 4 

assessment and you’ve got to analyze the range of alternatives 5 

and then you’ve got to go through all the clearance procedures.  6 

That’s what we’re looking at, but I just don’t see a way to get 7 

the fishery open in July. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, I thought I heard you ask one of the 10 

charterboat guys, actually a couple of them, how many days would 11 

they need and also, I thought I heard you mention the date of 12 

July -- Let’s say we told you on July 5 that you would be able 13 

to open around July 15.  That’s what I thought I heard you ask 14 

them yesterday. 15 

 16 

Then they replied to you that yes, that they would be able to 17 

put enough notice out there to their customers, because in 18 

August, kids go back to school and they have no customers in 19 

August.  Then he talked about you’re going to have just a little 20 

bit in September and then he talked about November and December 21 

you’re basically not going to have any and how much they needed 22 

this released ASAP. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  I heard all of that, Kay, but that doesn’t change 25 

the reality of how long it takes to get a rule done.  This isn’t 26 

like just reopening the fishery because there’s leftover quota.  27 

If this is just we’ve determined the quota hadn’t been caught, 28 

we could reopen the fishery very quickly. 29 

 30 

That’s not what we’re doing here.  We are changing the ACLs and 31 

that has to go through a whole rulemaking process and plus, 32 

you’ve already heard all the concerns coming out of NOAA General 33 

Counsel about emergency rules and all of those things and so the 34 

timelines I have in front of me that the staff is going to have 35 

to put all this together, I can’t get a rule published until 36 

early August. 37 

 38 

What I did hear from folks is, like you said, by August the 39 

benefits of this are diminishing some.  Now, recognize we’re 40 

here in Pensacola and so we’re hearing from this area and the 41 

Orange Beach area and I’m sure you go to different areas and 42 

you’re going to hear a whole host of different opinions about 43 

the values of fall fisheries and no fall fisheries and we heard 44 

from mostly charterboat guys about this and for all I know, the 45 

private sector folks have very different views on it and we’ll 46 

have to sort through that, but just the reality of the timing is 47 

there’s not that much difference, a couple of weeks, between 48 
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framework and an emergency rule and I don’t see how we get this 1 

fishery opened until August under either one of them. 2 

 3 

It’s just hard for me to see how we would reopen this fishery 4 

and give less than about two weeks advance notice to everyone on 5 

the opening date.  That’s ultimately -- I will take your 6 

guidance on that, but that seems a problem, to me, if we just 7 

put out a rule saying the fishery is going to open in four days 8 

or something like that. 9 

 10 

DR. ABELE:  If this motion passes, will it be taken up again in 11 

July or if this motion passes, is this it?   12 

 13 

MR. GRIMES:  There is no action noticed on this agenda.  The 14 

only way the council could request that action be taken for 2013 15 

at this meeting is via emergency rule, which, to me, presents 16 

substantial complications, to say the least. 17 

 18 

I guess this is going to be setting the stage for 2013, but as I 19 

said in the beginning, it seems to me that a lot of this 20 

discussion is getting ahead of the game, because this is what 21 

you’re supposed to be deciding in July. 22 

 23 

DR. ABELE:  I hate to agree with counsel, but the sense I’ve had 24 

all morning is we are churning over material that we’re going to 25 

have to look at again in July.  Maybe it’s good to churn it, but 26 

my experience on this council is we just love to churn it and so 27 

we’ll do it today and then we’ll do it again in July. 28 

 29 

MS. BADEMAN:  On that same note, I don’t have a problem 30 

including this as an option in the framework that we’re going to 31 

be looking at next month, but I would also like to keep the 32 

eleven-million pounds that would be replaced by this motion, 33 

should it pass, and I just wanted to say if this is an option, 34 

I’m good with that, but I want to see the eleven-million pounds 35 

in the document. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I just wanted to say that we’re dealing with an 38 

original committee motion and so that’s what brought this up.   39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  Just so there’s no confusion, it’s 11.5 and there’s 41 

no buffers to worry about and that would be the ACL and the 42 

split would be made from that?  Is that correct? 43 

 44 

DR. SHIPP:  This motion doesn’t address buffers or anything 45 

else. 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  I kind of agree with Dr. Shipp to get something 48 
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going, even though we’ve got to take it up again.  The only 1 

thing I disagree with is I think he’s being overly conservative, 2 

but I guess I could live with that. 3 

 4 

I will point out, like Roy correctly stated, that we’re in one 5 

part of the Gulf and we heard opinions from people primarily 6 

from this area of the Gulf. 7 

 8 

The states are pressing for regional management, for the very 9 

reason for flexibility of management within their geographic 10 

areas of the Gulf.  I suspect if we were in other geographic 11 

areas of the Gulf that we would be hearing different statements 12 

about, hey, we’ve heard there’s additional fish and we want to 13 

be able to take them this year.  I am going to support Dr. 14 

Shipp’s motion, even though we’ll churn it again, as Dr. Abele 15 

says, in July. 16 

 17 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought that it was going to be possible for us 18 

to actually go ahead and set the 2013 season, because of this 19 

additional TAC.  We knew it was coming and we knew it was coming 20 

several, several months ago and the fishermen thought that the 21 

TAC was going to be raised at this meeting and the fish was 22 

going to be able to be released. 23 

 24 

However, I assume they was mistaken and I heard people from -- 25 

Maybe it’s because I know most of them, but from Florida all the 26 

way to Texas and so I don’t think it was just here in the 27 

Pensacola area, but thank you. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  Two things.  To that point, things have changed, 30 

unfortunately.  The magnitude of the increase I think has really 31 

kind of thrown a monkey wrench into things and that’s why we’ve 32 

gotten to the discussion where we are. 33 

 34 

I just want to be clear, if someone could let me know, that this 35 

motion would simply be that we’re looking at another option.  36 

The eleven-million pounds, I agree with Martha, and as long as 37 

eleven is being considered and looked at and will be brought to 38 

the July meeting with some analysis and this is just going to 39 

add 11.5 and I just wanted clarification on that. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  To that, my impression is that, since it’s a 42 

framework, we’ll have to have a range of options, I would assume 43 

going all the way up to the ABC recommendation of thirteen-44 

point-something.  I think this really translates to a preferred 45 

option at this point. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  If none, we’re going to 48 
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vote on this one.  It’s a substitute motion that the red snapper 1 

ACL be set at 11.5 million pounds for 2013.  All in favor say 2 

aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  So we’re going to bring a framework action, I 5 

guess, and that’s the next motion coming up.  I guess we can go 6 

ahead and make this decision, but then we ought to give staff 7 

some clarity about the range of alternatives that we want to 8 

see, because we passed a motion for 11.5, but we didn’t pass the 9 

motion for eleven.  I think they would like us to give them some 10 

guidance on that. 11 

 12 

DR. SHIPP:  We had the discussion and Martha brought it up and I 13 

mentioned the other end of the range and so it seems to me the 14 

logic would be a range of between eleven and thirteen-and-point-15 

whatever the number was, in terms of guidance to staff.  That’s 16 

my take on it. 17 

 18 

MR. ATRAN:  I wanted some clarification.  Dr. Shipp had talked 19 

about the motion that just passed being the preferred 20 

alternative, but it wasn’t part of the wording.  Is this to be a 21 

preferred alternative in the framework? 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  I just said that I thought it kind of translates to 24 

that, since we scheduled this July meeting.  Originally, we 25 

didn’t have a July meeting and if we had not, then this would be 26 

the council action, but now, it seems to me that this would be 27 

one of the alternatives and since the council voted in favor of 28 

this, it would be the preferred. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We didn’t state it as the preferred.   31 

 32 

DR. SHIPP:  No, we didn’t state it as a preferred. 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Would now be the time to look at 35 

the alternatives we’ve got in the draft framework for you all to 36 

select?  One of the concerns we have is not having too many 37 

alternatives in there and it’s one of these things where we can 38 

always do something more liberal, I think, in July than what we 39 

present. 40 

 41 

We’re going to present this to the public probably next week for 42 

public comment and review.  I know it would be preferable to go 43 

through the committee report completely first, but since we’re 44 

talking about this, would you all want to see those 45 

alternatives, so we can be clear about what we’re going to put 46 

in there? 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, it’s your committee report.  What’s 1 

your -- 2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  I will turn it over to Mr. Anson, who seems to have 4 

the answer. 5 

 6 

MR. ANSON:  I don’t have the answer.  I was going to agree with 7 

Mr. Gregory’s comment that we ought to, so that we can give 8 

guidance to staff to make sure that everyone has a clear 9 

understanding as to what the range of alternatives are and that 10 

we could maybe at that time establish a preferred, but at least 11 

a look and see what we’ve got. 12 

 13 

I’m looking at the document and we have an alternative in there 14 

of no action and then 13.5, 12.177, 12.1, eleven, and then now 15 

the 11.5.  That would be six alternatives in the document.  16 

Again, going back to the other question, are there any of those 17 

that could be eliminated to help with staff and trying to get 18 

the document put together? 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, you have a motion coming up in a 21 

moment and do we want to do that committee motion first, before 22 

we start this discussion? 23 

 24 

DR. SHIPP:  The motion for the framework action? 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  I guess we should go ahead and do that motion and 29 

then that would lead into this discussion.  I will jump ahead 30 

then. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I had Ms. Williams and can you wait with your 33 

question for just a minute or do you want to go ahead? 34 

 35 

MS. WILLIAMS:  If you don’t mind, I would like to go ahead.  36 

Could someone -- I believe I just heard Mr. Gregory say that he 37 

was going -- Was he talking about going out to public hearings 38 

next week with this or just --  39 

 40 

DR. SIMMONS:  No, I believe what we’re trying to do, because we 41 

think the July council meeting is going to occur, is put some 42 

alternatives out in a presentation format, much like Emily does 43 

for a lot of our framework actions, so we can get some public 44 

comment on the direction we think the council is going, so we 45 

can supply that written comment to you in July before you take 46 

final action. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Will we like go before APs or anything on this?  1 

No? 2 

 3 

DR. SIMMONS:  There won’t be time, unless you change the council 4 

meeting date in July. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Just one last question and I will stop.  Roy, I 7 

understand what you said about the ACLs, but I thought that 8 

after the assessments were done and you could have a quota 9 

increase that you could go in and you could release the quota, 10 

but you’re saying we’re not using this as an additional quota 11 

and we’re going to go through the whole framework procedure? 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  No.  To increase quotas, you’ve got to go through 14 

your framework procedures.  Sometimes, increasing quotas can be 15 

very simple.  You have a clear control rule and you just plug 16 

the number in and here’s the answer, but you still have to go 17 

through a framework procedure, but in this case, we’re not even 18 

doing that, because we don’t have a clear control rule that 19 

we’re following here and so there’s a lot more involved in this 20 

one, because we’re making decisions about the buffer. 21 

 22 

In any circumstances, I can never just release quota.  There has 23 

to be a council action through some type of a framework and a 24 

rulemaking to do that. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, go ahead with your committee report. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  Let’s go ahead and address the other.  By a voice 29 

vote without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so 30 

move, to request that staff develop a framework action to set 31 

the TAC for 2013 and to schedule an additional council meeting 32 

to take final action in July 2013. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  It has just been 35 

read.  Any discussion? 36 

 37 

MR. GREENE:  Is this where you want your options for this 38 

framework? 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  That’s in the next motion. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We need to pass this motion or not pass this 43 

motion and then we’ll go from there.  Any further discussion?  44 

All in favor of this motion say aye; opposed.  The motion 45 

carries.  46 

 47 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee felt that in addition to setting the 48 
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ACL, the framework also needed to specify whether the 1 

supplemental season would be on weekends only or continuous.  By 2 

a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, and I 3 

so move, to request that staff include options that would deal 4 

with a continuous season and also a weekends-only season. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is a committee motion and at this point, if 7 

I am not out of order, Mr. Grimes, could I ask Steve to go ahead 8 

and go over the options at this point and we can include this in 9 

it and then we can vote this up?  I got a yes.  Mr. Atran. 10 

 11 

MR. ATRAN:  Did you want to go over the options for the 12 

continuous season or the options for setting quotas? 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  I think both, but I think setting quotas would be 15 

first. 16 

 17 

MR. ATRAN:  All right and if we could put the alternatives back 18 

up on the screen.  What we have right now is a set of 19 

alternatives.  We are hoping to simplify this when we bring it 20 

to you as a framework. 21 

 22 

Alternative 1 is the status quo, the no action alternative.  It 23 

would leave the quotas where they are right now.  That’s the 24 

4.315 million-pound commercial quota and a 4.145-million-pound 25 

recreational quota.  That totals 8.46 million pounds. 26 

 27 

Alternative 2 would be based upon using the 13.5-million-pound 28 

ABC that’s allowed for 2013 without any buffer.  That would be 29 

allocated 51 percent commercial and 49 percent recreational, the 30 

way we’ve done it in the past, and would result in a commercial 31 

quota of 6.885 million pounds and 6.615 million pounds.  That is 32 

the absolute maximum you can go under the 2013 ABC. 33 

 34 

Alternative 3 is the same as Alternative 2, but it would apply 35 

the ACL control rule buffers that we developed.  It’s still 36 

based upon 13.5 million pounds and doing that initial allocation 37 

that you saw in Alternative 2, but there would be a zero percent 38 

buffer applied to the commercial quota and so they would still 39 

get a 6.885-million-pound quota.  There would be a 20 percent 40 

buffer applied to the recreational allocation and so that would 41 

end up being 5.292 million pounds.  42 

 43 

Alternative 4 would set the 2013 quotas based upon the optimum 44 

yield projections that were in the stock assessment, optimum 45 

yield being the yield when fishing at 75 percent of FMSY and 46 

this is actually analogous to the way we’ve been doing things up 47 

until now. 48 
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 1 

This would result in a commercial quota of 6.171 million pounds 2 

and a recreational quota of 5.929 million pounds and I am not 3 

sure if -- I might need to ask Steve Branstetter if Alternative 4 

4 had that 20 percent buffer applied or if that’s -- 5 

 6 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  That’s just OY. 7 

 8 

MR. ATRAN:  That’s just OY and so the label is in error on that.  9 

Alternative 5 would be based upon the analysis that said that we 10 

would try to obtain a constant catch ABC over the next two or 11 

three years. 12 

 13 

It came out of the suggestion in committee that we use 11.0 14 

million pounds as a constant catch.  Anything below 11.9 would 15 

be acceptable, according to the preliminary analysis that’s been 16 

done by the Science Center.  This is based upon 11.0 million 17 

pounds, split 51/49, and so the commercial quota would be 5.610 18 

million pounds and the recreational quota would be 5.390 million 19 

pounds. 20 

 21 

Those are the alternatives that we came up with and the 22 

alternative that you just made a motion to put back in would set 23 

a total quota of 11.5 million pounds and we have not calculated 24 

out what the 51/49 split would be, but it would be slightly more 25 

than what you see in Alternative 5.  I will stop there, if 26 

anyone has any questions. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  It seems to me that this issue of buffers and 29 

distributions is somewhat premature, because we still have 30 

discussion of buffers.  My preference, and I don’t know how the 31 

committee feels, but my preference is just to provide us with 32 

ACLs and not subdivide it by allocation or by buffer or anything 33 

else. 34 

 35 

If the options you gave us -- If we’re forced to take some of 36 

those, they assume some decisions that have not been made yet 37 

and so my recommendation is just to provide us with ACLs from 38 

between eleven and thirteen-whatever-it-is. 39 

 40 

MR. ANSON:  I was going to make the same comment, but then also 41 

add that -- I don’t know if it would be appropriate that it be 42 

added as an additional action item, as you have a suite of just 43 

generic buffers, zero, 15, 25, that type of thing.  I don’t know 44 

if that’s needed in this document, but there is going to be some 45 

discussion about it and so just to let the public know if that 46 

is required or needed.  Maybe I can get some input from either 47 

Steve. 48 
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 1 

MR. ATRAN:  What I’m hearing then is reorganize this so setting 2 

the quotas would actually be a two-step process.  Step one is 3 

what’s the overall ACL and then step two is what buffers, if 4 

any, do we want to apply to each of the sectors. 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  As well as allocations. 7 

 8 

MR. ATRAN:  Once we set the ACL, the allocation will be 51/49. 9 

 10 

DR. SHIPP:  I realize that for 2013.  I am just saying that 11 

we’re talking 2014 and 2015 and this is just 2013. 12 

 13 

MR. GREENE:  My first reaction is not to do anything and not to 14 

even have a July council meeting, but that doesn’t seem like 15 

that’s going to go over very well, simply because the ideal goal 16 

here is to try to get back some days for fishing in July over 17 

the next couple or three years. 18 

 19 

We also have the commercial sector that hasn’t been over quota 20 

and so they should be able to get some and so I guess an option 21 

along the lines of not having any more fishing days for the 22 

recreational sector this year and when it runs out, it runs out, 23 

but somehow allow the commercial to get to their scheduled 24 

allocation along the way, simply because they haven’t run over 25 

quota, but it’s just an idea. 26 

 27 

I guess at this point we’re searching for options and you can 28 

shoot it down or add to it or whatever, but it’s just a thought 29 

process of trying to do something.  My personal view would be 30 

not to reopen this year, in an attempt to get back the July 31 

snapper season for the recreational fishery for the next three 32 

years as a whole. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I heard what Johnny said and I don’t know if he 35 

needed to put that in the form of a motion or if he was just 36 

giving staff guidance and so I’m not quite certain what all that 37 

means, but I want to make sure that we’re very clear right now, 38 

because Dr. Shipp sort of confused it. 39 

 40 

This document is not an allocation document.  That’s Amendment 41 

28 and so in July, the only thing we will be dealing with is 42 

this framework, setting the ACL, with no changes as far as 43 

allocation and is that right, Dr. Crabtree? 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  Don’t ask me what you’re going to deal with in 46 

July.  That’s up to you, but you can’t change the allocation.  47 

It’s my understanding you can’t change the allocation through a 48 
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framework, but my understanding is that what we’re talking about 1 

here is a framework action to set the ACLs for 2013. 2 

 3 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You just said you can’t change it through a 4 

framework and so I’m fine. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am going to ask Mr. Grimes if that’s correct. 7 

 8 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Because if it isn’t, if I may, Mr. Chairman, than 9 

actually I don’t know what we’re doing here, because they’ve got 10 

this increase in TAC and you don’t want to release it to the 11 

commercial industry.  We’re trying to figure out how to extend 12 

the recreational industry and we’re talking about allocation and 13 

reallocation and that document is not going to be done by July 14 

and go through all of the processes it’s going to have to go 15 

through to get the blessings up above. 16 

 17 

I don’t know what the game plan is that’s going on behind the 18 

scenes or anything else, but this is ludicrous.  We had two 19 

documents brought to us and the industry came to give their 20 

comments and now we’re delaying this document and we’re going to 21 

shove it to July and call a brand-new special meeting to even 22 

address it and now we’re trying to decide if we need to combine 23 

this and Amendment 28.  It’s just totally ludicrous.  Nobody 24 

knows what we’re doing. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  For clarification, Mr. Grimes. 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  What are we doing? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are not setting the ACL at this meeting, 31 

because it was not noticed.  I heard you say that a while ago 32 

and is that correct? 33 

 34 

MR. GRIMES:  That is correct.  You didn’t notice any action on 35 

that. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  For clarification, we are going to establish a 38 

July meeting in order to do that and we are discussing that 39 

action at this point in time. 40 

 41 

MR. GRIMES:  That is my understanding as well. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  For clarification, Dr. Crabtree just said that 44 

we had -- In order to change the allocation, 51/49, that Ms. 45 

Williams was talking about, we would have to go through a 46 

framework action and is that right? 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  No, the framework does not include change to 1 

allocation and so you would need to do a plan amendment in order 2 

to change the recreational/commercial allocation. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s be clear.  The amendment that’s looking at 5 

the recreational/commercial allocation is Amendment 28.  That 6 

amendment, we essentially have already gone through it at this 7 

meeting and we asked staff to redo the whole amendment and so 8 

that’s not going to happen at the July council meeting. 9 

 10 

I think what we’re doing is pretty clear and it’s very logical.  11 

We have a new ABC and we’re trying to do a framework as quickly 12 

as we can and increase these quotas. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  That’s what I wanted to get 15 

clarification on. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  My understanding of where we’re 18 

going with this is the council wants us to have three action 19 

items.  One is ACLs and so we need to decide what different ACLs 20 

you want us to analyze and the fewer, the better. 21 

 22 

The second action item is buffers.  Do we do the buffers 23 

according to the ACL control rule?  Does the buffer come off the 24 

top or do we do no buffers?  Again, we need to analyze those. 25 

 26 

Then the third action is the season, weekend-only or continuous.  27 

If we can limit it to that, we’re going to be busy enough to do 28 

and I don’t know if the procedure requires us to do all 29 

combinations of ACLs and buffers.  I don’t have the experience 30 

now to say that, but we’ve got three action items and I think it 31 

does make sense to separate the buffers from the ACL, for 32 

simplicity at this point.  That’s where we’re going with the 33 

framework. 34 

 35 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just add one thing to that.  You said the 36 

fewer the alternatives the better, understanding that we need to 37 

analyze a reasonable range of alternatives.  Within that 38 

reasonable range, I think it’s pretty much mandatory that you 39 

look at what your own control rule would produce, since that’s 40 

in the FMP, and options that are consistent with your past 41 

decisions, such as setting a quota at optimum yield.  Thank you. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me the buffer is inherent in setting 44 

the ACL, because the buffer is between the ACL and the ABC.   45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  If I may, I am not talking about 47 

the ABC/OFL buffer.  That’s done by the SSC. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand that, but the management buffer is 2 

between the ACL and the ABC and so when you set the ACL, you’ve 3 

determined the buffer.  It’s the difference between the ACL and 4 

the ABC, right?  Then you have -- We have an ACT control rule, 5 

which sets additional buffers between the ACL and the ACT. 6 

 7 

MR. ATRAN:  The guidelines probably set too many reference 8 

points with ACLs and ACTs and OFLs and ABCs, but what we 9 

suggested in our Generic ACL Amendment was that you could work 10 

in one of two ways.  You could either set the ACL equal to ABC 11 

and then set an ACT at some buffer level below that or not use 12 

the ACT at all and then set the ACL below that. 13 

 14 

You could also set -- If you got concerned that the ABC has not 15 

been set with a large enough buffer, you could set the ACL below 16 

that and then set an additional buffer for the ACT and so 17 

there’s several ways you could go, but you can set -- I will 18 

stop there.  I think I may have confused things, rather than 19 

cleared them up. 20 

 21 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  In response to something Dr. Shipp said a 22 

while ago, the only buffer that’s being offered in the 23 

alternatives before you is the default buffer that falls out of 24 

the ACL/ACT control rule and that is the default. 25 

 26 

The header for Alternative 4 is just a copy/paste error.  There 27 

is no buffer being presented in that one.  This other one is -- 28 

That’s what falls out of the ACT control rule, is the zero and 29 

20.  That’s why we presented it, is because it is a default. 30 

 31 

Now if you are simply wanting us, to reiterate with what Mr. 32 

Gregory said, if you are wanting us to present you with a range 33 

of ACLs that do not correspond to a quota, then you want a 34 

second action to introduce buffers of various shapes and sundry 35 

form, then that creates all kinds of different quotas. 36 

 37 

The more quotas you create, the longer this analysis is going to 38 

take and we won’t have a document to you for three or four 39 

weeks.  If you really want a 5 and 15 buffer and you want a 20 40 

and 30 and 40 buffer, whatever you want, you need to give us 41 

some rationale as to why you want that buffer, because you have 42 

a default preferred control rule that you have selected as a 43 

council for how you want your buffers set.  If you want to have 44 

other ones, you need to tell us what the rationale is for 3, 5, 45 

10, 20 percent. 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  I just want to say I agree with Johnny.  I think 48 
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that I’ve heard a lot of comments that a lot of the recreational 1 

guys really just wanted to hold this quota until next year and 2 

if the commercial guys need it for this year, I don’t know how 3 

we would go about doing it, but I would support Johnny if he 4 

wanted to do that. 5 

 6 

MR. GREENE:  I know why we had rooms through Saturday now.  I am 7 

going to attempt a motion here to try to get us out of this a 8 

little bit.  My motion would read maintain the current 2013 9 

quota level for the recreational sector at 4.145 million pounds 10 

and increase the commercial quota to 5.610 million pounds. 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  I will second it. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board that’s been 15 

seconded.  For clarification, this is to go into this document 16 

for July? 17 

 18 

MR. GREENE:  That is correct. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That is correct, all right. 21 

 22 

MR. GRIMES:  I think I can save you a lot of discussion on this.  23 

I would view this as a reallocation and you can’t do it via 24 

framework.  If you’re not going to increase the quotas for 2013, 25 

then nobody gets them, but increasing it for one sector is a 26 

reallocation and no increase is already the no action 27 

alternative in the document or what will be in the document.  28 

 29 

MR. GREENE:  It’s not, in my opinion, an attempt at a 30 

reallocation.  It’s just that we did have a lot of testimony 31 

yesterday and this is part of the situation that we’re in.  32 

We’ve got one sector that reasonably deserves and increase and I 33 

think that -- My sole intent was to not to do anything with the 34 

recreational season and just let it be over and save those fish 35 

for us for next year, but I certainly see how it can be 36 

interpreted with that and that’s really my sole intent. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Grimes, are you saying that this motion is 39 

just out of order? 40 

 41 

MR. GRIMES:  That’s up to you, I guess.  I wouldn’t really 42 

characterize it that way, but I wouldn’t encourage you to do it.  43 

Mr. Greene, I understand what you’re saying, but I think at the 44 

end of the day, you add together those overall poundages and 45 

then look at what percentage goes to each sector and it is not 46 

51/49 and I think most courts would view that as a reallocation. 47 

 48 
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MR. GREENE:  Even if it was specific for 2013? 1 

 2 

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, it would be just reallocating for 2013.  The 3 

bottom line is the regulations -- The quotas established in our 4 

regulations would not comply with the allocation that’s in the 5 

fishery management plan and that’s a big problem for us. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board and I have some 8 

people that wanted to speak.  9 

 10 

DR. ABELE:  At the risk of prolonging it, the -- My 11 

recommendation was to use a 15 percent buffer and the rationale 12 

is over ten years, there was only one time when the recreational 13 

went over 89 percent and that 89 percent is what was driving it 14 

up from 15 to 20 percent and that’s the justification to, if we 15 

need justification, to include a 15 percent and not necessarily 16 

a 20 percent. 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  I had an additional comment, but we have a motion on 19 

the board and so I will keep my current comment, but I would 20 

like to be recognized as soon as possible once this is resolved.  21 

Mr. Grimes didn’t come out right and say it, but I think I can 22 

read between the lines that it would be a little problematic to 23 

put much effort into this and so I will not be in favor of this 24 

motion. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think that’s exactly what Mr. Grimes said. 27 

 28 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to clarify some of what I said earlier, I 29 

would say it is clearly within your power to rule this out of 30 

order, because it is not something we can do. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I’ve got Ms. Williams and then we’re going to 33 

move on. 34 

 35 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I understand what Johnny is trying to do and 36 

perhaps he doesn’t have it in the correct format.  I am not 37 

certain.  If the recreational industry does not want their fish 38 

released and they want to hold onto them for some other reason, 39 

until the next year, and hope to get a larger bump, that is 40 

totally different from reallocation, in my mind, because they so 41 

choose to do so, just like the example of when there was some 42 

extra quota leftover and the commercial industry got zero of it 43 

and we gave a few extra days.  Was that reallocation then, Shep? 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  We viewed that as a temporary allocation shift, 46 

but that was not done through a framework action.  47 

 48 
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MR. ATRAN:  This motion is basically Alternative 5, which is the 1 

eleven-million-pound ACL, with the ACL control rule buffers 2 

applied.  I just calculated it out and a 4.145-million-pound 3 

recreational quota would be a 23 percent buffer.  If you wanted 4 

to do exactly what the control rule applies and apply a 20 5 

percent buffer, that would be 4.312 million pounds. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I think we can simplify this whole 8 

thing, in that the ABC recommended by the SSC for this year was 9 

13.5 million pounds.  Any number less than that, whether it’s 10 

12.1, 11.9, or 11.0, equates to an 11 percent, 12 percent, or 19 11 

percent buffer from the ABC and then we can be done with it.  We 12 

don’t need additional buffers by sector. 13 

 14 

I think -- Steve Branstetter, correct me if I’m wrong.  If you 15 

give us that range of 11.0 to 11.5 to 12.1 to 13.5 and say -- 16 

Let us analyze those different buffers and can the framework be 17 

that simple? 18 

 19 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  Yes, that’s sort of what we’re offering up 20 

right now. 21 

 22 

MR. ANSON:  I am liking you more and more, Mr. Gregory, because 23 

you and I think alike, at least on that issue.  What I was 24 

thinking was we need to -- I think we can eliminate one of the 25 

alternatives that are on there, because they are very similar, 26 

but yet Mr. Grimes had mentioned that our history has been, as a 27 

council, to look at quotas based on OY and yield for OY. 28 

 29 

If I heard him correctly, that would tell me that possibly 30 

Alternative 3 could be removed, because they’re very similar as 31 

far as the total quota.  One, as it’s currently written, talks 32 

about buffers and the other one -- The other one does include a 33 

zero/20.  Maybe we can remove Alternative 3.  However, replace 34 

it, because, again, we’re going to be coming back with the yield 35 

streams from the SSC with whatever total quotas that we identify 36 

here. 37 

 38 

We all recognize or most of us would recognize that there’s the 39 

potential that the recreational sector could go over and so we 40 

need to -- As Mr. Gregory just said, we can utilize these ranges 41 

here as our de facto buffer relative to the current ABC.  I 42 

would like to make a motion that we would -- 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board. 45 

 46 

MR. ANSON:  We’re still on that motion?  I’m sorry. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, we have a motion on the board and I’m going 1 

to rule this motion is out of order, because it can’t happen.  2 

This motion is dispensed with and I am ready to move on. 3 

 4 

MR. ANSON:  I am sorry for that.  I thought it had already been 5 

dispensed.  I would like to make a motion that we -- The motion 6 

is to remove Alternative 3 from Action 1.  I will make that as 7 

my motion and I will make another motion. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second to the motion?  We have a 10 

second. 11 

 12 

MR. GRIMES:  If I read this correctly, Alternative 3, based on 13 

the document that Phyllis sent around, is setting the quotas 14 

based on applying -- 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Does everybody have that document?  It came out 17 

yesterday about noon in your email.  I just wanted to be sure. 18 

 19 

MR. GRIMES:  It’s applying the ACL control rule from the Generic 20 

ACL/AM Amendment, which I said is the general rule and, at the 21 

beginning of this discussion, is one that I would not be -- How 22 

is it not a reasonable alternative to follow the rule that is 23 

established in your fishery management plan? 24 

 25 

I would be much more comfortable seeing you dispense with 26 

something like Alternative 2, because it establishes no buffer 27 

and sets it at an unacceptably high level.  It seems, to me, 28 

it’s much easier to make the argument that Alternative 2 is not 29 

reasonable. 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  I think what Mr. Anson was trying to do was 32 

recognize that the difference there was relatively small between 33 

12.1 and 12.177, if I’m remembering what it is, though I’m not 34 

on that page. 35 

 36 

I think maybe we could even reflect that in the description of 37 

those alternatives, recognizing that they’re very close to one 38 

another.  That way, you can still -- One of them is FOY and one 39 

of them is your control rule, but they’re functionally the same. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  I would like to ask Shepherd a question.  If we’re 42 

given a range with three or four alternatives and we decide to 43 

stay within that range, but modify those alternatives somewhat, 44 

we still have the authority to do that, wouldn’t we? 45 

 46 

MR. GRIMES:  In July?   47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 1 

 2 

MR. GRIMES:  You can add, create, take away, whatever you want 3 

to do.  You’re making this decision in July.  It’s good to have 4 

this discussion now, because it’s giving staff some guidance as 5 

they draft this document, but ultimately, the decision and the 6 

rationale behind that decision will be made in July. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have that motion on the board and it’s been 9 

made and seconded.  The motion is in Action 1, to remove 10 

Alternative 3.  Any further discussion?  All in favor say aye; 11 

opposed.  The motion has one negative vote and the motion 12 

passes. 13 

 14 

MR. ANSON:  I would like to take our counsel’s advice and make a 15 

motion to remove Alternative 2 from the document. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and it’s been moved and 18 

seconded.  In Action 1, to remove Alternative 2.  Any 19 

discussion?  All in favor say aye; all opposed.  The motion 20 

carries with opposition. 21 

 22 

MR. ANSON:  Going back to the issue of buffers, seeing that 23 

there is a potential for the one sector to go over its quota, is 24 

now that we’ve kind of reduced the number of alternatives and 25 

seeing that these quotas, as they’re listed currently, are below 26 

the ABC and so recognizing that that’s the buffer, but yet also 27 

recognizing that we’ve kind of tasked the SSC to come up with 28 

some analysis to give us some idea as to what would be the 29 

optimal number for 2013 harvest, to help look forward for 2014 30 

and 2015, and realizing that there’s the potential for going 31 

over the quota, staying under the ABC, I make a motion that we 32 

add as a new alternative a motion to set the total quota at ten-33 

million pounds, with the 51/49 commercial/recreational 34 

allocation. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and a second.  Mr. Matens 37 

seconded it.  Is there discussion? 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  I appreciate that this an attempt to make sure that 40 

sectors don’t go over, but, again, I go back to the fact that 41 

we’re probably going to have a split season and I would also ask 42 

Andy -- The issue of the weight estimates -- Where is Andy?  Is 43 

he gone? 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am afraid you can’t ask Andy.  He is on his way 46 

to the airport. 47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  I will ask you then, Dr. Crabtree. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know near as much as him though. 3 

 4 

DR. SHIPP:  One of the problems in the past has been that you 5 

all underestimated the average size of snapper and that’s one of 6 

the causes for the overruns.  I ask you, I guess, has that issue 7 

been addressed and do you have confidence that the estimate of 8 

the average size has improved, so that it lessens the chances of 9 

a major overrun? 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the chances of overruns are inherent in 12 

this and aren’t going to go away anytime in the foreseeable 13 

future and particularly this year with the differing state and 14 

federal regulations.  That throws a great deal of uncertainty 15 

into all of this. 16 

 17 

What’s going to be caught in Florida state waters when our 18 

season closes?  There is a lot of uncertainty about that and 19 

there’s a lot of uncertainty in knowing what the catch rates are 20 

going to be in a season that comes later in the summer and so I 21 

would be reluctant to say that the uncertainty is any lower. 22 

 23 

I can think of reasons why the uncertainty this year is higher 24 

than it’s been in previous years, because of the hodgepodge of 25 

seasons and things that we have in place right now. 26 

 27 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We’ve already heard we’ve got all of these built-28 

in buffers anyway if you look at the OFL, ABC, ACL, and all of 29 

that, and so I wouldn’t support this motion.  However, I spoke 30 

to Andy before he left, I believe it was yesterday. 31 

 32 

I had a question and my question was when he gave his 33 

presentation and he was showing us the different additional days 34 

and stuff and all, that was -- I asked him, were those figures 35 

based on Mississippi and Alabama remaining compliant for the 36 

rest of this year and he said yes. 37 

 38 

Now, I don’t know what Mississippi and Alabama is going to do, 39 

but even if you open it back up -- Like I said, I don’t know 40 

what Mississippi and Alabama plans to do in the future and I 41 

don’t know if those numbers, because I failed to ask him, if 42 

those numbers -- Maybe I did ask him. 43 

 44 

I asked him, well -- It was all based on what’s going on now and 45 

not what’s going to be going on in the future and so I don’t 46 

know if all those figures that we got, should Mississippi and 47 

Alabama decide to go non-compliant with the federal regulations, 48 
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if all of that effort is going to change what he presented for 1 

2014 and 2015, should we not go under some type of regional 2 

management.  You all may want to relook at that, just to be 3 

certain. 4 

 5 

MR. ANSON:  I will just be real brief and go over, again, my 6 

rationale.  My rationale is that there is some expectation, 7 

based on history, that the recreational sector would go over its 8 

quota and so, based on history, in my mind, you try to take an 9 

average of what that overage is and then you would add it with 10 

the commercial quota to get your total catch and so kind of look 11 

at the recent history and look at what the volume of those have 12 

been, the overage has been. 13 

 14 

Again, we’re trying to look at this number that would provide us 15 

the maximum benefit going forward for 2014 and 2015 and so if 16 

the overage is about a million pounds and we take 11.5 and the 17 

SSC tells us that if you did 11.5 going forward, that will give 18 

you your 11.5 for the next two years, but yet, we go a million 19 

pounds over and we won’t have that possibility.  That’s why I 20 

just offer this, is that it is a hidden -- An inherent buffer, 21 

but that’s all I have to say.  22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s go ahead and vote on this motion.  The 24 

motion is to add a new alternative to set the total quota at 25 

ten-million pounds, with a 51/49 commercial/recreational 26 

allocation.  Commercial would be 5.1 million pounds and 27 

recreational would be 4.9 million pounds.  This is an 28 

alternative into this document.  All in favor of the motion 29 

raise your hand; all opposed to the motion.  It’s seven to five 30 

and the motion carries.  Dr. Shipp, I looked back through your 31 

committee report and you have several actions. 32 

 33 

DR. SHIPP:  A question, though, a very practical question.  Do 34 

we have a checkout requirement here that we need to address in a 35 

ten-minute break?  I don’t know what checkout time is.  I would 36 

suggest that there are several of us that probably need to check 37 

out and so maybe a really short break. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am okay with that, but you have several 40 

motions that are coming up in your committee report.  Do you 41 

think we’ve done enough in this document at this point to where 42 

we can go on with your committee report?  Steve, did you have a 43 

question? 44 

 45 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  I just wanted to be clear for staff to 46 

continue to work on this.  We now have an option for ten-million 47 

pounds, eleven-million pounds, eleven-and-a-half million pounds, 48 
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and 12.1 million pounds.  We are going to have three 1 

alternatives and we are basically talking about 250,000 pounds 2 

per sector difference and do you really want an eleven, eleven-3 

and-a-half, and a twelve to be considered?  I just want to make 4 

sure we’re clear on that.  Those are half-million-pound 5 

increments. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The nods have it. 8 

 9 

MR. RIECHERS:  Not that I necessarily believe it has to be, but 10 

I think there had also been mention of a 13.5, to give the upper 11 

end range. 12 

 13 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  They removed it. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  They removed it. 16 

 17 

MR. GRIMES:  Just one other thing.  Based on one of your 18 

motions, the 11.5 is your preferred alternative, correct? 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  Not necessarily any more.  We hashed it to death and 21 

so let’s take that ten-minute break then, for those of us who 22 

need to check out. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s make it at 11:30.  Come back in at 11:30 25 

and that will give everybody time.  We are recessed until 11:30. 26 

 27 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We will get started.  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp. 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I believe we are finished 32 

with this ABC/ACL issue, if I’m correct.  Given that, I’m ready 33 

to start on the Allocation Overview, Tab B, Number 5.  Am I 34 

correct with that? 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think you had one other motion in your 37 

committee report after that last one you did. 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  Which one would that be?   40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Right before the Allocation Overview.  Did we do 42 

that one? 43 

 44 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes, we did that one. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  With continuous seasons? 47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  Yes, we did that one. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We did?  Okay. 3 

 4 

DR. SHIPP:  Allocation Overview, Tab B, Number 5 -- 5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  I think Phyllis is suggesting we never did 7 

dispense of this. 8 

 9 

MS. PHYLLIS MIRANDA:  You stopped right before this one. 10 

 11 

DR. SHIPP:  Let’s go ahead and address this motion then. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is the committee motion, right?  This is 14 

another motion? 15 

 16 

DR. SHIPP:  This is a committee motion, right.   17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is the one I was asking about. 19 

 20 

DR. SHIPP:  I thought we had addressed that, but I guess not. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion and no second 23 

necessary.  Is there discussion?   24 

 25 

MR. ATRAN:  Did you just want to very quickly go over what the 26 

alternatives are that we’re proposing to put in?  They are 27 

fairly simple alternatives. 28 

 29 

DR. SHIPP:  I think it would engender two hours of debate. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  Are you going to be prepared for two hours of 32 

debate in July? 33 

 34 

DR. SHIPP:  If they’re real simple, Steve, do run through them. 35 

 36 

MR. ATRAN:  They’re on the second page or at the bottom of that 37 

set of alternatives we had up before.  It’s Action 2, setting 38 

the timing for a second recreational fishing season for red 39 

snapper for 2013. 40 

 41 

Alternative 1 is no action and I think we need to reword that, 42 

but basically it means we’re not going to specify whether a 43 

continuous season or a weekend-only is done, at least not at the 44 

council level. 45 

 46 

Alternative 2 says that the Regional Administrator has authority 47 

to reopen the recreational red snapper fishing.  The additional 48 
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season would begin on, and you would specify the date, and 1 

continue on consecutive days until NMFS projects the quota would 2 

be met. 3 

 4 

Alternative 3 is the Regional Administrator has the authority to 5 

reopen the season.  The additional season would begin on a 6 

specific date and continue for a series of weekends only, Friday 7 

through Sunday, until NMFS projects the quota will be met.  8 

Really, about the only question here is do you have a specific 9 

date in mind that you want to put into these alternatives? 10 

 11 

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t think at this point we do.  We don’t even 12 

know when we could do it. 13 

 14 

MR. RIECHERS:  The only thing I might add to that discussion, 15 

just very briefly, is if there is that point where Andy and you 16 

determine that there’s a real difference, because of the catch 17 

rates, summer to fall, that we make sure that we at least hit 18 

that point, meaning we might be in front of it if we go as fast 19 

as we can, but we might -- We might also want to look at a date 20 

that would also give you the full length or the largest range 21 

possible of days, consecutively and weekends as well.  Do you 22 

kind of understand what I’m getting at there, Steve? 23 

 24 

MR. ATRAN:  Yes. 25 

 26 

DR. SHIPP:  Can we move on this motion? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a motion before you.  Any further 29 

discussion?  All in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The 30 

motion carries. 31 

 32 

DR. SHIPP:  Allocation Overview, Tab B, Number 5, Kevin Anson 33 

reviewed a presentation that was originally given by Sam Rauch 34 

in May at the Council Coordination Committee in Washington D.C.   35 

 36 

The presentation concerned the need for all councils to define 37 

and establish fishery allocation procedures and policies that 38 

would facilitate a formalized review of allocation decisions and 39 

provide guidance on general issues to consider when making 40 

allocation decisions.   41 

 42 

The presentation was based on a report by George LaPointe that 43 

highlighted five areas that need more focus: 1)improve 44 

stakeholder engagement; 2)improve biological and social science 45 

research; 3)create a formalized review of all allocation 46 

decisions; 4)create a compilation of allocation decisions with 47 

lessons learned; and 5)provide guidance on general issues to 48 
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consider when making allocation decisions. 1 

 2 

The CCC agreed to compile a list of existing allocation 3 

decisions and to provide recommendations on identifying 4 

performance standards for possible allocation review processes.  5 

In 2012, NMFS published a Technical Memorandum, Tab B, Number 6 

5(c), on a wide range of topics that NMFS feels should be 7 

included in the allocation decision.  The council has an 8 

allocation policy, Tab B-5(d), that addresses some of the issues 9 

in the LaPointe report.   10 

 11 

Doug Boyd stated that the purpose of the presentation was to 12 

encourage the councils to review their allocation policies.  He 13 

urged the council to review its allocation policy over the next 14 

couple of meetings, and to have a new general allocation policy 15 

ready to vote on by the October council meeting.  I noted that 16 

the council’s current policy was mostly generalities and had no 17 

timetables or specifics.  Amendment 28 Scoping Document, Red 18 

Snapper Allocation.  19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to add an option to the 21 

allocation document.  Under Action 1, Alternative 2, I would 22 

like to do Option d, allocate 50 percent of the red snapper ACL 23 

to the commercial sector and 50 percent to the recreational 24 

sector.  It’s just another option to look at when we go out. 25 

 26 

MS. BADEMAN:  I will second. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second for that by Martha. 29 

 30 

DR. DIAGNE:  To take the increases and do 50/50 essentially?  Is 31 

that the motion? 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 34 

 35 

DR. DIAGNE:  That will be very close to the 51/49, essentially.  36 

That will be just in rounding errors. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ve had discussion that this might be something 39 

that people want to do and so I just give it as an option. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to be clear, Harlon, you’re talking about 42 

just the increase and not shifting the overall allocation in the 43 

fishery to 50/50? 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  In this particular section, that’s correct. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Just in Dr. Shipp reading that and the document 48 
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that he referenced, it also says, as noted, this technical 1 

memorandum offers no recommendations regarding the practice of 2 

making an allocation decision under the Magnuson-Stevens or 3 

analyzing such a decision. 4 

 5 

It’s kind of been taken out of context, this whole technical 6 

memorandum, if you go through there and you read what it says, 7 

because this council does have an allocation policy.  I mean I 8 

have no problem with us looking at this and it also starts off, 9 

at the very front part of this technical memorandum, and it’s 10 

referencing fisheries which no allocation has been set, where 11 

there’s a split.  I just want to make sure that this technical 12 

document hasn’t been taken out of context, is all.  Thank you, 13 

Mr. Chairman. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.   16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  If I’m understanding the motion right, if we had 18 

say a two-million-pound TAC increase, then we’re talking about 19 

shifting 1 percent of two-million pounds, which on my calculator 20 

is 20,000 pounds.  Is that really enough to go through this 21 

process for? 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is an option he wants to add into the 24 

document.  It’s not a definition at this point. 25 

 26 

MR. PERRET:  It looks like Mr. Pearce is tied up, but, Mr. 27 

Pearce, before we can change any allocation, if we’re going to 28 

follow our own council fishery allocation policy, number one, I 29 

don’t know -- How does this promote conservation?   30 

 31 

Number two, we’re not supposed to allocate until we have 32 

assurance of compliance by whoever gets the additional quota and 33 

how are you going to ensure compliance?  I think your motion is 34 

premature at this time. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  I withdraw the motion.  I know some of the others, 37 

like Florida and Dale, was talking to me about a 50/50 split and 38 

that’s why I put it in, but I will just withdraw it for now and 39 

we’ll address it later. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is withdrawn. 42 

 43 

DR. SHIPP:  Assane Diagne discussed the options paper on red 44 

snapper allocation between the commercial and recreational 45 

sectors, Tab B, Number 6.  Dr. Diagne indicated that, with the 46 

exception of the new Appendix B, the document presented was 47 

discussed during the February 2013 council meeting.   48 
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 1 

Appendix B provides allocation scenarios based on the recent ABC 2 

recommendations made by the SSC.  Committee members discussed 3 

potential red snapper ACLs that may be selected by the council 4 

following the ABC recommendations made by the SSC.   5 

 6 

The committee then made the following motion.  By voice vote 7 

with one opposed, the committee recommends, and I so move, to 8 

request that staff revise Amendment 28, including the Appendix B 9 

scenarios, but with the ACL for 2013 set at eleven-million 10 

pounds and include the SSC ABC recommendations for 2014 and 11 

2015. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 14 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  15 

Hearing no opposition, the motion carries. 16 

 17 

DR. SHIPP:  Subsequent committee discussions indicated that 18 

revisions to the options paper should be based on an eleven-19 

million-pound ACL. 20 

 21 

Goliath Grouper Workshop Summary, Tab B, Number 7, Dr. Carrie 22 

Simmons summarized the goliath grouper scientific workshop 23 

report, Tab B, Number 7(a).  The group gave informative 24 

presentations on life history and fishery status of goliath 25 

grouper and updated the research recommendations from SEDAR-23 26 

in 2009.   27 

 28 

There was discussion by the group for ideas about management and 29 

the ways the Magnuson-Stevens Act could be used to better define 30 

status of the stock since the moratorium.  Dr. Kai Lorenzen gave 31 

a presentation about the results of his stakeholder survey and 32 

workshop on goliath grouper, Tab B, Number 7(b).   33 

 34 

His stakeholder survey was out for one month and they had over 35 

6,000 responses.  He had a good response regionally throughout 36 

the State of Florida about what stakeholders thought about 37 

management of goliath grouper.   38 

 39 

Overall, participants were more supportive of continued closure, 40 

but felt that they could agree to a limited take for research if 41 

a solid scientific case for such a take was made.  Both the 42 

science workshop and stakeholder workshop concluded that more 43 

public outreach and education was needed to clear-up any 44 

misconceptions about goliath grouper.  The South Atlantic 45 

Council will review these two reports at their September council 46 

meeting. 47 

 48 
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Amendment 39, Public Hearing Draft, Regional Management for 1 

Recreational Red Snapper, Tab B, Number 8. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, you have a question over here from 4 

Mr. Perret. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Shipp, I wasn’t able to attend that part of 7 

your meeting, but was there any discussion at all or anything in 8 

the presentation relative to goliath in other parts of the Gulf 9 

or was it strictly Florida? 10 

 11 

DR. SHIPP:  My recollection is it was almost exclusively Florida 12 

and it was mainly just people’s opinions on what they wanted to 13 

do.  I don’t know if anybody has got a different interpretation, 14 

but that was my recollection.  We have them in Alabama and they 15 

weren’t mentioned. 16 

 17 

Amendment 39, Public Hearing Draft, Regional Management for 18 

Recreational Red Snapper, Tab B, Number 8, Ava Lasseter noted 19 

that response letters had been received from all five respective 20 

states regarding their willingness to accept delegation of 21 

recreational red snapper management.  22 

 23 

Dr. Lasseter then reviewed the public hearing draft for 24 

Amendment 39 and noted the document’s new text on the 25 

requirements of adopting the delegation provision.  The 26 

committee discussed the concepts of consistency and flexibility 27 

in terms of the purpose of regional management, as well as 28 

whether enforcement would be possession or landings-based.   29 

 30 

The committee understands that under regional management, the 31 

EEZ would remain open and state waters would only be open during 32 

the respective state’s season and that enforcement would only be 33 

needed in state waters, based on possession.   34 

 35 

Mr. Grimes noted that the states already have authority over 36 

state waters and that delegation grants them authority over the 37 

EEZ.  Mr. Greene expressed concern for how the charter fleet may 38 

be impacted by regional management. 39 

   40 

Dr. Lasseter reviewed the actions and selected preferred 41 

alternatives.  No changes were made to Actions 1 and 2.  For 42 

Action 3, the committee discussed how the MRIP revisions and 43 

headboat survey data breakdown for Alabama and Florida has 44 

affected the state allocations specified in the preferred 45 

alternative.   46 

 47 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 48 
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and I so move, that in Action 3, that Alternative 5 not be made 1 

a preferred alternative at this time. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 4 

discussion?  Hearing no discussion, any opposition to this 5 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 6 

 7 

DR. SHIPP:  Also regarding Action 3, by a voice vote with no 8 

opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in 9 

Action 3, remove the last sentence in Alternative 5.  That 10 

sentence is: The resulting allocation is:  Alabama 30 percent, 11 

Florida 38, Louisiana 14, Mississippi 3, and Texas 15. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 14 

discussion? 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding that Louisiana went back 17 

and gave some different calculations from what they had had 18 

previously and Dr. Crabtree used those calculations when he went 19 

and added some more days to the season, based on those new 20 

calculations he received from Louisiana.  Do those new 21 

calculations in any way change those percentages? 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  Ms. Williams, the motion is just to remove the 24 

sentence.  I think there’s still some ongoing discussions about 25 

changes in the percentages, but the motion, all we wanted to do 26 

was take those numbers out, because they are under review. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion on the motion?  Since there 29 

was discussion, I am going to call for a voice vote.  All in 30 

favor of this motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 31 

 32 

DR. SHIPP:  Dr. Crabtree discussed the current status of the 33 

Headboat Pilot EFP under review by NMFS and the potential 34 

implications of the EFP for regional management.  The committee 35 

requested the current number of participating vessels and 36 

corresponding amount of quota that may be dedicated to the EFP, 37 

if approved, be provided at full council.  38 

 39 

In Action 4, the committee discussed the language of Preferred 40 

Alternative 6, focusing on implications of the states closing 41 

areas within the EEZ adjacent to their region. 42 

   43 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 44 

and I so move, that in Action 4, that Alternative 6 not be a 45 

preferred alternative. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion. 48 
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 1 

MR. RIECHERS:  Of course, we discussed this some in committee 2 

and after I’ve thought about it further, and I will give you a 3 

little bit data that I think helps support, I’m going to speak 4 

against the motion from committee now. 5 

 6 

Since we do have nine nautical miles off of our state, the 7 

closure of the EEZ and the remaining opening of state waters has 8 

allowed us to at least provide opportunity to go fish and, of 9 

course, that’s what we’re all about here, is providing that 10 

opportunity, so that we can, of course, sell fishing licenses 11 

and have people buying bait and doing the things they do, as we 12 

talk about around this table from time to time. 13 

 14 

When the federal season is open, our catch per day is around 15 

11,000 pounds per day.  When the federal waters is not open, our 16 

catch per day is about 550 pounds per day and so even though I 17 

do definitely understand some of the issues regarding law 18 

enforcement and some of those difficulties, it obviously has 19 

been being enforced and people were still taking advantage of 20 

that state water fishery during those times, but obviously to a 21 

much lesser degree as far as catch. 22 

 23 

With that -- Again, it’s kind of the same thing and we’re fixing 24 

to come to a motion next here that talks about sub-allocations 25 

and so forth.  I would still like to have that as a tool in the 26 

toolbox, if you will.  I am not certain whether it will be used 27 

or not. 28 

 29 

We’re going to have to deal with that if this hand-off occurs to 30 

the states, but it would at least give us that option still to 31 

have a discussion about that, if we leave it as a preferred.  32 

Again, I’m going to speak against the motion. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  My understanding is that 35 

what this motion does is just remove it as an alternative, but 36 

it does not remove it from the document.  Is that correct? 37 

 38 

MR. RIECHERS:  It removes it as a preferred and that is an 39 

alternative there that has a whole suite of preferreds and in 40 

order for it to be a tool that the states can change, it has to 41 

be a preferred at the end of the day. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  Robin, under the theory of -- It seems like 44 

closing the EEZ and permitting -- Even though it’s 500 pounds a 45 

day, permitting fishing within the state waters, was your 46 

concept that this total catch was part of a Texas quota?   47 

 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  No, it’s absolutely part of the Texas quota.  1 

Obviously those pounds are going to count, just like they’ve 2 

been counting and so, yes. 3 

 4 

MR. FISCHER:  In that case, I think I would actually support 5 

Robin’s concept, because that’s what it’s about.  If we wanted 6 

to close the EEZ and retain our state waters open to extend the 7 

season quite a bit to allow our state vessels time to fish, but 8 

still not go over our quota -- As long as we’re within our 9 

quota, I think that’s the whole concept of regional management.  10 

You have to stay within your quota, but you just get to choose 11 

how you want to do it. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  Those catch rate disparities, Robin, that’s with 14 

Amendment 30B in place and for-hire vessels can’t fish, which 15 

is, I think, about 70 percent of Texas landings.  Under this 16 

scenario though, the for-hire vessels would be able to fish in 17 

state waters, if you closed a time/area closure, and so I would 18 

think the catch rates wouldn’t be nearly as different under that 19 

scenario as they are for the past few years. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t necessarily disagree with that statement.  22 

Certainly I think those catch rates may change some, but most of 23 

what you’re, I think, referring to when you think of 70 percent 24 

is the charterboats and the headboats, with the headboats 25 

probably comprising the larger portion of that. 26 

 27 

My suspicion is most of those are still going to want to go 28 

further offshore.  Obviously we may want to be conservative in 29 

our estimates as we’re trying to set those days, but, again, we 30 

still want to be able to look at that and present that to our 31 

commission with some options, if they choose to consider having 32 

EEZ days when state waters are open and some time or period when 33 

only state waters are open. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  My concern becomes if, for example, if you did 36 

that, if that then has a disproportionate impact on the 37 

headboats, because if, as you say, they need to be able to go 38 

offshore to fish productively and can’t fish in state waters, 39 

then it seems that this perpetuates some of the imbalances that 40 

have caused the problems that this very amendment was conceived 41 

to try and resolve.  I just raise that as a concern. 42 

 43 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just as a point there, I’m sure our seventeen or 44 

eighteen headboat folks will be in the room when we’re trying to 45 

make these decisions and so we will certainly consider their 46 

input as we try to figure out how this will impact them. 47 

 48 
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DR. AVA LASSETER:  I may need Shep’s help on this, but in 1 

looking back at the delegation provision, delegation allows a 2 

state to regulate a fishing vessel outside the boundaries of a 3 

state in particular circumstances. 4 

 5 

I am wondering, given the wording of the alternative as it 6 

stands, allow individual regions to establish closed areas, if 7 

perhaps what we’re trying to get at is allowing individual 8 

regions to prohibit their vessel registered in their states from 9 

accessing the EEZ or is this just semantics, Shep? 10 

 11 

MR. GRIMES:  I think it is largely semantics.  I think that’s 12 

what it says and my recollection of the initial discussion with 13 

this was so that you wouldn’t have state closing off EEZ waters 14 

off its state to vessels of another state.  That’s why it was 15 

restricted. 16 

 17 

I think, truth be known, you really -- States already have the 18 

ability to regulate vessels registered within their state and 19 

this just makes clear, under the delegation, that we’re talking 20 

about EEZ closures, but that that authority would be restricted 21 

only to those state-registered vessels. 22 

 23 

MR. DIAZ:  I was just going to note that I am going to oppose 24 

the motion.  I support the State of Texas or other states having 25 

the flexibility.  That’s what the whole regional management 26 

concept is about, to try to maximize their opportunities.  I 27 

just wanted to go on the record. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further comments?   30 

 31 

MR. GREENE:   Let me make sure I understood that right.  What 32 

you’re going to do is you’re going to -- If you have a state 33 

guideboat, you will now be able to fish in federal waters? 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I think the permit restrictions would still 36 

be in effect.  If you want to operate as a charterboat in 37 

federal waters, you would have to have a federal for-hire 38 

permit.   39 

 40 

Under this scenario, if Texas did an area closure that was the 41 

EEZ off of Texas, the 30B provision wouldn’t be in effect, 42 

because there are no federal regulations.  Those charterboats 43 

federally permitted would be able to fish in Texas state waters. 44 

 45 

MR. GREENE:  But state guideboats are not federally permitted. 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  They would not be able to fish in the EEZ under 48 
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any circumstance on charter trips, but under regional 1 

management, unless a state is found out of compliance with the 2 

FMP and their delegation is rescinded -- When the delegation is 3 

in effect, the 30B provision is moot and has no effect, because 4 

there’s no disparity in federal and state regulations, but 5 

nowhere in any of this have we done anything that changes the 6 

requirement to have a federal for-hire permit and all the 7 

passenger capacities associated with it to fish under for-hire 8 

in the EEZ. 9 

 10 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to elaborate on that a little bit, what Dr. 11 

Crabtree is saying, if you had that hypothetical EEZ closure off 12 

the State of Texas, a federally-permitted for-hire vessel that 13 

was registered in the State of Texas would not be able to fish 14 

in the EEZ, but a similarly permitted vessel that was registered 15 

in Mississippi, Alabama, or Louisiana would be able to fish the 16 

EEZ off of Texas. 17 

 18 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Was that issue a concern in this recent court 19 

decision or anything?  Didn’t it talk about having different 20 

requirements amongst citizens of other states or something or 21 

that doesn’t play into the same rules if the states are doing it 22 

versus the federal government doing it?  I am asking Shep that 23 

question. 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  The court in that case did say that the state-26 

specific closures violated National Standard 4.  Some of the 27 

stuff in the opinion talks about the fact that then -- It 28 

discriminated against residents of Texas, because they would 29 

only be able to fish so much, and Louisiana -- I think that’s -- 30 

I don’t think, but it’s factually wrong, because it’s not based 31 

on state residency. 32 

 33 

The residents from Texas would still be able to fish in the EEZ 34 

off of Louisiana and other places, but that -- If we stick with 35 

this as our preferred alternative, we are going to have to have 36 

some discussion and some rationale for how this is consistent 37 

with National Standard 4, because it does raise those same 38 

issues. 39 

 40 

In this case, if the state were to implement such a closure, 41 

then its state-registered vessels and residents would not be 42 

able to fish in an area that would allow -- Residents of other 43 

states would still be allowed to fish in that area and so it 44 

does present the potential for discrimination based on state 45 

residency, which is not something we can do via National 46 

Standard 4. 47 

 48 
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DR. LASSETER:  In regards to this alternative as well, the 1 

Figure 2.6.1, which is provided on page 27, which is the map of 2 

state waters and the EEZ, with those proposed boundaries 3 

extended out from state waters into the EEZ, we are 4 

understanding then that this map would apply to this Preferred 5 

Alternative 6.  I just wanted to bring that up and see if there 6 

was any discussion in regards to that. 7 

 8 

MR. RIECHERS:  Obviously our established -- Our boundary between 9 

Texas and Louisiana, I think a little different than these other 10 

boundaries, has been established for a long period of time.  11 

When we do the Texas shrimp closure, we use that as the boundary 12 

and so I think we have precedent for that, yes. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  I have one quick 15 

question for Shep.  If a Texas boat is fishing in Louisiana and 16 

there is this hypothetical closure off of Texas, they’re still 17 

legal?  If they land in Louisiana, they’re legal, right? 18 

 19 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess if the EEZ is closed off of Texas, as long 20 

as they’re not fishing in the EEZ off of Texas, then yes.  They 21 

could even go into Texas state waters through the EEZ off of 22 

Louisiana, potentially. 23 

 24 

It’s all very confusing and I would reiterate that I think this 25 

presents dramatic complications to what Amendment 39 is supposed 26 

to do and if part of the objective of this is consistent state 27 

and federal regulations, the hypothetical example where federal 28 

waters are closed and state waters are left open doesn’t seem, 29 

to me, to be -- You have consistent regulations, in the sense 30 

that you have one regulatory body implementing one set of 31 

regulations, yet you have no fishing in the EEZ and fishing in 32 

state waters, which is what I thought some of this was 33 

attempting to address. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  The issue you’re getting at would raise transit 36 

issues, but I guess that would be up to the state who put the 37 

closed area in place to decide if they’re going to make transit 38 

provisions or prohibit any possession of red snapper in their 39 

closed area. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, but we have a current situation like 42 

that now with the Texas closure.  The waters off of Texas are 43 

closed to everybody, but state waters are open to properly-44 

licensed fishermen. 45 

 46 

Now, the one thing the council was successful in getting the 47 

State of Texas to do with that Texas closure was Texas continued 48 
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to have that four-fathom white shrimp fishery that they kept 1 

open for a few years, but now they close that four-fathom 2 

fishery.  I think they still do that, Robin, when the Texas 3 

closure is in effect. 4 

 5 

DR. LASSETER:  I apologize, but I’m a little confused about this 6 

myself.  Again, if the EEZ -- If Texas, and we’ll use Texas as 7 

an example, is going to close their EEZ, but it only applies to  8 

vessels registered within their region, Louisiana vessels can be 9 

fishing in the EEZ off of Texas.  Is that correct? 10 

 11 

MR. FISCHER:  I would like to ask Robin -- When it says “applies 12 

only to vessels registered within that region”, how about 13 

“applies only to fish landed in that region”?  That could be 14 

enforceable and work. 15 

 16 

MR. RIECHERS:  The issue has to be the vessel in this case, 17 

because the fish being landed would happen at the dock and so we 18 

would never know.  I think -- I know we’ve played with the 19 

wording some.  We talked about some different wording in 20 

committee.  I think the wording, while still maybe a little 21 

confusing, is still the best we can do at this moment in time. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you agree with this being a preferred, you 24 

vote against this, but if you don’t want this to be a preferred, 25 

you vote for this.  That’s just so everybody is clear.  The 26 

motion here is to make this not be a preferred and so if you 27 

don’t want this as a preferred, you vote for this motion. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That is correct. 30 

 31 

LCDR BRAND:  From the Coast Guard enforcement perspective, I 32 

just wanted to ask Shep maybe what happened if the Coast Guard 33 

is doing a reef fish boarding and we come across red snapper in 34 

the closed area or we come across an excess in bag limit.  Is 35 

the Coast Guard not enforcing any of these violations, because 36 

now it’s all considered state waters and now the state is 37 

required to enforce these at sea if they come across an excess 38 

bag limit?  Do they have to declare where they’re going to land 39 

it, because there’s going to be a different amount of bag limits 40 

and slot limits based on where they land, but they could be 41 

fishing in someone else’s waters? 42 

 43 

MR. GRIMES:  I apologize, but I don’t have an answer to that 44 

question.  We’ve talked about that a little bit and I will have 45 

to go back and discuss this with my colleagues in St. 46 

Petersburg, but it seems that delegating the authority to the 47 

state, then the state -- It’s a state regulation into the EEZ 48 
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and so violations would be state violations, but it may well be 1 

that it’s still under color of federal law and somehow still a 2 

federal violation, but I don’t know -- I haven’t looked into it 3 

and, again, as I said, this introduces considerable complication 4 

into all of this. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve had good discussion on this.  The motion, 7 

as Dr. Crabtree said, is to not make this the preferred.  The 8 

motion is in Action 4 that Alternative 6 not be the preferred 9 

alternative.  Preferred Alternative 6 is allow individual 10 

regions to established closed areas within the EEZ adjacent to 11 

their region that applies only to vessels registered within 12 

their region.  For this motion, raise your hand, please; all 13 

opposed to this motion raise your hand.  The motion fails. 14 

 15 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee then discussed the proposal for a new 16 

alternative in Action 4 to allow regions to establish sub-sector 17 

allocations.  It was noted that any sub-sector allocation must 18 

be consistent with National Standard 4 Guidelines for allocation 19 

decisions to be fair and equitable.   20 

 21 

Additional committee discussion focused on the process and 22 

timeline for communication between the states and NMFS to 23 

satisfy the requirements of delegation. 24 

 25 

By a vote of five to two, the committee recommends, and I so 26 

move, that in Action 4, add a new preferred alternative to allow 27 

individual regions to establish sub-allocations for the private 28 

and for-hire (charter and headboat) sectors. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 31 

on this? 32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  Again, everyone was pretty much there, but this 34 

would just be to, again, provide flexibility to the states.  35 

That’s the spirit of this amendment, is to, again, allow one 36 

region to have that option, if they so choose, and so that’s all 37 

I would like to say. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion? 40 

 41 

MR. GREENE:  Keep in mind now that you’ve got several different 42 

things within the state waters.  You’re going to have private 43 

recreational fishermen and you’re going to have state water 44 

guideboats and you’re going to have federally-permitted charter 45 

vessels. 46 

 47 

To me, it seems like the states are now going to be taking this 48 
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battle of if you try to go and say we want to work with the 1 

charterboats and let you fish here and the state guideboats fish 2 

there and the private recreational do all this, it seems like 3 

it’s going to be a very arduous task for the states to handle 4 

this. 5 

 6 

This is something I feel is important to the success of regional 7 

management going through, but it’s going to have to be dealt 8 

with from state-to-state-to-state, because there’s going to be a 9 

whole lot of people going to the state and saying, hey, I want 10 

this and I want that.  It almost seems like you’re shifting the 11 

allocation battle to within a state. 12 

 13 

MR. MATENS:  I would like to speak in opposition to this.  I 14 

think it’s just going to be too confusing.  I agree with Johnny 15 

and if we’re going to have, in Louisiana, whatever percent we 16 

get, that’s what we deal with right off the top. 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  I certainly recognize those comments and whether 19 

it’s done Gulf-wide or whether it’s done region-wide, it’s still 20 

the same process.  We had some discussion on that.  The council 21 

had indicated and I think Dr. Crabtree had talked about that 22 

it’s going to have to be a fairly public process. 23 

 24 

There’s going to have to, obviously, be a litmus test relative 25 

to National Standard 4 and so those things would still be under 26 

the purview of National Marine Fisheries Service and states, if 27 

they so chose to do so, would go through the due diligence and 28 

fulfill all of those requirements as necessary. 29 

 30 

MR. PERRET:  I agree with Mr. Greene and Mr. Matens on that it’s 31 

going to really add to the complexity of regional management, 32 

but if indeed we want regional management and we want the states 33 

to have their region and be able to manage based on 34 

socioeconomic interests and what the people of that region 35 

wants, then I don’t think we should take this particular tool 36 

away from them. 37 

 38 

It’s just another tool in the toolbox and if one out of the five 39 

states or one or more of the five states want this tool to be 40 

utilized, let them do it, but I do agree that it’s going to be 41 

more complex. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I agree with everything that’s been said here, 44 

but I also saw some policy or guidance, once again by NOAA, or 45 

National Marine Fisheries Service, whatever happened to be 46 

written at the time, and once again, I apologize and I think I 47 

sent that document out to all of you, where they asked the 48 
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councils to consider various tools in their toolbox and this is 1 

just another tool.  You may want to throw some more in there. 2 

 3 

That way, you’re not handicapping the states, should they decide 4 

to do this, because, remember, if it’s not in this document and 5 

if it hasn’t been approved, they cannot do it, because they can 6 

only do what National Marine Fisheries Service is going to let 7 

them do that’s in this document. 8 

 9 

I know some of the constituencies and some of the states has 10 

asked for this.  Others has said we don’t want it and so if one 11 

state wants it and one state doesn’t, that’s what this is 12 

supposed to be about.  It’s regional management and so I would 13 

say leave it in there and let it go out there to the public and 14 

see what happens. 15 

 16 

MR. GREENE:  Just to clarify, I am not against this motion.  I 17 

think this needs to stay in there.  I was just simply pointing 18 

out the hurdles of which we are going down, not that any of you 19 

don’t know that.  I just certainly wanted to throw the 20 

dimensions in there that we’re all going to be faced with. 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with Corky and Johnny and Kay.  I think it 23 

needs to be left in there.  The states need whatever tools they 24 

need to manage that fishery and I think it also gives the 25 

charterboats a little more say-so as to what happens with them, 26 

because they’ve got the option to do or not do, in this 27 

instance, different allocations.  I am in favor of this motion. 28 

 29 

DR. DANA:  I voted against this during the Reef Fish Committee, 30 

but in thinking it through, I agree with Kay that it provides 31 

the individual states, if regional management was to pass, the 32 

flexibility to manage their region and I agree with Johnny that 33 

it’s going to be quite complicated, but I do feel that in 34 

certain instances it may provide a protection for the for-hire 35 

fleet. 36 

 37 

Let’s say, for example, in a particular state the recreational 38 

sector wanted weekends only.  That doesn’t help charterboats, so 39 

in that kind of a situation, some kind of a protection under 40 

this scenario would be allowed. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?   43 

 44 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Can we vote already? 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, we can.  I have one question or a comment.  47 

We have moved sector separation in and out of documents for the 48 
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last year on the council.  Just a comment.  This appears, to me, 1 

to be sector separation capability by states and am I reading 2 

that wrong or is that?  That is correct and so this is a sector 3 

separation issue and we have another document that we’re working 4 

on with sector separation and so I would just remind you that 5 

we’re talking about that. 6 

 7 

With the discussion, the motion is in Action 4 to add a new 8 

preferred alternative to allow individual regions to establish 9 

sub-allocations for the private and for-hire (charter and 10 

headboat) sectors.  Let’s do a show of hands.  All in favor 11 

raise your hand; all opposed.  The motion passes twelve to one.  12 

Moving on, Dr. Shipp. 13 

 14 

DR. SHIPP:  No changes were made to Action 5.  The committee 15 

reviewed Action 6 with discussion clarifying that under all the 16 

alternatives, except Alternative 1, the respective 17 

accountability measure would only be applied if the Gulf-wide 18 

quota is exceeded.   19 

 20 

Dr. Crabtree said that there is a need to discuss timing between 21 

making the determination if the quota has been exceeded and the 22 

application of an accountability measure.  For example, a 23 

state’s final annual landings data may not be available by the 24 

beginning of the following year, posing a potential problem for 25 

how the selected post-season accountability measure would be 26 

applied. 27 

    28 

Action 7 is a new action addressing the default management 29 

measures in the event delegation is suspended or a state chooses 30 

not to participate.  Following discussion, the committee 31 

selected two alternatives as preferred.  32 

 33 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 34 

and I so move, that in Action 7, that the preferred alternative 35 

be Alternative 3.  Alternative 3 is if a state opts out of 36 

delegation, the NMFS default regulations would apply for 37 

recreational harvest of red snapper in the EEZ off such state. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion. 40 

 41 

MR. RIECHERS:  I had my hand up for an Action 6 item.  We can 42 

dispense with this motion and then maybe come back to something 43 

in Action 6. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am sorry I missed you.  Is there any 46 

discussion on this motion?  Is there any opposition to this 47 

motion on the board?  Hearing no opposition, the motion carries.  48 
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Mr. Riechers, I will go back to you and I’m sorry I missed you. 1 

 2 

MR. RIECHERS:  No problem at all.  Action 6, this is the action 3 

where we’ve talked about accountability measures.  You all have 4 

heard me discuss in the past, that I would prefer Alternative 1 5 

as a preferred option. 6 

 7 

I guess I am not going to try to make that as a preferred today, 8 

but hearing some of the comments of other committee members and 9 

members not on the committee, I would ask, or I will move that 10 

we add to the alternatives here -- I apologize to staff on this 11 

one. 12 

 13 

I move to add to the alternatives a phase-in option, which 14 

basically, the way I envision that, under Alternative 1, would 15 

have little sub-number effective through X date, maybe two 16 

years, one and two years -- 17 

 18 

DR. LASSETER:  Just to provide clarification, it would have to 19 

be a separate alternative, because Alternative 1 always has to 20 

be the no action status quo.  We can amend as -- Regarding how 21 

you’re explaining it, yes. 22 

 23 

MR. RIECHERS:  If it’s clear enough on the board what I’m trying 24 

to do, I will stop there and maybe just if I get a second, then 25 

explain a little more in detail. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s moved and seconded and is there discussion? 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  Can you explain it, because I’m not sure I 30 

follow. 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  What I’m thinking here is if we go ahead and put 33 

the suboptions in there that basically talk about -- For 34 

instance, it may be Alternative 1 or Alternative 2, which I 35 

think are both preferred, in my opinion, to the preferred 36 

alternative. 37 

 38 

You would say those would be effective until -- Let’s just say 39 

the first date we would choose is December 31, 2014.  Maybe a 40 

second one would be December 31, 2015 and then your preferred 41 

alternative that is there now would then take effect on another 42 

day.  Do you see what I’m saying?  We would basically have a 43 

phase-in timeframe. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  Then presumably we would have to put larger 46 

buffers in place, depending on what we do here, that would 47 

correspond to those phase-in dates?  I still believe that what 48 
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we do here is tied into the amount of buffer we’re going to need 1 

in order to make sure we stay out of overfishing problems. 2 

 3 

MR. RIECHERS:  My response to that is the buffer that we need 4 

now would be the same buffer that we need then, because we’re 5 

doing the same thing right now. 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re in the process, it appears to me, of 8 

significantly reducing the amount of buffer from what we’ve had 9 

for the past several years and so we’re moving into a different 10 

paradigm than where we’ve been in the past in terms of buffers 11 

and, of course, the whole regional management. 12 

 13 

MR. RIECHERS:  This all has to do with the accounting of 14 

recreational landings and the way -- With the exception of 15 

Louisiana and any pilot projects that states could have onboard 16 

starting January 1, we’re basically going to be using the same 17 

accounting methods that we’ve used from now back as far as we 18 

can go. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct, but the reason what we’ve been 21 

doing has been effective and worked is because we had a fairly 22 

large buffer. 23 

 24 

If we have a much smaller buffer, then there will be concerns 25 

that the accountability measures we’ve had may not work any 26 

longer and we may find ourselves in trouble as a result of that.  27 

I think that’s something we have to be mindful of as we move 28 

forward. 29 

 30 

MR. ANSON:  I am going to vote to support this motion and I 31 

agree with you, Dr. Crabtree, that’s something the council is 32 

going to have to do as it looks at regional management, if 33 

regional management is actually taken up. 34 

 35 

As we go through time, as the council becomes more familiar with 36 

that process, if there is some sort of discomfort or unease with 37 

how the states are proceeding with that data collection effort 38 

and monitoring effort, then I’m sure there probably will be some 39 

-- When it comes to allocation time, there probably will be some 40 

buffers inside of that and the states, based on what the 41 

penalties are, if there’s any such, or accountability measures 42 

established, that they will, when they set their season, will 43 

probably set something else in addition to, possibly, but I’m 44 

going to support this motion. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Discussion on the motion? 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Robin, I understand the complexities with obtaining 1 

recreational data and getting it in a timely fashion and all 2 

you’re trying to do is phase it in over X number of years.  My 3 

question for you is this and for Mr. Anson, since he’s 4 

supportive of the motion.  If, in the unlikely event, the 5 

commercial guys ever went over, would you support a phase-in for 6 

them? 7 

 8 

MR. RIECHERS:  I am not certain I understand your question 9 

dealing with this particular amendment, because we’re not 10 

talking about them in this amendment. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  I understand that, but being fair and equitable, if 13 

we had a situation where commercial quotas were being overrun, 14 

would you support a phase-in? 15 

 16 

MR. RIECHERS:  A phase-in in management so that we could 17 

actually pull them down or keep them -- Constrain their quota 18 

over a period of time?  Yes. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  The same thing you’re proposing to do here, just if 21 

we had the situation for commercial.  Would you support the same 22 

thing? 23 

 24 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, I would support this kind of concept, yes. 25 

 26 

MR. GRIMES:  I was just going to ask -- I presume that a phase-27 

in would have to be at least one year, because an accountability 28 

measure is on an annual basis.  If you have any recommendations 29 

for staff -- Are we talking one, two, three years would be 30 

options?  I presume you don’t want to go beyond three years or 31 

so, but I don’t know. 32 

 33 

MR. RIECHERS:  I would think no more than two years is how I 34 

would frame up this option. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are ready to vote this one up or down.  The 37 

motion is in Action 6 to add a new alternative for a phase-in 38 

option.  Let’s have a show of hands.  All in favor of this 39 

motion raise your hand; all opposed to the motion raise your 40 

hand.  The motion passes. 41 

 42 

DR. SHIPP:  Also for Action 7, by a voice vote with no 43 

opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in 44 

Action 7, there be a second preferred alternative, Alternative 45 

2, Option a.  Alternative 2 is during the suspension of 46 

delegation, the recreational harvest of red snapper in the EEZ 47 

off such state would be and Option a is restricted to the NMFS 48 



217 

 

default regulations. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Did I have comments 3 

or discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  4 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  Further discussion pertained to the need for a 7 

process to be established for the states to notify NMFS of their 8 

regional management plan and whether NMFS would be estimating 9 

the season length at the beginning of the year for use as the 10 

default season in the EEZ.   11 

 12 

Ms. Bademan also requested further discussion on a mechanism for 13 

periodically revisiting the state allocations.  Following review 14 

of the document, the committee recommended that the amendment be 15 

approved for public hearings.  16 

 17 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 18 

and I so move, to recommend to the council that Amendment 39 be 19 

sent out to public hearings. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  No 22 

discussion.  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 23 

motion carries. 24 

 25 

DR. SHIPP:  The council selected the following locations for 26 

public hearings.  Some of these locations overlap previously 27 

selected locations for Coastal Migratory Pelagics Amendment 28 

hearings.  In such cases, both hearings could be held in the 29 

same trip. 30 

 31 

By a voice vote with no opposition, the committee recommends, 32 

and I so move, to hold public hearings for Amendment 39 in the 33 

following locations: Baton Rouge, Galveston, Corpus Christi, 34 

Biloxi/Gulfport, Mobile, Panama City, Tampa/St. Petersburg.  35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 37 

discussion? 38 

 39 

MR. DIAZ:  Just for clarification, let’s have both of the public 40 

hearings at the same time and let’s just use D’Iberville for the 41 

location for everything.  This is for Mississippi. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s a change in the motion.  Is there further 44 

discussion?  The only change is D’Iberville in Mississippi.  Let 45 

me have a show of hands, since we changed the motion.  All in 46 

favor of this motion raise your hand; all opposed to the motion 47 

raise your hand.  The motion passes. 48 
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 1 

DR. LASSETER:  I had one more point I wanted to add on Action 7 2 

and this pertains, again, to that Figure 2.6.1, the map of state 3 

waters with boundaries extending into the EEZ, that we will also 4 

be attaching that map to the Action 7 Alternatives 2 and 3, 5 

which refer to during the suspension of delegation, harvest in 6 

the EEZ off of each state, as is Alternative 3, in the EEZ off 7 

of each state, unless there is discussion otherwise. 8 

 9 

MR. ANSON:  Dr. Crabtree, there was -- At the April meeting, as 10 

I recall, you had kind of circled the August meeting as the 11 

drop-dead date for us to forward this on and I got some 12 

indication at this meeting though that we could wait as late as 13 

October and still have it go through the system and have it 14 

essentially ready for a near-January 1, or as close to January 15 

1, as possible.  Did I misunderstand that? 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  It won’t be January 1.  I would guess to approve 18 

and implement an amendment, five months, approximately.  If we 19 

approve it in October, that would put us in March and I would 20 

say it’s March or April. 21 

 22 

I really don’t see much chance this is ready by August and we 23 

all should bear in mind the more we add in and the more 24 

complicated we make this, the longer it takes.  I guess my focus 25 

now is can we get this done before the season starts in June of 26 

next year and I would say if we do it in October that that can 27 

still happen. 28 

 29 

DR. SHIPP:  Red Snapper Five-Year IFQ Review, Tab B, Number 9, 30 

Assane Diagne summarized the conclusions and recommendations 31 

included in the five-year review of the red snapper IFQ program.   32 

 33 

Dr. Diagne noted that committee guidance is needed for the 34 

development of the purpose and need and for the identification 35 

of management actions to include in Reef Fish Amendment 36, 36 

which would address modifications to the red snapper IFQ 37 

program.    38 

 39 

Committee members indicated that most of the issues to be 40 

addressed in Amendment 36 are included in recommendations 41 

provided in the review.  Items to consider include discards, 42 

leasing, use-it-or-lose-it and transferability provisions, 43 

future TAC increases, and new entries.   44 

 45 

In response to questions by committee members, Mr. Shepherd 46 

Grimes discussed referendum requirements for the red snapper IFQ 47 

program.  Mr. Grimes also indicated that the council should 48 
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develop a detailed list of proposed changes to the IFQ program 1 

and submit the list to NOAA for evaluation.  The evaluation will 2 

determine whether referenda are required.   3 

 4 

Committee members discussed public buy-in and input and made the 5 

following motion.  By voice vote without opposition, the 6 

committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the council 7 

that we form an Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Advisory Panel for the 8 

purpose of addressing changes in the program and to review 9 

applications at the August 2013 meeting. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  12 

Hearing no discussion, any opposition to the motion?  Hearing 13 

none, the motion passes. 14 

 15 

DR. SHIPP:  Council Guidance on For-Hire Days at Sea Pilot 16 

Program, Tab B, Number 10, Assane Diagne requested guidance from 17 

the committee relative to any next steps for the charter days at 18 

sea pilot program.  Committee members discussed limitations of 19 

the program and potential implications of regional management.  20 

The committee did not recommend further development of the 21 

program.   22 

 23 

White paper on Live Animal Collection for Public Displays, Tab 24 

B, Number 11, Steven Atran reviewed a white paper on regulatory 25 

requirements for third-party collectors of live marine animals 26 

for public display.   27 

 28 

In the past, the council has recommended disapproval of an EFP 29 

application from a entity that collects live animals for sale to 30 

public aquaria, on the basis that this was a commercial fishing 31 

operation and not suitable for an EFP, and has recommended 32 

approval of a EFP for public aquarium that intended to display 33 

the animals it collected.   34 

 35 

Other management agencies handle requests from third-party 36 

collectors in different ways.  The HMS Division issues public 37 

display permits regardless of whether the collected animals are 38 

to be sold.  The permits have specific reporting requirements 39 

and shark collections are allocated out of a sixty-million-ton 40 

set-aside from the allowable catch limits.   41 

 42 

Florida requires that third-party collectors be under contract 43 

to a public aquarium or display entity.  The public aquarium or 44 

display entity must be the one to apply for a Special Activity 45 

License.   46 

 47 

The application must identify the third party collector and must 48 
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include a copy of the contractual agreement.  The federal EFP 1 

can also be issued to a public aquarium or display entity with a 2 

third party collector listed on the permit application.  Third-3 

party collectors can also obtain the appropriate commercial 4 

fishing permits and collect live fish under commercial fishing 5 

regulations.   6 

 7 

Committee members felt that third-party collectors had a number 8 

of avenues open to them to lawfully harvest live animals and 9 

that there was no need for the council to take any action to 10 

further accommodate their industry.  Status of Action to Define 11 

For-Hire Fishing Under Contractual Services, Tab B, Number 12 -- 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Dr. Shipp, I would like to make a motion right 14 

about now and bring it up for discussion.  This is one that 15 

Scott Hickman brought to us earlier on and talked to all of us 16 

and I thought that the council needed to look at this and make 17 

some decisions on it one way or the other.  If I can get a 18 

second, we will keep going. 19 

 20 

It’s to request that staff -- Direct council staff to prepare a 21 

framework action to change the regulations to allow federally-22 

permitted for-hire vessels that also have a federal commercial 23 

reef fish permit to fish under their commercial permit with the 24 

same number of passengers as the vessel is authorized to carry 25 

under the vessel’s U.S. Coast Guard authorization.  If I get a 26 

second, I will go from there. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion that’s been seconded. 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  I think this is just a language change on a 31 

friendly amendment, but I think you mean up to the amount of 32 

passengers and not to carry that exact number of passengers on 33 

the certificate. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  I will accept that. 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Pearce, is this a substitute to the committee 38 

motion that’s coming up? 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  No, not at all.  If I could get the Coast Guard to 41 

chime in on what the regulations would be on this.  He has got 42 

some information from NMFS Enforcement as well.  I just want to 43 

make sure all of this is up to snuff and if we want to do it or 44 

not, we do it, but I just want to get it up one way or another. 45 

 46 

DR. DANA:  Captain Hickman and Captain Cantrell yesterday had 47 

mentioned it at public testimony and then we received one email 48 
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from another captain, all from Texas, on this issue.  I 1 

appreciate yesterday Scott Hickman’s review or Captain Hickman’s 2 

review of why he thought this was important to look at. 3 

 4 

I also reached out to some commercial fishermen and asked them 5 

what was their feeling on having the crew size increased or take 6 

that away for the for-hire charter sector that had dual permits, 7 

because this will come from the commercial allocation. 8 

 9 

I response that I thought was interesting was that, well, as a 10 

commercial fisherman, if I take out my family, is that 11 

recreational or can I catch all the commercial fish and sell 12 

them to market or are we under the two fish bag limit?  That’s 13 

on the reverse side. 14 

 15 

I also reached out to the Destin fishing fleet, which has 120-16 

plus federally-permitted charter guys, and a number that have 17 

reef permits, and they are absolutely opposed.  It’s my 18 

understanding, based on the question to Bob Zales yesterday, 19 

that the Panama City Charterboat Association is opposed. 20 

 21 

I reached out to some folks in St. Pete from the charter fleet 22 

and they’re opposed.  I don’t know what Orange Beach’s stance is 23 

on this, but I did speak to a few of the Orange Beach charter 24 

leaders and they are opposed.  I think this -- The motivation is 25 

-- Commercial fishing and the crew, that’s an honorable 26 

profession and we’re blurring the lines here. 27 

 28 

DR. LASSETER:  I was going to remind the council of Amendment 34 29 

that passed last year and you may want to revisit the rationale 30 

and language in that, because an alternative very similar to 31 

removing the maximum crew size for dual-permitted vessels when 32 

fishing commercially was considered and the decision was made to 33 

raise it from three to four, but not to eliminate it completely.  34 

That rule was implemented in November of 2012. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  I would like the Coast Guard to kind of let me know 37 

what they feel about this, if this can work, if there’s 38 

regulations that are in place that we don’t know about.  He has 39 

got some information from NMFS as well. 40 

 41 

LCDR BRAND:  There’s a lot of questions that come up with this 42 

that I need to send up to Headquarters to research further, but 43 

some question has come up, as Ms. Dana talked about, of can they 44 

catch -- Are they being considered a crew member when they’re on 45 

the vessel? 46 

 47 

Just to be clear, right now, as it stands under CFR 222.2, if 48 
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they have greater than four people, they are considered a 1 

charter vessel.  Then under the VMS regulations, they have to 2 

declare whether they’re going out for a commercial trip or a 3 

recreational trip.  We would have to change some of that 4 

language as well. 5 

 6 

There is some things in Alaska where they go out to experience 7 

being a commercial fisherman.  They pay for the experience and 8 

that’s being allowed in Alaska, some of the deadliest catch 9 

stuff. 10 

 11 

There’s also -- It depends on what we’re talking about.  Are 12 

they going out just to catch the recreational bag limit or are 13 

they going out to fill IFQ quota?  If they are considered a pay 14 

crewman, then they fall under different chemical testing 15 

requirements if there’s an accident.  There’s a lot of 16 

complexities on this if they’re going out there. 17 

 18 

Is it basically a recreational fisherman fishing side-by-side a 19 

commercial fisherman and then they catch their bag limit while 20 

the commercial fisherman is next to them catching their IFQ?  I 21 

guess we have to answer a lot of those questions before we can 22 

determine how this could work. 23 

 24 

MR. ATRAN:  I suspect Shep is going to say the same thing I was 25 

about to, but I can answer one of those questions.  We do have a 26 

rule that says you cannot have a recreational bag limit onboard 27 

a vessel that is also commercially fishing for reef fish. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  I can see there’s a lot of questions about this.  I 30 

would like to maybe, if you don’t mind, change it from a 31 

framework action just to let the staff prepare a paper that we 32 

can address at the next meeting and give the Coast Guard enough 33 

time to come up with all of their concerns that we evidently 34 

need some more time to do.  I would like to kind of change that 35 

to just develop a white paper to review this and bring it up at 36 

our next meeting. 37 

 38 

MR. GRIMES:  I was essentially going to say that if you have no 39 

interest in doing it, then vote it down.  If you have any 40 

interest in doing it, then vote it up and we’ll put together the 41 

interdisciplinary planning team and we’ll get together and start 42 

talking about it. 43 

 44 

Just like every other action we take, you will come back with 45 

information and flesh out the details and then you can make a 46 

more informed decision down the road, once you have that 47 

information in front of you. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would just say, from a staff point of view, we 2 

have a lot of things on our agenda, lots of things on the 3 

agenda, and so I don’t want to kill something that the committee 4 

wants to do, but I also don’t want staff to work on things that 5 

may or may not happen in the fairly near future, because of the 6 

priorities that we have. 7 

 8 

The motion has been changed to direct council staff to prepare a 9 

white paper to review the regulations to allow federally-10 

permitted for-hire vessels that also have a federal commercial 11 

Gulf reef fish permit to fish under their commercial permit up 12 

to the same number of passengers as the vessel is authorized to 13 

carry under the vessel’s U.S. Coast Guard authorization.  Any 14 

further discussion? 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  If this motion passes on the white paper, I’m sure 17 

it would, but I would like to make certain that it includes the 18 

number of dual-permitted boats, so we see the size of that 19 

universe. 20 

 21 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  I can’t tell you what they are as of today, 22 

but when Amendment 34 was put in, it was about 174 vessels. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s have a show of hands, please.  All in 25 

favor of this motion please raise your hand; opposed to the 26 

motion please raise your hand.  The motion carries. 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  Dr. Carrie Simmons noted that in April 2012, the 29 

council voted to modify the definition of for-hire fishing and 30 

requested this action be completed as soon as possible.  In June 31 

2012, staff submitted the proposed change under the abbreviated 32 

document process along with supporting documentation to NMFS 33 

Southeast Regional Office.   34 

 35 

However, in July 2012, NMFS responded with a letter notifying 36 

the council that additional information was needed and the 37 

document should be brought before the council for public input 38 

and final action.   39 

 40 

Mr. Grimes stated that as recently as this week, he had received 41 

reports of vessels operating in this fashion.  The committee 42 

felt that the definition of for-hire fishing in the Gulf of 43 

Mexico was unclear and should be clarified. 44 

 45 

By voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, and 46 

I so move, to request that staff put Action to Define For-Hire 47 

Fishing Under Contractual Services on a future council meeting 48 
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agenda for discussion. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  3 

Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 4 

motion carries. 5 

 6 

DR. SHIPP:  Mercifully, this concludes my report. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  I have a couple of hands up. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I apologize, but I want to return to a motion 11 

that we passed earlier for some clarification.  This is back at 12 

the top of page 5, relative to Amendment 28.  We passed a motion 13 

that says to request that staff revise Amendment 28, including 14 

the Appendix B scenarios, but with the ACL for 2013 set at 15 

eleven-million pounds and include the SSC ABC recommendations 16 

for 2014 and 2015. 17 

 18 

I think that was when we had passed a motion that we wanted the 19 

TAC to be eleven-million pounds and now we have alternatives and 20 

no preferred.  It seems to me what we’re really asking staff to 21 

do is wait until after the July council meeting and then 22 

whatever TACs we decide there, that would be what they would 23 

use, right?  Everyone is nodding and so -- 24 

 25 

MR. ANSON:  There was some discussion during the Reef Fish 26 

Committee about the headboat EFP and, Dr. Branstetter, do you 27 

have any numbers as to the number of vessels that have signed up 28 

for that, as of today, and then review or reiterate the number 29 

of pounds those vessels have showed as historical landings? 30 

 31 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  There is one Texas boat, there are four 32 

Alabama boats, and there are six Florida boats.  Since there’s 33 

only one Texas boat, that makes the landings data confidential. 34 

 35 

MR. ANSON:  How does that make the landings -- You have a total 36 

of eleven participants there? 37 

 38 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  The landings for the Texas boat would be 39 

confidential. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  But you can give the sum total of all the boats. 42 

 43 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  The sum total is approximately 145,000 pounds. 44 

 45 

CONTINUATION OF OTHER BUSINESS 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The next item on the agenda was Other Business 48 
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and we dispensed with that yesterday, but I would like to bring 1 

something up.  In Data Collection, we talked a while ago about 2 

some of the alternatives that are coming up with the RESTORE Act 3 

and Dr. Ponwith has some information that I think is important 4 

for the council and I would like to call on her to just briefly 5 

give us that. 6 

 7 

DR. PONWITH:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  Most of the 8 

conversation was around the early restoration activities that 9 

were happening.  One of the things that I’ve been involved in is 10 

working on the actual RESTORE Act Section 1604, which is the 11 

science side of that. 12 

 13 

If you will recall, the RESTORE Act has multiple pots of 14 

funding.  This particular section of Section 1604 is 2.5 percent 15 

of the 80 percent that comes down into the Gulf.  I am on the 16 

Executive Oversight Board of that and I just wanted to let you 17 

know that we’ve been working on defining and developing that 18 

program. 19 

 20 

Just yesterday, the website for that program went live and so it 21 

outlines a little more about the structure of how the program is 22 

being set up and what the planning process has looked like for 23 

that and kind of the direction that we’re going. 24 

 25 

If you will recall, in the actual legislation, there’s a section 26 

in there and it’s under, again, Section 1604 and it’s 4(c).  It 27 

talks about consultation and the language in there says that the 28 

administrator of that would be the administrator of NOAA.  They 29 

shall consult with the Regional Gulf of Mexico Fishery 30 

Management Council and the Commission in carrying out this 31 

program. 32 

 33 

This has been a topic of discussion that we’ve had while we’ve 34 

been developing the actual structure of the program.  We’re 35 

getting to the point where we’re ready to carry out that 36 

program, which is basically executing that program. 37 

 38 

A question that the Oversight Board would have for the council 39 

is what are some ways that you as a council can envision 40 

developing that consultation process?  We are going to be asking 41 

the Commission the very same question. 42 

 43 

What I would like to do is offer the opportunity for the council 44 

members to think over how they could envision carrying out this 45 

consultation and take a look at the website and look at the 46 

structure and use that as sort of a way to guide that thought 47 

and then request that either -- I know the July meeting is going 48 
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to be a very busy meeting, but either the July meeting or the 1 

August meeting, circle back and have some discussions about 2 

this, so that then we can go back to the Executive Oversight 3 

Board and work out those details. 4 

 5 

We are eager to have input from the council.  We want to 6 

actually take some steps to formalize how those consultations 7 

will happen.  Thank you. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Ponwith is asking for guidance from the 10 

council and so if you would take heed and think about that and 11 

we’ll either talk about it Other Business at the July meeting, 12 

if we have time, or in the October meeting.  The next thing on 13 

the agenda is -- Mr. Matens, did you have something? 14 

 15 

MR. MATENS:  I have two things.  First, I would like to make a 16 

motion that this council bring Amendment 28 to public hearings. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and do we have a second?  We 19 

have a second. 20 

 21 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I make a motion to table. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion to table, but I am not sure 24 

that that’s appropriate. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Carrie, are we ready to go to 27 

public hearing?  I thought the next step was some more options 28 

or more analysis. 29 

 30 

DR. SIMMONS:  Right.  I thought we were going to get some 31 

updates from the Science Center and have the SSC look at that 32 

and look at the 2014 and 2015 and then update the document.  33 

Assane can help me. 34 

 35 

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes and essentially, we are going to update the 36 

document, as Dr. Crabtree mentioned, with whatever ABC the 37 

council selects.  The document is not near shape to go forward 38 

at this time. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Grimes, I need your help for just a second.  41 

We had a motion to table.  I have a second for this motion 42 

that’s on the board and then I had a motion to table.  Can we 43 

table this motion?  Is that a motion to stop discussion or is 44 

that a legitimate motion? 45 

 46 

MR. GRIMES:  I hate questions like this.  It’s a weird motion.  47 

It seems to me if you don’t want to do it, I would defeat it.  A 48 
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motion to table the decision to take Amendment 28 to public 1 

hearing -- I guess you just wouldn’t discuss taking it to public 2 

hearing anymore, but I would also say that there’s really not a 3 

-- Amendment 28 is not at the stage you would normally have to 4 

take to public hearing.  You do that much later in the process. 5 

 6 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I will be more than happy to withdraw it if the 7 

motion is withdrawn.  It was just, to me, out of order, because 8 

there’s a lot of other things that has got to take place.  Staff 9 

has already told us that and it was just a way to just stop 10 

everything. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think that staff has given us that information 13 

and so let’s use that information and vote it up or down. 14 

 15 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I will withdraw it. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s staff’s understanding, or information that 18 

we’re getting from you, that it’s not ready to go out for public 19 

hearing. 20 

 21 

MR. MATENS:  I would then ask, when does staff think that such 22 

might be available? 23 

 24 

DR. DIAGNE:  The best answer that I can give at this moment is I 25 

do not know, because when we get these numbers, we are going to 26 

have an IPT meeting and essentially submit a request for 27 

analysis with the Science Center.  Depending on what is 28 

feasible, then we’ll be able to put an approximate timeframe on 29 

this. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Let’s have a show of 32 

hands on this.  The motion is to take Amendment 28 to public 33 

hearings.  All in favor raise your hand; all opposed raise your 34 

hand.  The motion fails. 35 

 36 

MR. MATENS:  If I may, I have a second item.  I have talked to a 37 

lot of people about 30B, the issue of charter guys having to 38 

fish the most restrictive of whatever the agreement is.  I, 39 

surprisingly, have gotten strong opinions against it from whom I 40 

thought would have been for it.  I was wondering if we could 41 

have some very, very short discussion to help educate me on this 42 

item from these industries. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Do you want a discussion now or a 45 

discussion at the August meeting? 46 

 47 

MR. MATENS:  I think people need to think about it.  Can we 48 
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discuss it at the August meeting? 1 

 2 

DR. DANA:  What would be the discussion item, just 30B in 3 

general? 4 

 5 

MR. MATENS:  No, ma’am.  I was contemplating making a motion to 6 

eliminate the need for these charter guys to fish the most 7 

restrictive of the measures and I kind of thought that people 8 

would be -- That I thought would be in favor of it were not and 9 

I’m sure it’s ignorance on my part, but I really kind of wanted 10 

to be educated a little bit more about it. 11 

 12 

MR. GREENE:  Well, Mr. Matens, I will do my best.  It is one of 13 

those decisions that fundamentally tears a businessman, 14 

charterboat captain, apart, because you have to sit back and 15 

look at all your options. 16 

 17 

It is very easy to say, sure, man, take the restrictions off of 18 

me, but you’ve to realize that there is a thousand charterboats 19 

in the Gulf.  I don’t know what the exact number is, but those 20 

guys are absolutely fish killers.  Most every one of them is 21 

some of the best fishermen I’ve ever met. 22 

 23 

The fact of the matter is that we are stuck in a situation that 24 

presents the scenario that if we say, hey, take the more 25 

restrictive regulations off of us and let us go fishing, there 26 

ain’t going to be a red snapper quota for anybody.  I am telling 27 

you, man, that you just can’t imagine how good some of these 28 

guys are. 29 

 30 

Then you’re stuck with the idea of, okay, let me start thinking 31 

of my wallet here, but then again, I can’t catch these fish and 32 

I can’t do this and I can’t do that.  That is the whole genesis 33 

of the whole problem that we run into. 34 

 35 

As much as I respect you as a recreational fisherman and 36 

everything else, this is part of the problem that we run into 37 

with what we’re doing.  It is absolutely the wrong thing to do 38 

for the fishery as a whole, in my opinion, in this situation, to 39 

take 30B off of us, because there wouldn’t be a lot of fisheries 40 

around. 41 

 42 

Amberjack, me and Myron fought tooth and nail over the whole 43 

deal.  The situation is you’re talking about 75,000 fish for the 44 

whole Gulf and if you take these limitations off, there is areas 45 

in the Gulf that you can catch amberjacks in state waters and 46 

it’s going to open up just a whole plethora of issues and effort 47 

of trying to do the right thing that really is the right thing 48 
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without an agenda and without these guys saying, oh, man, you 1 

need to do that. 2 

 3 

That’s why I fought it tooth and nail and will continue to do 4 

so, even though a lot of the guys in the back of the room would 5 

probably like to beat me up with a chair.  That’s fine and bring 6 

it on, because it’s the right thing to do. 7 

 8 

MR. MATENS:  I certainly didn’t mean to put you on the spot, 9 

Johnny, and I really appreciate your opinion and that’s why I 10 

brought this up.  I hope you survive this. 11 

 12 

DR. DANA:  In my part of the world, the charterboat operators 13 

are completely fed up with being used as pawns for how the 14 

states or the feds regulate the waters and the fisheries and 15 

they absolutely do not want to be parked next to boats that have 16 

different rules than them and get to fish different seasons than 17 

them because they’re just under a different kind of a charter, 18 

you know state versus federal permit holder.  They would like to 19 

see 30B eliminated. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The next item on the agenda that we have is 22 

Review of the Action Schedule and I’m going to ask Mr. Gregory 23 

to go over that.  Is this a more current version? 24 

 25 

REVIEW OF ACTION SCHEDULE 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It was current before today.  What 28 

we’re going to do with Reef Fish Amendment 36, the IFQ, is to 29 

form an advisory panel and I assume we’re going to advertise 30 

that and see who applies for that and bring that back to you in 31 

August, to make selections. 32 

 33 

For Item Number 2, Amendment 39, we’re taking that to public 34 

hearing and we had it scheduled for final action in August and 35 

if that doesn’t work, then Roy has told us if we do it in 36 

October, we can get it in place before the beginning of the next 37 

fishing season. 38 

 39 

Item Number 3, we had that scheduled for August as final, but we 40 

submitted that earlier today, or we approved that today.  Then 41 

the only other thing is days at sea, we’re going to stop 42 

discussion on that. 43 

 44 

Intersector trading, we’re going to bring that to you in August 45 

for a scoping document.  Amendment 28, we just discussed.  We’re 46 

going to bring options and have more information on that at the 47 

August meeting. 48 
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 1 

EFH Amendment 4, we’re going to write letters.  The Item Number 2 

13, we’re going to do a white paper and those are the changes 3 

we’ve made and now, of course, we’ve added the July meeting that 4 

we’re going to discuss the ACL for 2013 only and right now, I 5 

think what we’re thinking of doing is an 8:00 to 5:00 meeting 6 

for one day, but the Chairman has expressed concern if maybe we 7 

should hold it over for a day-and-a-half. 8 

 9 

We need to get our Federal Register notice in within like two 10 

hours and so we need to make a firm decision on that.  Anything 11 

else related to that, Carrie? 12 

 13 

DR. SIMMONS:  No, I think that covers it.  Thank you. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me explain myself.  My suggestion, and this 16 

is for staff and it’s a suggestion, is if we do an 8:00 to 5:00 17 

meeting, we may be able to knock out everything we need.  I 18 

don’t know, but I would rather put it in the Federal Register 19 

that we’re going to go a half-day the next day and if we don’t 20 

need it, we don’t have to be there.  At least we’ve got it 21 

noticed and I don’t know if anybody has any comments about that. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  I know this was sprung on us and, of course, trying 24 

to get X number of people together at any date that’s convenient 25 

for everybody is impossible.  I have already changed a 26 

commitment so I could make the meeting on the 17th and if 27 

possible, the 16th, but beyond that, I’m not available on the 28 

18th. 29 

 30 

Now, if the meeting is in New Orleans, probably most people 31 

could get in on the 16th by noon and start at one or two o’clock 32 

or something like that, but hopefully it can all be done on the 33 

16th and 17th, as far as my preference. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s have some quick input, because all I’m 36 

trying to do is get a notice out, so that if we need extra time 37 

we don’t have to have another meeting before August. 38 

 39 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I believe the 16th and 17th would be also better  40 

dates for myself.  Although I really don’t know -- If we’re only 41 

talking those three things, I don’t know why it would possibly 42 

be over a day, because Mr. Gregory told us what we were going to 43 

be talking about and it’s basically that ten-point or eleven or 44 

whatever we decide to go with just a TAC for 2013 and how in the 45 

world can that possibly take more than half a day? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t know.  I don’t know how Data Collection 48 
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took so long yesterday. 1 

 2 

DR. ABELE:  Like Corky, I moved a whole bunch of stuff and I 3 

can’t move it again.  I could do the 15th, 16th, or 17th, but I 4 

can’t do the 18th at all.  I’ve got to be in D.C. by eight 5 

o’clock that morning. 6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  I was kind of thinking the same thing as Ms. 8 

Williams.  We have relatively few agenda items, albeit they are 9 

important ones.  My comment to extending it to the 18th, even 10 

though Mr. Perret and Dr. Abele had indicated they wouldn’t make 11 

it, is that if you plan for it, then everybody else has to plan 12 

for it for our travel arrangements.  If you think you’re going 13 

to get it done in one day, let’s try to keep it in one day.  14 

That’s all my comment was. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am fine with that.  I was just trying to have 17 

enough time for us to get everything in.  If we want to try do 18 

it in one day, we may run late or something and I don’t know. 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Can we do it the 16th and 17th and address your 21 

concerns? 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I just don’t want to not finish.  I don’t want 24 

to kick the can down the road, as our esteemed Regional Director 25 

has said we do before. 26 

 27 

DR. DANA:  I think your advice is sage on that and Martha and I 28 

are okay for the 16th and 17th. 29 

 30 

MR. GREENE:  I would rather go in there at six o’clock in the 31 

morning and work through breakfast and lunch and have meals 32 

provided and just get it over with.  Let’s just -- If you’re 33 

concerned about time, bring meals in and let’s get in there and 34 

get this done and get out of there.  I’ve got fishing trips and 35 

I’ve got a million other things and I’ve got three other items I 36 

would like to bring up before we close this session. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’re coming in the night before anyway, on the 39 

16th.  Let’s start at seven in the morning on the 17th and we’ll 40 

go until five o’clock and if we have issues, we’ll just deal 41 

with them.  Does that sound all right?  That way, we’re one day.  42 

That’s it. 43 

 44 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  7:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. on 45 

Wednesday, July 17.  Bring your own lunch. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No, we will work on something. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  There will have to be a public comment period, I 2 

believe. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have that in the proposed agenda at this 5 

moment.  Donnie gets one minute. 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  A couple of other items that were hit on yesterday 8 

during public testimony were council meetings inside of snapper 9 

season.  I sure hope that we’ll address that at the upcoming 10 

meeting and can do something with that. 11 

 12 

To the staff, your action guide and summary that you have 13 

presented in each one of these committees, I find it extremely 14 

helpful and I hope that you will continue that and I certainly 15 

appreciate it. 16 

 17 

The other thing is we had a lot of testimony for sixty seconds 18 

apiece about the Mackerel Committee for king mackerel.  I don’t 19 

know if you want to move on that or not.  I don’t know the 20 

document and I am not there, but there was testimony about 21 

changing something to July yesterday and I don’t know if you 22 

want to pick up on that now or not. 23 

 24 

DR. ABELE:  I would like to follow up on the king mackerel 25 

issue.  I guess I would have to ask Roy or Shep what we can do, 26 

but there was a lot of discussion about local people, small 27 

communities, getting pushed out by people trailering their boats 28 

over during the season. 29 

 30 

That seems inherently unfair, to me, and I would like to find a 31 

way to address it.  As I heard from public testimony, several 32 

people said if the season was X number of days at the beginning 33 

of the month or something like that, but I don’t know how fast 34 

we can move on that or what is necessary and so I would ask Shep 35 

or Roy or Steve or somebody what we can do on it.  It seems like 36 

a good solution that solves a local issue. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  You would have to add it to an amendment or a 39 

framework.  We’ve had this discussion for -- We’ve been talking 40 

about this for years.  We looked at declaring what zone you fish 41 

in and a number of things, but we’ve never done anything about 42 

it and so I think how long it would take would depend on how 43 

long it takes you to come to a decision about what you want to 44 

do. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Is it not as simple as putting that alternative 47 

in the existing mackerel document that the season will open on 48 
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day one and close on day ten, beginning in January and through 1 

December, until the quota is met?  Or July or whatever month you 2 

want to throw in there?  We’ve already got a mackerel document 3 

that hasn’t -- 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  Sure, you can add that in there, but whether 6 

that’s going to end up being simple or not, I don’t know. 7 

 8 

DR. DANA:  I heard extensive public testimony yesterday on two 9 

fronts.  One was the revolving days, season, what have you, and 10 

then the other was the AP Mackerel and how they wanted, for the 11 

western zone, the July opening.  If we were then to add that 12 

alternative, would it need to go back to the South Atlantic 13 

Council for their concurrence, Mr. Chairman? 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am sorry.  I was conferring.  Did I need to do 16 

something, Dr. Dana? 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  It’s a joint plan with the South Atlantic, yes. 19 

 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  What happened about the agreement that you manage 21 

your fish when they’re in your jurisdictions and we manage them 22 

when they’re in ours?  Did that disappear? 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  No, but they would still have to approve it for us.  25 

Fishermen of all types are going to fish where the fish are.  26 

With one exception yesterday, the people that talked about this 27 

issue are all residents of Florida who have their boats in 28 

Louisiana and I don’t blame them one bit.  If that’s where the 29 

fish are at that time, go for it. 30 

 31 

Now, we could have zone declaration and so on and so forth and 32 

that’s something we can consider.  We can have X number of days 33 

in the month open or X number closed.  That all complicates the 34 

system, but if that’s what we want to do, fine, but just keep in 35 

mind fishermen are going to move.  They are going to go where 36 

the fish are. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  Corky is right and then remember when you put 39 

this into the amendment, then all these guys who follow king 40 

mackerel around and move are going to all show up and they’re 41 

going to scream bloody murder about how you’re going to put them 42 

out of business. 43 

 44 

We really need to focus on is there a problem and what is the 45 

problem and the fishery as a whole rather than so much someone 46 

complains about something, because that’s, like Corky said, 47 

that’s going to all change every time you move to another area. 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, they weren’t talking about Florida 2 

coming over to Louisiana.  They were talking about when they say 3 

east coast, they was talking about the South Atlantic vessels 4 

coming over. 5 

 6 

MR. ANSON:  I was involved with the Mackerel Committee 7 

previously and I know this was a contentious issue and there was 8 

lots of contentious issues and there still are.  I am wondering, 9 

Mr. Cupka, can you -- Relative to Ms. Williams’ comment, is 10 

there equal frustration on the east coast, and I’m talking the 11 

Atlantic east coast, of Gulf fishermen coming up and following 12 

the fish or is this relatively an east coast Atlantic fishermen 13 

coming over in the Gulf? 14 

 15 

MR. CUPKA:  It seems to me I’ve heard more about the latter than 16 

the former. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  What difference does it make where they come from?  19 

They are going to move.  Fishermen are going to move.  Good 20 

fishermen that want to catch fish are going to go where the fish 21 

are. 22 

 23 

DR. BRANSTETTER:  One thing to Kay’s question about the Gulf 24 

managing the Gulf, actually, no, we don’t have that authority 25 

right now.  That’s an action that’s in these amendments to 26 

modify the framework.  We lost that when we modified the 27 

framework in Amendment 18. 28 

 29 

Right now, I would just remind the council that you selected a 30 

September 1 as your preferred for opening the western zone.  The 31 

testimony I think you heard for the ten-day seasons was 32 

considering a July 1 opening, which is what it is right now, and 33 

the suggestion was open it for July, August, and September at 34 

ten days only.  It wasn’t just do it constantly.  It was to do 35 

it during that summer period. 36 

 37 

MR. ANSON:  I know it’s past the eleventh hour.  I just would 38 

like to note that Mr. Perret thinks that we might not have some 39 

good fishermen in the Gulf and I find umbrage to that comment.   40 

 41 

We’re here to try to manage our fishery here in the Gulf of 42 

Mexico and if that’s what we’re trying to do and we’re trying to 43 

watch out for those residents and those participants in our 44 

region, then I think it might be appropriate that we look at an 45 

alternative to what maybe is in the current amendment or we 46 

defer into another amendment, if it is as contentious as it 47 

probably could be and it has been, because it’s not -- In my 48 
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mind, it’s very simple, looking at it from the outside, I guess. 1 

 2 

I don’t know all the complexities and the history, but here we 3 

are at fifteen minutes past and everybody is packing up.  Dr. 4 

Crabtree, do you have any sense as to how we might proceed 5 

forward?  Dr. Branstetter reminded us of some of the public 6 

testimony and our preferred.  Can we wait one more meeting or -- 7 

We’ve got it going out to public hearing and so is this 8 

something we might want to change relative to September 1 versus 9 

July 1 with the ten-day, four-month season? 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  If you wanted to add that alternative to it, I 12 

guess they can do that. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  More importantly, they couldn’t do 15 

it after public hearings, because there’s nothing in the public 16 

hearing document related to it and so it needs to be added 17 

before the public hearing, correct? 18 

 19 

DR. CRABTREE:  It would be better to, I believe, and get public 20 

comment, but I don’t know that you couldn’t add it in. 21 

 22 

MR. GRIMES:  That’s right.  You are not required to have it in 23 

there.  The only thing related to public hearings is that you 24 

have to have public hearings in the geographic area concerned as 25 

you develop FMP amendments. 26 

 27 

Having said that, you’re sending this out to public hearing and 28 

you shouldn’t put in a totally new alternative or action that 29 

you didn’t take out to people.  It makes a lot of sense to do it 30 

now if you’re really thinking about doing it. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  I suspect he’s going to point out that it’s a 33 

joint plan and the South Atlantic hasn’t approved this. 34 

 35 

MR. CUPKA:  We have scheduled public hearings on these for 36 

August.  We’ve been working on these two amendments for a while 37 

and so -- Yes, you could add it, but then it’s going to have to 38 

come back to us and it’s not going to get into public hearings 39 

until the spring of next year before we move ahead with this.  40 

It’s your decision. 41 

 42 

MR. FISCHER:  Based on comments from David and the speed that it 43 

would act, wouldn’t it seem appropriate to go forward with these 44 

two documents as they are and just begin a new document?   45 

 46 

I think there was talk about Amendment 22 in the works and just 47 

tag it on?  Because it doesn’t look like it will speed it up any 48 
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and so what it will do is slow down the other action items and 1 

we just bundle these into a new document. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve had considerable discussion and I’m not 4 

hearing any motions or anything and so I am going to move on.  5 

Mr. Anson, you -- 6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  That’s, I think, a fair assessment of where we 8 

stand, yes. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Did you want to comment on the meeting next 11 

week? 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Yes, if it’s appropriate right now. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, I think it’s fine. 16 

 17 

MR. ANSON:  There was a request by the Gulf Council as well as 18 

state marine fisheries agency managers, and I think the 19 

constituents within the Gulf of Mexico, to attend a House 20 

Natural Resources Committee hearing or panel discussion on 21 

regional management efforts in the Gulf of Mexico. 22 

 23 

It looks like I’m going to be going to represent the council and 24 

I was just hesitant on just kind of getting with staff and me 25 

and I would obviously let Mr. Chair review our response or our 26 

testimony, but there are four specific questions that were 27 

outlined in the letter that need to be addressed or they would 28 

like to have addressed. 29 

 30 

They are on the board as they stand right now.  I think two or 31 

even three of them are somewhat benign and we can fashion a good 32 

response as to what has happened relative to regional management 33 

here in recent meetings and some of the rationale and such. 34 

 35 

My biggest question mark or concern relative to representing the 36 

council is on Question 4 and a suggestion for modifications to 37 

Magnuson-Stevens.  Again, we’re beyond our allotted time, but 38 

maybe I will ask Phyllis if she can email these out and if 39 

anybody has any comments over the weekend -- We have to have the 40 

comments due by 10:00 a.m. on Tuesday and so if you have any 41 

specific things that you would like to include. 42 

 43 

I think what I’m looking at right now is some of the conflicting 44 

statements in Magnuson regarding referenda that are listed in 45 

the special red snapper section under referenda in Section 303 46 

and then there’s also some complementary language in 407(d).   47 

 48 
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That was briefly discussed during our discussion in Reef Fish 1 

and so that might be the basis of most of my comments relative 2 

to this.  I didn’t want to go too much more beyond that.  It is 3 

focused more to red snapper, but there might be some other 4 

language relative to IFQs and some of the commercial issues. 5 

 6 

Again, if you have any specific comments and such you would like 7 

incorporated, if you can get those first thing Monday, that 8 

would be appreciated.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Anything else from the council?  If not, we 11 

stand adjourned.  Thank you very much for your time and 12 

patience. 13 

 14 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 1:30 p.m., June 21, 2013.) 15 

 16 

- - - 17 

18 
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